

# Immuno-epidemiological analysis of dengue to enhance surveillance

Joseph R. Biggs

Thesis submitted in accordance with the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy of the University of London

October 2021

Department of Infection Biology Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine

# Declaration

I, Joseph Biggs, confirm that the work presented in this thesis is my own. Where information has been derived from other sources, I confirm that this has been indicated in the thesis.



October 2021

# Abstract

As dengue continues to emerge globally, it is vital surveillance systems in endemic countries optimise routine case report data to accurately monitor dengue burden and target limited control interventions. Typical dengue surveillance practices, that often rely on case counts, are heavily distorted by underreporting. The WHO therefore promotes integrating additional surveillance practices to better describe dengue transmission. Across the Philippines, recently established laboratory surveillance routinely collects molecular and serological metrics from cross-sectional surveys of suspected dengue case reports. Research in this thesis aimed to investigate how analysis of laboratory surveillance data could be enhanced to better characterise dengue transmission dynamics across the country.

The variable clinical manifestations associated with dengue are influenced by successive serotype (DENV1-4) infections individuals experience and contribute to disease underreporting. Severe dengue disease is associated with a second DENV infection. However, distinguishing primary and secondary immune status remains challenging as molecular and serological kinetics change rapidly during disease and existing methods rely on paired sera collected from patients. Here, mixture modelling approaches were adopted to characterise DENV antibody dynamics and develop a dengue immune status algorithm that could determine primary and post-primary (secondary, tertiary or quaternary) status among acute-stage dengue case reports using single serum samples. This framework achieved 90.5% agreement with the WHO gold standard method using paired sera. Surveillance metrics from this algorithm were then investigated as potential surrogate indicators of the dengue force of infection (FOI) estimated using catalytic models of age-seroprevalence and compared using Pearson's R correlation coefficient. Across cities, the mean annual age of reporting primary infections strongly correlated ( $\rho$ : -0.85, p-value<0.001) with the FOI and highlighted prominent spatio-temporal heterogeneity in dengue burden. Notably, results also revealed reported dengue incidence was higher in cities with lower dengue FOI ( $\rho$ : -0.69, p-value:0.009) suggesting case reports represent inferior indicators of dengue burden.

Common dengue serological diagnostics detect flavivirus cross-reactive antibodies and growing evidence suggests prior Zika virus exposure exacerbates subsequent dengue disease. Therefore, serological evidence of Zika was explored among dengue case reports. Findings revealed historical Zika exposure was widespread across the Philippines and an estimated 5.7% (95%CI: 3.0–10.4%) of the population became infected annually. To enhance dengue surveillance practices in low resource settings where laboratory testing is unfeasible, logistic regression models were utilised to determine dengue immune status using point-of-care rapid diagnostic tests. On specific days of disease, certain combinations of rapid test outcomes gave rise to clear immune status classifications. Together, findings in this report demonstrate how characterising dengue immune status can enhance laboratory surveillance to accurately monitor dengue transmission intensity.

# Acknowledgements

The completion of this PhD would not have been possible if it wasn't for the kind support of those around me. First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisors Julius Hafalla and Martin Hibberd who provided me with the opportunity to complete this PhD. Throughout the degree, they have been a great source of encouragement and knowledge. Even during the challenging times of the COVID-19 pandemic, they ensured I had the correct equipment and kept in regular contact to help me maintain my momentum while working from home.

I would like to thank my other colleagues at LSHTM. To Oliver Brady, Adam Kucharski and Katharine Sherratt for their guidance on mathematical modelling and statistics. To William Jones-Warner and James Ashall for their laboratory work and general inputs. To Yalda Jafari, Stephane Hue and Sebastian Funk who I have the pressure of working with over the past 3 years. To Jackie Cook, Chris Drakeley and Immo Kleinschmidt for providing me with a good foundation in immuno-epidemiology prior to this PhD. The willingness of everyone at LSHTM to help, even during lockdown when many had to adapt to sudden changes, is something I will never forget and will always appreciate.

I am also extremely grateful to my collaborators overseas. To Ava Kristy Sy for her inputs, organising laboratory work and helping me while visiting the Philippines. To Joy and Mary and others in the virology lab at the RITM for conducting and managing the laboratory work. To Rose Capeding, Carmencita Padilla and Nemia Sucaldito for their expertise and inputs on dengue.

I also thank my family, friends and Dan. They have always supported and encouraged me to follow my passions. Without their love and kindness, pursuing a career in science may not have been achievable for me. For that I will always be grateful.

# **Statement of Contributions and Additional Publications**

The work described in this thesis was conducted primarily at the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine (LSHTM), London, UK. This research stems from collaborations between the LSHTM and the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM, Manila, Philippines), the University of the Philippines (UP, Manila, Philippines), the Philippine Epidemiology Bureau (EB, Manila, Philippines) the Pasteur Institute (Nha Trang, Vietnam) and the Eijkman Institute (Jakarta, Indonesia). Funding for this study was obtained from the Newton's Fund (grant number: 216416089), British Council, Commission on Higher Education, Royal Society (grant number: CHG/R1/170061) and ASTRA international. Funders had no role in study design, data analysis, or report preparation. Ethical approval for the use of surveillance and dengue case data was awarded to the RITM (ref: 2017-014), Pasteur Institute (ref: VN01057) and Eijkman Institute (ref: 136/2019) prior to this study. Ethical approval for the work presented in this thesis was awarded to me by the LSHTM ethical review committee (ref: 17965). I have detailed below my contribution to each of the chapters presented in this thesis.

### Chapter 1

Chapter 1 is an introduction into the research topic and consists of original work.

#### Chapter 2

Chapter 2 outlines the thesis overall aim and objectives and consists of original work.

#### Chapter 3

Chapter 3 includes a published research article concerning methods to categorise the primary and postprimary immune status of dengue case reports using routinely collected laboratory epidemiological data from the Philippines. The algorithm was validated using laboratory data from confirmed dengue infections in Vietnam. Epidemiological surveillance data from the Philippines was provided by Ferchito L. Avelino and Nemia L. Sucaldito. Laboratory analysis of Philippine dengue case reports was conducted and overseen by Ava Kristy Sy, Mary Anne Joy Reyes, Mary Ann Quinones and Amado O. Tandoc, William Jones-Warner, Yun-Hung Tu and myself. Laboratory analysis of Vietnam dengue was conducted and overseen by Huynh Kim Mai, Le Thuy Lien, Hung Do Thai, Hien Anh Thi Nguyen, Dang Duc Anh, Chihiro Iwasaki, Noriko Kitamura and Lay-Myint Yoshida. Data analysis was led by me with assistance from Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Sebastian Funk, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. The manuscript was authored by me and edited by Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. All co-authors approved the final version. • <u>Biggs, J.R.</u>, Sy, A.K., Brady, O.J. et al. A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines. (2020). BMC Medicine. 18, 364.

### Chapter 4

Chapter 4 includes a published research article concerning methods to monitor the burden of dengue across the Philippines. Epidemiological surveillance data from the Philippines was provided by Ferchito L. Avelino and Nemia L. Sucaldito. Laboratory analysis of Philippine dengue case reports was conducted and overseen by Ava Kristy Sy, Mary Anne Joy Reyes, Mary Ann Quinones and Amado O. Tandoc and William Jones-Warner. Data analysis was led by me with assistance from Katharine Sherratt, Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Sebastian Funk, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. The manuscript was authored by me and Ava Kristy Sy. The manuscript was edited by Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. All co-authors approved the final version.

• <u>Biggs, J.R.</u>, Sy, A.K., Sherratt, K. et al. Estimating the annual dengue force of infection from the age of reporting primary infections across urban centres in endemic countries. (2021). BMC Medicine. **19**, 217.

#### Chapter 5

Chapter 5 includes a published research article investigating evidence of widespread serological exposure to Zika across the Philippines. Epidemiological surveillance data from the Philippines was provided by Ferchito L. Avelino and Nemia L. Sucaldito. Laboratory analysis of Philippine dengue case reports was conducted and overseen by Yun-Hung Tu, Ava Kristy Sy, Mary Anne Joy Reyes, Mary Ann Quinones and Amado O. Tandoc & William Jones-Warner. Data analysis was led by me with assistance from Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Sebastian Funk, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. The manuscript was authored by me and edited by Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. The manuscript was authored by me and edited by Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Selastian Funk, Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. The manuscript was authored by me and edited by Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. All co-authors approved the final version.

• <u>Biggs JR</u>, Sy AK, Brady OJ, et al. Serological Evidence of Widespread Zika Transmission across the Philippines. (2021). Viruses. **13**(8):1441.

#### Chapter 6

Chapter 6 includes a drafted manuscript that investigates methods to categorise dengue primary and post-primary immune status using point-of-care rapid tests. Laboratory work was conducted and overseen by James Ashall, Ava Kristy Sy, Marsha S Santoso, Mary Anne Joy Reyes, Mary Ann Quinones, William Jones-Warner, Huynh Kim Mai, Le Thuy Lien, Hung Do Thai, Hien Anh Thi

Nguyen, Dang Duc Anh, Chihiro Iwasaki and Noriko Kitamura. Data analysis was led by me with assistance from Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Sebastian Funk, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. The manuscript was authored by me and edited by Oliver J. Brady, Adam J. Kucharski, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding, Lay-Myint Yoshida, Tedjo R Sasmono, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla and Martin L. Hibberd. All co-authors approved the final version.

• <u>Biggs JR</u>, Ashall J, Sy AK, et al. Combining rapid diagnostic tests to estimate primary and post-primary dengue immune status at the point-of-care. PLOS NTD (manuscript accepted pending format changes).

## Chapter 7

Chapter 7 includes the thesis discussion and conclusion and consists of original work.

# **Additional publications**

I also contributed to the following manuscripts, which were not part of my PhD.

- Bath D, Cook J, Govere J, Mathebula P, Morris N, Hlongwana K, Raman J, Seocharan I, Zitha A, Zitha M, Mabuza A, Mbokazi F, Machaba E, Mabunda E, Jamesboy E, <u>Biggs J</u>, Drakeley C, Moonasar D, Maharaj R, Coetzee M, Pitt C & Kleinschmidt I. (2021). Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of reactive, targeted indoor residual spraying for malaria control in low-transmission settings: a cluster-randomised, non-inferiority trial in South Africa. Lancet.397 (10276). 816-827.
- <u>Biggs J</u>, Raman J, Cook J, et al. (2017). Serology reveals heterogeneity of Plasmodium falciparum transmission in northeastern South Africa: implications for malaria elimination. Malaria Journal. 16, 48

# **Table of Contents**

Declaration	.2
Abstract	_3
Acknowledgements	_4
Statement of Contributions and Additional Publications	_5
Table of Contents	8
List of Figures	_11
List of Tables	_14
Abbreviations	_16

Chapter 1. Introduction	
1.1 The Global Emergence and Distribution of Dengue	18
1.2 The Clinical Manifestations and Complex Immunopathology of Dengue	20
1.3 The Challenge of Diagnosing Primary and Secondary Dengue	25
1.4 The Limited Strategies for Combating Dengue	30
1.5 The Sudden Recognition of the Threat of Zika	31
1.6 Harnessing Flavivirus Immune Responses for Surveillance	33
1.7 Enhancing Flavivirus Laboratory Surveillance in the Philippines	38
1.8 References	44

Chapter 2. Overall Aim and	Objective	S	61
----------------------------	-----------	---	----

Chapter 3. A Serological Framework to Investigate Acute Primary and Post-primary		
Dengue Cases Reporting across the 1 milphiles		
Abstract		
Background		
Methods	<u></u> 67	
Results	<u></u> 69	
Discussion	73	
References	77	
Appendix 1. Chapter 3 Supplementary Material		

Chapter 4. Estimating the annual dengue force of infection from the age of reporting	
primary infections across urban centres in endemic countries	
Abstract	89
Background	90
Methods	<u>90</u>
Results	
Discussion	95
References	101
Appendix 2. Chapter 4 Supplementary Material	

# Chapter 5. Serological Evidence of Widespread Zika Transmission across the Philippines

p	pines 1	
	Abstract	_116
	Introduction	_117
	Methods	118
	Results	_120
	Discussion	125
	References	_128
	Appendix 3. Chapter 5 Supplementary Material	130

# Chapter 6. Combining rapid diagnostic tests to estimate primary and post-primary dengue immune status at the point-of-care\_\_\_\_\_135

40
42
44
47
55
59
63

Chapter 7. Discussion	168
7.1 Summary of Research Findings	168

7.2 Opportunities for Enhanced Surveillance Operations	173
7.3 Future Research Questions	176
7.4 Conclusions	178
7.5 References	178

Appendix 5. Philippine dengue case report form	18	34
--	----	----

# **List of Figures**

# **Chapter 1**

Figure 1. The WHO global strategy for dengue prevention and control, 2012-2020

Figure 2. The symptom classification criteria for dengue according to 2009 WHO guidelines

**Figure 3.** A schematic representation of viral RNA, NS1 antigen and virus specific antibody kinetics during a primary and secondary DENV infection over time

Figure 4. Suitability of dengue-specific diagnostics during infection

**Figure 5.** A schematic representation of catalytic models used to estimate the dengue force of infection (FOI)

Figure 6. Utilising mixture models to determine antibody seropositivity

Figure 7. Dengue and Zika epidemiological surveillance operations in the Philippines

Figure 8. Location of Sentinel and Non-sentinel DRUs (Disease reporting units) across the regions of the Philippines

#### **Chapter 2**

No Figures

# Chapter 3

Figure 1. Determining anti-DENV IgM and IgG seroprevalence among the study population

Figure 2. Determining primary and post-primary DENV immune status among active DENV cases

Figure 3. Algorithm 2 (A2): dengue immune status algorithm

Figure 4. Primary and post-primary temporal infection kinetics

**Figure 5**. Immuno-epidemiological patterns associated with DENV immune status across the Philippines

**Figure 6**. Dengue transmission intensity among non-active dengue cases across the Philippines between 2015 and 2016

Additional file 1. Stratification flow chart of surveillance data used in this study

Additional file 4. Age-stratified anti-DENV IgM and IgG panbio units

Additional file 9. Scatter plots of anti-DENV and anti-ZIKV IgM (blue) and IgG (red) among those categorised as primary and post-primary dengue according to A2

## Chapter 4

**Figure 1.** Location of 13 study-participating cities across the three principle geographical divisions of the Philippines that routinely provided serum samples between 2014 and 2018

**Figure 2**. Immuno-epidemiological characteristics of dengue infections reporting across the Philippines between 2014 and 2018

**Figure 3**. City-level immuno-epidemiological characteristics of the reporting dengue population between 2014 and 2018

**Figure 4**. The city and study period aggregated association between the average annual FOI and surveillance metrics

Additional file 3. Methods used to determine primary and post-primary dengue immune status

Additional file 5. Reported dengue immune status by year and city

Additional file 7. The city and study period aggregated association between the average annual FOI, according to simple catalytic models, and surveillance metrics

## **Chapter 5**

**Figure 1**. Map of the Philippines showing the location of the 102 DRUs where dengue patients were sampled from across all 17 regions during 2016

Figure 2. ZIKV and DENV antibody responses among the study population

Figure 3. ZIKV IgG seroprevalence patterns among the study population

Figure 4. Immuno-epidemiology of ZIKV and DENV across the Philippines during 2016

Supplementary figure S1. Methods used to determine ZIKV IgM and IgG seroprevalence

**Supplementary figure S2**. A: ZIKV IgG seroprevalence by day of disease among those reporting with primary, historical and negative dengue infections. B: ZIKV IgG seroprevalence by day of disease among those reporting with DENV1-4 infections

**Supplementary figure S3.** Scatter plot of regional DENV versus ZIKV IgG seroprevalence among those with non-active DENV infections.

Supplementary figure S47. Cross-reactive ZIKV/DENV IgG responses

#### **Chapter 6**

**Figure 1.** Infection kinetics among primary and post-primary DENV patients from Indonesia by disease day according to laboratory and rapid tests

**Figure 2.** Estimated probability of being DENV RDT positive according to corresponding DENV laboratory metrics using logistic regression modelling

**Supplementary File 1.** An overview of the methods used to characterise the DENV primary and post-primary immune status according to laboratory test methods

**Supplementary file 3**. Serotype and disease day stratified patterns in viremia (Ct value) among primary and post-primary dengue cases

**Supplementary figure 1.** Box-plots displaying disease day stratified patterns in serotype-specific viremia (Ct value) among primary and post-primary dengue cases from across the Philippines

**Supplementary figure 2.** Hosmer–Lemeshow plots used to assess the logistic regression model fits for IgM, IgG and NS1 RDTs

# Chapter 7

Figure 1. Summary of the key thesis research findings and recommendations.

**Figure 2.** An analytical pipeline summarizing the process of determining the primary and postprimary immune status of suspected dengue cases described in chapter 3

# **List of Tables**

# **Chapter 1**

**Table 1.** The suitability of contrasting dengue diagnostics in primary, district and reference health care facilities

# **Chapter 2**

No tables

# Chapter 3

**Table 1**. Dengue immune status categorisation of the study population

Table 2. Risk factors associated with post-primary, opposed to primary, active dengue immune status

Additional file 2. Study population demographics

Additional file 3. Anti-DENV IgM mixture model component selection

Additional file 5. Anti-DENV IgG mixture model component selection

Additional file 6. Anti-DENV IgG:IgM mixture model component selection

Additional file 7. Validation of A2 compared to the WHO gold standard method of determining dengue immune status

Additional file 8. Validation of A1 compared to the WHO gold standard method of determining dengue immune status

# **Chapter 4**

Table 1. Study population demographics

**Table 2.** The annual predicted dengue attack rates among sampled cities between 2014 and 2018 according to the mean age of laboratory confirmed primary dengue infections

Additional file 1. Serum samples collected from dengue case reports

Additional file 2. Population demographics of study-participating cities

Additional file 4. City-aggregated dengue incidence estimates

Addition file 6. FOI catalytic model comparison

Additional file 8. Mean annual primary dengue age by city

Additional file 9. Mean annual age of cases with dengue warning signs by city

Additional file 10. Annual city attack rates by city according to the mean age of suspected dengue cases with warning signs

# Chapter 5

**Table 1.** Clinical manifestations associated with primary DENV infections (ZIKV IgG-), postprimary DENV infections (ZIKV IgG-) and post-primary DENV infections (ZIKV IgG+)

Supplementary table S1. Regional administrative boundaries of the Philippines

Supplementary table S2. Demographic characteristics of the study population

**Supplementary table S3**. The percentage of reporting negative DENV cases (DENV PCR-, IgM- and IgG-) across the Philippine regions who were ZIKV IgG positive

# Chapter 6

**Table 1**. Estimated laboratory-test values that yield RDT positive results compared to actual RDT outcomes

**Table 2**. Agreement between the estimated and actual combined DENV RDT results of patients in Indonesia

**Table 3**. The probability of being primary, post-primary or historical for DENV according to every outcome combination of NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs stratified by disease day

**Supplementary table 1**. A summary of data collected from suspected dengue patients included in the study population from Indonesia, Vietnam and the Philippines

Supplementary table 2. Demographic characteristics of the reporting study population at enrolment

**Supplementary table 3**. Sensitivity (95%CI) of NS1 RDTs in capturing DENV1-4 infections stratified by immune status among patients from Vietnam

# Chapter 7

No tables

# Abbreviations

A1	Algorithm 1
A2	Algorithm 2
ADE	Antibody Dependent Enhancement
AIC	Akaike Information Criterion
AR	Attack Rate
AST	Aspartate Aminotransferase
CDC	Centres for Disease Control and Prevention
CI	Confidence Interval
Ct	Critical Threshold
DALY	Disability-Adjusted Life Year
DD	Disease Day
DDT	Dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane
DENV	Dengue Virus
DOH	Department of Health
DR	Dependency Ratio
DRU	Disease Reporting Unit
EB	Epidemiology Bureau
ELISA	Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay
ER	Endoplasmic Reticulum
ESDI	Early Severe Dengue Identifier
FDA	The United States Food and Drug Administration
FOI	Force of Infection
GPS	Global Positioning System
HIA	Haemagglutination Inhibition Assay
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
IgM	Immunoglobulin M
IRS	Indoor Residual Spraying
IVM	Integrated Vector Management
JEV	Japanese Encephalitis Virus
KAP	Knowledge Attitudes and Practises
LRT	Likelihood Ratio Test

MAC-ELISA	IgM Antibody-Capture Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay
MIA	Multiplex Immunoassays
NAAT	Nucleic Acid Amplification Test
NS	Non-Structural Protein
NS1	Non-Structural Protein 1
OD	Optical Density
OR	Odds Ratio
PAGASA	Philippine Atmospheric, Geophysical and Astronomical Services Administration
РАНО	Pan American Health Organisation
PIDSR	Procedures for the Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response
PRNT	Plaque Reduction Neutralization Test
PSA	Philippines Statistics Authority
RBC	Red Blood Cells
RDT	Rapid Diagnostic Test
RITM	Research Institute for Tropical Medicine
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
RT-PCR	Reverse Transcriptase Polymerase Chain Reaction
SCR	Seroconversion Rate
SRR	Seroreversion Rate
VCAG	Vector Control Advisory Group
WHO	World Health Organisation
WNV	West Nile Virus
YFV	Yellow fever virus
ZIKV	Zika Virus

# **Chapter 1. Introduction**

### 1.1 The Global Emergence and Distribution of Dengue

Dengue is the most important and rapidly spreading arboviral, infectious disease to burden the tropical and subtropical world [1]. The virus is primarily transmitted to humans through the bite of an infected female *Aedes* mosquito which thrive in warm, urban and peri-urban environments [2]. The disease causes a wide spectrum of clinical manifestations, with most experiencing asymptomatic infections and a minority who develop severe, life threatening, disease [3]. Despite the variability in clinical manifestations, the widespread distribution of the disease poses significant socio-economic challenges to affected countries [4,5]. Without specific therapeutics, disease management currently relies on supportive care [6]. Consequently, a huge focus has been placed on dengue prevention by combatting transmission through effective surveillance and vector control [7].

Despite dengue emergence, curbing the spread of this disease is not a recent endeavour. Historically, huge efforts have focused on Aedes eradication to stop the transmission of dengue and other Aedestransmitted diseases including yellow fever virus. Soon after the Second World War, severe dengue outbreaks occurred in countries across the Americas and the Asia-Pacific regions. Then, following the introduction and widespread availability of the insecticide dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT), the Pan American Health Organisation (PAHO) considered the notion of eradicating Aedes mosquitoes from the entire continent. Despite the enormity of the task, the PAHO received good government/public support and initiated the Continental Campaign for the Eradication of A. aegypti in 1947 [8]. The plan involved multiple annual rounds of DDT spraying inside the walls of properties, and for the first decade, enjoyed successes. 18 countries across the Americas declared Aedes eradication and only one circulating strain of the virus was detected in Brazil [9]. Soon after however, the political drive to pursue eradication in light of these accomplishments began to erode resulting in the withdrawal of vital funding. This coupled with a heavily centralised surveillance operations caused the programme to react too slowly to outbreaks or miss them completely [10]. In the 1970s, increased urbanisation, population growth and international travel prompted more and more dengue outbreaks and the programme dismantled. By 1995, further re-infestation of Aedes vectors caused dengue cases to surpass precampaign levels [11]. During the 21st century, global dengue case reporting increased 30 times higher than levels in the 1950s. However, it is acknowledged this is likely partly attributed to improved case report documentation as a consequence of countries recognising the huge economic burden of the disease [1]. Nonetheless, the sudden accelerated emergence is also thought to be due to recent global warming over the past 20 years expanding the geographical range of vector to transmit the virus [12,13].

In 2019, the World Health Organisation (WHO) reported a record 5.2 million global dengue case reports up from 2.4 million in 2010 with the majority from the Americas and Asian-Pacific region. [14]. This

increase caused numerous countries, such as Brazil, The Philippines, Vietnam, Colombia, Pakistan, Guatemala, Honduras and others to surpass their epidemic thresholds and send out outbreak alerts in an attempt to curb the spread of the virus [15,16]. During this year, dengue was also reported in Afghanistan for the first time and even across the temperate European continent, cases increased to 0.9 cases per 100,000. Of these however, approximately 65% were classified as imported cases signifying the intense global circulation of this disease [17]. Despite record numbers of case reports, notified cases only account for the minority who developed symptoms, sought health care, and were successfully documented by regional and centralised surveillance systems. Consequently, dengue is a heavily underreported disease. Indeed studies estimate 105-390 million annual infections occur globally and approximately only 25% develop clinical symptoms [3,18]. Due to this huge disease burden, recent focus has been to better understand the socio-economic impact of the disease. One recent study estimated a global loss of 2,922,630 (95%CI: 1,629,424-3,967,492) years of full health attributed to dengue in 2017, representing an 107% increase from 1990 [19]. Moreover, a separate study valued the global annual cost of dengue at US\$8.9 billion (95%CI: US\$3.7-19.7 billion) [20]. Interestingly, the burden of dengue is believed to be uneven across the tropics, with approximately 75% focused in Asia and 20% in the Americas [3]. If control strategies fail to combat dengue and the disease continues on its current trajectory, assisted by continued urbanisation and climate change, an estimated 6.1 (95% CI: 4.7-6.9) billion more will be at risk of dengue in 2080 compared to 2.25 (95%CI: 1.27-2.80) billion in 2015 [21].

To turn the tide on dengue, it is crucial lessons are learnt from the past. Sustaining effective surveillance and control programmes are essential to ensure any progress is not undermined to allow re-emergence of the disease. In 2012, the WHO published its 'Global Strategy for dengue prevention and control 2012-2020' where it laid out a roadmap to reverse the growing threat [7]. The programme recognised the importance of sustainable, multi-faceted approaches for combatting dengue and contained five key technical elements that were considered necessary to reduce dengue morbidity and mortality worldwide (Figure 1). These included: diagnosis and case management, integrated surveillance and outbreak preparedness, sustainable vector control, future vaccine implementation, and basic operational and implementation research. To reduce individual case mortality and morbidity, it is vital that suspected dengue infections are accurately diagnosed early during infection and appropriate prognostic markers are identified to help determine whether patients might progress to life-threatening severe disease [1,22]. At the population level, effective vector control strategies and vaccination programmes are important to combat transmission and reduce the risk of individuals becoming infected [23,24]. Moreover, continued scientific research is vital for the development of novel control strategies and ensuring current interventions remain effective [25,26]. Lastly, surveillance operations are crucial for detecting outbreaks, targeting limited control interventions to those most in need and evaluating the effectiveness of such strategies among populations [7,27]. Despite not achieving a 50% reduction in mortality and a 25% reduction in morbidity globally in 2020 [28], striving for ambitious targets is commendable and strengthening these technical elements remains essential for reversing continued dengue emergence. The research in this thesis concerns all five of the WHO technical elements yet focuses on methods to strengthen integrated surveillance operations in dengue endemic countries.



**Figure 1. The WHO global strategy for dengue prevention and control, 2012-2020.** To reduce the global burden of dengue, the WHO set out three main objectives: To reduce dengue mortality by at least 50% by 2020, to reduce dengue morbidity by at least 25% by 2020 and to estimate the true burden of disease by 2015. To achieve these goals, the WHO set out five technical elements that require strengthening: diagnosis and case management, integrated surveillance and outbreak preparedness, sustainable vector control, future vaccine implementation, and basic operational and implementation research. Adapted from [7].

# 1.2 The Clinical Manifestations and Complex Immunopathology of Dengue

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Dengue is a disease that can give rise to a spectrum of clinical manifestations which are characterised according to renewed 2009 WHO criteria [1,7]. Asymptomatic cases account for approximately 75% of all infections and include those infected with, and able to transmit, the virus yet personally benefit from not displaying any clinical symptoms [3,29]. Symptomatic cases include those with acute febrile illness coupled with or without additional dengue-specific warning signs. Warning signs include abdominal pain, vomiting, fluid accumulation, mucosal bleeding, lethargy, liver enlargement, increased

haematocrit and decreased platelet counts. Symptomatic patients can also be classified as having severe dengue if their febrile illness is coupled with either severe plasma leakage, bleeding or organ impairment [14]. An overview of the dengue symptom criteria is shown in Figure 2. This new classification system was designed to improve patient prognosis by identifying those at risk of progressing to severe symptoms, however, recent studies have demonstrated that despite the classification system being an improvement on the 1997 WHO guidelines [30,31], it still has questionable sensitivities for capturing severe cases and might benefit from including additional criteria [32].



**Figure 2. The symptom classification criteria for dengue disease according to 2009 WHO guidelines.** Probable dengue infections presenting with non-specific fever can experience additional/no additional warning signs before progressing to severe disease. Adapted from [33].

Dengue symptoms are heavily influenced by the rapid disease progression. Following virus inoculation during a mosquito bloodmeal, the incubation period begins and lasts approximately 4-7 days [34]. Symptomatic patients progress to the febrile stage of the disease, which is often characterised by non-specific fever that typically lasts 3-4 days [35]. At this phase of infection, the disease is difficult to differentiate from other febrile illnesses but fortunately most make a full recovery [34]. Nonetheless, a minority of patients can develop additional warning signs (Figure 2) towards the end of the febrile period which is indicative of further deterioration. Although patients can still progress to severe disease without any warning signs [33]. During the subsequent critical phase, patients can rapidly develop severe, life-threatening forms of the disease characterised by increased vascular permeability (Figure 2). This is the more distinguishable phase of dengue disease yet requires careful monitoring to facilitate effective case management [1].

Severe dengue disease is a rare outcome that occurs in less than 5% of all cases [3]. Recent research has focused heavily on identifying risk factors of severe disease, yet few studies have identified reliable prognostic markers of severe disease development [22,36]. Despite this, some biomarkers have been identified as potential predictors of subsequent severe disease including serum chymase levels [37] and

the persistence of non-structural protein 1 (NS1) in the blood [38]. Moreover, studies have investigated whether multiple predictors can be incorporated into an early severe dengue identifier (ESDI). These included a history of vomiting, low platelet count, elevated aspartate aminotransferase (AST), and a positive NS1 test [39]. This ESDI showed promising sensitivity and specificity for subsequent severe disease although suffered a low positive predictive value as only a minority (<10%) of patients predicted to develop adverse outcomes experienced severe disease. Consequently, using this procedure, a high proportion of patients expected to develop severe disease would simply recover resulting in a waste of limited health care resources. Moreover, the ESDI relies on a variety of laboratory techniques that may be difficult to conduct in low resource settings and/or delay patient prognosis.

A number or risk factors have been identified with severe dengue disease [40,41]. Of these, most notable is age and prior exposure to DENV. The age at which individuals are most at risk of severe dengue is heavily influenced by dengue transmission intensity – the amount of transmission that occurs in the community. In hyperendemic settings, the burden of disease falls on younger individuals as the chance of experiencing an infection early in life is high. Consequently, children and young adults are at greater risk of severe disease. In low transmission settings however, the disease burden is believed to shift to older age groups as individuals are more likely to live for an extended period without ever being exposed to the virus. Therefore, older individuals in these settings are at greater risk of developing severe disease [42–44]. Lastly and counter-intuitively, a major risk factor for developing severe disease, is prior dengue virus (DENV) exposure [45,46]. However, to understand how a DENV infection primes individuals for subsequent severe disease requires a detailed appreciation of its complex biology.

#### Dengue Virus Structure and Replication

Dengue virus along with Zika virus (ZIKV), Japanese encephalitis virus (JEV), Yellow fever virus (YFV) and West Nile virus (WNV) are all members of the *Flaviviridae* family [47]. They all consist of single-stranded positive-sense RNA genomes encapsulated by capsid (C) envelope (E) and membrane (prM) structural proteins [48]. Flaviviruses also encode non-structural proteins (NS1, NS2A, NS2B, NS3, NS4A, NS4B and NS5) which are required for viral replication and assembly [49]. DENV consists of four antigenically similar, yet serologically distinct, serotypes (DENV1-4) which are all capable of infecting humans [1].

DENV enters host cells through receptor-mediated endocytosis and are internalised within cell endosomes. Inside these vesicles, endosomal acidification alters the configuration of viral E proteins resulting in fusion between the viral envelope and the endosome cell membrane [50]. This allows the viral genome to enter the host cell cytoplasm where the positive-sense RNA is encoded into a negative-sense RNA. This acts a template for host cell machinery to synthesize multiple rounds of viral proteins. Following rounds of viral protein translation, the virus switches to asymmetric replication of positive sense-RNA to be packaged within newly synthesised virions [51]. Virion assembly and maturation then

occur in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and Golgi apparatus of the cell. The newly synthesised viral RNA encapsulates within viral C proteins to form nucleocapsids. These immature virions subsequently pass through the ER and become enveloped and encased in M and E viral proteins. Maturation of virions occurs in the Golgi apparatus after which they are released from the host cell ready to infect other cells [48,52]. During replication, newly synthesised NS1 is secreted from host cells and becomes detectable in the blood for a few days post-viremia [33,34].

#### Immunopathology

In response to a DENV infection, the host counters the virus through both innate and adaptive immunity. At the site of mosquito inoculation, DENV invades host lymphoid and non-lymphoid skin cells wherein pattern recognition receptors detect viral material and trigger localised innate immunity [53]. Detection induces a host anti-viral state characterised by a pro-inflammatory type 1 interferon response and a complement cascade which impedes viral replication and recruits additional immune cells to the site of infection to promote viral clearance [54]. DENV however evades innate immunity by inhibiting the production of interferon and replicating inside recruited immune cells, including dendritic cells and macrophages [55]. Moreover, DENV utilises dendritic cells as transport vehicles into the lymphatic system to cause a systemic infection within the host [56].

In addition to acting as delivery cells, infected dendritic cells present viral antigen to both CD4+ and CD8+ T cells which triggers the adaptive immune response against surging viremia [46]. CD4+ T cells are instrumental in promoting the development of plasma and memory B-cells which secrete anti-DENV IgM. IgM antibodies surge in host serum approximately 6-8 days post-infection and persist for months offering short-term protection from all DENV serotypes (Figure 3) [52,57]. Days after the IgM antibody response, hosts elicit a general IgG response which subsequently wane following affinity maturation, mediated by CD4+ T cells, resulting in the long-term persistence of serotype-specific IgG in host serum (Figure 3) [58,59]. Both anti-DENV IgM and IgG act by neutralising DENV and prevent further cell entry and replication [46]. In addition to orchestrating humoral immunity, T cells are also vital for cell-mediated adaptive immunity against DENV. Activated CD4+ T cells produce cytokines that both promote/suppress the inflammatory responses while activated cytotoxic CD8+ T cells destroy DENV infected host cells by secreting granzyme B and perforin. The extent to which cell-mediated or humoral adaptive immunity contributes to viral clearance however remains unclear [46,55,60,61].



Figure 3. A schematic representation of viral RNA, NS1 antigen and virus specific antibody kinetics during a primary and secondary DENV infection over time. During the intrinsic incubation period of primary and secondary infections, viremia begins to surge which in turn leads to the secretion of detectable NS1 into the bloodstream. Approximately four-six days later, IgM is secreted and persists for months after infection. During a primary infection IgG is seven-ten days into infection yet persists long-term. Upon a secondary infection, pre-existing, non-neutralising IgG surges to high levels during the early stages of infection. Adapted from [62].

Following the resolution of a primary DENV infection, serotype-specific B cells are retained during immune memory formation. Consequently, a second DENV infection with a homologous serotype evokes a memory recall response which quickly and effectively clears infection [46]. Upon a subsequent secondary infection with a heterologous serotype however, the memory recall fails to combat infection and host DENV IgG, elicited from a previous infection, surges during the viraemic stage, and exceeds IgM levels (Figure 3). The contrasting levels of IgG and IgM represents a key distinguishable feature between primary and secondary DENV infections [46,52,62]. The increase in non-neutralising IgG is thought to exacerbate viral replication through an antibody-mediated enhancement (ADE) mechanism. Low levels of sub-neutralising IgG titres cross-react and bind to heterologous serotypes and facilitate enhanced receptor-mediated endocytosis. Fc receptors situated on host target cells bind to virus-bound IgG which enhances virus uptake and helps the virus to evade host immune responses [45,63]. Consequently, ADE during a secondary infection boosts virus replication in host cells which induces a cytokine storm that leads to immune-modulated vascular leakage – the hallmark characteristic of severe dengue disease. Following a secondary dengue infection, non-specific IgG wanes over time leaving neutralising IgG that prevent subsequent homologous serotype infections [64]. Furthermore, as there are four known DENV serotypes in global circulation, individuals can suffer two further post-secondary (tertiary/quaternary) infections. These types of infections are less characterised than primary and secondary infections, yet they are thought to be mild and not associated with ADE mechanisms [65,66].

Although post-secondary infections have been shown to heavily contribute to community transmission [67].

In addition to ADE mechanisms, recent studies have demonstrated the importance of non-structural protein 1 (NS1) in dengue pathogenesis [68]. NS1 is a highly conserved glycoprotein among flaviviruses and is essential for viral replication [69]. During intracellular DENV replication, NS1 is continuously secreted from host cells and is detectable in serum during, and after, the viraemic stage of infection (Figure 3) [70]. Interestingly, compared to those with asymptomatic or mild dengue disease, serum NS1 levels have shown to be higher among those with severe dengue disease [71–73]. Although one animal study identified no such trend in mice [74]. Several proposed mechanisms in which NS1 contributes to pathogenesis have been identified [68]. Firstly, NS1 is believed to exacerbate vascular leakage by interacting with the host endothelium and disrupting cellular structural integrity through glycocalyx degradation [70]. Secondly, NS1 is thought to promote immune evasion by interrupting the host complement cascade inhibiting cell lysis thus enabling further viral replication [68]. Lastly, anti-DENV NS1 antibodies, despite been shown to offer protection from DENV, have recently been shown to intensify dengue pathogenesis due to host cross-reactivity. Anti-DENV NS1 antibodies have been shown to bind to host molecules and promote haemorrhage, thrombocytopenia and liver damage [75-77]. The exact mechanisms underlying severe dengue disease are not fully characterised, yet it likely involves a combination of viral and host factors [75].

### 1.3 The Challenge of Diagnosing Primary and Secondary Dengue

#### **Diagnosing Dengue Infection**

Dengue can be diagnosed according to a variety of methods and is crucial for both surveillance and case management. Prompt dengue diagnosis has two major benefits for individuals as it guides supportive treatment and eliminates the need for further investigative testing [78]. For surveillance purposes, accurate diagnosis can ensure more accurate estimates of disease burden are generated across populations which can assist in allocating limited control interventions [79]. Typically in endemic settings, DENV infections are diagnosed according to clinical presentation (Figure 1) then can be later confirmed according to a host of laboratory or non-laboratory methods [1,33]. However, given the expense and labour intensiveness of laboratory procedures, additional confirmatory testing is often not conducted, particularly in low resource settings. According to the PAHO estimates in 2019, only 44% (1,415,771/3,190,771) of all reported cases across the Americas received a laboratory dengue diagnostics consist of direct molecular and indirect serological methods that are appropriate at different stages of disease (Figure 4) [81,82].



**Figure 4. Suitability of dengue-specific diagnostic markers during infection.** During the acute stage of disease, RT-PCR tests can detect viremia and NS1 ELISAs/rapid tests can be used to detect secreted NS1. During the later stages of disease, serological diagnostics can be utilised to detect IgM and IgG. During a primary infection, IgG is detectable later compared to a secondary infection. Adapted from [82].

#### Molecular DENV diagnostics

Molecular nucleic acid amplification tests (NAAT), such as reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction assays (RT-PCR), can be used to diagnosis an early-stage DENV infection. DENV-specific primers are utilised to detect and amplify viral RNA in host serum and can quantify the amount of virus according to critical threshold (Ct) cycle outputs [83]. RT-PCR tests benefit from typically having high (>80%) sensitivity/specificity for detecting DENV, only rely on single serum samples and can provide results within one or two days [84,85]. Moreover, the recent FDA-approved CDC DENV1-4 RT-PCR assay was developed to accurately diagnosis specific serotype DENV infections as various serotype-specific primers have been designed [86,87]. However, one of the major caveats of nucleic acid testing is the short window of detection. Given individuals with dengue disease report during the symptomatic stage of infection, many of those tested for dengue may have surpassed the viraemic stage or have viral loads below detectable levels [78]. Consequently, it remains crucial PCR testing is conducted early during disease and ideally in combination with other, later-stage, laboratory methods.

#### Serological DENV diagnostics

During the later immunogenic stage, serological diagnostics can be utilised to identify a DENV infection. Currently, a range of serological tests can be adopted to detect anti-DENV antibodies in patients including Haemagglutination inhibition assays (HIAs), plaque reduction neutralisation tests (PRNTs) and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISAs) [33]. In HIAs, the presence anti-DENV IgG antibodies in serum inhibits the haemagglutination of red blood cells (RBC) by dengue antigen to form observable pellets at the bottom of microtitre plates. Through serial dilutions of host serum, DENV antibody titres can be calculated [88]. According to WHO criteria, a four-fold increase in DENV

antibody titres between the acute and convalescent (approximately 7 days apart) stage of disease is indicative of current DENV infection. Moreover, using paired sera, HIAs can be utilised to determine primary or secondary DENV infection. An increase in DENV antibody titres above and below 1:1280 titre value at convalescence is indicative of a secondary and primary infection, respectively. However, the reliance on paired sera for this assay makes it unsuitable for large-scale epidemiological studies and has limited value for individual case management.

Another serological method for detecting DENV IgG antibodies includes the PRNT assay. The assay involves exposing cells cultures, infected with DENV, to serial dilutions of host serum. In the absence of host DENV antibody, cells infected with DENV form detectable plaques where the virus has spread across the media. DENV IgG antibody PRNT titres are therefore obtained from serial dilutions of sera that achieve  $\geq$ 50% reduction in plaque counts [89]. Additionally, by infecting cell cultures with specific serotype DENV strains, PRNTs can also be used to determine whether patients have been exposed to single or multiple serotype(s) indicating primary or post-primary DENV exposure, respectively [90]. Both PRNTs and HIAs however are associated with major practical shortcomings. They are both labour intensive and require trained laboratory staff in well-equipped facilities. As such, these diagnostics are impractical in low resource settings. Moreover, both PRNTs and HIA lack standardisation between laboratories which makes inferences about results challenging [78,90–92].

Of all the available serological techniques, the anti-DENV IgM and IgG capture ELISAs remain the mostly commonly used for dengue diagnosis [78]. Unlike HIAs and PRNTs, they are more highthroughput and a range of standardised commercial assays are available [33,93]. IgM antibody capture ELISAs, otherwise known as MAC-ELISAs, detect IgM in patients soon after the development of symptoms. Microtitre plates, coated in anti-µ chain specific antibodies, capture host anti-DENV IgM specific to all serotypes. The presence of host IgM antibodies are bound by monoclonal antibodies conjugated with an enzyme which alters the colour of the assay substrate. The amount of host antibody corresponds to the degree of colour change measured by optical density [92]. In addition, IgG capture ELISAs detect host IgG to any DENV serotype indicating a recent or past infection. The method is similar to the MAC-ELISA except microtitre plates are coated with DENV E/M protein-specific antibodies which capture DENV IgG instead of IgM. Using paired sera, a four-fold increase in IgG between the acute and convalescent stage of disease indicates an active infection [94,95]. However, given individuals with primary infections elicit IgG much later during the course of infection, IgG capture ELISAs have higher sensitivities for diagnosing secondary dengue infections [78]. Overall however, despite serological techniques offering larger windows of detection compared to molecular diagnostics, cross-reactivity with other flaviviruses remains a major caveat. The structural homology between the E-proteins of flaviviruses including DENV and ZIKV, JEV mean elicited antibody responses cross-react making it challenging to determine the true causative agent of infection [12]. Furthermore, although commercial ELISA kits have higher throughput than HIAs and PRNTs, they still

require trained staff in adequate laboratory facilities. Consequently, this limits the value of these assays in low resource settings (Table 1) [81].

Table 1. The suita	ability of contra	sting dengue	diagnostics in	primary,	district and	reference
health care facilitie	s. In centralised, 1	reference centre	es a wider array o	of dengue d	liagnostics are	e utilisable
compared to smaller	, primary health of	care facilities. A	Adapted from [7	].		

DENV Diagnostic	Primary Health	District Health	Reference	
Test	Facility	Facility	Centre	
Virus Detection				
PCR			+	
Antigen Detection				
NS1 ELISA		+	+	
NS1 RDT	+	+	+	
Antibody Detection				
IgM ELISA		+	+	
IgM RDT	+	+	+	
IgG ELISA		+	+	
IgG RDT	+	+	+	

## **DENV** rapid tests

Recently, the WHO has advocated the use of new diagnostic rapid tests (RDTs) for dengue, particularly in low resource settings due to their ease of use (Table 1) [7]. To date, numerous, inexpensive RDTs commercially available provide within 20-30 are which results minutes. These immunochromatographic tests consist of cellulose strips impregnated with monoclonal anti-antibodies which detect either DENV antigen or antibodies in patient samples through capillary action. The presence of DENV antigen/antibody is revealed by a distinct maroon line on the test strip and can only be utilised to provide either a positive or negative result [96]. Different types of RDTs, including NS1 IgM and IgG, can be used to determine dengue at different stages of infection [97,98].

The DENV NS1 RDT detects secreted NS1 that is present in the bloodstream during, and just after, the viraemic stage (Figure 4). This gives it a slightly longer window of detection than PCR tests yet suffers slightly lower sensitivity that traditional molecular testing [99]. In addition, IgM and IgG RDTs can be used to detect antibodies during the immunogenic stage of infection [100,101]. As kinetics change rapidly during a dengue infection [46], combining different types of DENV rapid tests has been shown to improve sensitivity, although this is dependent on the type of commercial test used [101,102]. NS1 RDTs have been shown to be highly specific for DENV when tested against ZIKV and YFV [103], yet the risk of IgG and IgM RDTs providing false-positive results when patients experience other flaviviral infections is still concerning [78,104]. Lastly, despite the array of available diagnostic tests, they are

primarily concerned with diagnosing active dengue infections and determining whether patients are experiencing primary or secondary infections using such tests remains poorly characterised.

#### Distinguishing Primary and Secondary Dengue Immune Status

Differentiating primary and secondary immune status among reporting patients, particularly at the early stage of infection, could be useful for dengue control. Categorising those with secondary infections prior to onset of severe symptoms has the potential to be a useful prognostic marker health care workers could use to inform patient clinical care. At the population level, determining the immune status of those reporting with dengue disease could identify groups who might benefit from post-exposure vaccination [66,105] and those at risk of severe disease in the future [45,46]. The current 'gold standard' method for determining primary and secondary immune status retrospectively remains the 1997 WHO serological technique [92]. Paired sera, collected from patients during the acute and convalescent stage of infection (approximately 7 days apart), are assayed for both DENV IgM and IgG. During the sampling interim, an increase in IgM, coupled with high and low IgM to IgG ratio at convalescence, are indicative of secondary or primary dengue infections, respectively. The necessity of paired sera however, makes this method unsuitable for large scale surveillance and patient case management.

Recently, focus has been on whether primary and secondary immune status can be determined using a single serum sample at the early, acute stage of disease. To date, numerous serological algorithms have been developed that state specific IgG titre thresholds or IgG:IgM titre ratios can be used to differentiate immune status, although variation between estimates exist. One study suggested a 1:29,000 titre of DENV IgG represented a suitable threshold for determining secondary dengue as IgG is believed to be absent during the acute stage of a primary infection [106]. Immune status distinguishing IgG:IgM ratios proposed by separate studies varied between 1.10 [107], 1.14 [108] and 1.70 [109]. The variability between these estimates is likely a consequence of contrasting methodologies, specific serological assays used and rapidly changing infections kinetic during infection. For each of these studies, investigators assessed the optimal IgG:IgM sensitivity/specificity that best distinguished immune status. However, the gold standard method for initially determining the reference immune status was based on contrasting methods including RDTs/ PRNT using single serum samples and HIAs using paired sera. Furthermore, investigators in these studies used different serological assays to determine immune status, which with varying sensitivities, gives rise to contrasting titre and ratio estimates. Lastly, during both primary and secondary dengue infections, titre differences between IgG and IgM change rapidly (Figure 3) [45,46], therefore a single IgG cut off or IgG:IgM ratio threshold used to distinguish immune status would likely result in immune status misclassification. Investigating whether functional, disease-day specific thresholds better characterise primary and secondary immune status, therefore warrants further investigation.

Combining IgG thresholds and IgG:IgM ratios has been recently proposed to improve immune status classification. One study demonstrated a combination of IgG cut offs at the very early stages of infection and IgG:IgM ratios at the later stages of infection, was optimal for categorising primary and secondary immune status. This was likely due to the fact IgG was detectable at the later stages of a primary infection yet absent during the early stages of a primary infection [110]. Another challenge associated with categorising dengue immune status is the sole reliance on serological diagnostics. Using just serology, very early-stage non-immunogenic primary infections, who would present with undetectable levels of IgM and IgG [46], would be unclassifiable according to such algorithms. A diagnostic algorithm that can determine DENV immune status using a combination of molecular and serological techniques is therefore required to capture all reporting primary and secondary infections.

# 1.4 The Limited Strategies for Combatting Dengue

Currently, no specific therapeutics against dengue exist and case management relies solely on supportive care [1]. For those experiencing dengue fever, which can often be accompanied with agonising body discomfort, a regular course of paracetamol is recommended for pain management [14]. Studies have shown however, there is no convincing evidence paracetamol has an analgesic benefit and even has potential safety issues [111]. For patients experiencing severe dengue, rapid intravenous hydration therapy can counter the loss of fluids caused by vasculopathy. However, this requires trained health care workers in well-equipped clinical settings to diligently monitor patients. This is necessary for up to three days to prevent any complications until the severe symptoms subside [1].

Dengvaxia® (CYD-TDV, Sanofi Pasteur) is a live-attenuated, tetravalent vaccine that can prevent DENV infections and is now fully licensed in several countries. The recombinant vaccine consists of a YFV backbone with structural components of all four DENV serotypes [23]. In 2016, the WHO recommended vaccine rollout and the Philippines was one of the first countries to launch it among children and adults in several highly endemic settings [112]. In 2017 however, an increased risk of hospitalisation due to severe dengue-like disease was identified among dengue-naïve children around the time of vaccination. Public outcry halted the roll out programme and lead to suspicion towards vaccines in general across the country [113]. In 2018, long-term findings released from Sanofi Pasteur concurred with discoveries in the Philippines and revealed that after 13 months post vaccination, dengue-seronegative individuals aged 2-16 years were at a higher risk of hospitalisation than seropositive recipients (Hazard ratio: 1.75 (95% CI: 1.14-2.70)) [114]. It should be noted however no vaccine is 100% effective and overall the vaccine would likely reduce incidence in the population [112]. Today the vaccine is still recommended by the WHO, but to only those with one prior exposure to DENV in endemic areas aged between 9-45 years [14]. Whether this age range is suitable for administering the vaccine in all 'high' endemic areas remains unknown and warrants further investigation. If children experience their first infection sooner in certain areas, monitoring the age of reporting primary infections may better help inform which age ranges should be considered for prevaccination screening.

With limited therapeutics and controversy surrounding dengue vaccination, vector control interventions remain the predominant method for combatting dengue transmission. In addition, the emergence of ZIKV and other arboviruses, that are transmitted by the same vector, has renewed WHO focus on integrated vector management (IVM) [7]. In March 2016, the WHO Vector control advisory group (VCAG) recommended a series of vector strategies against Aedes mosquitoes. This included targeted indoor residual spraying (IRS) of insecticide to combat resting adult mosquitoes within properties. Secondly, indoor and outdoor space spraying (fogging) of insecticide. This targets adult mosquitoes in the vicinity yet has no residual effect. Thirdly, larval control through source reduction and larviciding to minimise the propagation of mosquitoes. Lastly, individual protection using repellents and clothing at night [115]. Despite being shown to combat Aedes populations and being widely advocated, the impact of these interventions on dengue burden remains poorly characterised [24,116]. Moreover, vector control strategies are highly intrusive, need good community engagement, require adequate coverage and are expensive. One study in Malaysia estimated the total annual cost of vector control against dengue at \$73.5 million [117]. Despite this, considering the economic burden of dengue on impacted countries, the high cost of vector control is still considered cost-effective particularly when combined with other preventative strategies [118]. Consequently, huge focus has been on how best to target these interventions to ensure they have the greatest impact and vital resources are not wasted [7].

Despite limited strategies against dengue, there are novel dengue therapeutics and control interventions in the research pipeline [1,119]. Drug therapeutic treatments such as the NS4B inhibitor which targets viral entry into host cells, developed by Janssen Pharmaceuticals, has shown promise and is about to enter clinical trials [120]. By combatting dengue viremia, the drug has potential to both prevent adverse clinical symptoms and even onward transmission, although this requires further investigation. In addition, the release of genetically modified, dengue resistance *Aedes* vectors has been proposed as a method to minimise transmission. The introduction of Wolbachia-infected *Aedes* mosquitoes has recently shown promise in Indonesia where a cluster randomised trial reported an intervention protective efficacy of 77.1% [95% CI: 65.3 - 84.9%] against virologically confirmed DENV infections [121].

### 1.5 The Sudden Recognition of the Threat of Zika

Zika virus (ZIKV) is flavivirus that shares 55-56% structural homology and a common mosquito vector with DENV [122]. Like DENV, ZIKV can cause a febrile illness that often results in mild, self-limited non-specific fever. Unlike DEMV however, it is composed of one serotype [123]. During the 20<sup>th</sup> and early 21<sup>st</sup> century, Zika spread from Africa, to Asia, to the pacific island region causing small sporadic,

poorly documented, outbreaks and was of limited public health concern [124]. In 2015/16 however, Zika suddenly gained global prominence. A major outbreak in north-eastern Brazil coincided with a sudden spike in severe birth abnormalities including microcephaly, a condition which impedes brain development and growth in neonates [125]. The outbreak caused global concern and continued to spread rapidly across the country. During the outbreak, there was no conclusive evidence that microcephaly was caused by Zika infection, however there was convincing spatio-temporal overlap between reported birth abnormalities and Zika case reporting that prompted additional research [126]. Studies later provided further evidence that microcephaly was associated with ZIKV infection, particularly during the early stages of pregnancy [127,128]. Today, the clinical manifestations of Zika in adults are more defined and symptoms according to WHO criteria include fever, rash, conjunctivitis, muscle and joint pain, malaise and headache [129]. Symptoms which mirror those of other flaviviruses including dengue, except that Zika has also been to be associated with Guillain-Barre syndrome in adults [130]. As of 2019, heightened global disease recognition and surveillance operations revealed evidence of autochthonous transmission in over 87 countries worldwide with numerous others at risk of Zika [129].

It is well known that prior DENV exposure is a risk factor for progressing to severe disease during a subsequent, heterologous DENV serotype infection [45,46]. However, given the structural homology between ZIKV and DENV, particularly in the antibody-binding structural E-protein [131], many have speculated that exposure to one flavivirus might elicit cross-reactive IgG that triggers ADE mechanisms during a subsequent heterologous flavivirus infection. Yet the evidence as to whether ZIKV can prime individuals for a more severe, subsequent DENV infection, and vice versa, remains ambiguous as studies are often based on animal models or conducted in vitro [132]. In humans however, there is growing evidence that prior DENV exposure is not associated with elevated viremia during a Zika infection [133,134] or congenital abnormalities in pregnant women infected with ZIKV [135]. In contrast, there is mounting evidence that prior ZIKV exposure is associated with severe disease in subsequent DENV infections. Despite an epidemiological study reporting a reduction in the number of dengue cases following a Zika outbreak [136], a recent cohort study conducted in Nicaragua found those with prior ZIKV exposure were more likely to develop severe disease upon a DENV-2 infection compared to those without ZIKV exposure [132]. This poses a threat to future vaccination programmes and highlights the potential risks of ZIKV and DENV co-endemicity. Therefore, characterising ZIKV transmission dynamics, at sub-national levels, is important to better identify the dangers posed by these viruses circulating together.

A major obstacle for large scale Zika epidemiological studies is differential diagnosis from dengue. Commonly used serological diagnostics used in serosurveys detect cross-reactive antibodies which makes it challenging to determine to true causative agent of infection [123,131]. Several serological studies have investigated Zika transmission patterns across Laos [137], Taiwan [138], and Brazil [139] and revealed evidence of widespread transmission yet cross-reactivity sheds doubt on their findings. Recently in Thailand however, a large scale population-based survey which utilised more specific molecular assays revealed evidence of widespread, persistent, transmission across the country [140]. Yet whether this is the case in other dengue-endemic countries, with environmentally suitable conditions for Zika, remains poorly defined and warrants further investigation to determine if transmission is well established or just routinely imported.

#### 1.6 Harnessing Flavivirus Immune Responses for Surveillance

#### Surveillance Practices

Flavivirus surveillance operations are critical for monitoring the burden of disease and outbreak preparedness. Effective programs can ensure costly and limited control interventions are targeted to populations most in need. Typical passive surveillance operations in endemic countries rely on case reporting to generate incidence estimates. Incidence being a measure of disease risk according to the number of new cases in a population over a specified time period [7]. These attainable metrics, which account for the underlying population size, can be used to inform dengue control strategies. However, generated estimates can be inaccurate. Firstly, counts included depend on variable case definitions that can differ between and within countries [141]. Although renewed WHO case classification criteria generated in 2009 attempted to improve and standardise case reporting [7], not all health facilities in endemic countries adhere to WHO guidelines [142]. Secondly, as most flavivirus cases are thought to be asymptomatic or mildly symptomatic, few likely seek care and are detected by any passive surveillance system [3]. Moreover, even if cases are symptomatic and are prompted to seek treatment, variable health care infrastructure in endemic countries mean not all those who report are successfully documented. In fact, regions/countries with more reliable surveillance practises can appear to have more disease burden than those with incomplete case reporting [79].

To enhance surveillance operations, it is recommended additional practises should accompany routine case reporting to better describe the burden of dengue [7,27,143]. According to the 2016 WHO 'technical handbook for dengue surveillance, dengue outbreak prediction/detection and outbreak response', further strategies could include: epidemiological sub-analysis of routinely reported data, syndromic surveillance, laboratory-based dengue reporting and active surveillance operations [144]. Epidemiological sub-analysis involves analysing, not just collating, data from case reports. For instance, characterising the age distribution of reported cases can be used to reveal trends in transmission intensity [79]. Syndromic surveillance includes utilising rapid, electronically based systems to monitor specific events that are indicative of dengue burden. Such examples include school absentee numbers, hospital patient volume and new serotypes in the population [145]. Laboratory-based dengue reporting can be employed to improve the specificity of confirmed cases identified according to clinical symptoms, enhance syndromic surveillance practises and monitor national trends in circulating serotypes

[144,146]. Lastly, active surveillance is a technique in which cases are detected in the population, regardless of symptom development or reporting. The latter being a resource-intensive approach that involves outreach to laboratories/hospitals and population-based surveys, yet has a higher sensitivity for capturing cases than passive surveillance operations [147,148].

#### Immuno-epidemiological Surveillance

Following a flavivirus infection, hosts elicit long-lived antibody responses, irrespective of symptom development, that act as serological markers of exposure [46]. These antibody markers have considerably larger windows of detection compared to other infection kinetics, including viremia and NS1 (Figure 3), and can be easily detected using affordable, high-throughput ELISAs [149,150]. Elicited DENV/ZIKV IgM and IgG have been reported to persist in the host serum for months and decades after infection, respectively [46,123,151]. Immuno-epidemiological surveys are primarily concerned with detecting serological markers in populations and have been utilised for various infectious diseases that elicit stable antibody responses including malaria [152-154], measles [155] and polio [156]. One of the major benefits of conducting population-based immuno-epidemiological studies is they can be used to estimate the force of infection (FOI) - the intensity of transmission in the community. By stratifying IgG seroprevalence (long-term marker of exposure) by age, mathematical catalytic models can be utilised to estimate the rate of accumulating IgG exposure [157–159]. Assuming dengue naïve individuals transition solely from an IgG seronegative to seropositive state upon infection, and refrain from reverting to seronegative status again, simple, opposed to reversible, catalytic models can estimate the annual average rate that the study population seroconvert (Figure 5A). This rate, otherwise known as the seroconversion rate, is analogous to the FOI. The faster the accumulation of IgG exposure with age, the larger the FOI as this indicates that individuals are experiencing dengue infection(s) at a young age. In contrast, the slower the accumulation of IgG exposure with age, the lower the force of infection, as individuals are experiencing dengue infections later in life (Figure 5B). By stratifying age seroprevalence across geographical areas, spatial patterns in the force of infection can also be determined, which can be useful for understanding the spatial heterogeneity in the burden of dengue [160].



**Figure 5.** A schematic representation of catalytic models used to estimate the dengue force of infection (FOI). A. Simple catalytic models assume seronegative (IgG-) individuals seroconvert to seropositive status (IgG+) upon infection. Reverse catalytic models assume seronegative (IgG-) individuals seroconvert to seropositive status (IgG+) upon infection yet can serorevert back to seronegative (IgG-) status with time. **B.** Age IgG-seroprevalence curves fitted with catalytic models used to estimate the dengue seroconversion rate (FOI) in a sample population. Black dots: Observed age-seroprevalence. Black line: Predicted age-seroprevalence. Adapted from [152,160–162]

There are challenges associated with estimating the FOI from immuno-epidemiological studies. Firstly, determining who is 'seropositive' and 'seronegative' for dengue antibody markers. Widely available dengue commercial ELISA kits often include pre-defined antibody cut offs, individuals with titres above and below these thresholds can be considered seropositive and negative, respectively. Previous studies in Indonesia have utilised these pre-existing thresholds to estimate the FOI [160,162]. However, commercial kits often refrain from explaining how pre-defined seropositivity cuts were derived and many kits are concerned with determining those current dengue infections, and not those previously exposed to dengue [163]. Consequently, IgG thresholds can be elevated, meaning those with prior dengue exposure are considered seronegative. Fortunately, there are other methods for determining antibody seropositivity. Some antibody seropositivity cut offs correspond to assay signals that significantly exceed signals from known negative controls. For instance, in Taiwan, a study classified IgG seropositivity according to a ratio of the sample IgG optical density (OD) reading compared to the negative control IgG optical density reading greater than 2.0 [105]. Despite the simplicity of this approach, arbitrarily defining a significant difference that constitutes a seropositive antibody response likely leads to individuals with slightly elevated responses being misclassified. Finite mixture models can also be utilised to determine seropositivity and have become common practise in numerous infectious disease immuno-epidemiological studies [153,154,164,165]. Mixture modelling is deemed an appropriate approach to characterise seropositivity when the sample size is large enough to reveal distinct antibody distributions in the data [166,167]. The model assumes the sample population antibody distribution data consists of two subpopulations: 'seronegatives' with low antibody responses and 'seropositives' with elevated antibody responses (Figure 6A). Probabilistic mixture models can characterise these subpopulations and estimate the probability of being seronegative and seropositive for any given antibody titre. From these probabilities, thresholds that distinguish the seropositive and seronegative population can be derived (Figure 6B) [168]. The major benefit of this approach is that it only relies on antibody response data from the study population, and not the data from confirmed negative controls.


**Figure 6. Utilising mixture models to determine antibody seropositivity. A**. Distribution of IgG antibody responses to *Plasmodium falciparum* antigen AMA-1 in a study population from Bioko, Equatorial Guinea, 2004. Bimodal distribution of seronegative individuals with low antibody responses and seropositive individuals with elevated antibody responses. **B.** Classification probability of being seronegative (green) or seropositive (red) according to 2 component gaussian mixture model. Seropositivity cut off refers to >90% classification probability of being seropositive. Adapted from [168].

A separate challenge associated with determining flavivirus FOI is the potential for elicited IgG responses to wane to very low levels, or completely, over time. It is widely presumed that dengueelicited IgG remains detectable in hosts for decades if not life [46]. Consequently, fitting simple catalytic models (which assume individuals can only transition from a seronegative to seropositive state (Figure 5A)) to age IgG seroprevalence data has become common practise [13,44,158–160]. Nonetheless, there have been recent studies that contradict this assumption and highlight individuals can serorevert to seronegative status after being seropositive for DENV IgG. In India, a seroprevalence study conducted among children sampled in 2014 and 2016 revealed 4.3% [95% CI: 3.1-5.9%] reverted from being IgG positive to IgG negative two years later [149]. Similarly in China, a seroprevalence survey of individuals three years after an outbreak, who had confirmed dengue infections, revealed 34.6% (37/107) became IgG negative, implying IgG waning [150]. Interestingly authors also showed those asymptomatic during the outbreak, who likely experienced primary dengue infections, were more likely to be IgG negative three years after the outbreak compared to those who experienced symptomatic dengue infections, who are more likely secondary infections. It could therefore be speculated experiencing dengue once may not be enough to sustain IgG for life and that multiple dengue infections are needed to elicit life-long responses. Lastly, a previous modelling study identified age-IgG seroprevalence sometimes increased then decreased with age suggesting a protection decay in DENV IgG [161]. Therefore, authors proposed altering their catalytic models to account for IgG waning by incorporating an additional seroreversion parameter. This is otherwise known as a reverse catalytic model (Figure 5A) and is commonly used to characterise the FOI in malaria studies where IgG responses are known to wane with time [152–154]. For ZIKV, studies have also demonstrated evidence of IgG waning years after experiencing an infection [169,170].

Another challenge associated with generating flavivirus FOI estimates is that they represent long-term estimates of transmission intensity and must be calculated from a representative sample of the general population. Conducting serosurveys over large geographical scales is logistically difficult and would be expensive for routine surveillance operations. Therefore, determining whether the FOI can be estimated from regularly collected case report data could be a cost-effect alternative. A recent study demonstrated how FOI estimates, derived from sero-surveys, correlated with FOI estimates obtained from passively collected, age-stratified incidence data [79]. Yet whether alternate, simpler, surveillance

metrics can be calculated to determine the force of infection routinely over space and time remains unknown.

## 1.7 Enhancing Flavivirus Laboratory Surveillance in the Philippines

# Dengue and Zika in the Philippines

The Philippines is an archipelago of approximately 7,640 islands located in the WHO Western Pacific region. The country consists of three major island groups: Luzon in the north, Visayas in the centre and Mindanao in the south. At lower administrative levels, the country is further divided into 17 regions, 81 provinces, 1,488 municipalities and 42,046 local barangays. According to Philippine census data, the countries population grew from 100,981,437 in 2015 to 109,035,343 in 2020, corresponding to a population growth rate of 1.63% (Philippine Statistics Authority). Of the 146 cities across the Philippines, 33 (22.6%) are considered highly urbanised, as they consist of >200,000 inhabitants and have average annual income of > P50 million (Pesos) (approximately £727,000). Most cities are situated in low-lying areas and 60% are positioned on the coast [171]. The capital region, Metropolitan Manila, has an average population density of 20,785 individuals per square kilometre according to 2020 census data (Philippine Statistics Authority), making it one of the most densely populated urban centres in the world. Heavy rains occur across the country during the main rainy season which lies between June and November (PAGASA: Philippine Atmospheric, Geophysical and Astronomical services administration). The unique physical and human geography of the Philippines provide the perfect conditions for Flaviviral infections, including DENV and ZIKV, to thrive.

Like other dengue-endemic countries, the Philippines has experienced a huge increase in the dengue burden over the past 70 years and it is now one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality [115]. According to the Philippine Department of Health (DOH), all four DENV serotypes co-circulate across the country and 414,532 cases were reported including 1,546 deaths, in 2019, an increase from 200,415 cases and 598 deaths in 2015 [172]. Despite this increase, dengue remains heavily underreported revealed by one study in the country that estimated only 21% of those with symptomatic infections reported to health facilities in Cebu city (Visayas) in 2017 [173]. Moreover, a recent study revealed the burden of dengue was markedly higher in the Philippines compared to many other dengue-endemic countries. They projected an age-standardised DALY rate per 100,000 population in the Philippines during 2017 at 219.53 [CI: 108.83-307.08], a rate much higher than Brazil (32.32 [CI: 15.98-50.49]), Vietnam (26.44 [CI: 16.14-42.35]) and Colombia (33.26 [CI:13.21-48.02]) [19].

In contrast to dengue, the burden of Zika remains poorly characterised across the Philippines. This is likely a consequence passive surveillance system not detecting cases as ZIKV typically causes mild infections and serological differential diagnosis is challenging [124,131]. Prior to 2016 however, there

were isolated cases of non-travelling individuals with PCR-confirmed ZIKV infections in Quezon City in 2010 [174] and Cebu City in 2012 [175]. This alluded to autochthonous, not imported, Zika transmission across the Philippines. This notion was later confirmed in 2016 when 47 non-travelling, PCR-confirmed, ZIKV cases were identified after incorporating Zika symptoms into updated surveillance operations [176]. Yet today, it remains unknown whether Zika is widespread or focal across the entire country.

## Philippine Dengue and Zika Surveillance Operations

Centralised Flavivirus surveillance in the Philippines is conducted by the Philippine Epidemiology Bureau (EB) - a division of the Department of Health (DOH). EB provides weekly case reports on dengue which are collected in line with PIDSR (Procedures for the Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response) and WHO criteria [7,177]. The PIDSR was initiated in 2008 to strengthen and standardise infectious disease surveillance across the country, consequently, dengue is now notifiable across all disease reporting units (DRUs) of the Philippines, ranging from major regional hospitals to rural health facilities. Epidemiological data collected from patients include: age, sex, date of symptom onset, date of reporting, symptoms, disease outcome, DRU/home location (Region, province, municipality, barangay) and DRU position (GPS) (Appendix A). Zika is also notifiable in the Philippines. Suspected Zika patients include those with fever, conjunctivitis, skin rash and either of the following: joint pain, myalgia, headache, malaise, retro-orbital pain. Infants/Foetuses with microcephaly are also considered suspected Zika infections. Cases are documented and asked to provide a urine/serum sample for further laboratory testing (Figure 7). Samples are assayed for Zika PCR using CDC methods described in [178] and Zika IgM/IgG using a commercial Euroimmune<sup>TM</sup> ELISA kits (Cat No: El 2668–9601 M and El 2668–9601 G, Lübeck, Germany).



**Figure 7**. **Dengue and Zika epidemiological surveillance operations in the Philippines.** All dengue and Zika case reports who visit disease reporting units (DRUs) are collated by the Philippine Epidemiological Bureau (EB). For dengue, a regular random sample of case reports who visit sentinel DRUs, and all those who visit non-sentinel DRUs during an outbreak period, are asked to provide serum for subsequent laboratory testing. All suspected Zika cases who visit DRUs are asked to provide serum/urine samples for further laboratory testing [177].

In addition to typical dengue case reporting, the Philippine DOH also performs routine dengue laboratory surveillance (Figure 7). The Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM - the research arm of the DOH) orchestrate annual cross-sectional surveys of suspected dengue case reports across the Philippines and collect single serum samples and basic epidemiological data (according to PIDSR criteria) from consenting patients. Patients are sampled in both sentinel and non-sentinel DRUs located across the Philippines (Figure 8). Sentinel DRUs include major regional hospitals which collect random serum samples from five dengue cases per week. Non-sentinel DRUs include any health facility that experiences a sudden rise in dengue cases then proceeds to collect serum samples according to PIDSR criteria [177]. At the RITM, stored samples are then assayed for serotype specific DENV RNA using the CDC DENV1-4 PCR assay [87]. This enables spatio-temporal monitoring of circulating serotypes across the country which is a key recommendation of the WHO global dengue strategy for control [7]. Serum samples are also assayed for the presence of DENV IgM and IgG antibodies using Panbio® capture ELISA kits (Cat: 01PE20/01PE21, Abbott, Brisbane, Australia) according to manufacturers' specifications.



Figure 8. Location of Sentinel and Non-sentinel DRUs (Disease reporting units) across the regions of the Philippines. Dengue and Zika are notifiable across all DRUs [177].

## Philippine Integrated Vector Management (IVM)

To counter the spread of vector-borne diseases, including Dengue and Zika, across the Philippines, the Department of Health conducts integrated vector management (IVM) [179]. The aim of this programme is to prevent and control vector-borne diseases by integrating various vector control strategies coordinated at different administrative levels. IVM strategies include environmental management (source reduction), house improvements, community engagement and the use of chemical and biological insecticides. Insecticides are used for larviciding, space spraying (fogging), and indoor residual spraying IRS. Vector control strategies are formulated centrally by the Department of Health while implementation is coordinated by regional/provincial local health authorities.

Given the cost and labour intensiveness of vector control strategies [115], it remains crucial IVM is deployed at the right time and to appropriate locations to achieve maximum impact. In the Philippines, different IVM strategies are deployed at different stages of the year. Home improvements and community awareness programmes are implemented all year round and help prevent local dengue outbreaks from occurring. Environmental management, larviciding and IRS strategies are deployed prior to the onset of the rainy season when breeding sites are limited and most susceptible to control interventions (although often continue into the rainy season). Lastly, given the lack of residual impact,

space spraying programmes occur during rainy seasons to minimise local vector populations and spread of disease [179]. Yet, determining where within regions IVM should be deployed remains challenging. Interventions are currently deployed according to the expertise of local health authorities who typically target areas with higher case reporting. However, it remains unknown whether areas with increased case reporting represent areas of higher transmission intensity. Determining accurate surrogate indicators of the dengue force of infection could therefore assist in appropriately deploying IVM within regions.

## **Research Justification**

As dengue is such an underreported disease in the Philippines [173], it remains unknown whether current case reporting strategies, conducted by routine epidemiological surveillance, accurately represents dengue transmission dynamics. In the Philippines, routine laboratory surveillance practises have recently been incorporated into existing programmes and have been instrumental in revealing spatio-temporal patterns in circulating serotypes across the country. Yet, given a range of laboratory markers, both molecular and serological, that are obtained from suspected dengue patients who reported across the Philippines, further investigations are necessary to determine how best this data can be used to inform control efforts.

Combining molecular and serological techniques for surveillance purposes has previously been conducted in Brazil [180], Burkina Faso [181], Argentina [182] and India [183] to better characterise case reports with true dengue infections. This enabled investigators to characterise outbreaks, identify risk factors associated with dengue and explore patterns in imported and local transmission. Further laboratory characterisation of the reporting dengue population is therefore warranted in the Philippines. Accurately determining the primary and post-primary (secondary, tertiary and quaternary) immune status of dengue case reports could assist in identifying individuals/populations at risk of severe disease upon a subsequent DENV infection [45,46] and be used to target post-exposure vaccinations [23,114]. Moreover, additional laboratory characterisation of case reports could be useful in routinely estimating the dengue force of infection across the Philippines. This could help target limited vector control interventions to populations most in need – a key WHO strategy for sustainably combatting dengue transmission [7].

As routinely used dengue serological diagnostics detect cross-reactive antibodies to other flavivirus infections which can cause non-specific fevers [123,131,136], it is crucial dengue case reports are assayed for other infections including ZIKV. Furthermore, as mounting evidence suggests prior exposure to ZIKV can cause severe disease in subsequent DENV infections [132], characterising subnational dengue and Zika transmission patterns is important to stratify severe disease risk within the population. Lastly, as regional surveillance systems are often less equipped than centralised operations [7], it is essential enhanced surveillance practises are adapted to suit low resource settings. Investigating whether the immune status of dengue patients can be accurately determined using cheap, easy to use

rapid tests warrants further investigation. Accurately characterising those with primary and postprimary at the point of care using RDTs could assist regional surveillance and has the potential to assist in dengue disease prognosis [39].

# **1.8 References**

- Wilder-Smith A, Ooi E-E, Horstick O, Wills B. Dengue. Lancet. 2019; 393(10169):350–63.
   PMID: 30696575
- Abílio AP, Abudasse G, Kampango A, Candrinho B, Sitoi S, Luciano J, et al. Distribution and breeding sites of Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus in 32 urban/peri-urban districts of Mozambique: implication for assessing the risk of arbovirus outbreaks. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(9):e0006692. PMID: 30208017
- 3. Bhatt S, Gething PW, Brady OJ, Messina JP, Farlow AW, Moyes CL, et al. The global distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 2013; 496(7446):504–7. PMID: 23563266
- Laserna A, Barahona-Correa J, Baquero L, Castañeda-Cardona C, Rosselli D. Economic impact of dengue fever in Latin America and the Caribbean: a systematic review. Rev Panam Salud Publica. 2018; 42:e111. PMID: 31093139
- 5. Whiteman A, Loaiza JR, Yee DA, Poh KC, Watkins AS, Lucas KJ, et al. Do socioeconomic factors drive Aedes mosquito vectors and their arboviral diseases? A systematic review of dengue, chikungunya, yellow fever, and Zika Virus. One Heal. 2020; 11:100188.
- Chan CY, Ooi EE. Dengue: an update on treatment options. Future Microbiol. 2015; 10(12):2017–31.
- World Health Organization (WHO). 2012. Global strategy for dengue prevention and control 2012-2020. Avaliable at: https://www.who.int/immunization/sage/meetings/2013/april/5\_Dengue\_SAGE\_Apr2013\_Glo bal\_Strategy.pdf. (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- Löwy I. Leaking Containers: Success and Failure in Controlling the Mosquito Aedes aegypti in Brazil. Am J Public Health. 2017; 107(4):517–24. PMID: 28207332
- Salles TS, da Encarnação Sá-Guimarães T, de Alvarenga ESL, Guimarães-Ribeiro V, de Meneses MDF, de Castro-Salles PF, et al. History, epidemiology and diagnostics of dengue in the American and Brazilian contexts: a review. Parasit Vectors. 2018; 11(1):264.
- Brathwaite Dick O, San Martín JL, Montoya RH, del Diego J, Zambrano B, Dayan GH. The history of dengue outbreaks in the Americas. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2012; 87(4):584–93.
   PMID: 23042846
- Warkentien T. Dengue Fever: Historical Perspective and the Global Response. J Infect Dis Epidemiol. 2016; 2(2).

- Whitehorn J, Yacoub S. Global warming and arboviral infections. Clin Med (Northfield II). 2019; 19(2):149–52. PMID: 30872300
- Colón-González FJ, Sewe MO, Tompkins AM, Sjödin H, Casallas A, Rocklöv J, et al. Projecting the risk of mosquito-borne diseases in a warmer and more populated world: a multimodel, multi-scenario intercomparison modelling study. Lancet Planet Heal. 2021; 5(7):e404– 14. PMID: 34245711
- World Health Organization (WHO). Dengue and severe dengue fact sheet. Avaliable at: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/dengue-and-severe-dengue. (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- 15. World Health Organization (WHO). 2019. Update on the Dengue situation in the Western Pacific Region Northern Hemisphere. Available at: https://www.who.int/docs/defaultsource/wpro---documents/emergency/surveillance/dengue/dengue-20210923.pdf?sfvrsn=fc80101d\_90 (Accessed 29/09/21).
- Pan American Health Organization. 2019. Epidemiological Update: Dengue. Avalaible at: https://www.paho.org/en/documents/22-february-2019-dengue-epidemiological-update (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet]. WHO.
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. 2019. Dengue Annual Epidemiological Report for 2019. Available at: https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/AERdengue-2019.pdf (accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- Cattarino L, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Imai N, Cummings DAT, Ferguson NM. Mapping global variation in dengue transmission intensity. Sci Transl Med. 2020; 12(528). PMID: 31996463
- Zeng Z, Zhan J, Chen L, Chen H, Cheng S. Global, regional, and national dengue burden from 1990 to 2017: A systematic analysis based on the global burden of disease study 2017. EClinicalMedicine. 2021; 32:100712.
- 20. Shepard DS, Undurraga EA, Halasa YA, Stanaway JD. The global economic burden of dengue: a systematic analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2016; 16(8):935–41. PMID: 27091092
- 21. Messina JP, Brady OJ, Golding N, Kraemer MUG, Wint GRW, Ray SE, et al. The current and future global distribution and population at risk of dengue. Nat Microbiol. 2019; 4(9):1508–15.
- 22. Sangkaew S, Ming D, Boonyasiri A, Honeyford K, Kalayanarooj S, Yacoub S, et al. Risk predictors of progression to severe disease during the febrile phase of dengue: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis. 2021; 21(7):1014–26.
- 23. Thomas SJ, Yoon I-K. A review of Dengvaxia®: development to deployment. Hum Vaccin

Immunother. 2019; 15(10):2295-314. PMID: 31589551

- Samuel M, Maoz D, Manrique P, Ward T, Runge-Ranzinger S, Toledo J, et al. Community effectiveness of indoor spraying as a dengue vector control method: A systematic review. Barker CM, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11(8):e0005837.
- Gan SJ, Leong YQ, bin Barhanuddin MFH, Wong ST, Wong SF, Mak JW, et al. Dengue fever and insecticide resistance in Aedes mosquitoes in Southeast Asia: a review. Parasit Vectors. 2021; 14(1):315.
- 26. Wilder-Smith A, Tissera H, AbuBakar S, Kittayapong P, Logan J, Neumayr A, et al. Novel tools for the surveillance and control of dengue: findings by the DengueTools research consortium. Glob Health Action. 2018; 11(1):1549930.
- Tsheten T, Gray DJ, Clements ACA, Wangdi K. Epidemiology and challenges of dengue surveillance in the WHO South-East Asia Region. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2021; 115(6):583–99.
- Wellekens K, Betrains A, De Munter P, Peetermans W. Dengue: current state one year before WHO 2010–2020 goals. Acta Clin Belg. 2020; :1–9.
- Rafique I, Saqib MAN, Munir MA, Qureshi H, Taseer I-H, Iqbal R, et al. Asymptomatic dengue infection in adults of major cities of Pakistan. Asian Pac J Trop Med. 2017; 10(10):1002–6.
- Lovera D, Araya S, Mesquita MJ, Avalos C, Ledesma S, Arbo A. Prospective applicability study of the new dengue classification system for clinical management in children. Pediatr Infect Dis J. 2014; 33(9):933–5. PMID: 24642516
- Tsai C-Y, Lee I-K, Lee C-H, Yang KD, Liu J-W. Comparisons of dengue illness classified based on the 1997 and 2009 World Health Organization dengue classification schemes. J Microbiol Immunol Infect. 2013; 46(4):271–81.
- 32. Ajlan BA, Alafif MM, Alawi MM, Akbar NA, Aldigs EK, Madani TA. Assessment of the new World Health Organization's dengue classification for predicting severity of illness and level of healthcare required. Marks F, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(8):e0007144.
- Muller DA, Depelsenaire ACI, Young PR. Clinical and Laboratory Diagnosis of Dengue Virus Infection. J Infect Dis. 2017; 215(suppl\_2):S89–95. PMID: 28403441
- Bhatt P, Sabeena SP, Varma M, Arunkumar G. Current Understanding of the Pathogenesis of Dengue Virus Infection. Curr Microbiol. 2021; 78(1):17–32.
- 35. Yacoub S, Wills B. Dengue: an update for clinicians working in non-endemic areas. Clin Med.

2015; 15(1):82-5. PMID: 25650206

- Sharp TM, Anderson KB, Katzelnick LC, Clapham H, Johansson MA, Morrison AC, et al. Knowledge gaps in the epidemiology of severe dengue impede vaccine evaluation. Lancet Infect Dis. 2021; 0(0). PMID: 34265259
- Tissera H, Rathore APS, Leong WY, Pike BL, Warkentien TE, Farouk FS, et al. Chymase Level Is a Predictive Biomarker of Dengue Hemorrhagic Fever in Pediatric and Adult Patients. J Infect Dis. 2017; 216(9):1112–21. PMID: 28968807
- Paranavitane SA, Gomes L, Kamaladasa A, Adikari TN, Wickramasinghe N, Jeewandara C, et al. Dengue NS1 antigen as a marker of severe clinical disease. BMC Infect Dis. 2014; 14(1):570.
- 39. Low JG, Ooi EE. Prognosticating Dengue. Clin Infect Dis. 2016; 64(5):ciw867.
- 40. Hegazi MA, Bakarman MA, Alahmadi TS, Butt NS, Alqahtani AM, Aljedaani BS, et al. Risk Factors and Predictors of Severe Dengue in Saudi Population in Jeddah, Western Saudi Arabia: A Retrospective Study. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2020; 102(3):613–21.
- 41. Rathore AP, Farouk FS, St. John AL. Risk factors and biomarkers of severe dengue. Curr Opin Virol. 2020; 43:1–8.
- Tan LK, Low SL, Sun H, Shi Y, Liu L, Lam S, et al. Force of Infection and True Infection Rate of Dengue in Singapore: Implications for Dengue Control and Management. Am J Epidemiol. 2019; 188(8):1529–38.
- 43. Thai KTD, Nishiura H, Hoang PL, Tran NTT, Phan GT, Le HQ, et al. Age-Specificity of Clinical Dengue during Primary and Secondary Infections. Lopes da Fonseca BA, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011; 5(6):e1180.
- Nealon J, Bouckenooghe A, Cortes M, Coudeville L, Frago C, Macina D, et al. Dengue Endemicity, Force of Infection, and Variation in Transmission Intensity in 13 Endemic Countries. J Infect Dis. 2020; 222(2):341–2.
- 45. Katzelnick LC, Gresh L, Halloran ME, Mercado JC, Kuan G, Gordon A, et al. Antibodydependent enhancement of severe dengue disease in humans. Science. 2017; 358(6365):929– 32. PMID: 29097492
- 46. St. John AL, Rathore APS. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019; 19(4):218–30.
- 47. Pierson TC, Diamond MS. The continued threat of emerging flaviviruses. Nat Microbiol. 2020; 5(6):796–812. PMID: 32367055

- 48. Mukhopadhyay S, Kuhn RJ, Rossmann MG. A structural perspective of the flavivirus life cycle. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2005; 3(1):13–22. PMID: 15608696
- 49. Screaton G, Mongkolsapaya J, Yacoub S, Roberts C. New insights into the immunopathology and control of dengue virus infection. Nat Rev Immunol. 2015; 15(12):745–59.
- Cruz-Oliveira C, Freire JM, Conceição TM, Higa LM, Castanho MARB, Da Poian AT. Receptors and routes of dengue virus entry into the host cells. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 2015; 39(2):155–70. PMID: 25725010
- 51. Clyde K, Kyle JL, Harris E. Recent advances in deciphering viral and host determinants of dengue virus replication and pathogenesis. J Virol. 2006; 80(23):11418–31. PMID: 16928749
- 52. Guzman MG, Gubler DJ, Izquierdo A, Martinez E, Halstead SB. Dengue infection. Nat Rev Dis Prim. 2016; 2(1):16055.
- Rathore APS, John AL St. Immune responses to dengue virus in the skin. Open Biol. 2018; 8(8).
- Uno N, Ross TM. Dengue virus and the host innate immune response. Emerg Microbes Infect. 2018; 7(1):167. PMID: 30301880
- 55. Yam-Puc JC, Cedillo-Barrón L, Aguilar-Medina EM, Ramos-Payán R, Escobar-Gutiérrez A, Flores-Romo L. The Cellular Bases of Antibody Responses during Dengue Virus Infection. Front Immunol. 2016; 7(JUN):218. PMID: 27375618
- King CA, Wegman AD, Endy TP. Mobilization and Activation of the Innate Immune Response to Dengue Virus. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2020; 10:640.
- Yacoub S, Farrar J. Dengue. In: Manson's Tropical Infectious Diseases. Elsevier; 2014. p. 162-170.e2.
- Nascimento EJM, Huleatt JW, Cordeiro MT, Castanha PMS, George JK, Grebe E, et al. Development of antibody biomarkers of long term and recent dengue virus infections. J Virol Methods. 2018; 257:62–8.
- Ngwe Tun MM, Muta Y, Inoue S, Morita K. Persistence of Neutralizing Antibody Against Dengue Virus 2 After 70 Years from Infection in Nagasaki. Biores Open Access. 2016; 5(1):188–91.
- Slon Campos JL, Mongkolsapaya J, Screaton GR. The immune response against flaviviruses. Nat Immunol. 2018; 19(11):1189–98. PMID: 30333606
- 61. Tian Y, Grifoni A, Sette A, Weiskopf D. Human T Cell Response to Dengue Virus Infection.

Front Immunol. 2019; 10:2125. PMID: 31552052

- Pang J, Chia PY, Lye DC, Leo YS. Progress and Challenges towards Point-of-Care Diagnostic Development for Dengue. J Clin Microbiol. 2017; 55(12):3339. PMID: 28904181
- 63. Martín-Acebes MA, Saiz JC, de Oya NJ. Antibody-dependent enhancement and Zika: Real threat or phantom menace? Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology. 2018.
- 64. St John AL, Rathore APS. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019; 19(4):218–30. PMID: 30679808
- Olkowski S, Forshey BM, Morrison AC, Rocha C, Vilcarromero S, Halsey ES, et al. Reduced Risk of Disease During Postsecondary Dengue Virus Infections. J Infect Dis. 2013; 208(6):1026. PMID: 23776195
- 66. Flasche S, Jit M, Rodríguez-Barraquer I, Coudeville L, Recker M, Koelle K, et al. The Long-Term Safety, Public Health Impact, and Cost-Effectiveness of Routine Vaccination with a Recombinant, Live-Attenuated Dengue Vaccine (Dengvaxia): A Model Comparison Study. PLoS Med. 2016; 13(11):e1002181. PMID: 27898668
- Wikramaratna PS, Simmons CP, Gupta S, Recker M. The Effects of Tertiary and Quaternary Infections on the Epidemiology of Dengue. Schneider BS, editor. PLoS One. 2010; 5(8):e12347. PMID: 20808806
- Glasner DR, Puerta-Guardo H, Beatty PR, Harris E. The Good, the Bad, and the Shocking: The Multiple Roles of Dengue Virus Nonstructural Protein 1 in Protection and Pathogenesis. Annu Rev Virol. 2018; 5(1):227–53. PMID: 30044715
- Muller DA, Young PR. The flavivirus NS1 protein: molecular and structural biology, immunology, role in pathogenesis and application as a diagnostic biomarker. Antiviral Res. 2013; 98(2):192–208. PMID: 23523765
- 70. Chen H-R, Lai Y-C, Yeh T-M. Dengue virus non-structural protein 1: a pathogenic factor, therapeutic target, and vaccine candidate. J Biomed Sci. 2018; 25(1):58. PMID: 30037331
- Chuang Y-C, Wang S-Y, Lin Y-S, Chen H-R, Yeh T-M. Re-evaluation of the pathogenic roles of nonstructural protein 1 and its antibodies during dengue virus infection. J Biomed Sci. 2013; 20(1):42. PMID: 23806052
- 72. Adikari TN, Gomes L, Wickramasinghe N, Salimi M, Wijesiriwardana N, Kamaladasa A, et al. Dengue NS1 antigen contributes to disease severity by inducing interleukin (IL)-10 by monocytes. Clin Exp Immunol. 2016; 184(1):90–100. PMID: 26621477
- 73. Adikari TN, Gomes L, Wickramasinghe N, Salimi M, Wijesiriwardana N, Kamaladasa A, et

al. Dengue NS1 antigen contributes to disease severity by inducing interleukin (IL)-10 by monocytes. Clin Exp Immunol. 2016; 184(1):90. PMID: 26621477

- 74. Watanabe S, Tan KH, Rathore APS, Rozen-Gagnon K, Shuai W, Ruedl C, et al. The magnitude of dengue virus NS1 protein secretion is strain dependent and does not correlate with severe pathologies in the mouse infection model. J Virol. 2012; 86(10):5508–14. PMID: 22419801
- Reyes-Sandoval A, Ludert JE. The Dual Role of the Antibody Response Against the Flavivirus Non-structural Protein 1 (NS1) in Protection and Immuno-Pathogenesis. Front Immunol. 2019; 10:1651. PMID: 31379848
- 76. Lin C-F, Lei H-Y, Shiau A-L, Liu C-C, Liu H-S, Yeh T-M, et al. Antibodies from dengue patient sera cross-react with endothelial cells and induce damage. J Med Virol. 2003; 69(1):82–90. PMID: 12436482
- Lin C-F, Wan S-W, Chen M-C, Lin S-C, Cheng C-C, Chiu S-C, et al. Liver injury caused by antibodies against dengue virus nonstructural protein 1 in a murine model. Lab Invest. 2008; 88(10):1079–89. PMID: 18679379
- Raafat N, Blacksell SD, Maude RJ. A review of dengue diagnostics and implications for surveillance and control. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 113(11):653–60. PMID: 31365115
- 79. Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Salje H, Cummings DA. Opportunities for improved surveillance and control of dengue from age-specific case data. Elife. 2019; 8:e45474.
- Pan American Health Organization. 2019. Dengue cases in 2019. Avalaible at: https://www3.paho.org/data/index.php/en/mnu-topics/indicadores-dengue-en/dengue-nacionalen/252-dengue-pais-ano-en.html (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- Kabir MA, Zilouchian H, Younas MA, Asghar W. Dengue Detection: Advances in Diagnostic Tools from Conventional Technology to Point of Care. Biosensors. 2021; 11(7):206.
- Gupta E, Ballani N. Current perspectives on the spread of dengue in India. Infect Drug Resist. 2014; 7:337–42. PMID: 25525374
- Najioullah F, Viron F, Césaire R. Evaluation of four commercial real-time RT-PCR kits for the detection of dengue viruses in clinical samples. Virol J. 2014; 11(1):164. PMID: 25219286
- Mat Jusoh TNA, Shueb RH. Performance Evaluation of Commercial Dengue Diagnostic Tests for Early Detection of Dengue in Clinical Samples. J Trop Med. 2017; 2017:4687182. PMID: 29379526

- Singh K, Lale A, Eong Ooi E, Chiu L-L, Chow VTK, Tambyah P, et al. A Prospective Clinical Study on the Use of Reverse Transcription-Polymerase Chain Reaction for the Early Diagnosis of Dengue Fever. J Mol Diagnostics. 2006; 8(5):613–6.
- Waggoner JJ, Abeynayake J, Sahoo MK, Gresh L, Tellez Y, Gonzalez K, et al. Comparison of the FDA-approved CDC DENV-1-4 real-time reverse transcription-PCR with a laboratorydeveloped assay for dengue virus detection and serotyping. J Clin Microbiol. 2013; 51(10):3418–20. PMID: 23903549
- Johnson BW, Russell BJ, Lanciotti RS. Serotype-specific detection of dengue viruses in a fourplex real-time reverse transcriptase PCR assay. J Clin Microbiol. 2005; 43(10):4977–83.
   PMID: 16207951
- 88. CLARKE DH, CASALS J. Techniques for hemagglutination and hemagglutination-inhibition with arthropod-borne viruses. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1958; 7(5):561–73. PMID: 13571577
- Russell PK, Nisalak A. Dengue virus identification by the plaque reduction neutralization test. J Immunol. 1967; 99(2):291–6. PMID: 4961907
- 90. Lukman N, Salim G, Kosasih H, Susanto NH, Parwati I, Fitri S, et al. Comparison of the Hemagglutination Inhibition Test and IgG ELISA in Categorizing Primary and Secondary Dengue Infections Based on the Plaque Reduction Neutralization Test. Biomed Res Int. 2016; 2016:5253842. PMID: 27446953
- Rainwater-Lovett K, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Cummings DAT, Lessler J. Variation in dengue virus plaque reduction neutralization testing: systematic review and pooled analysis. BMC Infect Dis. 2012; 12(1):233. PMID: 23020074
- 92. World Health Organization (WHO). 2009. Laboratory diagnosis. Dengue haemorrhagic fever: diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control. Available at: https://www.who.int/tdr/publications/documents/dengue-diagnosis.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 93. Blacksell SD, Jarman RG, Gibbons R V., Tanganuchitcharnchai A, Mammen MP, Nisalak A, et al. Comparison of seven commercial antigen and antibody enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays for detection of acute dengue infection. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2012; 19(5):804–10. PMID: 22441389
- Kuno G, Gómez I, Gubler DJ. An ELISA procedure for the diagnosis of dengue infections. J Virol Methods. 1991; 33(1–2):101–13. PMID: 1939502
- 95. Tran TNT, de Vries PJ, Hoang LP, Phan GT, Le HQ, Tran BQ, et al. Enzyme-linked immunoassay for dengue virus IgM and IgG antibodies in serum and filter paper blood. BMC

Infect Dis. 2006; 6:13. PMID: 16436203

- 96. Blacksell SD. Commercial dengue rapid diagnostic tests for point-of-care application: recent evaluations and future needs? J Biomed Biotechnol. 2012; 2012:151967. PMID: 22654479
- 97. Chong ZL, Sekaran SD, Soe HJ, Peramalah D, Rampal S, Ng C-W. Diagnostic accuracy and utility of three dengue diagnostic tests for the diagnosis of acute dengue infection in Malaysia. BMC Infect Dis. 2020; 20(1):210.
- 98. Santoso MS, Yohan B, Denis D, Hayati RF, Haryanto S, Trianty L, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of 5 different brands of dengue virus non-structural protein 1 (NS1) antigen rapid diagnostic tests (RDT) in Indonesia. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2020; 98(2):115116. PMID: 32679344
- 99. Shukla MK, Singh N, Sharma RK, Barde P V. Utility of dengue NS1 antigen rapid diagnostic test for use in difficult to reach areas and its comparison with dengue NS1 ELISA and qRT-PCR. J Med Virol. 2017; 89(7):1146–50.
- Yow K-S, Aik J, Tan EY-M, Ng L-C, Lai Y-L. Rapid diagnostic tests for the detection of recent dengue infections: An evaluation of six kits on clinical specimens. PLoS One. 2021; 16(4):e0249602. PMID: 33793682
- 101. Matusali G, Colavita F, Carletti F, Lalle E, Bordi L, Vairo F, et al. Performance of rapid tests in the management of dengue fever imported cases in Lazio, Italy 2014-2019. Int J Infect Dis. 2020; 99:193–8.
- 102. Kikuti M, Cruz JS, Rodrigues MS, Tavares AS, Paploski IAD, Silva MMO, et al. Accuracy of the SD BIOLINE Dengue Duo for rapid point-of-care diagnosis of dengue. Chan KH, editor. PLoS One. 2019; 14(3):e0213301.
- 103. Tan LK, Wong WY, Yang HT, Huber RG, Bond PJ, Ng LC, et al. Flavivirus Cross-Reactivity to Dengue Nonstructural Protein 1 Antigen Detection Assays. Diagnostics (Basel, Switzerland). 2019; 10(1). PMID: 31878299
- 104. Luo R, Fongwen N, Kelly-Cirino C, Harris E, Wilder-Smith A, Peeling RW. Rapid diagnostic tests for determining dengue serostatus: a systematic review and key informant interviews. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2019; 25(6):659–66. PMID: 30664935
- 105. Pan Y-H, Liao M-Y, Chien Y-W, Ho T-S, Ko H-Y, Yang C-R, et al. Use of seroprevalence to guide dengue vaccination plans for older adults in a dengue non-endemic country. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2021; 15(4):e0009312.
- 106. Inoue S, Alonzo MTG, Kurosawa Y, Mapua CA, Reyes JD, Dimaano EM, et al. Evaluation of a Dengue IgG Indirect Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay and a Japanese Encephalitis

IgG Indirect Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay for Diagnosis of Secondary Dengue Virus Infection. Vector-Borne Zoonotic Dis. 2010; 10(2):143–50.

- 107. Changal KH, Raina AH, Raina A, Raina M, Bashir R, Latief M, et al. Differentiating secondary from primary dengue using IgG to IgM ratio in early dengue: an observational hospital based clinico-serological study from North India. BMC Infect Dis. 2016; 16(1). PMID: 27894268
- 108. Cucunawangsih, Lugito NPH, Kurniawan A. Immunoglobulin G (IgG) to IgM ratio in secondary adult dengue infection using samples from early days of symptoms onset. BMC Infect Dis. 2015; 15(1):276.
- 109. Innis BL, Nisalak A, Nimmannitya S, Kusalerdchariya S, Chongswasdi V, Suntayakorn S, et al. An enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay to characterize dengue infections where dengue and Japanese encephalitis co-circulate. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1989; 40(4):418–27. PMID: 2540664
- 110. Nguyen THT, Clapham HE, Phung KL, Nguyen TK, DInh TT, Nguyen THQ, et al. Methods to discriminate primary from secondary dengue during acute symptomatic infection. BMC Infect Dis. 2018; 18(1):375.
- Deen J, von Seidlein L. Paracetamol for dengue fever: no benefit and potential harm? Lancet Glob Heal. 2019; 7(5):e552–3.
- Wilder-Smith A, Flasche S, Smith PG. Vaccine-attributable severe dengue in the Philippines. Lancet. 2019; 394(10215):2151–2. PMID: 31839188
- 113. Larson HJ, Hartigan-Go K, de Figueiredo A. Vaccine confidence plummets in the Philippines following dengue vaccine scare: why it matters to pandemic preparedness. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2019; 15(3):625–7. PMID: 30309284
- Sridhar S, Luedtke A, Langevin E, Zhu M, Bonaparte M, Machabert T, et al. Effect of Dengue Serostatus on Dengue Vaccine Safety and Efficacy. N Engl J Med. 2018; 379(4):327–40.
- 115. World Health Organization (WHO). 2016. Western Pacific regional action plan for dengue prevention and control (2016). Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/258651/9789290618256-eng.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- 116. Buhler C, Winkler V, Runge-Ranzinger S, Boyce R, Horstick O. Environmental methods for dengue vector control – A systematic review and meta-analysis. Lenhart A, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(7):e0007420.

- Packierisamy PR, Ng C-W, Dahlui M, Inbaraj J, Balan VK, Halasa YA, et al. Cost of Dengue Vector Control Activities in Malaysia. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2015; 93(5):1020–7. PMID: 26416116
- 118. Knerer G, Currie CSM, Brailsford SC. The economic impact and cost-effectiveness of combined vector-control and dengue vaccination strategies in Thailand: results from a dynamic transmission model. Shepard DS, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(10):e0008805.
- 119. Lim SP. Dengue drug discovery: Progress, challenges and outlook. Antiviral Res. 2019; 163:156–78. PMID: 30597183
- Hernandez-Morales I, Geluykens P, Clynhens M, Strijbos R, Goethals O, Megens S, et al.
   Characterization of a dengue NS4B inhibitor originating from an HCV small molecule library.
   Antiviral Res. 2017; 147:149–58. PMID: 29037976
- Utarini A, Indriani C, Ahmad RA, Tantowijoyo W, Arguni E, Ansari MR, et al. Efficacy of Wolbachia-Infected Mosquito Deployments for the Control of Dengue. N Engl J Med. 2021; 384(23):2177–86.
- 122. Sun J, Du S, Zheng Z, Cheng G, Jin X. Defeat Dengue and Zika Viruses With a One-Two Punch of Vaccine and Vector Blockade. Front Microbiol. 2020; 11:362.
- Ali A, Wahid B, Rafique S, Idrees M. Advances in research on Zika virus. Asian Pac J Trop Med. 2017; 10(4):321–31.
- Gubler DJ, Vasilakis N, Musso D. History and Emergence of Zika Virus. J Infect Dis. 2017; 216:S860–7.
- 125. Peiter PC, Pereira R dos S, Moreira MCN, Nascimento M, Tavares M de FL, Franco V da C, et al. Zika epidemic and microcephaly in Brazil: Challenges for access to health care and promotion in three epidemic areas. PLoS One. 2020; 15(7):e0235010.
- 126. Lowe R, Barcellos C, Brasil P, Cruz OG, Honório NA, Kuper H, et al. The Zika Virus Epidemic in Brazil: From Discovery to Future Implications. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2018; 15(1):96. PMID: 29315224
- 127. de Araújo TVB, Ximenes RA de A, Miranda-Filho D de B, Souza WV, Montarroyos UR, de Melo APL, et al. Association between microcephaly, Zika virus infection, and other risk factors in Brazil: final report of a case-control study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2018; 18(3):328–36. PMID: 29242091
- 128. Brady OJ, Osgood-Zimmerman A, Kassebaum NJ, Ray SE, de Araújo VEM, da Nóbrega AA,

et al. The association between Zika virus infection and microcephaly in Brazil 2015–2017: An observational analysis of over 4 million births. Myers JE, editor. PLOS Med. 2019; 16(3):e1002755.

- 129. World Health Organization. 2019. Zika epidemiology update 2019. Avaliable at: https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/zika/zika-epidemiology-update-july-2019.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 130. Leonhard SE, Bresani-Salvi CC, Lyra Batista JD, Cunha S, Jacobs BC, Brito Ferreira ML, et al. Guillain-Barré syndrome related to Zika virus infection: A systematic review and metaanalysis of the clinical and electrophysiological phenotype. Viennet E, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(4):e0008264.
- 131. Wen J, Shresta S. Antigenic cross-reactivity between Zika and dengue viruses: is it time to develop a universal vaccine? Curr Opin Immunol. 2019; 59:1–8. PMID: 30884384
- 132. Katzelnick LC, Narvaez C, Arguello S, Lopez Mercado B, Collado D, Ampie O, et al. Zika virus infection enhances future risk of severe dengue disease. Science. 2020; 369(6507):1123–8. PMID: 32855339
- 133. Terzian ACB, Schanoski AS, Mota MT de O, da Silva RA, Estofolete CF, Colombo TE, et al. Viral Load and Cytokine Response Profile Does Not Support Antibody-Dependent Enhancement in Dengue-Primed Zika Virus-Infected Patients. Clin Infect Dis. 2017; 65(8):1260–5. PMID: 29017246
- 134. Michlmayr D, Kim E-Y, Rahman AH, Raghunathan R, Kim-Schulze S, Che Y, et al. Comprehensive Immunoprofiling of Pediatric Zika Reveals Key Role for Monocytes in the Acute Phase and No Effect of Prior Dengue Virus Infection. Cell Rep. 2020; 31(4):107569.
- 135. Halai U-A, Nielsen-Saines K, Moreira ML, de Sequeira PC, Junior JPP, de Araujo Zin A, et al. Maternal Zika Virus Disease Severity, Virus Load, Prior Dengue Antibodies, and Their Relationship to Birth Outcomes. Clin Infect Dis. 2017; 65(6):877–83. PMID: 28535184
- 136. Ariën KK, Michiels J, Foqué N, Heyndrickx L, Van Esbroeck M. Can Zika virus antibodies cross-protect against dengue virus? Lancet Glob Heal. 2018; 6(5):e494. PMID: 29653619
- 137. Pastorino B, Sengvilaipaseuth O, Chanthongthip A, Vongsouvath M, Souksakhone C, Mayxay M, et al. Low Zika Virus Seroprevalence in Vientiane, Laos, 2003-2015. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 100(3):639–42. PMID: 30693859
- 138. Chien Y-W, Ho T-C, Huang P-W, Ko N-Y, Ko W-C, Perng GC. Low seroprevalence of Zika virus infection among adults in Southern Taiwan. BMC Infect Dis. 2019; 19(1):884.

- 139. Slavov SN, Guaragna Machado RR, Ferreira AR, Soares CP, Araujo DB, Leal Oliveira DB, et al. Zika virus seroprevalence in blood donors from the Northeastern region of São Paulo State, Brazil, between 2015 and 2017. J Infect. 2020; 80(1):111–5. PMID: 31738944
- 140. Ruchusatsawat K, Wongjaroen P, Posanacharoen A, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Sangkitporn S, Cummings DAT, et al. Long-term circulation of Zika virus in Thailand: an observational study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2019; 19(4):439–46. PMID: 30826189
- 141. Beatty ME, Stone A, Fitzsimons DW, Hanna JN, Lam SK, Vong S, et al. Best Practices in Dengue Surveillance: A Report from the Asia-Pacific and Americas Dengue Prevention Boards. Gubler DJ, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2010; 4(11):e890.
- 142. Dussart P, Duong V, Bleakley K, Fortas C, Lorn Try P, Kim KS, et al. Comparison of dengue case classification schemes and evaluation of biological changes in different dengue clinical patterns in a longitudinal follow-up of hospitalized children in Cambodia. Althouse B, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(9):e0008603.
- Brady OJ, Smith DL, Scott TW, Hay SI. Dengue disease outbreak definitions are implicitly variable. Epidemics. 2015; 11:92–102.
- 144. World Health Organization (WHO). 2016. Technical handbook for dengue surveillance, dengue outbreak prediction/detection and outbreak response ("model contingency plan") TECHNICAL HANDBOOK. Avaliable at: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/250240/9789241549738-eng.pdf?sequence [Internet].
- 145. Runge-Ranzinger S, McCall PJ, Kroeger A, Horstick O. Dengue disease surveillance: an updated systematic literature review. Trop Med Int Health. 2014; 19(9):1116–60. PMID: 24889501
- 146. Tumioto GL, Gregianini TS, Dambros BP, Cestari BC, Alves Nunes ZM, Veiga ABG.
  Laboratory Surveillance of Dengue in Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil, from 2007 to 2013. Borrow R, editor. PLoS One. 2014; 9(8):e104394.
- 147. Vitale M, Lupone CD, Kenneson-Adams A, Ochoa RJ, Ordoñez T, Beltran-Ayala E, et al. A comparison of passive surveillance and active cluster-based surveillance for dengue fever in southern coastal Ecuador. BMC Public Heal 2020 201. 2020; 20(1):1–10.
- 148. Sarti E, L'Azou M, Mercado M, Kuri P, Siqueira JB, Solis E, et al. A comparative study on active and passive epidemiological surveillance for dengue in five countries of Latin America. Int J Infect Dis. 2016; 44:44–9.

- Shah PS, Alagarasu K, Karad S, Deoshatwar A, Jadhav SM, Raut T, et al. Seroprevalence and incidence of primary dengue infections among children in a rural region of Maharashtra, Western India. BMC Infect Dis. 2019; 19(1):296. PMID: 30940086
- 150. Luo S, Cui W, Li C, Ling F, Fu T, Liu Q, et al. Seroprevalence of dengue IgG antibodies in symptomatic and asymptomatic individuals three years after an outbreak in Zhejiang Province, China. BMC Infect Dis. 2018; 18(1):92.
- Culshaw A, Mongkolsapaya J, Screaton G. The immunology of Zika Virus. F1000Research.
   2018; 7:203. PMID: 29527300
- 152. Biggs J, Raman J, Cook J, Hlongwana K, Drakeley C, Morris N, et al. Serology reveals heterogeneity of Plasmodium falciparum transmission in northeastern South Africa: implications for malaria elimination. Malar J. 2017; 16(1):48.
- 153. Corran P, Coleman P, Riley E, Drakeley C. Serology: a robust indicator of malaria transmission intensity? Trends Parasitol. 2007; 23(12):575–82. PMID: 17988945
- 154. Cook J, Kleinschmidt I, Schwabe C, Nseng G, Bousema T, Corran PH, et al. Serological Markers Suggest Heterogeneity of Effectiveness of Malaria Control Interventions on Bioko Island, Equatorial Guinea. von Seidlein L, editor. PLoS One. 2011; 6(9):e25137.
- 155. Friedrich N, Poethko-Müller C, Kuhnert R, Matysiak-Klose D, Koch J, Wichmann O, et al. Seroprevalence of Measles-, Mumps-, and Rubella-specific antibodies in the German adult population – cross-sectional analysis of the German Health Interview and Examination Survey for Adults (DEGS1). Lancet Reg Heal – Eur. 2021; 7:100128.
- 156. Lupi S, Stefanati A, Baldovin T, Roman A, Baldo V, Gabutti G. Assessment of seroprevalence against poliovirus among Italian adolescents and adults. https://doi.org/101080/2164551520181547608. 2018; 15(3):677–82.
- 157. Nealon J, Bouckenooghe A, Cortes M, Coudeville L, Frago C, Macina D, et al. Dengue Endemicity, Force of Infection, and Variation in Transmission Intensity in 13 Endemic Countries. J Infect Dis. 2020; 222(2):341–2.
- 158. Salje H, Paul KK, Paul R, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Rahman Z, Alam MS, et al. Nationallyrepresentative serostudy of dengue in Bangladesh allows generalizable disease burden estimates. Elife. 2019; 8.
- 159. O'Driscoll M, Imai N, Ferguson NM, Hadinegoro SR, Satari HI, Tam CC, et al. Spatiotemporal variability in dengue transmission intensity in Jakarta, Indonesia. Azman AS, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(3):e0008102.

- Tam CC, O'Driscoll M, Taurel A-F, Nealon J, Hadinegoro SR. Geographic variation in dengue seroprevalence and force of infection in the urban paediatric population of Indonesia. Horstick O, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(11):e0006932.
- Imai N, Dorigatti I, Cauchemez S, Ferguson NM. Estimating Dengue Transmission Intensity from Sero-Prevalence Surveys in Multiple Countries. Hay SI, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015; 9(4):e0003719.
- 162. Prayitno A, Taurel A-F, Nealon J, Satari HI, Karyanti MR, Sekartini R, et al. Dengue seroprevalence and force of primary infection in a representative population of urban dwelling Indonesian children. Gürtler RE, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11(6):e0005621.
- 163. Panbio. IgG Capture ELISA For the Detection of Secondary Dengue Infection. Abbott laboratories. Available at: http://www.snehbiotech.com/inc/pdf/dengue\_igg\_capture\_elisa.pdf (Accessed: 29/09/21).
- 164. Zakeri S, van den Hoogen LL, Mehrizi AA, Karimi F, Raeisi A, Drakeley C. Anti-malarial seroprevalence assessment during an elimination programme in Chabahar District, southeastern Iran. Malar J. 2016; 15(1):382.
- 165. Bottomley C, Otiende M, Uyoga S, Gallagher K, Kagucia EW, Etyang AO, et al. Improving SARS-CoV-2 cumulative incidence estimation through mixture modelling of antibody levels. medRxiv. 2021; :2021.04.09.21254250.
- 166. Sepúlveda N, Drakeley C. Sample size determination for estimating antibody seroconversion rate under stable malaria transmission intensity. Malar J. 2015; 14(1):141.
- 167. Chan Y, Fornace K, Wu L, Arnold BF, Priest JW, Martin DL, et al. Determining seropositivity—A review of approaches to define population seroprevalence when using multiplex bead assays to assess burden of tropical diseases. Bradbury RS, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2021; 15(6):e0009457.
- 168. Sepúlveda N, Stresman G, White MT, Drakeley CJ. Current Mathematical Models for Analyzing Anti-Malarial Antibody Data with an Eye to Malaria Elimination and Eradication. J Immunol Res. 2015; 2015:1–21.
- 169. Henderson AD, Aubry M, Kama M, Vanhomwegen J, Teissier A, Mariteragi-Helle T, et al. Zika seroprevalence declines and neutralizing antibodies wane in adults following outbreaks in French Polynesia and Fiji. Elife. 2020; 9.
- 170. Langerak T, Kasbergen LMR, Chandler F, Brinkman T, Faerber Z, Phalai K, et al. Zika Virus Antibody Titers Three Years after Confirmed Infection. Viruses. 2021; 13(7):1345.

- 171. PhilAtlas. Cities of the Philippines. Avaliable at: https://www.philatlas.com/cities.html (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- 172. Department of Health (DoH). 2016. The republic of Philippines Epidemiological Bureau Dengue report. Avaliable at: https://doh.gov.ph/sites/default/files/statistics/2016\_Dengue\_MW1-MW52.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 173. Undurraga EA, Edillo FE, Erasmo JN V., Alera MTP, Yoon I-K, Largo FM, et al. Disease Burden of Dengue in the Philippines: Adjusting for Underreporting by Comparing Active and Passive Dengue Surveillance in Punta Princesa, Cebu City. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2017; 96(4):16–0488.
- Buerano CC, Pangilinan L-AS, Dimamay MTA, Mapua CA, Dimamay MPS, Matias RR, et al. Zika Virus Infection, Philippines, 2012. Emerg Infect Dis. 2020; 26(9):2300–1.
- Alera MT, Hermann L, Tac-An IA, Klungthong C, Rutvisuttinunt W, Manasatienkij W, et al. Zika virus infection, Philippines, 2012. Emerg Infect Dis. 2015; 21(4):722–4. PMID: 25811410
- 176. Lonogan K, de Guzman A, Delos Reyes VC, Sucaldito MN, Avelino F. The enhanced Zika surveillance in the Philippines, November 14, 2016–February 28, 2017. Int J Infect Dis. 2020; 101(S1):232–3.
- 177. Department of Health (DoH). 2014. Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response. Avaliable at: https://doh.gov.ph/sites/default/files/publications/PIDSRMOP3ED\_VOL1\_2014.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 178. CDC. 2017. Trioplex Real-time RT-PCR Assay for Zika. Avaliable at: https://www.cdc.gov/zika/pdfs/trioplex-real-time-rt-pcr-assay-instructions-for-use.pdf (Accessed 19/09/21).
- Philippine Department of Health (DoH). Guidelines to Adopt an Integrated Vector Management (IVM) to Support Vector-Borne Disease Prevention. Report. 2013.
- Tumioto GL, Gregianini TS, Dambros BP, Cestari BC, Alves Nunes ZM, Veiga ABG.
   Laboratory Surveillance of Dengue in Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil, from 2007 to 2013. Borrow R, editor. PLoS One. 2014; 9(8):e104394.
- 181. Lim JK, Seydou Y, Carabali M, Barro A, Dahourou DL, Lee KS, et al. Clinical and epidemiologic characteristics associated with dengue during and outside the 2016 outbreak

identified in health facility-based surveillance in Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso. Forshey BM, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(12):e0007882.

- 182. Avilés G, Paz MV, Rangeon G, Ranaivoarisoa MY, Verzeri N, Roginski S, et al. Laboratory surveillance of dengue in Argentina, 1995-2001. Emerg Infect Dis. 2003; 9(6):738–42. PMID: 12781019
- 183. Murhekar M, Joshua V, Kanagasabai K, Shete V, Ravi M, Ramachandran R, et al. Epidemiology of dengue fever in India, based on laboratory surveillance data, 2014-2017. Int J Infect Dis. 2019; 84S:S10–4. PMID: 30641202

# **Chapter 2. Overall Aim and Objectives**

The overall aim of this research was to investigate how analysing laboratory data from dengue case reports in the Philippines can be optimised to enhance surveillance operations. The scheme of work is divided into the following general and specific objectives:

**Objective 1.** To develop and validate a serological framework capable of characterising the DENV immune status of suspected dengue patients (Chapter 3).

- i. To develop a novel molecular and serological algorithm that can distinguish primary from post-primary DENV immune status.
- ii. To validate the generated algorithm according to the WHO gold standard methods.

**Objective 2**. To investigate which routinely collected surveillance metrics represent suitable surrogate indicators of the dengue FOI and can be utilised to monitor variations in the burden of disease (Chapter 4).

- i. To describe the long-term spatial patterns in the force of infection across the Philippines according to age IgG-seroprevalence.
- ii. To investigate which, easily computed, laboratory and non-laboratory surveillance metrics correlate with the FOI according to age-stratified IgG seroprevalence.

**Objective 3.** To determine whether there is evidence of Zika transmission across the Philippines (Chapter 5).

- i. To investigate whether there is evidence of short and/or long-term exposure to ZIKV among those reporting with suspected dengue across the Philippines.
- ii. To characterise the serological cross-reactivity between ZIKV and DENV.

**Objective 4.** To investigate utilising point-of-care diagnostics for determining DENV immune status (Chapter 6).

- i. To determine whether combining different types of dengue rapid tests accurately captures primary and post-primary DENV infections.
- To estimate the probability of being primary or post-primary according to combinations of RDT result by specific day of infection.

# **Chapter 3. A Serological Framework to Investigate Acute Primary and Post-primary Dengue cases reporting across the Philippines**

An online, full text version of chapter 3 is available at: https://bmcmedicine.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12916-020-01833-1



London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine Keppel Street, London WC1E 7HT

T: +44 (0)20 7299 4646 F: +44 (0)20 7299 4656 www.lshtm.ac.uk

# **RESEARCH PAPER COVER SHEET**

Please note that a cover sheet must be completed for each research paper included within a thesis.

## **SECTION A – Student Details**

Student ID Number	1402440	Title	Mr
First Name(s)	Joseph Robert		
Surname/Family Name	Biggs		
Thesis Title	Immuno-epidemiological analysis of dengue to enhance surveillance		
Primary Supervisor	Dr Julius Clemence R. Hafalla		

If the Research Paper has previously been published please complete Section B, if not please move to Section C.

# SECTION B – Paper already published

Where was the work published?	BMC Medicine		
When was the work published?	27/11/2020		
If the work was published prior to registration for your research degree, give a brief rationale for its inclusion	N/A		
Have you retained the copyright for the work?*	Yes	Was the work subject to academic peer review?	Yes

\*If yes, please attach evidence of retention. If no, or if the work is being included in its published format, please attach evidence of permission from the copyright holder (publisher or other author) to include this work.

## SECTION C – Prepared for publication, but not yet published

Where is the work intended to be published?	
Please list the paper's authors in the intended authorship order:	
Stage of publication	Choose an item.

Improving health worldwide

www.lshtm.ac.uk

# SECTION D – Multi-authored work

For multi-authored work, give full details of your role in the research included in the paper and in the preparation of the paper. (Attach a further sheet if necessary)	I was first author on this research paper. I was responsible for the data analyses and writing the manuscript.
---	--

# SECTION E

Student Signature	
Date	30/09/21

Supervisor Signature		
Date	30/09/21	

# **RESEARCH ARTICLE**

**BMC** Medicine

## **Open Access**

# A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines



Joseph R. Biggs<sup>1\*</sup>, Ava Kristy Sy<sup>2,3</sup>, Oliver J. Brady<sup>4,5</sup>, Adam J. Kucharski<sup>4,5</sup>, Sebastian Funk<sup>4,5</sup>, Mary Anne Joy Reyes<sup>2,3</sup>, Mary Ann Quinones<sup>2,3</sup>, William Jones-Warner<sup>1</sup>, Yun-Hung Tu<sup>1</sup>, Ferchito L. Avelino<sup>6</sup>, Nemia L. Sucaldito<sup>6</sup>, Huynh Kim Mai<sup>7</sup>, Le Thuy Lien<sup>7</sup>, Hung Do Thai<sup>7</sup>, Hien Anh Thi Nguyen<sup>8</sup>, Dang Duc Anh<sup>8</sup>, Chihiro Iwasaki<sup>9</sup>, Noriko Kitamura<sup>9</sup>, Lay-Myint Yoshida<sup>9</sup>, Amado O. Tandoc<sup>2</sup>, Eva Cutiongco-de la Paz<sup>10,11</sup>, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding<sup>3,10</sup>, Carmencita D. Padilla<sup>10,11</sup>, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla<sup>1</sup> and Martin L. Hibberd<sup>1,10,11</sup>

#### Abstract

**Background:** In dengue-endemic countries, targeting limited control interventions to populations at risk of severe disease could enable increased efficiency. Individuals who have had their first (primary) dengue infection are at risk of developing more severe secondary disease, thus could be targeted for disease prevention. Currently, there is no reliable algorithm for determining primary and post-primary (infection with more than one flavivirus) status from a single serum sample. In this study, we developed and validated an immune status algorithm using single acute serum samples from reporting patients and investigated dengue immuno-epidemiological patterns across the Philippines.

**Methods:** During 2015/2016, a cross-sectional sample of 10,137 dengue case reports provided serum for molecular (anti-DENV PCR) and serological (anti-DENV IgM/G capture ELISA) assay. Using mixture modelling, we re-assessed IgM/G seroprevalence and estimated functional, disease day-specific, IgG:IgM ratios that categorised the reporting population as negative, historical, primary and post-primary for dengue. We validated our algorithm against WHO gold standard criteria and investigated cross-reactivity with Zika by assaying a random subset for anti-ZIKV IgM and IgG. Lastly, using our algorithm, we explored immuno-epidemiological patterns of dengue across the Philippines.

(Continued on next page)

\* Correspondence: Joseph.Biggs1@lshtm.ac.uk

<sup>1</sup>Department of Infection Biology, Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK Full list of author information is available at the end of the article



© The Author(s). 2020 **Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, wish thrup/creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this artic, unless otherwise stated in a credit line to the data.

#### (Continued from previous page)

**Results:** Our modelled IgM and IgG seroprevalence thresholds were lower than kit-provided thresholds. Individuals anti-DENV PCR+ or IgM+ were classified as active dengue infections (83.1%, 6998/8425). IgG– and IgG+ active dengue infections on disease days 1 and 2 were categorised as primary and post-primary, respectively, while those on disease days 3 to 5 with IgG:IgM ratios below and above 0.45 were classified as primary and post-primary, respectively. A significant proportion of post-primary dengue infections had elevated anti-ZIKV IgG inferring previous Zika exposure. Our algorithm achieved 90.5% serological agreement with WHO standard practice. Post-primary dengue infections were more likely to be older and present with severe symptoms. Finally, we identified a spatio-temporal cluster of primary dengue case reporting in northern Luzon during 2016.

**Conclusions:** Our dengue immune status algorithm can equip surveillance operations with the means to target dengue control efforts. The algorithm accurately identified primary dengue infections who are at risk of future severe disease.

Keywords: Dengue, Flavivirus, Primary, Post-primary, Immuno-epidemiology, Surveillance, Serology, Philippines

#### Background

Dengue has become the most significant disease-causing arbovirus in the tropical and subtropical world. According to World Health Organization (WHO) global figures, notified cases of dengue have increased 30-fold in the past 5 decades [1], and a further 247,000 suspected dengue cases in the Western Pacific region were reported in 2014 compared to 2008 [2]. This reporting likely grossly underestimated true numbers given the range of dengue clinical manifestations and variable healthcare infrastructures in endemic countries. Instead, modelled estimates approximate 390 million annual dengue cases occur globally, of which 75% are asymptomatic [3]. Dengue emergence is believed to be attributed to rapid population growth, urbanisation, human migration, climate change, and is unhampered by costly control interventions [1].

Infection with one of the four known immunologically distinct dengue virus serotypes (DENV1-4) causes a delayed increase in viremia, combined with potential fever, which decreases within days. This is followed by an increase in immunoglobulin M (IgM) that wanes over months [4]. During a primary infection, immunoglobulin G (IgG) increases during the convalescent stage of disease and persists for life, rendering individuals immune to homologous but not heterologous dengue virus serotypes. Upon a post-primary (secondary, tertiary, quaternary) infection with a contrasting serotype, IgM resurgence is subdued while pre-circulating, nonneutralising IgG increases rapidly with viremia [5]. This enhanced level of non-protective IgG is believed to facilitate rapid viral replication in hosts through an antibody-mediated enhancement (ADE) process [6, 7]. Dengue symptoms range from asymptomatic to severe [3, 8]. According to WHO guidelines, severe symptoms include critical plasma leakage, haemorrhage and organ impairment [9]. These symptoms are thought to arise from host-mediated cytokine storms that occur in response to viral replication [10, 11], and as a

consequence, post-primary dengue infections are major risk factors for developing severe disease [12–14].

The gold standard serological method for determining a dengue infection, including whether it is primary or post-primary dengue, remains the WHO haemagglutination inhibition assay (HIA) using acute and convalescent paired sera. A fourfold increase in IgG titre that exceeds or falls below 1:2560 during convalescence is indicative of secondary and primary infections, respectively [15]. Despite the high-throughput nature of this technique, the need for paired sera, collected at least 7 days apart, makes it undesirable for large-scale epidemiological surveillance. To overcome this, commercial IgM and IgG capture ELISAs, used concurrently, can distinguish primary and secondary dengue using a single acute-stage serum sample. For instance, Panbio® capture ELISAs (Alere, Brisbane, Australia, Cat. No.: 01PE10/ 01PE20) state their IgG seroprevalence threshold of 22 panbio units corresponds to a HAI 1:2560 IgG titre. Therefore, individuals assayed using these kits who are IgM+/IgG- and IgM+/IgG+ supposedly represent primary and secondary dengue infections, respectively.

For dengue surveillance purposes, IgM and IgG capture ELISAs are an affordable and logistically simple way to investigate epidemiological patterns in primary and post-primary dengue. However, this technique is not without caveats. First, given the delay in eliciting anti-DENV IgM following infection, it remains unknown whether early stage, non-immunogenic (IgM- and IgG -), primary dengue cases are detectable using this solely serological diagnostic. Second, given a recent study highlighted primary dengue infections can elicit high IgG levels during the febrile period [16], commercially provided IgG thresholds may misclassify acute primary and post-primary dengue infections. The incorporation of commonly used molecular (PCR) tools may improve the diagnostic capability of this algorithm. In addition, IgG:IgM ratios have been proposed as useful metrics for categorising dengue immune status given that major differences between IgG and IgM occur during postprimary, compared to primary, infections [17, 18]. However, the practical application of these thresholds during the febrile stage of infection is limited [16], suggesting that further studies investigating the stage of infection at which ratios become appropriate, if at all, are warranted.

In dengue-endemic countries including the Philippines, optimising the use of passively collected dengue case report data could strengthen disease surveillance and control. In the Philippines, laboratory-based surveillance efforts currently include routine molecular characterisation of dengue, using sera collected from a representative sample of all case reports. This allows surveillance operations to monitor spatio-temporal dengue serotype patterns across the Philippines. However, molecular characterisation alone does not indicate whether case reports experienced primary or postprimary dengue infections, information that may prove useful in identifying populations at risk of severe symptoms. The aim of this study was to develop a novel dengue immune status algorithm using routinely collected serological and molecular metrics and compare its performance with commercial and WHO-approved practice. The co-circulation of other arboviruses across the Philippines however, which present with similar acute clinical manifestations, including Chikungunya [19, 20], Japanese encephalitis [21] and more recently Zika in 2016 [22], poses a challenge to this effort. Numerous studies have demonstrated antibody responses against dengue virus cross-react with Zika virus [23-25], making it difficult to detect the true causative agent of infection. Upon validation of an appropriate immune status algorithm, we investigated immuno-epidemiological patterns of dengue transmission across the Philippines in 2015/ 2016 to inform surveillance operations and targeted disease control.

#### Methods

#### Dengue surveillance in the Philippines

The Philippines, consisting of 7641 islands spanning more than 300,000 km<sup>2</sup>, is one of the countries in the Western Pacific region most heavily burdened by dengue [2]. According to the country's Department of Health (DOH), all four serotypes of dengue (DENV1–4) cocirculate in the country and reported cases increased from 213,930 to 220,518 between 2015 and 2016, respectively [26]. In 2008, the Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response (PIDSR) system was established to synchronise and strengthen disease surveillance across the country resulting in dengue becoming notifiable across all Filipino disease-reporting units (DRUs), ranging from local barangay health facilities to major regional hospitals [27]. According to the 2009 WHO criteria [9], the PIDSR categorises patients as having no warning signs, warning signs or severe dengue symptoms. Warning signs include a sudden acute illness coupled with either abdominal pain, vomiting, fluid accumulation, mucosal bleeding, lethargy, liver enlargement, increased haematocrit and/or decreased platelet counts. Severe symptoms include a sudden acute illness coupled with either severe plasma leakage, severe bleeding and/or severe organ impairment.

#### Data collection, management and laboratory methods

Serum samples were collected from suspected dengue cases that reported to DRUs (health facilities) across the Philippines according to PIDSR criteria: a previously well person with a 2-7-day prolonged febrile illness coupled with two additional non-specific dengue symptoms. Infants under the age of 6 months were excluded from the study due to the potential persistence of maternal anti-DENV antibodies. A total of 20 sentinel and 185 nonsentinel DRUs across the Philippines participated in the study during 2015 and 2016. Sentinel DRUs supplied 5 random samples per week and included major regional hospitals. Non-sentinel DRUs included any health facility that reported a marked increase in dengue cases/deaths according to PIDSR criteria [27] and supplied samples during these outbreak periods. In total, 10,137 individuals supplied serum to the National Reference Laboratory for Dengue and Other Arboviruses at the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM), the research arm of the DOH, for further study. Coupled with sera were epidemiological data consistent with the PIDSR system including age, sex, date of birth, date of admission, date of illness onset, symptoms (no warning signs, warning signs and severe), outcome (dead and alive) and DRU address and GPS coordinates. Additionally generated variables include disease day (date of admissiondate of illness onset), IgG:IgM ratio (IgG panbio units/ IgM panbio units), DRU elevation (metres) and DRU population density (km<sup>2</sup>). DRU-level covariates were generated using 100 m resolution Philippine elevation and population density raster data from 2015 (USGS; earth explorer; USA). Raster values were assigned to the midpoint of the DRUs using corresponding GPS coordinates in ArcGIS (v.10.5).

To focus this study on acute (febrile) dengue cases, those who reported more than 5 days post the onset of febrile symptoms (1318/10,137) or had missing onset/ reporting date data (154/10,137) were excluded from the study. Subsequently, those with incomplete serological/ molecular data (131/8665) or symptom data (176/8665) were excluded from the final dataset (Additional file 1). Those with missing serological/molecular data were excluded as our algorithm utilises both molecular and serological metrics. To assess whether excluding those

with missing data among the febrile surveillance dataset introduced selection bias, we compared percentage demographic characteristics of the final febrile dengue surveillance and those with missing serological/molecular and symptom data. To investigate whether anti-DENV responses cross-react with Zika, a random subset of serum samples from the final 2016 febrile dengue surveillance dataset (1000/3921) were selected for anti-ZIKV IgM and IgG assay.

Serum samples were stored at - 80 °C prior to molecular and serological assay. Among all viable collected samples, dengue viremia was determined using a fourplex real-time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) assay as previously described [28]. In short, dengue serotypespecific primers detect then amplify dengue RNA in serum to determine viremia. Samples were considered PCR positive or negative for dengue if they had critical threshold cycle (Ct) values below or above 36, respectively. To detect the presence of anti-dengue IgG and IgM, samples were assayed using Panbio® capture IgM and IgG ELISA kits (Cat. No.: 01PE10/01PE20, Alere, Brisbane, Australia). Briefly, kits encompass antigen capable of capturing host antibody specific to all four dengue serotypes and include plate-specific calibrators that normalise output optical density (OD) readings to generate standardised antibody panbio units. Pre-determined panbio unit serological thresholds categorised individuals as negative (IgM  $\leq$  9, IgG  $\leq$  18), equivocal (IgM 9– 11, IgG 18–22) and positive (IgM  $\ge$  11, IgG  $\ge$  22) for dengue infections. Consistent with kit specifications, algorithm 1 (A1) classified primary and post-primary dengue cases as being IgM+, IgG- and IgM+, IgG+, respectively. Among samples selected for ZIKV antibody testing, samples were assayed using Euroimmune™ (Lübeck, Germany) ZIKV IgM-ELISA (El 2668-9601 M) and IgG-ELISA (El 2668-9601 G) kits according to specification instructions. The semi-quantitative ratio outputs from these tests were used to dichotomise individuals as anti-ZIKV IgM/IgG positive (OD ratio > 1.1) or negative (OD ratio < 1.1).

#### Serological modelling and algorithm validation

Mixture models were used to (1) establish true antidengue IgM and IgG seroprevalence and (2) determine, disease day-specific, IgG:IgM ratio thresholds that distinguish primary from post-primary dengue infections. All models were fitted by maximum likelihood with lognormal distributions using the command 'fmm:glm' in STATA (v.15, Texas, USA). For IgM and among the entire study population, models were fitted with 3 components to represent the seronegative, primary and postprimary populations. For IgG and among non-active DENV cases (PCR– and IgM–), the models were fitted with 2 components to characterise distributions of those with/without prior IgG exposure to DENV. We compared these models based on a single distribution models using Akaike information criterion (AIC). Lower AIC indicates better model fit. IgM and IgG seroprevalence thresholds refer to the lowest antibody titre values with a classification probability of being seropositive>seronegative.

To determine the primary and post-primary dengue immune status of active dengue cases, disease daystratified IgG:IgM ratio distributions were fitted with 2component mixture models to classify the distinct primary and post-primary subpopulations. For each disease day, we calculated IgG:IgM ratio thresholds corresponding to the lowest ratio value with a classification probability of being post-primary>primary. Active dengue cases with ratios above and below these disease dayspecific thresholds were categorised as post-primary and primary, respectively. To determine whether IgG:IgM ratios were appropriate to distinguish immune status on specified disease days, we justified the existence of two rather than one ratio distribution using Akaike information criterion. Only 2-component models with lower AIC values compared to 1-component models were used to generate ratio thresholds for specific disease days.

To validate the commercial and novel dengue immune status algorithms, we utilised paired sera from community household members of reporting DENV RDT NS1+ patients involved in a study conducted in Nha Thang, Vietnam. Twenty-one household members reported day of fever and supplied acute and convalescent sera. Paired sera were assayed for anti-DENV NS1 (Rapid diagnostic test, Bio-Rad, France), IgM and IgG using Panbio® capture ELISA kits (as described previously). Using single acute serum samples from household members, dengue immune status was determined according to Panbio® specifications (A1) and our novel algorithm (A2). In addition, using paired sera from household members, dengue immune status was also established corresponding to WHO guidelines [22] (as described previously). The serological agreement of both A1 and A2 to the gold standard WHO technique was used to verify algorithm performance for further use characterising immuno-epidemiological trends in dengue transmission across the Philippines.

To investigate dengue transmission intensity across the Philippines, we estimated anti-DENV IgG seroconversion rates (SCRs) among those reporting with nonactive dengue infections (PCR– and IgM–). SCRs, which correspond to the average annual rate individuals seroconvert from anti-DENV IgG– to IgG+, were obtained from IgG age-seroprevalence curves fitted using simple and reversible catalytic models. Assuming individuals seroconvert solely from IgG seronegative to seropositive status, Eq. 1 estimates the probability of being IgG seropositive at specified ages (a) by fitting a constant force of infection parameter  $(\lambda)$  by least squares according to the function:

$$\mathbf{P}(\mathbf{a}) = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{1} - \mathbf{e} \mathbf{x} \mathbf{p}^{-\lambda \mathbf{a}} \end{bmatrix}$$
(1)

Given immunological protection may decay over time resulting in reporting non-active dengue cases reverting to IgG seronegative status according to our mixture model threshold, Eq. 2 fits an additional constant serore-version parameter ( $\rho$ ), by least squares, according to the function:

$$\mathbf{P}(\mathbf{a}) = \frac{\lambda}{\lambda + \rho} \Big[ \mathbf{1} - \mathbf{exp}^{-(\lambda + \rho)\mathbf{a}} \Big]$$
(2)

Likelihood ratio tests were used to determine which model, simple or reversible, best characterised age-IgG seroprevalence data (p value < 0.05). All models were fitted by maximum likelihood using a constrained/unconstrained 'revcat' command in STATA (v.15).

To investigate the risk factors associated with presenting as a post-primary, rather than a primary, dengue case, we calculated unadjusted odds ratios from a univariable logistic regression model using the 'logit' command in STATA (v.15). Explanatory variables included age, sex, disease day, clinical manifestation, DRU elevation and DRU population density.

#### Results

#### Data description

Between 2015 and 2016, 8665 serum samples were collected from consenting febrile, suspected dengue cases among DRUs across the Philippines, in which 131/8665 and 176/8665 had missing molecular/serological and symptom data, respectively (Additional file 1). Similar demographic characteristics were observed between febrile dengue cases with complete data and those with incomplete molecular/serological and symptom data (overlapping 95% CIs) (Additional file 2). In the final complete dengue surveillance dataset used in this study, demographic information reveals that a slightly higher percentage were male (52.5%), whereas most were aged between 6 and 15 years (44.1%), reported with denguelike symptoms (69.5%) and reported 3-4 days post the onset of fever (60.5%). Mortality was low among the study population with only 0.4% reported as having died from dengue (Additional file 2).

#### Determining dengue immune status

Upon re-assessing anti-DENV IgM seroprevalence, we identified a large proportion of the study population had elevated anti-DENV IgM titres resulting in a distribution best characterised by a 3-component, rather than a 1-component, mixture model (AIC difference -221.2)

(Additional file 3). This model provided an anti-DENV IgM seropositivity threshold of 9.9 panbio units, resulting in an IgM seroprevalence of 71.8% (6050/8425) in our population (Fig. 1A). To investigate whether our anti-DENV IgM seroprevalence threshold is representative of all ages, among those aged between 0–5, 6–15, 16–30 and 31+ years, we estimated narrow-ranging anti-DENV IgM seroprevalence thresholds of 9.8, 10.1, 10.3 and 9.7 panbio units, respectively (Additional file 4). Given anti-DENV IgM responses shortly succeed viremia during a dengue infection, we concluded those either PCR+ for DENV RNA or anti-DENV IgM+ represent active dengue cases (83.1%, 6998/8425) while those anti-DENV PCR– and anti-DENV IgM– represent nonactive dengue cases (misdiagnoses 16.9%, 1427/8425).

To re-assess anti-DENV IgG seropositivity, among non-active dengue cases, we assumed two subpopulations of those with/without previous IgG exposure to dengue. Rationale supported by the fact a proportion of non-active dengue cases had elevated anti-DENV IgG (Fig. 1B) resulting in a 2-component, rather than a 1component, mixture model better characterising the IgG panbio unit distribution (AIC difference - 97.7) (Additional file 5). Furthermore, a higher proportion of older non-active dengue cases had elevated IgG compared to vounger non-active dengue individuals (Additional file 4). A trend likely attributed to older individuals having a higher probability of being infected with a previous dengue infection prior to reporting than younger individuals. By fitting a 2-component mixture model to the IgG panbio unit distribution of active dengue cases, this yielded a IgG seroprevalence of 2.2 panbio units; nonactive dengue cases with IgG panbio units above and below this value were categorised as having historical (69.4%, 991/1427) and negative (30.6%, 436/1427) dengue exposure, respectively. Compared to kit-defined thresholds, modelled anti-DENV IgM and IgG thresholds were 1.1 and 19.8 panbio units lower, respectively.

Among active dengue cases, we determined primary and post-primary dengue immune status by investigating functional, disease day-specific, IgG:IgM ratio distributions (Fig. 2). With increasing disease day (1 to 5), we observed two increasingly distinct lower and higher ratio subpopulations consistent with predicted primary and post-primary dengue infections, respectively (Fig. 2a). These distributions were best fit by a 1-component mixture model on disease days 1 and 2, and a 2-component mixture models on disease days 3-5 (Additional file 6). For disease days 3 to 5, IgG:IgM ratio thresholds, corresponding the lowest ratio with a classification probability of being post-primary>primary, equated to 0.44, 0.44 and 0.47, respectively (Fig. 2b, c). Given the similarity between thresholds, disease day 3-5 ratio thresholds were averaged (0.45) and incorporated into algorithm 2



to distinguish primary and post-primary dengue infections. Active dengue cases on disease days 3–5 with IgG: IgM ratios above and below 0.45 were categorised as post-primary and primary dengue, respectively. For disease days 1–2, with no statistical justification for the existence of two distinct primary and post-primary ratio distributions (1-component AIC<2-component AIC), we opted to determine dengue immune status using the previously calculated IgG seroprevalence threshold. Active dengue cases on disease day 1 or 2 with IgG panbio units above and below 2.2 were categorised as postprimary and primary, respectively. An outline of algorithm 2 (A2) is summarised in Fig. 3 while A1 and A2 study population categorisation is shown in Table 1.

After generating our novel dengue immune algorithm (A2), we compared it to commercial practice (A1). A2 assigned dengue immune status to an additional 35.1% (2955/8425) of the study population who were

unclassifiable according to A1 (Table 1). Among the 21 household fever cases, A2 categorised the immune status of all members while A1 only classified 9/21 individuals. Subsequently, we investigated how well each algorithm categorised the immune status of household fever cases with paired sera according to the WHO gold standard method. A2 and A1 achieved 90.5% (19/21) and 71.4% (15/21) serological agreement, respectively (Additional files 7 and 8). These results demonstrate the superiority of A2 compared to A1 and justified its use for investigating immuno-epidemiological patterns of dengue immune status across the Philippines.

Lastly, to assess whether humoral responses against dengue were attributed to other flaviviruses, we investigated anti-ZIKV and anti-DENV cross-reactivity among those categorised as primary and post-primary according to A2 (Additional file 9). Among both primary and postprimary dengue infections, anti-ZIKV IgM responses



subpopulations. c Modelled classification probability of being a primary or post-primary DENV case by disease day. Black dash: lowest ratio value with a classification probability of being post-primary>primary (Dd3, 0.44; Dd4, 0.44; Dd5, 0.47). N/A, no statistical justification for two mixture model components (1-component model AIC<2-component model AIC); Dd, disease day



 Table 1 Dengue immune status categorisation of the study population

DENV immune status	Algorithm				
	1		2		
	n	%	n	%	
Primary	1285	15.3	1576	18.7	
Post-primary	4177	49.6	5414	64.3	
Historical	-	-	991	11.8	
Negative	-	-	436	5.2	
Unclassifiable	2963	35.2	8	0.1	

Algorithm 1 (A1): Panbio<sup>®</sup> commercial algorithm. Algorithm 2 (A2): novel algorithm generated in this study

were low and only 0% (0/154) and 1% (5/508) were IgM seropositive, respectively, according to Euroimmune specifications. This suggests very few of the active DENV infections were recent ZIKV infections. In contrast, among post-primary infections, anti-ZIKV IgG responses were elevated with 23% (118/508) seropositive to anti-ZIKV IgG according to Euroimmune kit instructions. Together, these results suggest post-primary cases include current dengue infections with potential, historical, ZIKV exposure (Fig. 3).

#### Dengue transmission dynamics

To investigate the temporal kinetic infection patterns during acute primary and post-primary dengue infections, we calculated the mean anti-dengue viremia (Ct), IgM and IgG titres by disease day (Fig. 4). During the first 5 days of reported disease, mean IgM and IgG titres increased among both primary and post-primary infections, although IgG titres were very low among primary dengue infections. In contrast, mean dengue viremia decreased (increasing Ct) during the first 5 days of disease among primary and post-primary infections, although overall, this was significantly lower among postprimary infections.

Among active dengue cases, we investigated potential risk factors associated with post-primary compared to primary dengue status (Table 2). Individual risk factors included age (31+ compared to 0-5 years: OR 1.91 [1.54-2.38], p value < 0.001) and presenting with severe symptoms (severe compared to no warning signs: OR 1.66 [1.28–2.16], *p* value < 0.001) or warning signs (warning signs compared to no warning signs: OR 1.47 [1.28-1.70], p value < 0.001). DRU-level risk factors include decreasing ground elevation (150+ compared to 0-75 m: OR 0.61 [0.52-0.72], p value < 0.001) and increasing population density (200+ compared to 0-100 km<sup>2</sup>: OR 1.32 [1.14–1.53], *p* value < 0.001) consistent with the known epidemiology of dengue transmission. The strong univariate association between post-primary dengue and age prompted us to explore fine-scale age trends with dengue immune status. According to percentage trends, those aged between 0.5 and 1 year with active dengue infections were more likely to be primary, rather than post-primary dengue cases. After which, the percentage of those reporting with primary dengue decreased with age while post-primary dengue cases increased, plateaued then decreased with age. Among non-active dengue cases, the percentage reporting with negative and historical dengue were mainly younger and older, respectively (Fig. 5a).

Lastly, we explored spatio-temporal trends of dengue transmission dynamics across the Philippines during 2015 and 2016. Upon investigating dengue transmission intensity across the country, we revealed a reversible


Risk factor	Post-primary					
	OR	95% CI	<i>p</i> value			
Age						
< 5	1					
6–15	1.69	1.46-1.96	< 0.001			
16–30	1.80	1.53-2.11	< 0.001			
> 31	1.91	1.54-2.38	< 0.001			
Sex						
Female	1					
Male	0.94	0.85-1.04	0.248			
Disease day						
1–2	1					
3-4	1.06	0.94-1.19	0.377			
5	1.00	0.84-1.19	0.973			
Clinical manifestation						
No warning signs	1					
Warning signs	1.47	1.28-1.70	< 0.001			
Severe	1.66	1.28-2.16	< 0.001			
Non-disclosed	0.90	0.76-1.07	0.227			
DRU elevation (metres)						
0–75	1					
75–150	0.81	0.67-0.97	0.023			
150+	0.61	0.52-0.72	< 0.001			
DRU pop den (km <sup>2</sup> )						
0-100	1					
100-200	0.87	0.77-0.97	0.017			
200+	1.32	1.14-1.53	< 0.001			

 Table 2 Risk factors associated with post-primary, opposed to primary, active dengue immune status

OR unadjusted odds ratio, Pop den population density, DRU disease-reporting unit

versus a simple, catalytic model best fits the ageseroprevalence data among reporting non-active dengue cases (Lrtest p value < 0.001). Using this statistically favoured model, we estimated a seroconversion rate of 0.17 [95% CI 0.14-0.20] among all non-active dengue reported cases (Fig. 6). Assuming individuals seeking care are representative of the general population, this suggests that 17% of the population were exposed to dengue annually. Additionally, bi-monthly percentage trends revealed temporal stability in the immune status of the reporting population across the Philippines between 2015 and 2016, with the majority reporting being postprimary cases (Fig. 5b). Despite this, we observed spatiotemporal heterogeneity in the immune status of the reporting population at lower administrative levels. In northern Luzon provinces during 2016, a higher percentage of primary cases reported compared to the rest of the Philippines (Fig. 5c).

## Discussion

In this study, we generated and validated a novel algorithm capable of distinguishing primary and postprimary immune status among reporting, suspected dengue cases during the first 5 days of fever using a single serum sample. By incorporating molecular and serological metrics, redefining dengue antibody exposure and using IgG:IgM ratios at appropriate stages of infection, we were able to propose a dengue immune status algorithm that was superior to existing practice. Subsequently, we demonstrated how the algorithm can be applied for dengue surveillance purposes across the Philippines. We revealed that post-primary dengue cases, who are at higher risk of progressing to severe outcomes, appear to be older than primary infections and were more likely to report to health facilities in low lying, urban areas. In addition, we showed primary dengue infections, who are at risk of subsequent postprimary infections in future years, spatially clustered around the northern regions of the Philippines in 2016.

According to a solely serological commercial immune status algorithm, a large percentage of the study population were unclassifiable. This shortcoming was overcome by incorporating individual molecular metrics into our novel algorithm, which captured early stage, nonimmunogenic, primary dengue infections. Our algorithm also redefined seroprevalence to IgM and IgG using mixture modelling. We questioned whether febrile primary infections could exceed the standard IgG threshold, as previously demonstrated [16], and were concerned with determining the immune status of non-active dengue cases that may have elevated anti-DENV IgG following previous dengue exposure. Upon redefining serological exposure to anti-DENV IgM and IgG, we classified those with active dengue infections as being either IgM or PCR positive given both rise and fall respectively during an active dengue infection [4, 5]. As dengue IgM persists for months following infection [4, 29], it could be argued our algorithm categorises recent dengue infections as active infections. However, elicited IgM provides temporary immunity to other serotypes and the study population included those seeking healthcare, so we considered it unlikely for individuals to seek treatment with dengue-like symptoms for a past infection. In this study, antibody seroprevalence corresponded to the lowest panbio units with > 50% probability of being seropositive according to mixture models. As a result, some individuals with panbio units close to the generated thresholds may have been misclassified. However, given the twotiered nature of our immune status algorithm, thresholds offer the most practical solution for categorising the study population.

We used disease day-specific IgG:IgM ratios to characterise primary and post-primary dengue status as day of



fever is a common variable in dengue surveillance worldwide. As anti-DENV IgG is absent or very low during febrile primary infections and pre-circulates in postprimary infections due to previous dengue exposure [17, 29, 30], we concluded the observed lower and higher IgG:IgM ratio distributions represented primary and post-primary cases, respectively. Interestingly, early during the febrile infection period, there was no statistical justification for the existence of two ratio distribution peaks, so we refrained from using antibody ratios before disease day 3. This is consistent with previous findings, which state antibody ratios are poor determinants of immune status early during infection, likely due to low antibody responses [16]. Instead for very early stage dengue infections, we opted to use our newly generated IgG exposure threshold to assess primary and post-primary



dengue given the delay in eliciting anti-DENV IgG during primary infections. Together, these findings suggest that the combination of IgG seroprevalence and IgG: IgM ratio thresholds, at appropriate stages of infection, is desirable for distinguishing dengue immune status among febrile reporting cases. In our study, we adhered to manufacturers' specifications to ensure our algorithm is compatible for dengue surveillance operations elsewhere. However, improvements in assay performance, including antibody avidity estimates, may further enhance this immune status algorithm.

Compared to a commercial algorithm, our dengue immune status algorithm had a stronger serological agreement with the WHO gold standard method [22], which demonstrated its suitability for dengue surveillance and epidemiological analysis. It should be noted, however, that observed serological discordance between our novel algorithm (A2) and the WHO gold standard may be attributed to temporal changes in dengue infection status. Individuals categorised as negative or historical according to A2 could be infected with dengue between the paired sera interim and therefore be classified as primary or post-primary, respectively, based on WHO criteria. Overall, based on the short interval between acute and convalescent dengue sera collections and the suitability of A2, we found substantial agreement between A2 and the WHO gold standard method.

In our study, we found a significant proportion of post-primary dengue infections had serological evidence of historical, yet not recent, ZIKV exposure. This supports the hypothesis that other, structurally homologous flaviviruses, including ZIKV, elicit IgG responses that serologically prime individuals for subsequent postprimary, instead of primary, dengue infections. A finding previously reported [31, 32]. However, due to unknown specificities [23–25], we cannot exclude the possibility commercial ELISA kits are detecting antibodies elicited from more than one type of flavivirus. Therefore, we assumed that post-primary dengue infections may have been preceded by any flavivirus infection. Determining whether cross-reactive antibody responses are attributed to just one or both Zika and dengue infections remains an area of ongoing investigation.

Following the immune status classification of our study population, we reported contrasting disease dayaveraged infection kinetics among primary and postprimary dengue cases consistent with previous studies [16, 29, 33]. The observed, lower viremia during the acute stage of post-primary, compared to primary, dengue infections has been previously reported [34, 35]. We also revealed the majority of the reporting population were post-primary dengue cases, as previously reported in the Philippines [36], and likely a consequence of the higher risk of more severe symptoms prompting more to seek healthcare. We found lower ground elevation and higher population density as risk factors for reporting with post-primary infections among active dengue cases. This is consistent with the rationale of favourable mosquito breeding conditions in lower (warmer) altitudes and areas of high human population density promote mosquito populations [37] and increase dengue transmission intensity. However, geographical imbalances in disease awareness and healthcare access, which we were unable to adjust for in this study, may also influence this association. Together with the serological validation, these immuno-epidemiological patterns provided further evidence our algorithm accurately characterised the immune status of the study population.

Between 2015 and 2016, we estimated that 17% of our study population became serologically exposed to dengue annually, which is consistent with the previous estimated force of infection between 11 and 22% generated in Cebu, central Philippines, in 2016 [36]. However, given these cases passively reported, it could be speculated those reporting with non-dengue fever were more likely to seek treatment if they had previous dengue infection(s) due to heightened symptom awareness. Therefore, our estimates are likely a slight overestimation of true dengue transmission intensity across the Philippines. Moreover, spatio-temporal heterogeneity in dengue transmission intensity [38–41] infers this national estimate is unlikely to be representative of lower administrative areas in the Philippines. Among those reporting with active dengue, dengue immune status remained temporally stable across the country yet spatially heterogeneous in northern Luzon. The northern cluster of increased primary dengue reporting was possibly attributed to recent dengue emergence, previously shown in Mexico [42], and/or above average healthcare access/disease awareness. Either way, these reflect populations at risk of developing post-primary infections following a novel serotype invasion. Such areas may also be worth targeting for control and/or enhanced disease surveillance.

#### Conclusion

In this study, we constructed a framework to accurately categorise the dengue immune status of a large reporting population of suspected dengue cases across the Philippines using routinely collected surveillance metrics. Using our algorithm, we were able to investigate detailed dengue transmission dynamics over 2 years and revealed target populations at risk of developing severe disease. It is hoped that laboratory surveillance operations, in the Philippines and elsewhere, can apply our framework to monitor primary and post-primary infection epidemiology and inform targeted dengue control.

#### Supplementary Information

Supplementary information accompanies this paper at https://doi.org/10. 1186/s12916-020-01833-1.

**Additional file 1.** Stratification flow chart of surveillance data used in this study. Exclusion steps associated with the final dataset used in this study.

Additional file 2. Study population demographics. Demographic characteristics of study population with complete data (Final dataset), those missing serological /molecular data and those missing symptom data.

Additional file 3. Anti-DENV IgM mixture model component selection. Model fit comparison of a 3-component, compared to a 1-component, mixture model characterising the anti-DENV IgM titre distribution of the study population. AIC: Akaike information criterion.

Additional file 4. Age-stratified anti-DENV IgM and IgG panbio units. (A) Age-stratified anti-DENV IgM distributions of the study population fitted with 3-component mixture models. Black dash: Lowest IgM panbio unit with a classification probability of being seropositive>seronegative (0-5 years: 9.8, 6-15 years: 10.1, 16-30 years: 10.3, 31+ years: 9.7). (B) Age-stratified anti-DENV IgG distributions of non-active DENV case fitted with 2-component mixture models. Black dash: Lowest IgG panbio unit with a classification probability of being seropositive>seronegative (0-5 years: 2.0, 6-15 years: 2.4, 31+ years: 2.3).

Additional file 5. Anti-DENV IgG mixture model component selection. Model fit comparison of a 2-component, compared to a 1-component, mixture model characterising the anti-DENV IgG titre distribution of nonactive DENV cases. AIC: Akaike information criterion.

Additional file 6. Anti-DENV IgG:IgM mixture model component selection. Model fit comparison of 2-component, compared to 1-component, mixture models characterising disease day stratified IgG:IgM ratio distributions among active DENV cases. AIC: Akaike information criterion. Bold: statistically favoured model component. Additional file 7. Validation of A2 compared to the WHO gold standard method of determining dengue immune status. WHO immune classification: dengue immune status according to WHO guidelines. Blue: serological agreement. Red: Serological disagreement.

Additional file 8. Validation of A1 compared to the WHO gold standard method of determining dengue immune status. WHO immune classification: dengue immune status according to WHO guidelines. Blue: serological agreement. Red: Serological disagreement.

Additional file 9. Scatter plots of anti-DENV and anti-ZIKV IgM (blue) and IgG (red) among those categorised as primary and post-primary dengue according to A2. Horizontal dash: seroprevalence thresholds according to Euroimmune<sup>™</sup> specifications (1.1 antibody ratios).

#### Abbreviations

ADE: Antibody-dependent enhancement; AIC: Akaike information criterion; CI: Confidence interval; Ct: Cycle threshold; DENV: Dengue virus; DOH: Department of Health; DRU: Disease-reporting unit; ELISA: Enzymelinked immunosorbent assay; GPS: Global positioning system; HIA: Haemagglutination inhibition assay; IgG: Immunoglobulin G; IgM: Immunoglobulin M; OR: Odds ratio; PCR: Polymerase chain reaction; PIDSR: Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response; RDT: Rapid diagnostic test; RNA: Ribonucleic acid; SCR: Seroconversion rate; WHO: World Health Organization; ZIKY: Zika virus

#### Acknowledgements

We would like to thank everyone who participated in the study and the generous support of the personnel from the disease-reporting units across the Philippines. We thank participating staff at the Philippine Epidemiology Bureau for providing epidemiological data as well as staff at the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine for their assistance in data generation, collection and management.

#### Authors' contributions

Project administration: AKS, SF, CI, NK, L-MY, AOT, ECLP, MRZC, CDP, JCRH and MLH. Study design: AKS, SF, MRZC, CDP, JCRH and MLH. Data curation: JRB, AKS, MAJR, MAQ, WJ-W, YHT, FLA, NLS, HKM, LTL, HDT, HATN and DDA. Data analysis: JRB, OJB, AJK, SF, JCRH and MLH. Manuscript preparation: JRB, AKS, OJB, AJK, SF, JCRH and MLH. Manuscript editing and review: all. The authors read and approved the final manuscript.

#### Funding

This study was funded by grants from the Newton Fund's Institutional Links (Project number: 216416089) : British Council (BC) and Philippines' Commission on Higher Education (CHED) to MLH and CDP, and the Royal Society (CHG\R1\170061) to JCRH. OJB was funded by a Sir Henry Wellcome Fellowship funded by the Wellcome Trust (206471/Z/17/Z). AJK was funded by the Wellcome Trust/Royal Society (206250/Z/17/Z). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish or preparation of the manuscript.

#### Availability of data and materials

The datasets used in this study are available from the corresponding author, on reasonable request, following approval from appropriate institutional committees.

#### Ethics approval and consent to participate

Serum samples used in this study were provided from individuals in the Philippines and Vietnam. In the Philippines, suspected dengue patients provided single serum samples for the purposes of ongoing national dengue laboratory surveillance. Local ethics was awarded to the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM) (Ref: 2017-014) and London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine (LSHTM) Ethics Committee (Ref: 17965 and 15849) for the anonymous use of these samples for laboratory analysis. In Vietnam, paired sera were collected approximately 4 weeks apart from study participants following enrolment into a research project investigating the occurrence of dengue. Local ethical approval was obtained in Vietnam and by Nagasaki University (Ref: VN01057) and approved by LSHTM (Ref: 17853). Study participants over 18 years gave informed consent for laboratory/surveillance analysis of sera, while parental/guardian consent, coupled with minor

assent, was acquired for those under 18 years prior to data collection. All unique participant identifiers were removed before data acquisition.

#### Consent for publication

Non-applicable

#### **Competing interests**

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

#### Author details

<sup>1</sup>Department of Infection Biology, Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK. <sup>2</sup>Department of Virology, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila, Philippines. <sup>3</sup>Dengue Study Group, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila, Philippines. <sup>4</sup>Department of Infectious Disease Epidemiology, Faculty of Epidemiology and Population Health, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK. <sup>5</sup>Centre for the Mathematical Modelling of Infectious Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK. <sup>6</sup>Philippine Epidemiology Bureau, Department of Health, Manila, Philippines. <sup>7</sup>Pasteur Institute of Nha Trang, Nha Trang, Vietnam. <sup>6</sup>National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam. <sup>6</sup>National Diseases Department, Institute of Tropical Medicine, Nagasaki University, Nagasaki, Japan. <sup>10</sup>Institute of Human Genetics, National Institute of Health, University of the Philippines, Manila, Philippines. <sup>11</sup>Philippine Genome Centre, University of the Philippines, Manila, Philippines.

#### Received: 14 August 2020 Accepted: 29 October 2020 Published online: 27 November 2020

#### References

- World Health Organisation (WHO). Global Strategy for dengue prevention and control, 2012–2020. Geneva: WHO report; 2012.
- World Health Organisation (WHO). Western pacific regional action plan for Dengue prevention and control (2016). Manila: WHO guidelines; 2017.
- Bhatt S, Gething PW, Brady OJ, Messina JP, Farlow AW, Moyes CL, et al. The global distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 2013;496(7446):504–7.
- Šimmons CP, McPherson K, Van Vinh CN, Hoai Tam DT, Young P, Mackenzie J, et al. Recent advances in dengue pathogenesis and clinical management. Vaccine. 2015;33(50):7061–8.
- St John AL, Rathore APS. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019;19(4):218–30.
- Halstead SB. Dengue antibody-dependent enhancement: knowns and unknowns. Microbiol Spectr. 2014;2. https://doi.org/10.1128/microbiolspec. AID-0022-2014.
- Katzelnick LC, Gresh L, Halloran ME, Mercado JC, Kuan G, Gordon A, et al. Antibody-dependent enhancement of severe dengue disease in humans. Science. 2017;358(6365):929–32.
- Low JGH, Ong A, Tan LK, Chaterji S, Chow A, Lim WY, et al. The early clinical features of dengue in adults: challenges for early clinical diagnosis. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011;5(5):e1191.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Dengue: Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control. Geneva: WHO guidelines; 2009.
- Chan KR, Ong EZ, Tan HC, Zhang SL-X, Zhang Q, Tang KF, et al. Leukocyte immunoglobulin-like receptor B1 is critical for antibody-dependent dengue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014;111(7):2722–7.
- Rothman AL. Immunity to dengue virus: a tale of original antigenic sin and tropical cytokine storms. Nat Rev Immunol. 2011;11(8):532–43.
- Carabali M, Hernandez LM, Arauz MJ, Villar LA, Ridde V. Why are people with dengue dying? A scoping review of determinants for dengue mortality. BMC Infect Dis. 2015;15(1):301.
- Halstead SB, Nimmannitya S, Cohen SN. Observations related to pathogenesis of dengue hemorrhagic fever. IV. Relation of disease severity to antibody response and virus recovered. Yale J Biol Med. 1970;42(5):311– 28.
- Halstead SB, Lan NT, Myint TT, Shwe TN, Nisalak A, Kalyanarooj S, et al. Dengue hemorrhagic fever in infants: research opportunities ignored. Emerg Infect Dis. 2002;8(12):1474–9.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Laboratory diagnosis. Dengue haemorrhagic fever: diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control. Geneva: WHO guidelines; 1997.

- Nguyen THT, Clapham HE, Phung KL, Nguyen TK, DInh TT, Nguyen THQ, et al. Methods to discriminate primary from secondary dengue during acute symptomatic infection. BMC Infect Dis. 2018;18(1):375.
- Changal KH, Raina AH, Raina A, Raina M, Bashir R, Latief M, et al. Differentiating secondary from primary dengue using IgG to IgM ratio in early dengue: an observational hospital based clinico-serological study from North India. BMC Infect Dis. 2016;16(1):1–7.
- Cucunawangsih LNPH, Kurniawan A. Immunoglobulin G (IgG) to IgM ratio in secondary adult dengue infection using samples from early days of symptoms onset. BMC Infect Dis. 2015;15(1):1–6.
- Sy AK, Saito-Obata M, Medado IA, Tohma K, Dapat C, Segubre-Mercado E, et al. Molecular characterization of chikungunya virus, Philippines, 2011-2013. Emerg Infect Dis. 2016;22(5):887–90.
- Salje H, Cauchemez S, Alera MT, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Thaisomboonsuk B, Srikiatkhachorn A, et al. Reconstruction of 60 years of chikungunya epidemiology in the Philippines demonstrates episodic and focal transmission. J Infect Dis. 2016;213(4):604–10.
- Lopez AL, Aldaba JG, Roque VG, Tandoc AO, Sy AK, Espino FE, et al. Epidemiology of Japanese encephalitis in the Philippines: a systematic review. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015;9(3):e0003630 Williams M, editor.
- RITM. National Summit on Zika Virus Disease [Internet]. 2016. http://ritm.gov. ph/zikasummit/. Accessed 12 Feb 19.
- Raafat N, Blacksell SD, Maude RJ. A review of dengue diagnostics and implications for surveillance and control. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2019, 113(11):653–60.
- Felix AC, Souza NCS, Figueiredo WM, Costa AA, Inenami M, da Silva RMG, et al. Cross reactivity of commercial anti-dengue immunoassays in patients with acute Zika virus infection. J Med Virol. 2017;89(8):1477–9.
- Kikuti M, Tauro LB, Moreira PSS, Campos GS, Paploski IAD, Weaver SC, et al. Diagnostic performance of commercial IgM and IgG enzyme-linked immunoassays (ELISAs) for diagnosis of Zika virus infection. Virol J. 2018; 15(1):108.
- Department of Health (DOH). The Republic of Philippines Epidemiological Bureau Dengue Report. Manila: Public Health Surveillance Divison; 2016.
- Department of Health (DOH). Manual of Procedures for the Philippine Intergrated Disease Surveillance and Response. 3rd Edition. Manila: National Epidemiology Centre; 2014.
- Johnson BW, Russell BJ, Lanciotti RS. Serotype-specific detection of dengue viruses in a fourplex real-time reverse transcriptase PCR assay. J Clin Microbiol. 2005;43(10):4977–83.
- Sa-Ngasang A, Anantapreecha S, A-Nuegoonpipat A, Chanama S, Wibulwattanakij S, Pattanakul K, et al. Specific IgM and IgG responses in primary and secondary dengue virus infections determined by enzymelinked immunosorbent assay. Epidemiol Infect. 2006;134(4):820–5.
- Shu P-Y, Chen L-K, Chang S-F, Yueh Y-Y, Chow L, Chien L-J, et al. Comparison of capture immunoglobulin M (IgM) and IgG enzymelinked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) and nonstructural protein NS1 serotype-specific IgG ELISA for differentiation of primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol. 2003;10(4):622–30.
- Martín-Acebes MA, Saiz JC, de Oya NJ. Antibody-dependent enhancement and Zika: real threat or phantom menace? Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2018; 8:44.
- Dejnirattisai W, Supasa P, Wongwiwat W, Rouvinski A, Barba-Spaeth G, Duangchinda T, et al. Dengue virus sero-cross-reactivity drives antibodydependent enhancement of infection with zika virus. Nat Immunol. 2016;17: 1102–8.
- Hu D, Di B, Ding X, Wang Y, Chen Y, Pan Y, et al. Kinetics of non-structural protein 1, IgM and IgG antibodies in dengue type 1 primary infection. Virol J. 2011;8:47.
- Tricou V, Minh NN, Farrar J, Tran HT, Simmons CP. Kinetics of viremia and NS1 antigenemia are shaped by immune status and virus serotype in adults with dengue. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011;5(9):e1309 Harris E, editor.
- de la Cruz-Hernández SI, Flores-Aguilar H, González-Mateos S, López-Martinez I, Alpuche-Aranda C, Ludert JE, et al. Determination of viremia and concentration of circulating nonstructural protein 1 in patients infected with dengue virus in Mexico. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2013;88(3):446–54.
- Alera MT, Srikiatkhachorn A, Velasco JM, Tac-An IA, Lago CB, Clapham HE, et al. Incidence of dengue virus infection in adults and children in a

prospective longitudinal cohort in the Philippines. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(2):e0004337.

- Rodrigues MDM, Marques GRAM, Serpa LLN, Arduino MDB, Voltolini JC, Barbosa GL, et al. Density of Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus and its association with number of residents and meteorological variables in the home environment of dengue endemic area, São Paulo, Brazil. Parasit Vectors. 2015;8:115.
- O'Driscoll M, Imai N, Ferguson NM, Hadinegoro SR, Satari HI, Tam CC, et al. Spatiotemporal variability in dengue transmission intensity in Jakarta, Indonesia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020;14(3):e0008102.
- Zhang Q, Chen Y, Fu Y, Liu T, Zhang Q, Guo P, et al. Epidemiology of dengue and the effect of seasonal climate variation on its dynamics: a spatio-temporal descriptive analysis in the Chao-Shan area on China's southeastern coast. BMJ Open. 2019;9(5):e024197.
- Tam CC, O'Driscoll M, Taurel A-F, Nealon J, Hadinegoro SR. Geographic variation in dengue seroprevalence and force of infection in the urban paediatric population of Indonesia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018;12(11): e0006932.
- Lai W-T, Chen C-H, Hung H, Chen R-B, Shete S, Wu C-C. Recognizing spatial and temporal clustering patterns of dengue outbreaks in Taiwan. BMC Infect Dis. 2018;18(1):256.
- 42. Rojas DP, Barrera-Fuentes GA, Pavia-Ruz N, Salgado-Rodriguez M, Che-Mendoza A, Manrique-Saide P, et al. Epidemiology of dengue and other arboviruses in a cohort of school children and their families in Yucatan, Mexico: baseline and first year follow-up. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018;12(11): e0006847.

#### **Publisher's Note**

Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

#### Ready to submit your research? Choose BMC and benefit from:

- fast, convenient online submission
- thorough peer review by experienced researchers in your field
- rapid publication on acceptance
- support for research data, including large and complex data types
- gold Open Access which fosters wider collaboration and increased citations
- maximum visibility for your research: over 100M website views per year

#### At BMC, research is always in progress.

Learn more biomedcentral.com/submissions



# **Appendix 1: Chapter 3 Supplementary material**



Additional file 1. Stratification flow chart of surveillance data used in this study. Exclusion steps associated with the final dataset used in this study.

Demographic	Febrile dengue surveillance data 2015/16								
characteristics				Missin	ogical/				
	Final d	ataset		molec	ular dat	ta	missin	gsymp	otom data
	N	%	[95% CI]	N	%	[95% CI]	N	%	[95% CI]
Age									
0-5	1398	16.6	[14.6-18.5]	19	14.5	[0.0-30.3]	33	18.8	[5.4-32.1]
6-15	3715	44.1	[42.5-45.7]	55	42.0	[28.9-55.0]	74	42.0	[30.8-53.3]
16-30	2390	28.4	[26.6-30.2]	44	33.6	[19.6-47.5]	53	30.1	[17.8-42.5]
31+	923	11.0	[8.9-13.0]	13	9.9	[0.0-26.2]	16	9.1	[0.0-23.2]
Sex									
Female	4006	47.6	[46.0-49.1]	56	42.7	[29.8-55.7]	81	46.0	[35.2-56.9]
male	4419	52.5	[51.0-53.9]	75	57.3	[46.1-68.4]	95	54.0	[44.0-64.0]
Disease day									
0-2	2233	26.5	[24.7-28.3]	36	27.5	[12.9-42.1]	46	26.1	[13.4-38.8]
3-4	5097	60.5	[59.2-61.8]	81	61.8	[51.3-72.4]	105	59.7	[50.3-69.0]
5	1094	13.0	[11.0-15.0]	14	10.7	[0.0-26.9]	25	14.2	[0.5-27.9]
Symptoms									
No symptoms	1861	22.1	[20.2-24.0]	35	26.7	[12.1-41.4]			
With symptoms	5854	69.5	[68.3-70.7]	79	60.3	[49.5-71.1]			
Severe symptoms	710	8.4	[6.4-10.5]	13	9.9	[0.0-26.2]			
Non-disclosed	0	0.0		4	3.1	0.019.9			
Outcome									
Alive	8365	99.3	[99.1-99.5]	126	96.2	[92.8-99.5]	170	96.6	[93.9-99.3]
Dead	32	0.4	[0.0-2.5]	2	1.5	[0.0-18.5]	1	0.6	[0.0-15.3]
Non-disclosed	28	0.3	[0.0-2.5]	3	2.3	[0.0-19.2]	5	2.8	[0.0-17.4]
Total	8425	100		131	100.0		176	100.0	

Additional file 2. Study population demographics. Demographic characteristics of study population with complete data (Final dataset), those missing serological /molecular data and those missing symptom data.

Additional file 3. Anti-DENV IgM mixture model component selection. Model fit comparison of a 3-component, compared to a 1-component, mixture model characterising the anti-DENV IgM titre distribution of the study population. AIC: Akaike information criterion.

IgM model	AIC	AIC
Component		difference
1	8798.4	
3	8577.1	-221.2



Additional file 4. Age-stratified anti-DENV IgM and IgG panbio units. (A) Age-stratified anti-DENV IgM distributions of the study population fitted with 3-component mixture models. Black dash: Lowest IgM panbio unit with a classification probability of being seropositive>seronegative (0-5 years: 9.8, 6-15 years: 10.1, 16-30 years: 10.3, 31+ years: 9.7). (B) Age-stratified anti-DENV IgG distributions of non-active DENV cases fitted with 2-component mixture models. Black dash: Lowest IgG panbio unit with a classification probability of being seropositive>seronegative (0-5 years: 2.0, 6-15 years: 2.2, 16-30 years: 2.4, 31+ years: 2.3).

Additional file 5. Anti-DENV IgG mixture model component selection. Model fit comparison of a 2-component, compared to a 1-component, mixture model characterising the anti-DENV IgG titre distribution of non-active DENV cases. AIC: Akaike information criterion.

IgG model	AIC	AIC
Component		difference
1	5035.2	
2	4934.5	-97.7

Additional file 6. Anti-DENV IgG:IgM mixture model component selection. Model fit comparison of 2-component, compared to 1-component, mixture models characterising disease day stratified IgG:IgM ratio distributions among active DENV cases. AIC: Akaike information criterion. Bold: statistically favoured model component.

Disease	Model AIC		AIC
Day	1-component	2-component	difference
1	1198.1	1302.7	+104.6
2	3225.4	3290.2	+64.8
3	5331.2	5163.5	-167.7
4	5491.7	5382.4	-109.3
5	3533.6	3195.3	-338.3

Household	Fever	NS1	Acute IgM	Acute IgG	(A2) Algorithm	IgG fold	Convalescent	WHO immune
member	day	status	panbio units	panbio units	Immune classification	increase	lgG panbio units	classification
1	5	neg	1.18	6.46	Historical	3.05	19.72	Not dengue
2	2	neg	50.4	1.78	Primary	6.39	11.35	Acute primary
3	3	neg	4.88	40.46	Historical	1.04	42.06	Recent secondary
4	0	neg	13.19	2.27	Primary	4.57	10.34	Acute primary
5	1	neg	1.16	1.72	Negative	0.85	1.46	Not dengue
6	1	pos	1.74	8.43	Post-primary	11.94	100.67	Acute secondary
7	4	neg	8.43	53.35	Historical	1.16	62.05	Recent secondary
8	2	neg	11.65	0.76	Primary	14.35	10.94	Acute primary
9	2	neg	4.31	10.71	Historical	9.55	102.24	Acute secondary
10	2	neg	2.19	7.51	Historical	1.01	7.55	Not dengue
11	2	pos	0.87	0.74	Primary	32.38	23.88	Acute primary
12	2	neg	1.12	29.8	Historical	3.16	94.21	recent secondary
13	3	neg	19.19	24.98	Post-primary	4.03	100.55	Acute secondary
14	1	pos	3.5	21.3	Post-primary	4.52	96.33	Acute secondary
15	4	neg	1.41	1.06	Negative	0.56	0.59	Not dengue
16	2	pos	0.99	8.45	Post-primary	12.1	102.34	Acute secondary
17	1	neg	0.66	0.56	Negative	57.36	31.83	Acute secondary
18	2	neg	24	3.24	Primary	4.44	14.4	Acute primary
19	0	neg	1.7	12.17	Historical	1.19	14.49	Not dengue
20	2	neg	1.83	11.64	Historical	0.93	10.78	Not dengue
21	5	neg	0.75	6.46	Historical	1.17	7.54	Not dengue

Additional file 7. Validation of A2 compared to the WHO gold standard method of determining dengue immune status. WHO immune classification: dengue immune status according to WHO guidelines. Blue: serological agreement. Red: Serological disagreement.

Household	Fever	NS1	Acute IgM	Acute IgG	(A1) Panbio®	IgG fold	Convalescent	WHO immune
member	day	status	panbio units	panbio units	Immune classification	increase	IgG panbio units	classification
1	5	neg	1.18	6.46	-	3.05	19.72	Not dengue
2	2	neg	50.4	1.78	Primary	6.39	11.35	Acute primary
3	3	neg	4.88	40.46	Post-primary	1.04	42.06	Recent secondary
4	0	neg	13.19	2.27	Primary	4.57	10.34	Acute primary
5	1	neg	1.16	1.72	-	0.85	1.46	Not dengue
6	1	pos	1.74	8.43	-	11.94	100.67	Acute secondary
7	4	neg	8.43	53.35	Post-primary	1.16	62.05	Recent secondary
8	2	neg	11.65	0.76	Primary	14.35	10.94	Acute primary
9	2	neg	4.31	10.71	-	9.55	102.24	Acute secondary
10	2	neg	2.19	7.51	-	1.01	7.55	Not dengue
11	2	pos	0.87	0.74	-	32.38	23.88	Acute primary
12	2	neg	1.12	29.8	Post-primary	3.16	94.21	Recent secondary
13	3	neg	19.19	24.98	Post-primary	4.03	100.55	Acute secondary
14	1	pos	3.5	21.3	Primary	4.52	96.33	Acute secondary
15	4	neg	1.41	1.06	-	0.56	0.59	Not dengue
16	2	pos	0.99	8.45	-	12.1	102.34	Acute secondary
17	1	neg	0.66	0.56	-	57.36	31.83	Acute secondary
18	2	neg	24	3.24	Primary	4.44	14.4	Acute primary
19	0	neg	1.7	12.17	-	1.19	14.49	Not dengue
20	2	neg	1.83	11.64	-	0.93	10.78	Not dengue
21	5	neg	0.75	6.46	-	1.17	7.54	Not dengue

Additional file 8. Validation of A1 compared to the WHO gold standard method of determining dengue immune status. WHO immune classification: dengue immune status according to WHO guidelines. Blue: serological agreement. Red: Serological disagreement.



Additional file 9. Scatter plots of anti-DENV and anti-ZIKV IgM (blue) and IgG (red) among those categorised as primary and post-primary dengue according to A2. Horizontal dash: seroprevalence thresholds according to Euroimmune<sup>TM</sup> specifications (1.1 antibody threshold ratios)

# **Chapter 4. Estimating the Annual Dengue Force of Infection from the Age of Reporting Primary Infections Across Urban Centres in Endemic Countries**

An online, full text version of chapter 4 is available at: https://bmcmedicine.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12916-021-02101-6



London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine Keppel Street, London WC1E 7HT

T: +44 (0)20 7299 4646 F: +44 (0)20 7299 4656 www.lshtm.ac.uk

# **RESEARCH PAPER COVER SHEET**

Please note that a cover sheet must be completed for each research paper included within a thesis.

## SECTION A – Student Details

Student ID Number	tudent ID Number 1402440		Mr			
First Name(s)	Joseph Robert					
Surname/Family Name	Biggs					
Thesis Title	Immuno-epidemiological analysis of dengue to enhance surveillance					
Primary Supervisor	Dr Julius Clemence R. Hafalla					

# If the Research Paper has previously been published please complete Section B, if not please move to Section C.

## SECTION B – Paper already published

Where was the work published?	BMC Medicine				
When was the work published?	30/09/21				
If the work was published prior to registration for your research degree, give a brief rationale for its inclusion	N/A				
Have you retained the copyright for the work?*	Yes	Was the work subject to academic peer review?	Yes		

\*If yes, please attach evidence of retention. If no, or if the work is being included in its published format, please attach evidence of permission from the copyright holder (publisher or other author) to include this work.

## SECTION C - Prepared for publication, but not yet published

Where is the work intended to be published?	
Please list the paper's authors in the intended authorship order:	
Stage of publication	Choose an item.

Improving health worldwide

www.lshtm.ac.uk

# SECTION D – Multi-authored work

For multi-authored work, give full details of your role in the research included in the paper and in the preparation of the paper. (Attach a further sheet if necessary)	I co-authored this paper wth Ava kristy Sy. I was responsible for the data analyses and wrote the manuscript.
---	---

# SECTION E

Student Signature		
Date	30/09/21	

Supervisor Signature		
Date	30/09/21	

# **BMC** Medicine

# **RESEARCH ARTICLE**

# **Open Access**

Check for updates

# Estimating the annual dengue force of infection from the age of reporting primary infections across urban centres in endemic countries

Joseph R. Biggs<sup>1\*†</sup>, Ava Kristy Sy<sup>2,3†</sup>, Katharine Sherratt<sup>4,5</sup>, Oliver J. Brady<sup>4,5</sup>, Adam J. Kucharski<sup>4,5</sup>, Sebastian Funk<sup>4,5</sup>, Mary Anne Joy Reyes<sup>2,3</sup>, Mary Ann Quinones<sup>2,3</sup>, William Jones-Warner<sup>1</sup>, Ferchito L. Avelino<sup>6</sup>, Nemia L. Sucaldito<sup>6</sup>, Amado O. Tandoc<sup>2</sup>, Eva Cutiongco-de Ia Paz<sup>7,8</sup>, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding<sup>3,7</sup>, Carmencita D. Padilla<sup>7,8</sup>, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla<sup>1</sup> and Martin L. Hibberd<sup>1,7,8</sup>

# Abstract

**Background:** Stratifying dengue risk within endemic countries is crucial for allocating limited control interventions. Current methods of monitoring dengue transmission intensity rely on potentially inaccurate incidence estimates. We investigated whether incidence or alternate metrics obtained from standard, or laboratory, surveillance operations represent accurate surrogate indicators of the burden of dengue and can be used to monitor the force of infection (FOI) across urban centres.

**Methods:** Among those who reported and resided in 13 cities across the Philippines, we collected epidemiological data from all dengue case reports between 2014 and 2017 (*N* 80,043) and additional laboratory data from a cross-section of sampled case reports (*N* 11,906) between 2014 and 2018. At the city level, we estimated the aggregated annual FOI from age-accumulated IgG among the non-dengue reporting population using catalytic modelling. We compared city-aggregated FOI estimates to aggregated incidence and the mean age of clinically and laboratory diagnosed dengue cases using Pearson's Correlation coefficient and generated predicted FOI estimates using regression modelling.

**Results:** We observed spatial heterogeneity in the dengue average annual FOI across sampled cities, ranging from 0.054 [0.036–0.081] to 0.249 [0.223–0.279]. Compared to FOI estimates, the mean age of primary dengue infections had the strongest association ( $\rho$  –0.848, p value<0.001) followed by the mean age of those reporting with warning signs ( $\rho$  –0.642, p value 0.018). Using regression modelling, we estimated the predicted annual dengue FOI across urban centres from the age of those reporting with primary infections and revealed prominent spatio-temporal heterogeneity in transmission intensity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Department of Infection Biology, Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK Full list of author information is available at the end of the article



© The Author(s). 2021 **Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, and indicate if incence, and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, wish thttp://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data available in this article, unless otherwise stated in a credit line to the data.

<sup>\*</sup> Correspondence: Joseph.Biggs1@lshtm.ac.uk

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup>Joseph R Biggs and Ava Kristy Sy are joint first authors of the study.

**Conclusions:** We show the mean age of those reporting with their first dengue infection or those reporting with warning signs of dengue represent superior indicators of the dengue FOI compared to crude incidence across

urban centres. Our work provides a framework for national dengue surveillance to routinely monitor transmission and target control interventions to populations most in need.

Keywords: Dengue, Surveillance, Serology, Primary, Flavivirus, Philippines

## Background

Dengue is a mosquito-borne viral disease in which individuals can suffer up to four times during their lifetime due to the existence of four distinct serotypes (DENV1-4). A primary (first) dengue infection with any serotype induces IgG antibodies that offer protection against homologous serotype infections yet allow subsequent post-primary (secondary, tertiary or quaternary) infections with heterologous serotypes [1, 2]. Severe dengue disease is associated with, though not limited to, secondary infections due to pre-existing, cross-reactive, IgG antibodies that do not protect against infection, but rather facilitate antibody-dependent enhancement of viral replication [3]. Without specific therapeutics or a widely available vaccine, costly vector control interventions remain the predominant method of dengue control [4]. To appropriately deploy these limited interventions, dengue national surveillance operations in endemic countries must accurately monitor force of infection (FOI) over space and time.

In countries where dengue is a notifiable disease, national surveillance efforts typically collate dengue case reports over specified time periods to generate incidence estimates. This readily available data can be used to inform the deployment of limited control interventions, thus maximise their impacts. However, case reporting is heavily influenced by disease awareness and variable healthcare infrastructure, which can distort generated measures [5]. Alternatively, population-based surveys or cohort studies including seroprevalence [6] and entomological surveys [7] can provide more reliable estimates of disease risk within their operational setting and are considered the gold standards for measuring long-term average transmission intensity. Yet, surveys are labourintensive and difficult to conduct routinely over large geographical areas, so have limited use for routine surveillance proposes.

Recently, age-stratified incidence measures of case reports have been proposed as more suitable indicators of transmission intensity [5, 8, 9]. In areas of high transmission, the burden of disease is believed to disproportionately impact younger individuals compared to lower transmission areas where individuals likely report with dengue later in life due to the accumulation of immunity over time. This approach helps counter bias introduced by variable health care infrastructures and disease awareness although suffers two major caveats. First, case reporting is dependent on a variety of different diagnostics between and within endemic countries. Surveillance operations rely on non-specific diagnostics or clinical manifestations for notifying dengue [10]. Consequently, other co-endemic febrile infections, which manifest similarly to dengue and are common among children may prompt more younger individuals to seek care and be misdiagnosed as dengue infections [11, 12]. Second, among those reporting with true dengue infections, routinely used diagnostics are currently unable to distinguish those experiencing primary or post-primary infections [1]. Therefore, the age of case reports may be influenced by spatio-temporal imbalances in reported dengue immune status. Stratifying age estimates among those truly experiencing their primary infection may help to overcome these limitations.

In the Philippines, dengue has become a major contributor to mortality and morbidity over the past 50 years with all four serotypes believed to be endemic across urban centres [13]. Existing dengue surveillance operations consist of collating all reported dengue infections and surveying a subset for subsequent laboratory analysis. The serum is collected from sampled case reports for molecular and serological testing to allow spatio-temporal monitoring of dengue serotypes. Prior to this study, we utilised laboratory data from surveyed dengue patients to develop an algorithm that accurately determines individual primary or post-primary (secondary, tertiary or quaternary) immune status [14]. Despite this, it remains unknown how surveillance metrics derived from this algorithm can best be used to routinely characterise the FOI. Previous studies have demonstrated that the FOI can be reasonably estimated from age-stratified incidence rates [5, 9]. However, it remains unknown if other, easily computed, surveillance metrics represent surrogate indicators of the FOI. Here, we investigated whether laboratory/non-laboratory surveillance metrics correlate with the FOI according to ageseroprevalence and be used to routinely predict the burden of dengue across urban centres.

### Methods

#### Data collection

Dengue is a notifiable disease among all disease reporting units (DRUs) across the Philippines and is recorded in line with The Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response (PIDSR) manual and WHO criteria [15]. Basic epidemiological data are collected from suspected dengue patients, including age, sex, date of symptom onset, date of reporting, patient/DRU address (barangay, municipality, province, region), symptoms and outcome. According to WHO criteria, dengue symptoms are classified among patients as those with acute febrile illness coupled with either no warning signs of dengue (abdominal pain, persistent vomiting, fluid accumulation, mucosal bleeding, lethargy and/or live enlargement) or severe dengue (severe plasma leakage, bleeding and/or organ impairment). All case reports were collated by the Philippine Epidemiological Bureau (Department of Health).

In addition to collated case reports, established laboratory surveillance operations performed by the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM-the research arm of the Department of Health) orchestrate annual cross-sectional surveys of dengue case reports across the country for further laboratory analysis. Participating DRUs, both sentinel and non-sentinel, collect single serum samples and basic epidemiological information (according to PIDSR criteria) from consenting, reporting dengue patients. Sentinel DRUs, including major hospitals, randomly select five case report samples per week. Non-sentinel DRUs comprising of any health facility across the Philippines that experiences a marked increase in suspected dengue case reporting according to PIDSR criteria also collected samples from case reports. For the purposes of this study, surveyed case report data were provided between 2014 and 2018 (N 20,666).

During the study period, a total of 13 cities across the Philippines routinely provided serum samples from dengue patients who reported and resided in the same city (N 11,906) (Fig. 1) (Additional file 1). In these same cities between 2014 and 2017, a total of 80,043 case reports reported and lived in these corresponding cities. The population age structures of these cities according to the Philippine 2015 census (Philippine Statistics Authority) are shown in Additional file 2.

#### Laboratory procedures

Serum samples were stored at -80°C at the RITM before molecular and serological assay. Serum samples were assayed using a serotype-specific, fourplex real-time reverse transcriptase PCR nucleic acid detection assay as described in [16]. Briefly, serotype-specific RNA is detected and amplified yielding a critical threshold (Ct) value that categorises samples as DENV1/2/3 or 4 positive (Ct<36) or DENV negative (Ct>36). In addition, samples were assayed for anti-DENV IgM and IgG using Panbio<sup>®</sup> capture ELISA kits (Cat No: 01PE10/01PE20, Alere, Brisbane, Australia) in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions. ELISA plates contain antigen that captures host anti-DENV NS1 antibodies specific to all four serotypes and include calibrators that normalise optical density outputs to yield IgM and IgG panbio units.

#### Data analysis

We categorised the dengue immune status (primary, post-primary, historical and negative) of the surveyed cases reports, using laboratory data, according to a previously developed algorithm [14]. Prior to categorisation, we generated additional variables: IgG to IgM ratio (IgG panbio units/IgM panbio units) and disease day (symptom onset date-reporting date). We excluded those under 6 months of age (0.4% 91/20,666) due to the potential influence of maternal antibodies and individuals who reported ≥6 days after symptom onset due to the algorithm's inability to categorise convalescent infections. Details of the immune status algorithm are described in Additional file 3. Briefly, suspected dengue patients were categorised as active (PCR+ or IgM+) or non-active (PCR- and IgM-) dengue infections. Active dengue infections were further categorised as primary or postprimary (dengue infection with at least one previous flavivirus infection). Non-active dengue was classified as negative (anti-DENV IgG-) or historical (anti-DENV IgG+) for dengue.

Across the Philippines, we investigated temporal patterns in reported dengue immune status and serotype by stratifying immune status (primary and post-primary) among active dengue infections and dengue serotype (DENV1-4) among those DENV PCR+ over 30-day intervals. Among those reporting with primary and postprimary infections, we explored age-stratified disease severity patterns. Univariable logistic regression models were used to calculate odds ratios of being severe opposed to non-severe (warning signs and no warning signs) with the explanatory variables being age-stratified primary or post-primary dengue immune status. Regression models were fit using the 'Logit' command in STATA (v.16).

In each of the 13 sampled cities, we estimated all age and age-stratified (under 5 years and 10 years) aggregated annual dengue incidence rates among those who reported and resided in the same city. To estimate the average city population at risk of infection, we utilised city-specific population data from the 2015 population census (Philippine Statistics Authority) and population growth rates calculated between 2010 and 2015 (Additional file 2). City-specific population growth rates were used to estimate the population in each of the nonsurveyed years. Average incidence per annum per 1000 persons equated to the number of case reports over the persons years at risk (average population over the study



period multiplied by 4 years) multiplied by 1000 (Additional file 4).

In sampled cities, we estimated the average annual FOI estimated over the study period among non-active dengue infections (IgG+ historical and IgG-negative dengue cases). Seroprevalence corresponded to the proportion of the non-active dengue cases who were IgG seropositive to any serotype. Catalytic models were fit, by maximum likelihood, to estimate age-seroprevalence and derive seroconversion rates which correspond to the average annual rate individuals seroconvert from IgG- to IgG+ status; a rate analogous to the FOI. Under the assumption, individuals remain IgG+ after seroconversion and all circulating serotypes contributed equally to

transmission, a simple catalytic model (Eq. 1) calculates the probability of being IgG seropositive at specific ages (*a*) by fitting a constant force of infection parameter ( $\lambda$ ) by least squares:

$$P(a) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 - e^{-\lambda a} \end{bmatrix} \tag{1}$$

Assuming IgG antibodies can wane over time to low levels undetectable according to the commercial ELISA kits, as previously shown in [17–19], a reversible catalytic model (Eq. 2) additionally estimates a seroreversion rate (the average annual rate individuals serorevert back to IgG-status) by fitting an additional seroreversion parameter ( $\rho$ ), by least squares:

$$P(a) = \frac{\lambda}{\lambda + \rho} \left[ 1 - e^{-(\lambda + \rho)a} \right]$$
(2)

To determine which catalytic model, simple or reversible, was most appropriate to estimate the FOI, we used AIC (Akaike information criterion) to determine superior model fits in each city. Catalytic models were fitted using a rho-constrained/unconstrainted 'revcat' command in STATA (v.16).

We investigated whether routinely collected surveillance metrics represent surrogate indicators of the FOI at the city level, we explored their statistical association with the city FOI aggregated over the study period. Non-laboratory surveillance metrics investigated included all age/under 5/under 10 average annual dengue incidence, mean age of all reported case reports/case reports with dengue warning signs/case reports with severe dengue. Laboratory-derived surveillance metrics included the mean age of laboratory-confirmed active dengue infections/primary dengue infections/post-primary dengue infections. The strength of association between the city-aggregated FOI and averaged surveillance metrics were assessed using Pearson's correlation coefficient ( $\rho$ , p value). Among surveillance metrics that significantly correlated with the FOI at the city level ( $\rho$ , pvalue<0.05), exponential regression models were used to generate predicted FOI estimates. Lrtests were adopted to justify exponential over linear model fits (p value< 0.05). Models were fit using a non-linear 'nl' command in STATA (v.16). FOI estimates were subsequently converted to annual attack rates (AR) (Eq. 3) to determine the proportion of the sampled population who became exposed to dengue in each city per year:

$$AR = 1 - e^{-(\lambda)} \tag{3}$$

#### Results

#### Data description

Demographic characteristics of the sampled and collated acute case reports across the Philippines are highlighted in Table 1. Similar demographic patterns were observed among both case report datasets. The majority of patients were aged 6–15 years of age, reported 3–4 days after the onset of symptoms and presented with warning signs of dengue. Among the surveyed case reports with laboratory data, we revealed 18% (3310/18,366) were primary infections, 62.9% (11,560/18,366) were post-primary infections, 12.5% (2297/18,366) were historical dengue infections and 6.5% (1199/18,366) were negative dengue infections.

Overall dengue immuno-epidemiological patterns between 2014 and 2018 revealed both primary and postprimary dengue infections were mainly children and young adults (Fig. 2A) and continuously reported to

**Table 1** Study population demographics. Characteristics ofsampled and collated acute dengue case reports across thePhilippines. Excludes patients who reported more than 5 daysafter symptom onset and those under the age of 6 months

Demographics	Surveye	d case reports	Collated	d case reports
	% <b>n</b>	n	% <b>n</b>	n
Age (years)				
<5	15.9	2920	17.1	80,046
6–15	45.6	8371	39.1	182,999
16-25	23.4	4299	24.8	116,062
26-40	9.3	1716	11.5	53,803
>41	5.8	1060	7.5	35,117
Sex				
Female	47	8624	47.3	221,446
Male	53	9742	52.7	246,581
Disease day				
<2	28.5	5233	31.8	148,933
3–4	58	10,652	54.6	255,352
5	13.5	2481	13.6	63,742
Symptoms				
No warning signs	14.2	2617	16.5	77,006
Warning signs	53.4	9811	50.3	235,619
Severe dengue	5.1	929	4.0	18,506
Non-disclosed	27.3	5009	29.2	136,896
DENV immune state	us			
Primary	18	3310	_	-
Post-primary	62.9	11,560	_	-
Historical	12.5	2297	-	-
Negative	6.5	1199	-	-
Total	100.0	18,366	100.0	468,027

health facilities during the study period (Fig. 2B). Among PCR+ case reports, we revealed by 2017 and 2018, DENV-3 replaced DENV-1/2 as the most dominant serotype across the Philippines (Fig. 2C). Among those with disclosed symptom data (72.7% 13,357/18366), we observed similar clinical manifestations among primary and post-primary infections (Fig. 2D), whereby younger individuals tended to present with more dengue warning signs or severe dengue (Fig. 2E & F). Despite this, postprimary infections were slightly more likely to present with severe disease compared to primary infections (OR 1.22 [95%CI 1.01-1.48] p value 0.039) (Fig. 2G). Among young primary infections, we observed no age-stratified severity trends: individuals over 2 years, yet younger than 25 years, were statistically no more/less likely to present with severe disease than those under 2 years (Fig. 2H). In contrast, young children with post-primary infections were more likely to present with severe disease compared to their elders. Compared to post-



primary infections under 2 years, those over 12 years were significantly less likely to present with severe disease (Fig. 21).

#### City-level dengue transmission dynamics

Among 13 study-participating cities during the study period, we observed variation in estimated crude and

age-stratified incidence rates. All-age incidence was highest in Baguio (3.75 cases per annum per 1000 [95%CI 3.65–3.86]) and lowest in Valenzuela (0.49 cases per annum per 1000 [95%CI 0.46–0.52]). After stratifying among younger age groups, city incidence rates changed. The highest incidence rate among those under ten was observed in Surigao (7.17 cases per annum per 1000 [95%CI 6.71–7.65]) while the lowest rate was again in Valenzuela (0.84 cases per annum per 1000 [95%CI 0.76–0.93]) (Additional file 4).

Across cities, we revealed prominent spatio-temporal heterogeneity in serotype dominance (Fig. 3A) and immune status reporting (primary/post-primary) (Additional file 5). During 2015/16, cities in northern Luzon were mainly burdened by DENV-1/2, yet by 2017 and 2018, DENV-3 had become the most dominant. In contrast, cities in Mindanao were burdened with DENV-3 throughout the entire study period, and in Surigao, DENV-2 replaced DENV-3 as the most dominant serotype in 2016. It should be noted that for nearly every year among all sampled cities, all four serotypes of dengue were detected among reporting PCR+ patients. Regarding the immune status of the population, patients in the cities of southern Mindanao (Zamboanga, Cotabato and Davao) had a higher probability of reporting as post-primary opposed to primary dengue infections compared to those in cities of Luzon. Within cities, we observed temporal variation in immune status reporting. For instance, in Valenzuela (Metro Manila), primary dengue reporting significantly increased during 2016, while in Tuguegarao, fell between 2015 and 2018.

Furthermore, we estimated the average annual dengue FOI among the 13 cities aggregated over the study period. In all cities, the reversible, opposed to the simple, catalytic model produced superior model fits (reversible model AIC < simple model AIC) (Additional file 6). We therefore opted to estimate the FOI (or SCR) in each city using the more complex, reversible model. Between each city, the FOI rate ranged from 0.054 [95%CI 0.036-0.081] per year in Baguio city to 0.249 [95%CI 0.223– 0.279] per year in Quezon city demonstrating spatial heterogeneity in the transmission intensity (Fig. 3B).

#### Estimating the city-level FOI from routinely collected surveillance metrics

To assess whether data from routine dengue case surveillance activities could be used to estimate the FOI in cities, we explored statistical associations between catalytic model estimated city-level FOI against age/agestratified incidence and the mean age of different types of dengue infections (Fig. 4). We observed a negative correlation between the FOI and all-age average annual incidence, whereby incidence increased with decreasing FOI ( $\rho$  –0.692, p value 0.009). No association was identified between the city-level FOI and average annual agestratified (under 5 and under 10 years) incidence rates ( $\rho$ , p value>0.05). Among all those who reported suspected dengue, we identified a negative correlation between the FOI and the mean age of all case reports ( $\rho$ -0.639, p value 0.019). For those who reported with dengue warning signs, we identified a similar association

where the decreasing FOI correlated with the increasing mean age ( $\rho$  –0.642, p value: 0.018). In contrast, we observed a weak association between the FOI and the mean age of severe case reports ( $\rho$  -0.497, p value 0.059). Among those with laboratory-confirmed dengue infections, we identified stronger associations between mean age and the FOI. The mean age of active dengue infections (primary and post-primary) increased with decreasing FOI ( $\rho$ :-0.749, p value 0.003). An association that was strengthened after stratifying among only primary infections ( $\rho$  –0.848, p value<0.001), yet remained similar when stratifying by post-primary infections ( $\rho$ -0.719, p value 0.006). We repeated these associations using FOI estimates generated from simple, opposed to reversible, catalytic models and still found the mean age of primary infections had the strongest association with the FOI ( $\rho$  –0.720, p value 0.005) (Additional file 7).

For each surveillance metric that demonstrated a statistically significant association with the FOI, we estimated the predicted FOI using exponential regression models where appropriate ( $\rho$ , p value<0.05). For each statistically associated metric, except incidence, exponential opposed to linear model fits were favoured (Lrtest, p value<0.05). Using these regression models, we estimated annual dengue attack rates from predicted FOI estimates from the most associated laboratory- and non-laboratoryderived metrics: the mean age of laboratory-confirmed primary dengue infections (Table 2) (Additional file 8) and the mean age of case reports with warning signs (Additional file 9). Annual trends in the mean primary age, and thus predicted attacks rates, revealed spatiotemporal heterogeneity in dengue transmission intensity among sampled cities. In Zamboanga city, the attack rate (AR) increased dramatically from 4% [95%CI 4-4%] of the population being exposed in 2014 to 30% [95%CI 19-46%] in 2018. In Manila city, the AR decreased during the study period from 27% [95%CI 20-36%] in 2015 to 10% [95%CI 8–14%] in 2018. In Quezon city, the AR remained high between 17% and 23% during the entire study period which is consistent with the estimated FOI according to the catalytic model (AR 22% [95%CI 20-24%]). For some cities (Davao, Naga), a change in serotype dominance corresponded with increase in AR; however, this was not observed in others (Tuguegarao, Manila). We also predicted the annual ARs according to the mean age of case reports with warning signs that also highlighted spatio-temporal heterogeneity in FOI, yet was less consistent with the overall AR according to the catalytic model (Additional file 10).

#### Discussion

We explored methods to routinely describe dengue transmission intensity among cities across the Philippines. Using data from surveillance operations, we



#### (See figure on previous page.)

Fig. 3 City-level immuno-epidemiological characteristics of the reporting dengue population between 2014 and 2018. A The percentage of PCRpositive patients who are DENV-1/2/3/4-positive. Shading: 95% CIs. B The dengue FOI in 13 cities across the Philippines aggregated between 2014 and 2018. FOI corresponds to the average annual seroconversion rate calculated among non-active dengue cases (historical and negative dengue cases). Black dots: observed age-seroprevalence. Red lines: fitted age-seroprevalence with 95%CIs (red dash)



**Fig. 4** The city and study period aggregated association between the average annual FOI and surveillance metrics. **A** Crude incidence. **B** Under five incidence. **C** Under 10 incidence. **D** Mean age of case reports. **E** Mean age of case reports with warning signs. **F** Mean age of case reports with severe dengue. **G** Mean age of active infections. **H** Mean age of primary dengue infections. **I** Mean age of post-primary dengue infections.  $\rho$  Pearson's R. **A–F** Data from passive surveillance. **G–I** Data from laboratory surveillance. Red dash: predicted FOI according to regression models for metrics with statistically significant associations with FOI ( $\rho$ , p value>0.05). Linear regression models were favoured for crude incidence while exponential regression models had superior model fits for mean case report age, case report with warning signs age, active DENV age, primary DENV age and post-primary DENV age (Lrtest, p value<0.05). X refers to the annual mean surveillance metric

**Table 2** The annual predicted dengue attack rates among sampled cities between 2014 and 2018 according to the mean age of laboratory confirmed primary dengue infections. 95%Cls correspond to the upper and lower 95%Cls of the annual mean age of primary infections. Attack rates according to catalytic models were derived from FOI estimates from reversible catalytic models

City	Predicted annual at	tack rate (AR) <sup># a</sup>					Attack rate (AR) # b
	2014	2015	2016 2017		2018	2014-18 average	(Catalytic model)
	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]
Tuguegarao	0.15 [0.08-0.31]	0.08 [0.07-0.10]	0.13 [0.09-0.20]	0.11 [0.08-0.17]	0.09 [0.07-0.13]	0.10 [0.09-0.12]	0.06 [0.04-0.10]
Baguio	0.04 [0.04-0.05]	0.04 [0.04-0.05]	0.04 [0.04-0.05]	0.05 [0.04-0.06]	0.07 [0.05-0.10]	0.05 [0.05-0.06]	0.05 [0.03-0.08]
Valenzuela	0.15 [0.10-0.23]	0.13 [0.10-0.19]	0.19 [0.11-0.33]	0.12 [0.09-0.17]	0.14 [0.11-0.19]	0.14 [0.11-0.18]	0.16 [0.13-0.19]
Quezon	0.17 [0.12-0.26]	0.23 [0.16-0.33]	0.21 [0.12-0.37]	0.21 [0.17-0.27]	0.22 [0.18-0.27]	0.22 [0.18-0.26]	0.22 [0.20-0.24]
Manila	0.22 [0.14-0.34]	0.27 [0.20-0.36]	0.14 [0.10-0.20]	0.14 [0.11-0.20]	0.10 [0.08-0.14]	0.16 [0.13-0.20]	0.15 [0.14-0.17]
Muntinlupa	0.11 [0.07-0.18]	0.22 [0.14-0.35]	0.18 [0.12-0.29]	0.07 [0.05-0.10]	0.10 [0.07-0.15]	0.11 [0.09-0.13]	0.12 [0.09-0.18]
Naga	0.05 [0.04-0.06]	0.13 [0.08-0.25]	0.19 [0.12-0.31]	0.11 [0.08-0.16]	0.09 [0.07-0.14]	0.10 [0.08-0.13]	0.06 [0.04-0.09]
Iloilo	0.19 [0.12-0.33]	0.17 [0.12-0.24]	0.21 [0.14-0.31]	0.12 [0.08-0.20]	0.06 [0.05-0.09]	0.13 [0.10-0.19]	0.12 [0.09-0.16]
Tacloban	0.08 [0.06-0.12]	0.14 [0.09-0.24]	0.21 [0.15-0.28]	0.19 [0.14-0.27]	0.17 [0.12-0.25]	0.14 [0.11-0.19]	0.11 [0.07-0.18]
Surigao	0.10 [0.08-0.14]	0.09 [0.07-0.12]	0.08 [0.06-0.11]	0.11 [0.08-0.19]	0.06 [0.05-0.08]	0.09 [0.07-0.11]	0.10 [0.08-0.12]
Davao	0.15 [0.10-0.21]	0.14 [0.10-0.22]	0.18 [0.13-0.27]	0.21 [0.14-0.33]	0.16 [0.11-0.22]	0.17 [0.13-0.22]	0.16 [0.13-0.18]
Cotabato	0.07 [0.05-0.10]	0.12 [0.08-0.18]	0.28 [0.20-0.39]	0.10 [0.07-0.16]	0.18 [0.12-0.28]	0.13 [0.10-0.19]	0.15 [0.12-0.18]
Zamboanga	0.04 [0.04-0.04]	0.10 [0.06-0.21]	0.15 [0.10-0.25]	0.19 [0.12-0.32]	0.30 [0.19-0.46]	0.09 [0.07-0.13]	0.11 [0.05-0.16]

#Attack rate (AR): 1-exp<sup>(-FOI)</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Estimated annual attack rate according to the FOI derived from the mean primary DENV age (FOI=0.041+1.329×0.797×), where x equals the annual mean primary dengue age

<sup>b</sup>Estimated annual attack rate according to the FOI derived from the reversible catalytic model, Eq. 2, where FOI equals  $\lambda$ Attack rate

0.25-0.30	0.20-0.25	0.15-0.20	0.10-0.15	0.05-0.10	0.05-0.10

found the mean age of laboratory-confirmed primary dengue infections and the mean age of case reports with warnings signs, to a lesser extent, represented suitable surrogate indicators of the FOI. Both these easily computed metrics correlated better than crude and agestratified incidence with the FOI estimated from seroprevalence data. Our results highlight prominent spatiotemporal heterogeneity in dengue serotype dominance and reported immune status and the FOI across urban centres in the Philippines.

It is well documented that secondary, opposed to primary, dengue infections are at a greater risk of developing severe disease [20-22], yet we found those categorised as post-primary infections were only slightly more likely to present with severe disease than primary infections. This made us suspect that some of those classified as post-primary were tertiary and quaternary dengue infections, given these types of infections are thought to be less severe than secondary infections, although it is still widely assumed post-secondary infections are often asymptomatic [2, 23]. Furthermore, we identified all four serotypes of dengue in every city almost every year making it plausible for individuals residing in urban centres to suffer multiple dengue infections over their lifetime. Lastly, we found that younger, opposed to older, post-primary dengue infections were at greater risk of presenting with severe disease. A trend possibly attributed to younger and older post-primary infections representing secondary and post-secondary infections, respectively, as shown in [2], although this may also be attributable to a different disease presentation in older people.

Our city FOI estimates, aggregated over 5 years and generated from catalytic models, were comparable to a 2016 estimate in Cebu (central Philippines) [23] and revealed a long-term spatial heterogeneity in dengue transmission intensity, similarly shown in China [24] and Colombia [25]. We found catalytic models fit with seroreversion parameters resulted in superior model fits despite sero-reversion being very low across sampled cities. This is consistent with previous findings that documented a minority of dengue cases, who were likely exposed once, experienced IgG waning [17, 18]. To determine whether the FOI could be estimated from data routinely collected by dengue surveillance operations, we explored the association between FOI, estimated from catalytic models, against various dengue surveillance metrics. Surprisingly, aggregated at the city level and over the study period, all-age reported incidence was higher in lower FOI areas. This trend however has previously been reported in Singapore [26] and was thought to be attributed to an age shift in disease burden. In low transmission areas, individuals are more likely to experience a dengue infection at a later stage in their life when they may have heightened individual disease awareness and possibly easier access to care. Consequently, low transmission areas may experience increased case reporting. In addition, this trend could also be explained by reduced health-seeking behaviour in high FOI cities wherein individuals refrain from

reporting with symptoms as they are aware of many others with this often mild, self-limiting disease. In contrast in low FOI areas, individuals may be more prompted to seek care as they less familiar with the disease and are more concerned by unfamiliar symptoms. However, future population KAP (knowledge attitudes and practises) surveys in high- and low-transmission settings would be valuable in better describing these health-seeking patterns. Finally, this disparity could partially be explained by the FOI and incidence being measures of infection and disease, respectively. FOI estimates also include those asymptomatic with dengue who are thought to account for approximately 75% of all dengue cases and would unlikely seek treatment [27]. More surprisingly however, after stratifying incidence by age, we observed no association with the FOI which contradicts findings in [9]. We speculate that variable healthcare access and reporting across the country may account for this irregularity and remains an area of continued investigation. Together, these findings suggest that simply allocating control interventions to areas with elevated reported incidence might exclude regions with higher burdens of infection.

In cities, we found that the average age of reported dengue infections with clinical dengue outcomes increased with decreasing aggregated transmission intensity. Interestingly, the mean age of those reporting with just warning signs of dengue, opposed to severe dengue, proved a superior indicator of FOI. The poor specificity dengue clinical diagnosis is well documented as other febrile infections can present with similar disease manifestations [28-30]. Yet, compared to warning signs, severe disease is a far rarer outcome, particularly among primary and older post-primary infections. Moreover, in Thailand, reported severe dengue manifestations have been shown to be highly spatially and temporally heterogenous due to climactic factors [31]. Together, these factors likely account for the lack of association between FOI and age of case reports with severe disease.

In contrast to the age of clinically diagnosed dengue patients, the age of laboratory-confirmed dengue cases had a stronger association with the FOI, likely a consequence of excluding other co-endemic febrile infections. Yet, among laboratory confirmed infections, the age of those reporting with primary, rather than post-primary, infections proved a better indicator of FOI. We propose two main factors account for this difference. Age patterns of reporting post-primary infections might be influenced by spatio-temporal imbalances in immune status reporting, observed in this study and previously in Vietnam [32] and Taiwan [33]. In high transmission settings, where a higher proportion of the post-primary reporting population include tertiary/quaternary infections, the mean age would be higher than an equally high transmission setting where most of the postprimary infections were secondary infections. In contrast, the age of reported primary infections remains unaffected by imbalances in immune status reporting. Secondly, studies have shown that Zika, a structurally homologous virus to dengue, elicits cross-reactive IgG that primes individuals for secondary dengue infections [34, 35]. Therefore, spatio-temporal imbalances in potential Zika transmission across the Philippines may similarly impact the age of post-primary, yet not primary, dengue infection reporting. These interactions led us to propose the age at which individuals report with their first dengue infection is the better surrogate of transmission intensity which we used to estimate annual FOI across cities. It should be noted however, given that individuals are classified as primary or post-primary according to antibody titre and ratio thresholds, a minority of the study population with metrics on the cusp of these cut offs may have been misclassified [14].

Upon estimating city level, annual dengue attack rates according to the age of primary dengue infections, we demonstrated that yearly estimates correlated with overall attack rates according to the catalytic model. Patterns in predicted annual attack rates across cities revealed changing patterns in transmission intensity over time, as seen in Singapore [26]. We identified cities where transmission is stable, emerging and decreasing. Information that is critical for national dengue surveillance operations to plan for the future [36]. In Zamboanga, despite a relatively low overall FOI, annual predicted attack rates revealed that transmission intensity increased during the study period, a trend undetected in the collated incidence data. Zamboanga could therefore be earmarked for heightened surveillance activities to better characterise worrying predicted trends in the burden of infection. In Naga, we identified a jump in FOI coinciding with a switch in serotype dominance, yet this was unobserved in other cities. Approximating transmission intensity from the age of reported primary dengue infections has two major benefits. Firstly, existing surveillance operations can generate attack rates quickly and simply. Moreover, as a consequence of the exponential relationship, slight changes in the age of reported primary infections correspond to larger changes in transmission intensity. This enables FOI estimates to be generated at more granular temporal scales, which are more informative than long-term estimates derived from catalytic models. As well as describing dengue transmission intensity patterns, we speculate monitoring age patterns of reported primary cases could assist in dengue vaccine deployment. Currently, the only licenced dengue vaccine, Dengvaxia®, is recommended for individuals aged between 9 and 45 years in endemic areas, presumably as these likely include those with prior dengue exposure [37]. Our results highlight the spatio-temporal heterogeneity in the age patterns of those reporting with their first infection; therefore, monitoring the age of these infections could potentially help identify suitable age ranges in specific locations to receive vaccination, although individual pre-vaccination testing would still be necessary and this requires legislative changes.

There are limitations associated with these findings. FOI estimates were generated from reporting, nonactive, dengue infections with/without previous dengue IgG exposure. Consequently, we may have oversampled individuals who were more prompted to seek health care if they experienced a prior dengue infection. Yet, only 25% of dengue infections are thought to experience symptoms that would prompt them to seek care [27], and we concluded this health-seeking bias was minimal. Secondly, our fitted catalytic model assumes serotypes contributed equally to transmission over time. Still, given we identified every serotype in each city and that serotype dominancy changed rapidly over the 5-year sampling period, it is reasonable to assume that over the previous decades, from which the FOI is estimated, periodic serotype dominancy may have resulted in serotypes contributing equally to overall transmission. Lastly, our analysis confirms the age of primary dengue infections is associated with FOI at the city level, yet it remains unconfirmed as to whether the age of reported dengue cases accurately represent transmission intensity at lower administrative levels where patients are more likely to cross administrative borders for care. Similarly, our analysis focused on revealing annual trends in dengue transmission intensity. It remains unknown whether seasonal biases may influence the reporting age of primary dengue infections at more granular temporal scales.

#### Conclusion

We described methods for estimating city-level dengue transmission intensity using metrics obtained from both national laboratory and non-laboratory dengue surveillance operations. We revealed the mean age of those reporting with primary dengue infections correlated best with the FOI using laboratory data, while the mean age of those reporting with clinically diagnosed warning signs represented the best surrogate of FOI using nonlaboratory surveillance data. Our work highlights the importance of laboratory dengue surveillance operations and provides a framework for other dengue-endemic countries to better characterise dengue transmission patterns and combat the global threat of this disease.

#### Abbreviations

AIC: Akaike information criterion; CI: Confidence interval; Ct: Critical threshold; DENV: Dengue virus; DOH: Department of Health; DRU: Disease reporting unit; ELISA: Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; FOI: Force of infection; IgG: Immunoglobulin G; IgM: Immunoglobulin M; OR: Odds ratio; PCR: Polymerase chain reaction; PIDSR: Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response; SCR: Sero-conversion rate; SRR: Sero-reversion rate; WHO: World Health Organization; ZIKV: Zika virus

#### Supplementary Information

The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi. org/10.1186/s12916-021-02101-6.

Additional file 1. Serum samples collected from dengue case reports. The number of serum samples collected from surveyed dengue case reports who reported and resided in 13 cities across the Philippines between 2014 & 2018.

Additional file 2. Population demographics of study-participating cities. Additional file 3. Methods used to determine primary and post-primary dengue immune status.

Additional file 4. City-aggregated dengue incidence estimates.

Additional file 5. Reported dengue immune status by year and city. The reported primary/post-primary immune status of reporting active dengue infection by year and city across the Philippines between 2014 and 2018. Vertical bars: 95%CI.

Additional file 6. FOI catalytic model comparison. Catalytic model fit comparison of simple versus reversible catalytic model used to estimate FOI among sampled cities. AIC: Akaike information criterion. Lower AIC (bold) indicates superior model fit.

Additional file 7. The city and study period aggregated association between the average annual FOI, according to simple catalytic models, and surveillance metrics. A: crude incidence. B: Under five incidence. C: Under 10 incidence. D: Mean age of case reports. E: Mean age of case reports with warning signs. F: Mean age of case reports with severe dengue. G: Mean age of active infections. H: Mean age of primary dengue infections. I: Mean age of post-primary dengue infections. p: Pearson's R. A-F: Data from passive surveillance C-I: Data from laboratory surveillance. Red dash: predicted FOI according to regression models for metrics with statistically significant associations with FOI (p, p-value>0.05).

Additional file 8. Mean annual primary dengue age by city. The average annual age of reported primary dengue infections among studyparticipating cities between 2014 and 2018.

Additional file 9. Mean annual age of cases with dengue warning signs by city. The average annual age of reported dengue cases with warning signs among study-participating cities between 2014 and 2018.

Additional file 10. Annual city Attack rates by city according to the mean age of suspected dengue cases with warning signs.

#### Acknowledgements

We thank everyone who participated in the study and acknowledge the generous support of the personnel from the disease-reporting units across the Philippines. We also thank participating staff at the Philippine Epidemiology Bureau and Research Institute for Tropical Medicine who participated in data generation and management.

#### Authors' contributions

Study design: AKS, SF, ECLP, MRZC, CDP, JCRH and MLH. Conducted laboratory procedures: MAJR, MAQ and WJ-W. Data collation and supervision: JRB, AKS, KS, MAJR, MAQ, AOT, NLS and FLA. Data analysis: JRB, KS, AKS, OJB, AJK, SF, JCRH and MLH. Manuscript preparation: JRB, AKS, OJB, AJK, MRZC, JCRH and MLH. Manuscript editing and review: The authors read and approved the final manuscript.

#### Funding

The study was funded by the British Council, the Commission on Higher Education (Philippines) and the Wellcome Trust (grant number: 216416089). JCRH was funded by the Royal Society (CHG/R1/170061). OJB was funded by a Sir Henry Wellcome Fellowship, Wellcome Trust (206471/Z/17/Z). AJK was funded by the Wellcome Trust (206250/Z/17/Z). SF was funded by the Wellcome Trust (210758/Z/18/Z). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish or preparation of the manuscript.

#### Availability of data and materials

The datasets used in this study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

#### Declarations

#### Ethics approval and consent to participate

Ethical approval for the study was obtained from the institutional ethical review boards of the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Philippines (2017-2014) and the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, UK (17965). Informed consent (assent for those under 18 years) was collected from study participants prior to enrolment. Participating patients gave permission for the use of sera for research purposes. All unique identifiers in the data were removed prior to data acquisition.

#### Consent for publication

Non-applicable

#### Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

#### Author details

<sup>1</sup>Department of Infection Biology, Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK <sup>2</sup>Department of Virology, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila, Philippines. <sup>3</sup>Dengue Study Group, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila, Philippines. <sup>4</sup>Department of Infectious Disease Epidemiology, Faculty of Epidemiology and Population Health, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK. <sup>5</sup>Centre for the Mathematical Modelling of Infectious Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK. <sup>6</sup>Department of Health, Philippine Epidemiology Bureau, Manila, Philippines. <sup>7</sup>Institute of Human Genetics, National Institute of Health, University of the Philippines, Manila, Philippines. <sup>8</sup>Philippine Genome Centre, University of the Philippines, Manila, Philippines.

#### Received: 13 May 2021 Accepted: 17 August 2021 Published online: 30 September 2021

#### References

- Guzman MG, Gubler DJ, Izquierdo A, Martinez E, Halstead SB. Dengue infection. Nat Rev Dis Prim. 2016;2(1):16055. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.201 6.55.
- Wikramaratna PS, Simmons CP, Gupta S, Recker M. The effects of tertiary and quaternary infections on the epidemiology of dengue. Schneider BS. PLoS One. 2010; 5(8):e12347. PMID: 20808806
- Halstead SB. Dengue antibody-dependent enhancement: knowns and unknowns. In: Antibodies for Infectious Diseases: American Society of Microbiology; 2015. p. 249–71. PMID: 26104444.
- Bowman LR, Donegan S, McCall PJ. Is dengue vector control deficient in effectiveness or evidence?: systematic review and meta-analysis. James AA, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(3):e0004551. PMID: 26986468
- Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Salje H, Cummings DA. Opportunities for improved surveillance and control of dengue from age-specific case data. Elife. 20198. PMID: 31120419. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.45474.
- WHO. Informing vaccination programs: a guide to the design and conduct of dengue serosurveys. 2017.
- Basker P, Kannan P, Porkaipandian RT, Saravanan S, Sridharan S, Kadhiresan M. Study on entomological surveillance and its significance during a dengue outbreak in the District of Tirunelveli in Tamil Nadu, India. Osong Public Heal Res Perspect. 2013;4(3):152–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrp.2 013.04.005.
- O'Driscoll M, Imai N, Ferguson NM, Hadinegoro SR, Satari HI, Tam CC, et al. Spatiotemporal variability in dengue transmission intensity in Jakarta, Indonesia. Azman AS, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(3):e0008102. PMID: 32142516
- Imai N, Dorigatti I, Cauchemez S, Ferguson NM. Estimating dengue transmission intensity from case-notification data from multiple countries.

Althouse B, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(7):e0004833. PMID: 27399793

- Raafat N, Blacksell SD, Maude RJ. A review of dengue diagnostics and implications for surveillance and control. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 113(11):653–60. PMID: 31365115. https://doi.org/10.1093/trstmh/trz068.
- Salje H, Cauchemez S, Alera MT, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Thaisomboonsuk B, Srikiatkhachom A, et al. Reconstruction of 60 years of chikungunya epidemiology in the philippines demonstrates episodic and focal transmission. J Infect Dis. 2016;213(4):604–10. PMID: 26410592. https://doi. org/10.1093/infdis/jiv470.
- Lopez AL, Raguindin PF, Aldaba JG, Avelino F, Sy AK, Heffelfinger JD, et al. Epidemiology of Japanese encephalitis in the Philippines prior to routine immunization. Int J Infect Dis. 2021;102:344–51. PMID: 33127505. https://doi. org/10.1016/jijid.2020.10.061.
- World Health Organisation (WHO). Western pacific regional action plan for dengue prevention and control (2016). Manila: WHO guidelines; 2017.
- Biggs JR, Sy AK, Brady OJ, Kucharski AJ, Funk S, Reyes MAJ, et al. A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines. BMC Med. 2020;18(1):364. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-020-01833-1.
- Department of Health (DoH). Philippine integrated disease surveillance and response: National Epidemiology Centre; 2014.
- Johnson BW, Russell BJ, Lanciotti RS. Serotype-specific detection of dengue viruses in a fourplex real-time reverse transcriptase PCR assay. J Clin Microbiol. 2005;43(10):4977–83. 16207951. https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.43.1 0.4977-4983.2005.
- Luo S, Cui W, Li C, Ling F, Fu T, Liu Q, et al. Seroprevalence of dengue IgG antibodies in symptomatic and asymptomatic individuals three years after an outbreak in Zhejiang Province, China. BMC Infect Dis. 2018;18(1):92. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-018-3000-5.
- Shah PS, Alagarasu K, Karad S, Deoshatwar A, Jadhav SM, Raut T, et al. Seroprevalence and incidence of primary dengue infections among children in a rural region of Maharashtra, Western India. BMC Infect Dis. 2019;19(1):296. 30940086. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-019-3937-z.
- Imai N, Dorigatti I, Cauchemez S, Ferguson NM. Estimating dengue transmission intensity from sero-prevalence surveys in multiple countries. Hay SI, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015; 9(4):e0003719.
- Guzman MG, Alvarez M, Halstead SB. Secondary infection as a risk factor for dengue hemorrhagic fever/dengue shock syndrome: an historical perspective and role of antibody-dependent enhancement of infection. Arch Virol. 2013;158(7):1445–59. 23471635. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00705-013-1645-3.
- Katzelnick LC, Gresh L, Halloran ME, Mercado JC, Kuan G, Gordon A, et al. Antibody-dependent enhancement of severe dengue disease in humans. Science. 2017;358(6365):929–32 PMID: 29097492.
- St John AL, Rathore APS. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019;19(4):218–30. PMID: 30679808. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0123-x.
- Alera MT, Srikiatkhachorn A, Velasco JM, Tac-An IA, Lago CB, Clapham HE, et al. Incidence of dengue virus infection in adults and children in a prospective longitudinal cohort in the Philippines. Carvalho MS, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(2):e0004337. PMID: 26845762
- Cheng Q, Lu X, Wu JT, Liu Z, Huang J. Analysis of heterogeneous dengue transmission in Guangdong in 2014 with multivariate time series model. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):33755. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep33755.
- Estupiñán Cárdenas MI, Herrera VM, Miranda Montoya MC, Lozano Parra A, Zaraza Moncayo ZM, Flórez García JP, et al. Heterogeneity of dengue transmission in an endemic area of Colombia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(9):e0008122. PMID: 32925978. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd. 0008122.
- Tan LK, Low SL, Sun H, Shi Y, Liu L, Lam S, et al. Force of infection and true infection rate of dengue in singapore: implications for dengue control and management. Am J Epidemiol. 2019;188(8):1529–38. PMID: 31062837. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwz110.
- Bhatt S, Gething PW, Brady OJ, Messina JP, Farlow AW, Moyes CL, et al. The global distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 2013;496(7446):504–7. PMID: 23563266. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature12060.
- Dussart P, Duong V, Bleakley K, Fortas C, Lorn Try P, Kim KS, et al. Comparison of dengue case classification schemes and evaluation of biological changes in different dengue clinical patterns in a longitudinal follow-up of hospitalized children in Cambodia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020;

14(9):e0008603. PMID: 32925941. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd. 0008603.

- Cavailler P, Tarantola A, Leo YS, Lover AA, Rachline A, Duch M, et al. Early diagnosis of dengue disease severity in a resource-limited Asian country. BMC Infect Dis. 2016;16(1):512. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-016-1849-8.
- Low JGH, Ong A, Tan LK, Chaterji S, Chow A, Lim WY, et al. The early clinical features of dengue in adults: challenges for early clinical diagnosis. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011;5(5):e1191. PMID: 21655307. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pntd.0001191.
- Xu Z, Bambrick H, Yakob L, Devine G, Lu J, Frentiu FD, et al. Spatiotemporal patterns and climatic drivers of severe dengue in Thailand. Sci Total Environ. 2019;656:889–901. PMID: 30625675. https://doi.org/10.1016/jscitotenv.201 8.11.395.
- Lam HM, Phuong HT, Thao Vy NH, Le Thanh NT, Dung PN, Ngoc Muon TT, et al. Serological inference of past primary and secondary dengue infection: implications for vaccination. J R Soc Interface. 2019;16(156):20190207. PMID: 31362614. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsif.2019.0207.
- Lin C-C, Huang Y-H, Shu P-Y, Wu H-S, Lin Y-S, Yeh T-M, et al. Characteristic of dengue disease in Taiwan: 2002-2007. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2010;82(4): 731–9. PMID: 20348527. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.2010.09-0549.
- Katzelnick LC, Narvaez C, Arguello S, Lopez Mercado B, Collado D, Ampie O, et al. Zika virus infection enhances future risk of severe dengue disease. Science (80- ). 2020;369(6507):1123–8 PMID: 32855339.
- Martín-Acebes MA, Saiz J-C, Jiménez de Oya N. Antibody-dependent enhancement and zika: real threat or phantom menace? Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2018;8 PMID: 29497604.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Dengue: guidelines for diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control. Geneva: WHO guidelines; 2009.
- Aguiar M, Stollenwerk N. Dengvaxia: age as surrogate for serostatus. Lancet Infect Dis. 2018;18(3):245. PMID: 29276049. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3 099(17)30752-1.

#### **Publisher's Note**

Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

#### Ready to submit your research? Choose BMC and benefit from:

- fast, convenient online submission
- · thorough peer review by experienced researchers in your field
- rapid publication on acceptance
- · support for research data, including large and complex data types
- gold Open Access which fosters wider collaboration and increased citations
- maximum visibility for your research: over 100M website views per year

#### At BMC, research is always in progress.

Learn more biomedcentral.com/submissions



# **Appendix 2: Chapter 4 Supplementary material**

Additional file 1: Serum samples collected from dengue case reports. The number of serum samples collected from surveyed dengue case reports who reported and resided in 13 cities across the Philippines between 2014 & 2018.

Island Region	City	DRU	Annual s	serum sai	nples col	lected (n)		
			2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	Total
Luzon	Tuguegarao	Cagayan Valley Medical Center	15	612	25	88	488	1228
Luzon	Baguio	Baguio General Hospital	49	466	168	136	194	1013
		Pines City Doctors Hospital	1	2	127	0	0	130
Luzon	Naga	Bicol Medical Center	134	75	87	321	87	704
Metro Manila	Manila	San Lazaro Hospital	91	272	200	218	215	996
Metro Manila	Valenzuela	Valenzuela Medical Center	57	69	2	1	6	135
		Valenzuela City General Hospital	28	96	38	63	42	267
Metro Manila	Quezon	Quirino Memorial Hospital	80	98	58	404	798	1438
		Quirino Community Hospital	16	35	0	10	0	61
Metro Manila	Muntinlupa	ospital ng muntinlupa	21	57	20	36	30	164
		Research Institute for Tropical Medicine	40	2	65	30	8	145
Visayas	Iloilo	Western Visayas Medical Center	65	122	176	23	59	445
Visayas	Tacloban	Eastern Visayas Regional Medical Center	75	82	337	292	115	901
Mindanao	Surigao	CARAGA Regional Hosptial	447	386	358	111	221	1523
		Surigao Medical Center	0	85	31	0	0	116
Mindanao	Zamboanga	Zamboanga City Medical Center	66	52	153	63	102	436
Mindanao	Cotabato	Cotabato Regional and Medical Center	175	201	229	68	197	870
Mindanao	Davao	Southern Philippines Medical Center	135	252	258	247	243	1135
		Davao Doctors Hospital	53	0	146	0	0	199
Total			1548	2964	2478	2111	2805	11906

# Additional file 2: Population demographics of study-participating cities

City	Total	Median	Youth DR	Old age DR	% Annual growth rate
	Population	age	(<15 years)	(>65 years)	(2010-15)
Baguio	345366	23.77	47.21	6.13	1.54
Cotabato	299438	21.88	55.62	4.54	1.86
Davao	1632991	24.46	46.31	6.14	2.3
Iliolo	447992	27.08	39.38	8.36	1.03
Manila	1780148	25.37	42.34	5.96	1.43
Muntinlupa	504509	27.68	36.47	5.44	1.78
Naga	196003	24.14	47.16	7.22	2.19
Quezon	2936116	26.39	38.1	5.75	1.17
Surigao	154137	23.91	48.39	7.76	1.77
Tacloban	242089	23.29	48.41	6.5	1.74
Tuguegarao	153502	26.2	37.1	7.19	1.93
Valenzuela	620422	26.09	40.37	5.00	1.45
Zamboanga	861799	23.26	50.98	6.07	1.26

Population demographics of the 13 study participating cities in the Philippines according to the 2015 Philippine census. Source: Philippine Statistics Authority (PSA):

Population age structure of the 13 study-participating cities in the Philippines according to the 2015 Philippine census:

City	Age (yea	rs)								Total
	0-4	5-9	10-14	15-19	20-24	25-29	30-34	35-39	>40	-
Baguio	37367	34588	34176	36577	36879	29876	25567	22021	88315	345366
Cotabato	34262	35300	34431	34767	29076	24432	20446	20994	65730	299438
Davao	168380	166402	161276	169826	168678	150876	126378	112341	408834	1632991
Iliolo	41946	39230	38238	43482	44468	40014	35486	31488	133640	447992
Manila	186656	164283	157333	177571	191512	170895	144641	123318	463939	1780148
Muntinlupa	44696	43068	41881	45804	50144	49807	50636	37706	140767	504509
Naga	19474	20245	20000	21889	18866	15908	14050	13085	49176	196003
Quezon	260324	259425	257923	296534	315065	282540	245160	219197	799948	2936116
Surigao	15974	15667	16123	17482	15107	12563	10534	9630	41057	154137
Tacloban	26425	24713	24517	28507	25677	20350	17469	14890	59541	242089
Tuguegarao	13462	13267	12739	18100	15949	13433	11730	10733	44089	153502
Valenzuela	55921	58939	57429	60771	63791	61439	54456	49424	158252	620422
Zamboanga	95988	93276	90500	94716	86578	70718	60836	57067	212120	861799

Percentage population age structure of the 13 study-participating cities in the Philippines according to the 2015 Philippine census:



# Additional file 3: Methods used to determine primary and post-primary dengue immune status

The primary and post-primary immune status of the sampled reporting dengue population with laboratory data was categorised according to a previous developed algorithm. Suspected dengue patients either PCR positive or with IgM panbio units≥9.9 were classified as active dengue infections, while patients PCR negative and with IgM panbio units<9.9 were considered non-active dengue infections. Among active dengue infections, those on disease day 1 or 2 with IgG panbio units above and below 2.2 were categorised as post-primary and primary, respectively. Active cases on disease 3-5, with IgG:IgM ratios above and below 0.45 were classified as post-primary and primary, respectively. Non-active dengue infections were further classified as historical or negative for dengue if they had IgG panbio units above and below 2.2 panbio units, respectively. Post-primary dengue infections with at least one previous flaviviral infection:



**Source**: Biggs JR, Sy AK, Brady OJ, *et al.* A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines. *BMC Med* 2020; **18**: 364.

# Additional file 4: City-aggregated dengue incidence estimates

City/study period-aggregated all age and age-stratified dengue incidence per annum per 1000 population. Case reports include those who resided and reported in the same city. Incidence equates to total number of cases divided by person years at risk (mean population multiplied by 4 years) multiplied by 1000:

City	DENV	case rep	orts (n)			Populatio	n <sup>a</sup> (N)				Incidence pa 1k		
	2014	2015	2016	2017	Total	2014*	2015	2016*	2017*	Mean	Rate	[95%CI]	
Baguio	345	1647	2723	512	5227	340047.4	345366	350684.6	356085.2	348045.8	3.75	[3.65-3.86]	
Cotabato	492	233	858	201	1784	293868.5	299438	305007.5	310680.7	302248.7	1.48	[1.41-1.54]	
Davao	5578	2140	5555	1822	15095	1595432	1632991	1670550	1708972	1651986	2.28	[2.25-2.32]	
Iloilo	1216	606	1831	459	4112	443377.7	447992	452606.3	457268.2	450311	2.28	[2.21-2.35]	
Manila	1157	3075	2349	2122	8703	1754692	1780148	1805604	1831424	1792967	1.21	[1.19-1.24]	
Muntinlupa	340	1153	286	331	2110	495528.7	504509	513489.3	522629.4	509039.1	1.04	[0.99-1.08]	
Naga	288	499	341	1097	2225	191710.5	196003	200295.5	204681.9	198172.7	2.81	[2.69-2.92]	
Quezon	1260	7163	3815	8716	20954	2901763	2936116	2970469	3005223	2953393	1.77	[1.75-1.80]	
Surigao	788	510	918	263	2479	151408.8	154137	156865.2	159641.7	155513.2	3.99	[3.83-4.14]	
Tacloban	913	379	106	772	2170	237876.7	242089	246301.3	250587	244213.5	2.22	[2.13-2.31]	
Tuguegarao	218	1292	126	568	2204	150539.4	153502	156464.6	159484.4	154997.6	3.55	[3.41-3.70]	
Valenzuela	225	358	276	370	1229	611425.9	620422	629418.1	638544.7	624952.7	0.49	[0.46-0.52]	
Zamboanga	3837	2671	2990	2253	11751	850940.3	861799	872657.7	883653.2	867262.5	3.39	[3.33-3.45]	

All age dengue incidence:

Under 5 years dengue incidence:

City	DENV	case rep	orts (n)			Population	n <sup>a</sup> (N)				Incide	nce pa 1k
	2014	2015	2016	2017	Total	2014*	2015	2016*	2017*	Mean	Rate	[95%CI]
Baguio	8	38	91	18	155	36791.55	37367	37942.45	38526.77	37656.94	1.03	[0.87-1.19]
Cotabato	54	34	104	30	222	33624.73	34262	34899.27	35548.4	34583.6	1.60	[1.39-1.82]
Davao	586	267	635	213	1701	164507.3	168380	172252.7	176214.6	170338.6	2.50	[2.38-2.62]
Iloilo	102	90	163	74	429	41513.96	41946	42378.04	42814.54	42163.13	2.54	[2.30-2.78]
Manila	95	208	199	169	671	183986.8	186656	189325.2	192032.5	188000.1	0.89	[0.82-0.96]
Muntinlupa	23	75	32	30	160	43900.41	44696	45491.59	46301.34	45097.33	0.89	[0.75-1.02]
Naga	14	16	18	80	128	19047.52	19474	19900.48	20336.3	19689.58	1.63	[1.34-1.91]
Quezon	130	724	555	1222	2631	257278.2	260324	263369.8	266451.2	261855.8	2.51	[2.42-2.61]
Surigao	71	53	103	44	271	15691.26	15974	16256.74	16544.48	16116.62	4.20	[3.70-4.70]
Tacloban	94	79	12	205	390	25965.21	26425	26884.8	27352.59	26656.9	3.66	[3.29-4.02]
Tuguegarao	31	144	19	83	277	13202.18	13462	13721.82	13986.65	13593.16	5.09	[4.49-5.69]
Valenzuela	26	17	20	30	93	55110.15	55921	56731.85	57554.47	56329.37	0.41	[0.33-0.50]
Zamboanga	416	264	317	319	1316	94778.55	95988	97197.45	98422.14	96596.53	3.41	[3.22-3.59]

Under 10 years dengue incidence:

City	DENV	case rep	orts (n)			Population	n <sup>a</sup> (N)				Incidence pa 1k		
	2014	2015	2016	2017	Total	2014*	2015	2016*	2017*	Mean	Rate	[95%CI]	
Baguio	52	151	324	62	589	70846.89	71955	73063.11	74188.28	72513.32	2.03	[1.87-2.19]	
Cotabato	193	89	422	91	795	68268.15	69562	70855.85	72173.77	70214.94	2.83	[2.63-3.03]	
Davao	2002	838	2355	752	5947	327082	334782	342482	350359.1	338676.3	4.39	[4.28-4.50]	
Iloilo	512	263	711	239	1725	80339.89	81176	82012.11	82856.84	81596.21	5.29	[5.04-5.53]	
Manila	341	869	803	747	2760	345920.6	350939	355957.4	361047.6	353466.2	1.95	[1.88-2.02]	
Muntinlupa	83	333	100	125	641	86201.8	87764	89326.2	90916.21	88552.05	1.81	[1.67-1.95]	
Naga	34	81	60	343	518	38849.15	39719	40588.85	41477.74	40158.69	3.22	[2.95-3.50]	
Quezon	516	2719	1857	4261	9353	513667.9	519749	525830.1	531982.3	522807.3	4.47	[4.38-4.56]	
Surigao	281	175	341	119	916	31080.95	31641	32201.05	32771	31923.5	7.17	[6.71-7.64]	
Tacloban	327	208	42	523	1100	50248.2	51138	52027.8	52933.08	51586.77	5.33	[5.02-5.65]	
Tuguegarao	76	470	55	299	900	26213.13	26729	27244.87	27770.7	26989.42	8.34	[7.79-8.88]	
Valenzuela	76	117	88	109	390	113194.5	114860	116525.5	118215.1	115698.8	0.84	[0.76-0.93]	
Zamboanga	1441	959	1238	1033	4671	186879.3	189264	191648.7	194063.5	190463.9	6.13	[5.96-6.31]	

a: Population according to 2015 Philippine census

\*: Estimated population according to city-specific annual growth rates between 2010 & 2015.



Additional file 5: Reported dengue immune status by year and city. The reported primary/post-primary immune status of reporting active dengue infection by year and city across the Philippines between 2014 and 2018. Vertical bars: 95% CI.

City	Simple c	atalytic model		Reverse	catalytic model			
	SCR	[95%CI]	AIC	SCR	[95%CI]	SRR	[95%CI]	AIC
Baguio	0.033	[ 0.027 - 0.04 ]	268.83	0.054	[ 0.035 - 0.081 ]	0.018	[ 0.007 - 0.048 ]	244.30
Cotabato	0.078	[ 0.061 - 0.101 ]	144.35	0.164	[ 0.126 - 0.203 ]	0.030	[ 0.009 - 0.056 ]	127.51
Davao	0.105	[ 0.08 - 0.14 ]	131.96	0.178	[ 0.144 - 0.198 ]	0.017	[ 0.005 - 0.035 ]	111.40
Iloilo	0.121	[ 0.087 - 0.168 ]	80.31	0.130	[ 0.096 - 0.175 ]	< 0.001	[ 0.000 - <0.001 ]	78.32
Manila	0.119	[ 0.095 - 0.148 ]	171.75	0.168	[ 0.154 - 0.187 ]	0.022	[ 0.006 - 0.039 ]	164.42
Muntinlupa	0.074	[ 0.058 - 0.094 ]	159.38	0.133	[ 0.094 - 0.196 ]	0.032	[ 0.009 - 0.062 ]	144.05
Naga	0.063	[ 0.042 - 0.094 ]	129.39	0.063	[ 0.042 - 0.095 ]	< 0.001	[ 0.000 - <0.001 ]	112.41
Quezon	0.262	[ 0.238 - 0.288 ]	303.29	0.249	[ 0.223 - 0.279 ]	< 0.001	[ 0.000 - <0.001 ]	291.09
Surigao	0.079	[ 0.067 - 0.093 ]	269.10	0.100	[ 0.079 - 0.126 ]	0.006	[ 0.002 - 0.011 ]	251.00
Tacloban	0.092	[ 0.071 - 0.119 ]	168.12	0.121	[ 0.075 - 0.193 ]	0.018	[ 0.002 - 0.047 ]	155.25
Tuguegarao	0.064	[ 0.055 - 0.075 ]	142.35	0.067	[ 0.042 - 0.100 ]	0.021	[ 0.004 - 0.056 ]	115.11
Valenzuela	0.121	[ 0.08 - 0.182]	133.84	0.175	[ 0.141 - 0.214 ]	0.029	[ 0.002 - 0.063 ]	118.66
Zamboanga	0.082	[ 0.066 - 0.102 ]	214.52	0.112	[ 0.051 - 0.176 ]	0.061	[ 0.022 - 0.112 ]	180.43

Addition file 6: FOI catalytic model comparison. Catalytic model fit comparison of simple versus reversible catalytic model used to estimate FOI among sampled cities. AIC: Akaike information criterion. Lower AIC (bold) indicates superior model fit.


Additional file 7: The city and study period aggregated association between the average annual FOI, according to simple catalytic models, and surveillance metrics. A: crude incidence. B: Under five incidence. C: Under 10 incidence. D: Mean age of case reports. E: Mean age of case reports with warning signs. F: Mean age of case reports with severe dengue. G: Mean age of active infections. H: Mean age of primary dengue infections. I: Mean age of post-primary dengue infections.  $\rho$ : Pearson's R. A-F: Data from passive surveillance G-I: Data from laboratory surveillance. Red dash: predicted FOI according to regression models for metrics with statistically significant associations with FOI ( $\rho$ , p-value<0.05).

Additional file 8: Mean annual primary dengue age by city. The average annual age of reported primary dengue infections among study-participating cities between 2014 and 2018.

City	Mean primary DENV age (years)											
	2014		2015		2016		2017		2018		2014-1	8
	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]
Baguio	26.6	[22.1-31.1]	25.2	[23.1-27.2]	24.8	[22.5-27.2]	21.9	[18.6-25.1]	16.9	[13.7-20.2]	21.0	[19.4-22.6]
Cotabato	17.1	[13.3-20.8]	12.2	[9.3-15.1]	6.8	[4.7-8.8]	13.0	[10.1-15.9]	9.4	[6.7-12.0]	11.2	[9.1-13.3]
Davao	10.8	[8.4-13.1]	10.8	[8.1-13.5]	9.3	[7.1-11.6]	8.3	[5.7-10.9]	10.3	[8.1-12.5]	9.8	[8.2-11.4]
Iloilo	9.0	[5.7-12.3]	9.8	[7.6-11.9]	8.5	[6.1-10.9]	12.2	[8.7-15.7]	18.3	[14.0-22.5]	11.3	[9.1-13.4]
Manila	8.2	[5.6-10.8]	7.0	[5.3-8.7]	11.0	[8.8-13.2]	10.8	[8.8-12.8]	13.2	[11.1-15.4]	10.2	[8.8-11.7]
Muntinlupa	12.7	[9.6-15.9]	8.1	[5.5-10.8]	9.2	[6.5-12.0]	16.9	[13.3-20.4]	13.5	[10.5-16.5]	13.0	[11.4-14.5]
Naga	22.2	[17.9-26.5]	11.3	[7.5-15.0]	9.2	[6.0-12.3]	12.6	[10.0-15.2]	13.8	[11.0-16.7]	13.6	[11.4-15.8]
Quezon	9.6	[7.2-12.1]	7.9	[5.8-10.0]	8.6	[5.0-12.2]	8.4	[7.0-9.8]	8.2	[7.0-9.3]	8.2	[7.2-9.3]
Surigao	13.2	[11.1-15.3]	14.5	[12.1-16.8]	15.1	[12.6-17.6]	12.4	[9.0-15.8]	18.4	[15.5-21.3]	14.4	[12.7-16.1]
Tacloban	15.5	[12.0-19.0]	10.9	[7.7-14.1]	8.6	[6.8-10.4]	8.9	[7.0-10.9]	9.8	[7.4-12.2]	10.8	[9.2-12.4]
Tuguegarao	10.6	[6.2-14.9]	15.1	[13.1-17.1]	11.4	[8.7-14.2]	12.5	[9.6-15.4]	13.8	[11.3-16.3]	13.3	[12.1-14.5]
Valenzuela	10.8	[7.9-13.6]	11.3	[9.2-13.5]	9.2	[5.7-12.6]	11.9	[9.6-14.2]	10.9	[8.9-12.9]	11.2	[9.5-12.8]
Zamboanga	27.5	[26.1-28.9]	13.7	[8.5-18.8]	10.5	[7.5-13.6]	9.0	[6.0-12.0]	6.4	[3.7-9.1]	13.8	[11.6-16.0]

Additional file 9: Mean annual age of cases with dengue warning signs by city. The average annual age of reported dengue cases with warning signs among
study-participating cities between 2014 and 2018.

City	Mean age of dengue cases with warning signs (years)											
	2014		2015		2016		2017		2018		2014-	18
	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]	Mean	[95%CI]
Tuguegarao	11.0	[7.1-14.9]	15.1	[13.8-16.4]	11.8	[9.4-14.2]	11.1	[9.2-13.0]	18.1	[16.5-19.7]	16.3	[15.1-17.5]
Baguio	21.4	[17.6-25.2]	29.8	[27.2-32.5]	29.0	[26.7-31.2]	24.2	[21.7-26.6]	22.3	[19.7-24.9]	25.4	[23.5-27.2]
Valenzuela	12.9	[11.2-14.7]	11.5	[10.1-12.9]	15.2	[12.9-17.6]	12.6	[10.9-14.3]	15.1	[12.7-17.5]	12.7	[11.4-14.0]
Quezon	12.6	[10.5-14.7]	10.7	[9.1-12.4]	15.5	[13.0-18.1]	9.4	[8.4-10.4]	9.5	[8.6-10.5]	9.9	[9.1-10.7]
Manila	10.2	[8.6-11.7]	10.8	[9.6-12.0]	12.5	[11.0-14.0]	14.2	[12.6-15.7]	15.7	[14.1-17.2]	13.1	[12.1-14.2]
Muntinlupa	13.0	[9.9-16.1]	16.4	[13.6-19.1]	12.2	[10.1-14.4]	14.5	[12.4-16.7]	14.8	[12.0-17.7]	13.9	[12.2-15.6]
Naga	22.7	[20.4-24.9]	21.0	[18.5-23.4]	19.9	[17.3-22.4]	18.4	[16.5-20.4]	13.4	[11.5-15.4]	18.2	[16.6-19.8]
Iloilo	9.9	[8.1-11.6]	10.6	[9.2-12.0]	12.8	[11.3-14.3]	8.4	[6.3-10.5]	15.8	[13.5-18.1]	12.4	[11.1-13.6]
Tacloban	25.0	[19.6-30.4]	15.1	[11.7-18.5]	11.6	[10.1-13.1]	11.5	[9.0-14.1]	12.5	[10.0-15.0]	11.9	[10.4-13.3]
Surigao	12.5	[10.5-14.5]	18.8	[15.3-22.3]	12.3	[8.4-16.1]	15.8	[12.8-18.8]	13.3	[11.2-15.5]	18.0	[14.7-21.3]
Davao	12.7	[11.0-14.3]	14.8	[13.0-16.6]	14.0	[12.5-15.4]	16.1	[14.3-18.0]	11.9	[10.5-13.2]	14.8	[13.6-16.0]
Cotabato	13.6	[11.3-16.0]	16.9	[14.9-18.8]	12.0	[10.3-13.7]	18.5	[15.6-21.4]	13.6	[11.8-15.5]	15.5	[14.0-17.0]
Zamboanga	16.6	[14.1-19.1]	11.2	[8.5-13.8]	12.4	[10.8-14.0]	10.3	[8.7-11.9]	11.0	[9.1-12.8]	11.8	[10.4-13.1]

Additional file 1	10: Annual	city Attack	rates by	city ac	cording to t	he mean age	of suspected	dengue cases	with <b>v</b>	varning	signs
							of suspected	a de			~-B

City	Predicted annual	attack rate <sup>*a</sup>					Attack rate (AR)
	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2014-18 average	(catalytic model)
	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]	AR [95%CI]
Tuguegarao	0.19 [0.13-0.26]	0.13 [0.12-0.15]	0.17 [0.14-0.22]	0.18 [0.16-0.22]	0.10 [0.09-0.12]	0.12 [0.11-0.13]	0.06 [0.04-0.10]
Baguio	0.08 [0.06-0.10]	0.04 [0.04-0.05]	0.05 [0.04-0.05]	0.06 [0.05-0.08]	0.07 [0.06-0.09]	0.06 [0.05-0.07]	0.05 [0.03-0.08]
Valenzuela	0.16 [0.13-0.18]	0.18 [0.16-0.20]	0.13 [0.10-0.16]	0.16 [0.14-0.19]	0.13 [0.11-0.16]	0.16 [0.14-0.18]	0.16 [0.13-0.19]
Quezon	0.16 [0.13-0.20]	0.19 [0.16-0.22]	0.13 [0.10-0.16]	0.22 [0.20-0.24]	0.21 [0.20-0.23]	0.21 [0.19-0.22]	0.22 [0.20-0.24]
Manila	0.20 [0.18-0.23]	0.19 [0.17-0.21]	0.16 [0.14-0.19]	0.14 [0.12-0.16]	0.12 [0.11-0.14]	0.15 [0.14-0.17]	0.15 [0.14-0.17]
Muntinlupa	0.16 [0.12-0.21]	0.12 [0.09-0.15]	0.17 [0.14-0.20]	0.14 [0.11-0.16]	0.13 [0.10-0.17]	0.14 [0.12-0.17]	0.12 [0.09-0.18]
Naga	0.07 [0.06-0.08]	0.08 [0.07-0.10]	0.09 [0.07-0.11]	0.10 [0.08-0.12]	0.15 [0.13-0.18]	0.10 [0.09-0.11]	0.06 [0.04-0.09]
Iloilo	0.21 [0.18-0.24]	0.19 [0.17-0.22]	0.16 [0.14-0.18]	0.24 [0.20-0.28]	0.12 [0.10-0.15]	0.17 [0.15-0.19]	0.12 [0.09-0.16]
Tacloban	0.06 [0.04-0.09]	0.13 [0.10-0.18]	0.18 [0.15-0.20]	0.18 [0.14-0.22]	0.16 [0.13-0.20]	0.17 [0.15-0.20]	0.11 [0.07-0.18]
Surigao	0.16 [0.14-0.20]	0.09 [0.07-0.13]	0.17 [0.12-0.24]	0.12 [0.09-0.16]	0.15 [0.13-0.18]	0.10 [0.08-0.13]	0.10 [0.08-0.12]
Davao	0.16 [0.14-0.19]	0.13 [0.11-0.16]	0.14 [0.13-0.16]	0.12 [0.10-0.14]	0.17 [0.15-0.20]	0.13 [0.12-0.15]	0.16 [0.13-0.18]
Cotabato	0.15 [0.12-0.18]	0.11 [0.09-0.13]	0.17 [0.15-0.20]	0.10 [0.08-0.12]	0.15 [0.13-0.17]	0.13 [0.11-0.14]	0.15 [0.12-0.18]
Zamboanga	0.11 [0.09-0.14]	0.18 [0.15-0.23]	0.17 [0.14-0.19]	0.20 [0.17-0.23]	0.19 [0.16-0.22]	0.17 [0.15-0.20]	0.11 [0.05-0.16]

\*Attack rate (AR): 1-exp<sup>(-FOI)</sup>

a: Estimated annual attack rate according to mean primary DENV age (FOI=0.023+0.630x0.852<sup>x</sup>)

b: Estimated overall attack rate according to FOI estimated from catalytic model

# Attack rate:

0.25-0.30	
0.20-0.25	
0.15-0.20	
0.10-0.15	
0.05-0.10	
0.05-0.10	

# **Chapter 5. Serological Evidence of Widespread Zika Transmission across the Philippines**

An online, full text version of chapter 5 is available at: https://www.mdpi.com/1999-4915/13/8/1441



London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine Keppel Street, London WC1E 7HT

T: +44 (0)20 7299 4646 F: +44 (0)20 7299 4656 www.lshtm.ac.uk

# **RESEARCH PAPER COVER SHEET**

Please note that a cover sheet must be completed for each research paper included within a thesis.

## **SECTION A – Student Details**

Student ID Number	1402440	Title	Mr		
First Name(s)	Joseph Robert				
Surname/Family Name	Biggs				
Thesis Title	Immuno-epidemiological analysis o surveillance	of dengue to	enhance		
Primary Supervisor	Dr Julius Clemence R. Hafalla				

If the Research Paper has previously been published please complete Section B, if not please move to Section C.

# SECTION B – Paper already published

Where was the work published?	Viruses				
When was the work published?	23/07/2021				
If the work was published prior to registration for your research degree, give a brief rationale for its inclusion	N/A				
Have you retained the copyright for the work?*	Yes	Was the work subject to academic peer review?	Yes		

\*If yes, please attach evidence of retention. If no, or if the work is being included in its published format, please attach evidence of permission from the copyright holder (publisher or other author) to include this work.

### SECTION C – Prepared for publication, but not yet published

Where is the work intended to be published?	
Please list the paper's authors in the intended authorship order:	
Stage of publication	Choose an item.

Improving health worldwide

www.lshtm.ac.uk

# SECTION D – Multi-authored work

For multi-authored work, give full details of your role in the research included in the paper and in the preparation of the paper. (Attach a further sheet if necessary)	I was the first author. I was responsible for conducting the data analysis and writing the manuscript.
---	---

# SECTION E

Student Signature	
Date	30/09/2021

Supervisor Signature		
Date	30/09/21	



Article



# Serological Evidence of Widespread Zika Transmission across the Philippines

Joseph R. Biggs <sup>1,\*</sup>, Ava Kristy Sy <sup>2,3</sup>, Oliver J. Brady <sup>4,5</sup>, Adam J. Kucharski <sup>4,5</sup>, Sebastian Funk <sup>4,5</sup>, Yun-Hung Tu <sup>6</sup>, Mary Anne Joy Reyes <sup>2,3</sup>, Mary Ann Quinones <sup>2,3</sup>, William Jones-Warner <sup>1</sup>, James Ashall <sup>1</sup>, Ferchito L. Avelino <sup>7</sup>, Nemia L. Sucaldito <sup>7</sup>, Amado O. Tandoc <sup>2</sup>, Eva Cutiongco-de la Paz <sup>8,9</sup>, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding <sup>3,8</sup>, Carmencita D. Padilla <sup>8,9</sup>, Martin L. Hibberd <sup>1,8,9,†</sup> and Julius Clemence R. Hafalla <sup>1,†</sup>

- Department of Infection Biology, Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London WC1E 7HT, UK; william.jones-warner@lshtm.ac.uk (W.J.-W.);
- James.Ashall@lshtm.ac.uk (J.A.); Martin.Hibberd@lshtm.ac.uk (M.L.H.); Julius.Hafalla@lshtm.ac.uk (J.C.R.H.) <sup>2</sup> Department of Virology, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila 1781, Philippines;
  - avakristysy@gmail.com (A.K.S.); maryannejoyreyes@gmail.com (M.A.J.R.); meannquinones@gmail.com (M.A.Q.); amado.tandocmd@gmail.com (A.O.T.)
- <sup>3</sup> Dengue Study Group, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila 1781, Philippines;
- lerosecap@yahoo.com.ph
- Department of Infectious Disease Epidemiology, Faculty of Epidemiology and Population Health, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London WC1E 7HT, UK; Oliver.Brady@lshtm.ac.uk (O.J.B.); Adam.Kucharski@lshtm.ac.uk (A.J.K.); Sebastian.Funk@LSHTM.ac.uk (S.F.)
- <sup>5</sup> Centre for the Mathematical Modelling of Infectious Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London WC1E 7HT, UK
  - Department of Molecular Parasitology and Tropical Diseases, Graduate Institute of Medical Sciences, Taipei Medical University, Taipei 11031, Taiwan; jj45862001@gmail.com
- <sup>7</sup> Department of Health, Philippine Epidemiology Bureau, Manila 1003, Philippines;
- flavelino.chd5@yahoo.com (F.L.A.); manemia\_sucaldito@yahoo.com (N.L.S.)
- <sup>8</sup> Institute of Human Genetics, University of the Philippines, Manila 1000, Philippines;
- eccutiongcodelapaz@up.edu.ph (E.C.-d.1.P.); cdpadilla@up.edu.ph (C.D.P.)
- <sup>9</sup> Philippine Genome Centre, University of the Philippines, Manila 1101, Philippines
  - Correspondence: Joseph.Biggs1@lshtm.ac.uk
  - These authors contributed to this work equally.

Abstract: Zika virus (ZIKV) exposure across flavivirus-endemic countries, including the Philippines, remains largely unknown despite sporadic case reporting and environmental suitability for transmission. Using laboratory surveillance data from 2016, 997 serum samples were randomly selected from suspected dengue (DENV) case reports across the Philippines and assayed for serological markers of short-term (IgM) and long-term (IgG) ZIKV exposure. Using mixture models, we re-evaluated ZIKV IgM/G seroprevalence thresholds and used catalytic models to quantify the force of infection (attack rate, AR) from age-accumulated ZIKV exposure. While we observed extensive ZIKV/DENV IgG cross-reactivity, not all individuals with active DENV presented with elevated ZIKV IgG, and a proportion of dengue-negative cases (DENV IgG-) were ZIKV IgG-positive (14.3%, 9/63). We identified evidence of long-term, yet not short-term, ZIKV exposure across Philippine regions (ZIKV IgG+: 31.5%, 314/997) which was geographically uncorrelated with DENV exposure. In contrast to the DENV AR (12.7% (95%CI: 9.1–17.4%)), the ZIKV AR was lower (5.7% (95%CI: 3–11%)) across the country. Our results provide evidence of widespread ZIKV exposure across the Philippines and suggest the need for studies to identify ZIKV infection risk factors over time to better prepare for potential future outbreaks.

Keywords: Zika; dengue; serology; diagnostics; force of infection; Philippines

check for updates

Citation: Biggs, J.R.; Sy, A.K.; Brady, O.J.; Kucharski, A.J.; Funk, S.; Tu, Y.-H.; Reyes, M.A.J.; Quinones, M.A.; Jones-Warner, W.; Ashall, J.; et al. Serological Evidence of Widespread Zika Transmission across the Philippines. *Viruses* 2021, *13*, 1441. https://doi.org/10.3390/v13081441

Academic Editors: Mariano Agustin Garcia-Blanco, October Sessions and Eng Eong Ooi

Received: 29 June 2021 Accepted: 20 July 2021 Published: 23 July 2021

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2021 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/).

Viruses 2021, 13, 1441. https://doi.org/10.3390/v13081441

https://www.mdpi.com/journal/viruses

#### 1. Introduction

Zika is a flavivirus predominantly transmitted by Aedes mosquitoes which typically causes asymptomatic, or occasionally mild self-limited symptomatic, infections in humans. Consequently, previous global Zika outbreaks during the 20th century were underreported, and the disease was of limited public health concern [1]. In 2016, Zika gained global prominence due to an outbreak in Brazil coinciding with an unprecedented rise in severe birth abnormalities [2]. Subsequent studies linked Zika virus infections with Guillain-Barré syndrome [3] and microcephaly in infants [4]. Today, heightened surveillance operations report evidence of autochthonous Zika transmission in approximately 87 countries [1]. However, population exposure rates and transmission patterns at subnational levels remain poorly characterized, at least partially because of the difficulties in distinguishing Zika from other flavivirus infections [5–7].

Similar to other flaviviruses, including dengue, Zika virus (ZIKV) infection in humans is characterized by an initial viremic, followed by an immunogenic phase. A few days postinfection, viremia increases rapidly in hosts, during which time viral RNA is detectable in the blood for a few days [8,9]. Shortly after this peak in viremia, hosts elicit IgM antibodies that likely persist for months post-infection [10]. Approximately a week after the peak in viremia, hosts mount a long-term IgG antibody response that offers protection from successive Zika infections and is thought to be detectable for decades [11]. In contrast, for flaviviral infections caused by dengue virus (DENV), the existence of four serologically distinct serotypes (DENV1-4) means that immunity only offers protection from subsequent homologous, not heterologous, serotypes enabling post-primary (secondary, tertiary, or quaternary) dengue infections [12]. During a secondary infection, previously elicited IgG no longer neutralizes, but instead cross-reacts and surges with the new serotype to trigger the antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) of viral replication. Increased virus replication during a secondary infection is thought to result in more severe disease because host-elicited cytokine storms can trigger vascular leakage [12–14]. Interestingly, the extensive structural and antigenic homology between ZIKV and DENV has generated speculation as to whether cross-reactive IgG responses from a Zika infection can result in the enhancement of dengue [15]. Indeed, a recent cohort study conducted in Nicaragua revealed that infection by Zika enhances the future risk of severe disease in subsequent DENV-2 infections, comparable to a previous heterologous dengue serotype, suggesting possible ADE mechanisms [16]. A pattern also found in vivo when rhesus macaques, previously infected with ZIKV, experienced higher viremia and proinflammatory cytokines during a subsequent DENV-2 infection compared to those previously uninfected with ZIKV [17]. In contrast, a Brazilian study reported a decline in dengue infections following a Zika outbreak, eluding to cross-protection, not enhancement [18]. However, given that cross-protective ZIKV IgG antibodies wane over time [19], the remaining cross-reactive antibodies may facilitate adverse ADE mechanisms later in life.

With disease presentation largely asymptomatic and with a short window of viral detection, serological diagnosis is crucial for capturing Zika cases. However, cross-reactive antibody responses between ZIKV and DENV present a challenge for differential diagnosis. Numerous commercial serological diagnostic tests have been developed recently, including the Euroimmun (Lübeck, Germany) indirect IgM and IgG ELISAs (enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays), which state that the kits are highly specific for Zika [20]. Recent studies have utilized Euroimmun and have reported Zika specificity >90% [21,22], although the test subjects often included small groups of infected travelers who resided outside flavivirus-endemic countries. More recently, however, the accuracy of these commercial tests has been brought into question by studies in flavivirus-endemic regions, including Salvador (Brazil) [23], Rio de Janerio (Brazil) [24], and Carabobo (Venezuela) [25]. Studies have revealed that IgM ELISAs have adequate specificity, yet poor sensitivity for capturing active ZIKV infections. Conversely, studies have shown that ZIKV IgG ELISAs have favorable sensitivities, yet variable specificities in distinguishing Zika from dengue infections. Moreover, one group demonstrated that ZIKV IgG kits reasonably differentiated Zika

infections from primary dengue infections, yet not secondary dengue infections [24], which may be a potential consequence of ZIKV IgG simply cross-reacting with pre-circulating IgG during a secondary infection elicited from either a prior dengue or Zika infection. This corresponds to findings described by the authors of [26], who evaluated a novel immunomagnetic assay for ZIKV and found that ZIKV IgG was elevated among secondary DENV infections, but not primary DENV infections. Further understanding into how ZIKV IgG responses change during the acute stage of a dengue infection, and of those reporting without active dengue infections, may help distinguish whether patients have experienced prior dengue or Zika infections.

In the Philippines, Zika transmission remains poorly understood. Prior to 2016, isolated reports of confirmed Zika infections among non-travelling individuals in two cities—Quezon City in 2010 [27] and Cebu City in 2012 [28]—eluded to autochthonous transmission rather than imported Zika. Then, in 2016, a total of 47 non-travelling, PCR-confirmed Zika cases were detected after enhanced surveillance operations incorporated fever, rash, arthralgia and conjunctivitis into their case definition [29]. Considering that Zika cases are often asymptomatic and symptomatic infections resemble other co-endemic febrile illnesses, relying on passive case reports likely underestimates the true burden of disease. In Thailand, a recent study revealed evidence of persistent Zika transmission throughout the whole country [6]. We therefore explored whether those reporting with suspected dengue across the Philippines, who are regularly sampled in accordance with existing laboratory surveillance, had evidence of recent or historical Zika exposure.

#### 2. Methods

#### 2.1. Flavivirus Surveillance in the Philippines

Zika and dengue are both notified at the point of care in health facilities, called disease reporting units (DRUs), across the Philippines in accordance with WHO and PIDSR (Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response) guidelines [30]. Suspected Zika case reports include those presenting with fever, conjunctivitis, skin rash and either of the following: headache, malaise, myalgia, malaise, joint pain, retro-orbital pain, travel to a Zika-reporting area, or a history of Guillain-Barré syndrome. Suspected cases also include infants/fetuses with neurological conditions with unknown etiologies, including reduced occipitofrontal circumference and/or intracranial calcifications. Serum, urine, and placental tissues collected from suspected cases undergo laboratory confirmation at the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM—Department of Health) and are assayed for anti-ZIKV PCR, IgM and IgG.

For dengue, suspected cases include those reporting with a sudden prolonged febrile illness accompanied by at least two additional symptoms: headache, body malaise, myalgia, arthralgia, nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, flushed skin and rash. All suspected dengue case reports are collated by the country's Epidemiological Bureau. Additional laboratory surveillance, coordinated by the RITM, survey a representative of sample of suspected dengue cases and collect single serum samples at the point of care for further laboratory analysis. Five samples per week are randomly collected from patients who visit sentinel DRUs, which include major regional hospitals. Samples are also collected from those who visit non-sentinel DRUs following a surge of dengue case reporting in accordance with PIDSR criteria. Basic epidemiological data are collected from dengue patients: age, sex, date of symptom onset, date of reporting, health facility/home location (Region, Province, Barangay) and symptoms. Symptoms are categorized as no warning signs, warning signs (vomiting, fluid accumulation, mucosal bleeding, abdominal pain and liver enlargement) and severe dengue (severe plasma leakage, organ impairment and bleeding). Individuals excluded include those under 6 months or those who reported 5 days post-symptom onset.

#### 2.2. Data Collection

For the purposes of this study, we selected a random subset of all dengue serum samples collected in 2016. In total, 1000 viable serum samples out of 3921 (25.5%) were

selected and subjected for further Zika and dengue laboratory analysis. Additional covariates generated included disease day (date of symptom reporting—date of symptom onset), adverse clinical symptoms (severe dengue or warning signs) and urban barangay (>1500 persons per km<sup>2</sup>). Barangay population density refers to the 2015 barangay population over the barangay area (km<sup>2</sup>) (2015 Philippine census, Philippine Statistics Authority).

#### 2.3. Laboratory Analysis

Patient serum samples were stored at −80 °C at the RITM prior to laboratory analysis. Using the semiquantitative Euroimmun<sup>TM</sup> indirect ELISA (Lübeck, Germany), we assayed samples for ZIKV IgM and IgG according to manufacturer's instructions (Cat No: El 2668–9601 M and El 2668–9601 G). Output ratio values were subsequently termed 'ZIKV IgM/G ELISA values'. ZIKV IgM and IgG ELISA values above 1.1 represented ZIKV IgM and IgG. Using methods described by the authors of [31], a fourplex, real-time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) assay was used to detect serotype specific RNA to DENV1-4. An output critical threshold value below 36 was used to determine PCR-positive samples. For DENV IgM and IgG, Panbio<sup>TM</sup> capture indirect ELISA (Alere, Australia) kits were utilized in accordance with manufacturer guidelines (Cat. No: 01PE10 and 01PE20) to detect antibodies specific to any DENV serotype. Output index values were subsequently termed 'DENV IgM/G ELISA values'. DENV IgM and IgG seroprevalence thresholds were previously generated by the authors of [32], corresponding to 0.99 and 0.22 ELISA units (Panbio index values), respectively.

#### 2.4. Data Analysis

We determined individual DENV immune status according to the dengue laboratory and epidemiological data using methods previously described by the authors of [32]. Suspected dengue case reports were initially classified as active (PCR+ or IgM+) or nonactive (PCR- and IgM-), as at least one of these markers should be present during an ongoing dengue infection. Active cases were further categorized as primary (IgG- on disease day 1–2 or IgG:IgM ratio < 0.45 on disease day 3–5) or post-primary (IgG+ on disease day 1–2 or IgG:IgM ratio > 0.45 on disease day 3–5). Post-primary cases included those with either secondary, tertiary or quaternary dengue infections with previous exposure to flaviviruses. Non-active dengue infections were further classified as historical (IgG+) or negative (IgG-) for dengue.

Mixture modelling methods were used to determine ZIKV IgM and IgG seroprevalence as described by the authors [32–34] using the 'fmm' command in STATA (v.16). Mixture models were fit to the ZIKV IgM/IgG ELISA value data by maximum likelihood with lognormal titer distributions and two components to characterize the seronegative and seropositive subpopulations. The existence of two components opposed to one subpopulation was justified according to Akaike information criterion (AIC), whereby lower AIC indicates superior model fit. Seroprevalence thresholds correspond to the lowest IgM/G ELISA values with >95% probability of being in the seropositive distribution.

Catalytic models were used to determine the DENV and ZIKV force of infection (and attack rates) across the Philippines among those without active ZIKV or DENV infections as antibody levels are heavily influenced by day of infection [11,32]. Models fitted with maximum likelihood were used to characterize anti-ZIKV/DENV IgG age-seroprevalence and generate seroconversion rates—estimates equivalent to the force of infection. For ZIKV, the seroconversion rate refers to the average annual rate at which the ZIKV-susceptible population (ZIKV IgG-) converts to ZIKV IgG+ status. For DENV, the seroconversion rate refers to the average annual rate at which the unexposed DENV IgG- population converts to DENV IgG+ status to any DENV serotype. Under the rationale that IgG wanes to low/undetectable levels with time, as shown by the authors of [35], we fitted both simple and reversible catalytic models in STATA using the 'revcat' command, which estimates the force of infection parameter using least squares. Consistent with individuals serocon-

verting to IgG+ following infection and remaining seropositive, Equation (1) estimates the probability of being seropositive by age (*a*) assuming constant force of infection ( $\lambda$ ):

$$P(a) = 1 - e^{-\lambda a} \tag{1}$$

In contrast, assuming individuals gradually lose IgG antibodies over time following infection, the reversible model (Equation (2)) fits an additional seroreversion parameter ( $\rho$ ) to estimate the seroreversion rate: the average annual rate at which individuals serorevert back to IgG- status. AIC (Akaike information criterion) was used to determine whether simple or reversible catalytic models had the best model fit. To estimate the annual risk of ZIKV and DENV infection, FOI rate estimates were converted to attack rates (*AR*) according to Equation (3) [36].

$$P(a) = \frac{\lambda}{\lambda + \rho} \left[ 1 - e^{-(\lambda + \rho)a} \right]$$
(2)

$$AR = 1 - e^{-(\lambda)} \tag{3}$$

Last, using univariate logistic regression modelling, we investigated whether those with post-primary DENV infections with/without ZIKV IgG exposure were as likely to present to clinics with adverse clinical and severe outcomes than primary DENV infections. We calculated the unadjusted odds ratios of presenting to DRUs with adverse clinical symptoms (warning signs of dengue or severe dengue) and severe dengue among those classified as post-primary dengue with/without Zika IgG exposure compared to primary dengue infections (ZIKV IgG-).

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Data Description

We successfully assayed 997/1000 suspected dengue case reports who visited 102 DRUs situated in all 17 regions of the Philippines during 2016 (Figure 1) (Supplementary Materials Table S1). The demographic characteristics of the sampled population are shown in Supplementary Materials Table S2. Overall, most cases were aged between 6 and 15 years (43.3%, 432/997), reported between disease day four and five (51.4%, 512/997) and presented with warning signs of dengue (54.4% 542/997). Of those who reported with suspected dengue, we estimated that 80.1% (794/991) presented with an active DENV infection (PCR+ or IgM+). Among active dengue infections, we classified 23.8% (189/794) as primary and 76.2% (605/794) as post-primary infections.

#### 3.2. ZIKV and DENV Cross-Reactive Antibody Responses

The majority of the sampled population reported with elevated dengue antibody responses, with 70.2% (696/991) DENV IgM+ and 80.7% (800/991) DENV IgG+ (Figure 2A). This infers a high degree of short- and long-term exposure to dengue among the sampled population.

For ZIKV IgM and IgG, seroprevalence thresholds were determined using mixture models. For ZIKV IgG, a two-component, as opposed to a one-component model, best fit the data (AIC difference: -284.2) (Supplementary Materials Figure S1). This generated a new ZIKV IgG seroprevalence threshold of 0.57 ELISA values, which resulted in 31.5% (314/997) of the study population having ZIKV IgG exposure (Figure 2A). For ZIKV IgM, a mixture model fitted with just one, instead of two, components best fit the data (AIC difference: +159.9), as most of the study population reported with very low ZIKV IgM levels. We were therefore unable to determine IgM seroprevalence. Thus, we concluded that, despite a proportion of the study reporting with long-term exposure, no evidence of recent Zika exposure was found in the study population.

Cross-reacting IgG responses between Zika and dengue are shown in Figure 2B. Among those with elevated (seropositive) DENV IgG, most reported with low levels of ZIKV IgG (63.1% (505/800) ZIKV IgG-). Contrastingly, among those with elevated (seropositive) ZIKV IgG, nearly all reported with elevated DENV IgG responses (93.6%

(295/314) DENV IgG positive). This suggests the Panbio IgG ELISA kits detected IgG from either ZIKV or DENV, while Euroimmun IgG ELISA kits were more specific to ZIKV antibodies. Notably, after stratifying by DENV immune status, we found a significantly higher proportion of post-primary (38.0% (95%CI: 4.2–42.0%)) and historical (38.1% (95%CI: 30.2–46.5)) cases were classified as ZIKV IgG-positive compared to primary (12.7% (95%CI: 8.6–18.2%)) and negative (14.3% (95%CI: 7.7–25.0%)) dengue cases. Moreover, despite post-primary cases experiencing higher DENV IgG responses (median: 5.6 (IQR: 3.7–6.2)) than historical cases (median: 0.8 (IQR: 0.5–1.4)), the same proportion of these cases reported ZIKV IgG-seropositive (38%) (Figure 2C). Therefore, if ZIKV IgG was elevated solely due to elevated DENV IgG, then a higher proportion of post-primary than historical cases (clinically misdiagnosed dengue cases) being DENV IgG-negative, 14.3% (9/63) reported with distinctly elevated ZIKV IgG levels (ZIKV IgG-seropositive), which, notably, cannot be attributed to ZIKV/DENV cross-reactivity (Figure 2D).



Figure 1. Map of the Philippines showing the location of the 102 DRUs where dengue patients were sampled from across all 17 regions during 2016. Urban zones: >1500 persons per km<sup>2</sup>. Non-urban zones: <1500 persons per km<sup>2</sup>.



Figure 2. ZIKV and DENV antibody responses among the study population. (A) Distribution of ZIKV and DENV IgM and IgG antibody responses (ELISA values) among the study population. Red line: probability of being ZIKV IgG seropositive according to the mixture model. (B) Scatterplot of ZIKV versus DENV IgG ELISA values among the study population. (C) Violin plots of ZIKV and DENV IgG ELISA values among those classified as DENV primary, post-primary, historical and negative. White circles: median, thick black bar: IQR. Grey dash: IgG seroprevalence thresholds (ZIKV IgG: 0.57 ELISA values, DENV IgG: 0.22 ELISA values). (D) Scatterplots of ZIKV versus DENV IgG ELISA values among DENV primary, post-primary, historical and negative cases plotted on a log scale. Orange dash: DENV IgG seroprevalence threshold (0.22 ELISA values). Blue dash: ZIKV IgG seroprevalence threshold (0.57 ELISA values).

#### 3.3. ZIKV Immunoepidemiology in the Philippines

We next investigated how the progression of an active DENV infection influenced ZIKV IgG responses in the study population. Among those reporting with primary, historical or negative DENV infections, we observed no difference in the proportion ZIKV IgG positive by day of disease (Supplementary Materials Figure S2). This suggests that ZIKV IgG levels remained stable during the acute stage of primary DENV infections and in those reporting with historical or negative DENV infections. In contrast, ZIKV IgG positivity significantly increased by disease day among those reporting with post-primary DENV infections, particularly those under 10 years of age (Figure 3A). In total, 14.3% (95%CI:

0.00-35.3%) of post-primary infections under 10 years of age were ZIKV IgG-seropositive between disease days 0-1, which increased to 53.8% (95%CI: 44.7-62.9%) between disease days 4-5. Interestingly, this increasing trend was not observed among older post-primary infections (Figure 3A), but was observed among post-primary infections stratified by serotype, although these differences did not reach statistical significance (Supplementary Materials Figure S1). Together, this infers that ZIKV IgG surges during the acute phase of a post-primary DENV infection, particularly among those who are younger. We then explored how age impacted ZIKV IgG seroprevalence among the study population and found contrasting age-ZIKV IgG seropositivity trends between post-primary and historical DENV cases (Figure 3B). ZIKV IgG seroprevalence decreased with increasing age among post-primary DENV infections, whereby 54.8% (95%CI: 43.1-66.5%) of those under 5 years of age were ZIKV IgG-seropositive, which gradually decreased to 26.8% (95%CI 14.8-38.8%) among those aged between 21-25 years. ZIKV IgG seroprevalence appeared to increase with age among historical cases, although this was not statistically significant (Figure 3B). Taken together, these results show that younger, as opposed to older, age post-primary DENV infections had high levels of ZIKV IgG which surged rapidly during the acute stage of disease.



Figure 3. ZIKV IgG seroprevalence patterns among the study population. (A) ZIKV IgG seroprevalence by disease day among all, and age-stratified, post-primary dengue cases. (B) ZIKV IgG seroprevalence among post-primary and historical dengue cases. Vertical lines: 95%CI (confidence interval), (\* non-overlapping 95%CI).

We then explored the spatial patterns in ZIKV and DENV IgG exposure across the Philippines in 2016 among those without active dengue infections, as ZIKV IgG is impacted by changing levels of DENV IgG during an active DENV infection (Figure 4A). We found that ZIKV historical exposure was widespread across the Philippines, with ZIKV IgG+ individuals identified in 15/17 Philippine regions. Moreover, we observed no statistical correlation between regional ZIKV and DENV IgG exposure, inferring that elevated ZIKV IgG is not attributed to higher DENV IgG ( $\rho$ : 0.26, *p*-value: 0.184) (Supplementary Materials Figure S3). We also found further evidence of widespread ZIKV exposure, identifying



seven regions across the Philippines where DENV-negative (DENV IgG-) cases reported as ZIKV IgG-seropositive (Supplementary Materials Table S3). However, numbers were small (a total of 63 negative dengue cases in 11/17 regions across the Philippines).

Figure 4. Immunoepidemiology of ZIKV and DENV across the Philippines during 2016. (A) Regional ZIKV/DENV IgG seroprevalence among those reporting without active DENV infections. (B) ZIKV/DENV age seroprevalence across the Philippines and stratified by urban/non-urban areas. ARs (attack rates) were calculated from the seroconversion rate (SCR) estimated among those without current DENV infections (historical and negative DENV cases) using reverse catalytic models. Black dots: observed age IgG seroprevalence. Curve: predicted age IgG seroprevalence. Dash: 95%CI.

To investigate the DENV and ZIKV annual attack rate, we used catalytic models to characterize age seroprevalence among those reporting without active DENV infections (DENV PCR- & IgM-). According to AIC, reversible, as opposed to simple catalytic models, had superior model fits. For dengue, increasing DENV IgG seroprevalence with age generated an AR estimate which suggests that 12.7% (95% CI: 9.1–17.4%) of the study population became exposed to DENV annually. DENV AR estimates were slightly higher in urban settings (AR: 16.0% (95% CI: 10.0–25.0%)) and lower in non-urban settings (7.4% (95% CI: 4.6–11.8%)). For Zika, the overall AR was lower than for dengue, with an estimated 5.5% (95% CI: 3.0–10.4%) of the study population becoming exposed annually. After stratifying by population density, the Zika FOI remained similar in urban centers across the Philippines. In contrast, we observed no increasing age ZIKV IgG seroprevalence in non-urban areas and were unable to estimate the FOI (Figure 4B).

Last, we explored whether post-primary dengue cases with/without prior ZIKV IgG exposure had a similar risk of adverse clinical/severe symptoms compared to primary DENV infections (Table 1). Adverse clinical symptoms included reporting with either warning signs of dengue or severe dengue disease. Among the 81.6% (814/997) of the study population with symptom data, 73.3% of primary DENV infections, 80.7% of post-primary DENV infections without ZIKV IgG exposure and 87.4% of post-primary DENV infections with ZIKV IgG exposure presented with adverse clinical symptoms. Moreover, compared to primary DENV infections, post-primary infections with prior Zika exposure were statistically more likely to experience adverse clinical outcomes (OR: 2.52 (95%CI:

1.42–4.49), *p*-value: 0.002). However, no such association was identified upon stratifying the outcome by just severe disease. Post-primary DENV infections with prior exposure to Zika did not have a significantly higher risk of presenting with severe disease compared to primary infections (OR: 1.31 (95% CI: 0.66–2.60), *p*-value: 0.438). This pattern is likely attributed to severe dengue being a rare disease outcome. It should also be noted that, among the study population with active disease, those with elevated DENV IgG, on average, had higher ZIKV IgG. Moreover, those with active disease and elevated DENV IgG were more likely to present with adverse clinical symptoms (Supplementary Materials Figure S4).

Table 1. Clinical manifestations associated with primary DENV infections (ZIKV IgG-), post-primary DENV infections (ZIKV IgG-) and post-primary DENV infections (ZIKV IgG+). Adverse clinical symptoms: dengue warning signs or severe symptoms. OR: odds ratios.

Reported DENV/ZIKV	Ν		Adverse G	Clinical Sympto	ms	s	evere Sym	ptoms	
Immune Status		%	OR	[95% CI]	p-Value	%	OR	[95% CI]	<i>p</i> -Value
Primary DENV (ZIKV IgG-)	131	73.3	1 (ref)			9.2	1 (ref)		
Post-primary DENV (ZIKV IgG-)	306	80.7	1.53	[0.94-2.47]	0.084	6.9	0.69	[0.33-1.34]	0.254
Post-primary DENV (ZIKV IgG+)	190	87.4	2.52	[1.42-4.49]	0.002	12.6	1.31	[0.66–2.60]	0.438

#### 4. Discussion

Our results show that, during 2016, suspected dengue cases from the Philippines had evidence of long-term, yet not short-term, serological exposure to Zika. This suggests that widespread ZIKV epidemiological investigations are warranted to determine the future risk of disease outbreaks across the country. We confirmed substantial IgG cross-reactivity between ZIKV and DENV, particularly among those reporting with post-primary DENV infections, where ZIKV IgG responses increased with disease progression. Among those reporting with non-active DENV infections (clinically misdiagnosed dengue cases), however, ZIKV IgG levels remained constant by reported day of disease, and some of those without any evidence of DENV IgG still had elevated ZIKV IgG. Last, we showed that the Zika FOI was lower than the dengue FOI across the Philippines, and that Zika exposure accumulated with age across urban settings, suggesting persistent transmission.

During the early stages of a secondary dengue infection, hosts experience a storm of specific and non-specific DENV IgG originally elicited from a previous, heterologous, serotype infection [12–14]. In our study, we revealed significant ZIKV/DENV assay crossreactivity among those presenting with post-primary dengue infections. Our findings are consistent with those previously reported in Brazil, which found that Euroimmun kits are capable of distinguishing Zika infections from primary, yet not secondary, dengue infections [24]. We suggest two factors that account for this finding. First, Zika kits may simply detect pre-circulating, non-specific DENV IgG during a post-primary dengue infection that originated from a prior heterologous DENV serotype due to cross-reactivity. Alternatively, kits may detect IgG in post-primary dengue infections that was elicited from a prior Zika, not dengue, infection which cross-reacted with the subsequent dengue infection to mimic secondary-like disease. The latter is consistent our findings that ZIKV IgG seroprevalence increased with disease progression during post-primary infections, suggesting ZIKV IgG-induced ADE mechanisms. Moreover, we found that only a subset of those with post-primary DENV infections had elevated ZIKV IgG. Furthermore, we found that post-primary dengue cases with ZIKV IgG exposure, like post-primary DENV infections without ZIKV exposure, were at higher risk of presenting with adverse clinical symptoms than primary infections, a trend similarly reported by the authors in [16], and possibly a consequence of prior ZIKV exposure, priming individuals for a worse secondarylike dengue infection. However, considering that those with elevated DENV IgG were

more likely to have higher ZIKV IgG and that elevated DENV IgG is associated with severe disease outcomes, this association may be confounded by cross-reactivity. Interestingly, we showed that younger reporting post-primary cases were more likely to be ZIKV IgG-positive compared to older age post-primary DENV infections. We speculate that younger post-primary DENV infections include more secondary DENV infections while older age post-primary DENV infections (tertiary/quaternary dengue), as older individuals are more likely to have experienced more than two DENV infections in their lifetime [37]. Moreover, secondary DENV infections experience larger surges in IgG levels compared to post-secondary infections due to ADE mechanisms [13]. Therefore, younger post-primary DENV infections, which likely included more secondary,

as opposed to post-secondary, infections, were more likely to be ZIKV IgG-positive due to ZIKV IgG ELISAs detecting non-specific surging IgG responses compared to older post-primary infections with subdued IgG responses. Consequently, we were unable to conclusively determine whether ZIKV IgG exposure among post-primary infections was due to true prior exposure or simply cross-reactivity. Novel IgG assays that truly distinguish cross-reactive antibodies from true exposure are needed to overcome these limitations [26].

Following a dengue infection, heightened IgG levels wane, leaving hosts with DENVspecific IgG that persists for decades at lower levels [12]. Consequently, we speculated that historical and negative dengue cases reporting with elevated ZIKV IgG truly experienced a prior a ZIKV infection. We attribute this to two factors. First, only a subset of historical and negative cases presented with elevated ZIKV IgG. If the Euroimmun kits were also detecting DENV-specific IgG, then those with elevated DENV IgG would have elevated ZIKV IgG. Second, some of those reporting with negative dengue infections, without evidence of any DENV IgG, were ZIKV IgG-positive, which cannot be attributed to cross-reactivity. Among those reporting with non-active DENV infections, we revealed evidence of widespread ZIKV exposure across the Philippines similar to previous findings in Thailand [6]. This suggests that focal Zika surveillance practices in the Philippines would likely miss Zika infections and justifies further investigations into Zika transmission dynamics across the country.

Across the Philippines, the ZIKV FOI was lower than for DENV FOI, as expected, given the huge difference in reported cases. However, considering that DENV Panbio IgG ELISAs also detect ZIKV IgG, similarly shown by the authors of [23], and our study population included reported patients, our DENV FOI estimate is likely slightly overestimated. However, after stratifying by population density, we found that DENV transmission intensity was higher in urban compared to non-urban settings, as demonstrated previously in Bangladesh [38]. Moreover, accumulating DENV exposure with age in urban and non-urban areas eludes to well-established, historical dengue transmission in both these settings [7]. For ZIKV, however, we found that FOI in urban areas was very similar to the overall country. However, in non-urban areas, there was no evidence of increasing ZIKV exposure with age. This is consistent with the rationale that historical, or potentially ongoing ZIKV transmission, is more common in urban settings. We suggest two factors that may account for this finding. First, ZIKV transmission in the Philippines is more recent than DENV and is still only dominant in urban areas where transmission originated [39]. Second, widespread DENV exposure across the Philippines offers the population protection from ZIKV, as suggested by the authors of [7], and hampers the spread of ZIKV into more rural areas. The observation that ZIKV seroprevalence is higher in younger individuals in non-urban settings also suggests more recent ZIKV outbreaks. However, this requires further epidemiological validation.

No evidence of recent ZIKV exposure among the study population was observed in this study, which we believe is attributed to several factors. Earlier studies have shown ZIKV outbreaks to be periodic in nature [7,16,40]. Therefore, we may have collected samples during a non-outbreak period. However, this contradicts with DOH reports of laboratory-confirmed cases of Zika across the country during 2016. Second, Zika is thought

to be a largely asymptomatic infection, so most of those infected would be unlikely to seek care. Third, as only 997 dengue case reports were sampled across the country and Euroimmun IgM ELISAs have previously shown to suffer low sensitivity [22], we may have missed recent ZIKV infections. Therefore, future surveillance and epidemiological programs should consider the type of samples that should be collected from individuals and what laboratory procedures could be used to maximize the chances of identifying those with recent ZIKV infections. A recent study showed that ZIKV RNA and IgM compartmentally persist in hosts and that novel diagnostic methods might extend the window of detection [9]. Despite not capturing recent Zika infections, our study still revealed evidence of long-term exposure to Zika. Therefore, we believe that further epidemiological studies into ZIKV transmission across the Philippines are warranted. Population-based seroprevalence studies would provide better understanding into the spatiotemporal nature of ZIKV transmission across the country and identify regions with or without the disease. Moreover, despite not capturing recently reported ZIKV infections in this study, routinely assaying suspected DENV cases for ZIKV, particularly those without active DENV infections, may still assist in identifying future outbreaks.

#### 5. Conclusions

In this study, we provided the first evidence of widespread ZIKV exposure across the Philippines and suggest ZIKV transmission has potentially been ongoing in urban areas for many years. Despite detecting cross-reactivity between DENV and ZIKV IgG responses, our analysis provides evidence of ZIKV transmission by considering dengue serological findings. Our results highlight the need for continued investigations into ZIKV transmission across the Philippines and justify combining ZIKV surveillance with other flaviviruses. Together, this could better describe ZIKV exposure over time and help curb possible future outbreaks of severe outcomes associated with ZIKV.

Supplementary Materials: The following are available online at https://www.mdpi.com/article/ 10.3390/v13081441/s1, Table S1: Regional administrative boundaries of the Philippines, Table S2: Demographic characteristics of the study population, Figure S1: Methods used to determine ZIKV IgM and IgG seroprevalence, Figure S2: ZIKV IgG seroprevalence, Figure S3: Scatter plot of regional DENV versus ZIKV IgG seroprevalence among those with non-active DENV infections, Table S3: The percentage of reporting negative DENV cases (DENV PCR-, IgM- and IgG-) across the Philippine regions who were ZIKV IgG positive, Figure S4: Cross-reactive ZIKV/DENV IgG responses.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization, A.K.S., S.F., A.O.T., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; methodology, J.R.B., O.J.B., A.J.K., Y.-H.T., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; software, J.R.B.; validation, J.R.B., O.J.B., A.J.K., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; formal analysis, J.R.B., A.K.S., Y.-H.T., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; investigation, J.R.B., A.K.S., O.J.B., Y.-H.T., W.J.-W., J.A., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; resources, A.K.S., F.L.A., N.L.S., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P.; data curation, J.R.B., A.K.S., M.A.J.R., M.A.Q., W.J.-W.; writing—original draft preparation, J.R.B., A.K.S., O.J.B., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; visualization, J.R.B., A.K.S., O.J.B., Y.-H.T., W.I.-W.; writing—review and editing, J.R.B., A.K.S., O.J.B., Y.-H.T., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; visualization, J.R.B.; supervision, A.K.S., S.F., F.L.A., N.L.S., A.G.T., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; thurthing acquisition, A.K.S., S.F., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; funding acquisition, A.K.S., S.F., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H.; funding acquisition, A.K.S., S.F., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H. and J.C.R.H.; funding acquisition, A.K.S., S.F., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H. and J.C.R.H.; funding acquisition, A.K.S., S.F., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H. and J.C.R.H.; funding acquisition, A.K.S., S.F., E.C.-d.I.P., M.R.Z.C., C.D.P., M.L.H. and J.C.R.H. and J.C.R.H. and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This study was funded by grants from the Royal Society (CHG\R1\170061) to J.C.R.H., the Newton Fund's Institutional Links (Project number: 216416089) and British Council (BC) and Philippines' Commission on Higher Education (CHED) to M.L.H. and C.D.P., O.J.B. was funded by a Sir Henry Wellcome Fellowship funded by the Wellcome Trust (206471/Z/17/Z). AJK was funded by the Wellcome Trust (206471/Z/17/Z). AJK was funded by the Wellcome Trust (210758/Z/18/Z). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis; decision to publish; or preparation of the manuscript.

**Institutional Review Board Statement:** This study was approved by the ethics review boards of the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (RITM) (Ref: 2017-014) and London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine (LSHTM) (Ref: 17965 and 15849).

Informed Consent Statement: Not applicable.

Data Availability Statement: Data are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

Acknowledgments: The authors wish to thank the study personnel of the DRUs (Disease Reporting Units) in the Philippines for their work in collecting data and samples from patients that were used in this study. We also thank staff at both the Philippine Epidemiological Bureau and the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine for their assistance in collating and generating data.

**Conflicts of Interest:** The authors declare no conflict of interest. The funders had no role in the design of the study; in the collection, analyses or interpretation of data; in the writing of the manuscript; or in the decision to publish the results.

#### References

- World Health Organization. Zika Epidemiological Update Report. Available online: https://www.who.int/emergencies/ diseases/zika/zika-epidemiology-update-july-2019.pdf (accessed on 14 July 2021).
- Lowe, R.; Barcellos, C.; Brasil, P.; Cruz, O.G.; Honório, N.A.; Kuper, H.; Carvalho, M.S. The Zika Virus Epidemic in Brazil: From Discovery to Future Implications. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 2018, 15, 96. [CrossRef]
- Cao-Lormeau, V.-M.; Blake, A.; Mons, S.; Lastère, S.; Roche, C.; Vanhomwegen, J.; Dub, T.; Baudouin, L.; Teissier, A.; Larre, P.; et al. Guillain-Barré Syndrome outbreak associated with Zika virus infection in French Polynesia: A case-control study. *Lancet* 2016, 387, 1531–1539. [CrossRef]
- Brady, O.J.; Osgood-Zimmerman, A.; Kassebaum, N.J.; Ray, S.E.; de Araújo, V.E.M.; Da Nóbrega, A.A.; Frutuoso, L.C.V.; Lecca, R.C.R.; Stevens, A.; Zoca de Oliveira, B.; et al. The association between Zika virus infection and microcephaly in Brazil 2015-2017: An observational analysis of over 4 million births. *PLoS Med.* 2019, *16*, e1002755. [CrossRef]
- Lessler, J.; Chaisson, L.H.; Kucirka, L.M.; Bi, Q.; Grantz, K.; Salje, H.; Carcelen, A.C.; Ott, C.T.; Sheffield, J.S.; Ferguson, N.M.; et al. Assessing the global threat from Zika virus. *Science* 2016, 353, aaf8160. [CrossRef]
- Ruchusatsawat, K.; Wongjaroen, P.; Posanacharoen, A.; Rodriguez-Barraquer, I.; Sangkitporn, S.; Cummings, D.A.T.; Salje, H. Long-term circulation of Zika virus in Thailand: An observational study. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 2019, 19, 439–446. [CrossRef]
- Rodriguez-Barraquer, I.; Costa, F.; Nascimento, E.J.M.; Nery, N.; Castanha, P.M.S.; Sacramento, G.A.; Cruz, J.; Carvalho, M.; De Olivera, D.; Hagan, J.E.; et al. Impact of preexisting dengue immunity on Zika virus emergence in a dengue endemic region. *Science* 2019, 363, 607–610. [CrossRef]
- Ng, D.H.L.; Ho, H.J.; Chow, A.; Wong, J.; Kyaw, W.M.; Tan, A.; Chia, P.Y.; Choy, C.Y.; Tan, G.; Yeo, T.W.; et al. Correlation of clinical illness with viremia in Zika virus disease during an outbreak in Singapore. *BMC Infect. Dis.* 2018, *18*, 1–7. [CrossRef]
   Okafor, I.I. Zika Virus: The Emerging Global Health Challenge. *Divers. Equal. Health Care* 2016, *13*. [CrossRef]
- Stone, M.; Bakkour, S.; Lanteri, M.C.; Brambilla, D.; Simmons, G.; Bruhn, R.; Kaidarova, Z.; Lee, T.H.; Orlando Alsina, J.; Williamson, P.C.; et al. Zika virus RNA and IgM persistence in blood compartments and body fluids: A prospective observational
- study. Lancet Infect. Dis. 2020, 20, 1446–1456. [CrossRef]
  Pasquier, C.; Joguet, G.; Mengelle, C.; Chapuy-Regaud, S.; Pavili, L.; Prisant, N.; Izopet, J.; Bujan, L.; Mansuy, J.M. Kinetics of anti-ZIKV antibodies after Zika infection using two commercial enzyme-linked immunoassays. *Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* 2018, 90, 26–30. [CrossRef]
- St John, A.L.; Rathore, A.P.S. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2019, 19, 218–230. [CrossRef]
- 13. Halstead, S.B. Dengue Antibody-Dependent Enhancement: Knowns and Unknowns. Microbiol. Spectr. 2014, 2. [CrossRef]
- 14. Martín-Acebes, M.A.; Saiz, J.-C.; Jiménez de Oya, N. Antibody-Dependent Enhancement and Zika: Real Threat or Phantom Menace? *Front. Cell. Infect. Microbiol.* 2018, *8*, 44. [CrossRef]
- Culshaw, A.; Mongkolsapaya, J.; Screaton, G.R. The immunopathology of dengue and Zika virus infections. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 2017, 48, 1–6. [CrossRef]
- Katzelnick, L.C.; Narvaez, C.; Arguello, S.; Lopez Mercado, B.; Collado, D.; Ampie, O.; Elizondo, D.; Miranda, T.; Bustos Carillo, F.; Mercado, J.C.; et al. Zika virus infection enhances future risk of severe dengue disease. *Science* 2020, 369, 1123–1128. [CrossRef]
- George, J.; Valiant, W.G.; Mattapallil, M.J.; Walker, M.; Huang, Y.-J.S.; Vanlandingham, D.L.; Misamore, J.; Greenhouse, J.; Weiss, D.E.; Verthelyi, D.; et al. Prior Exposure to Zika Virus Significantly Enhances Peak Dengue-2 Viremia in Rhesus Macaques. *Sci. Rep.* 2017, 7, 1–10. [CrossRef]
- Ariën, K.K.; Michiels, J.; Foqué, N.; Heyndrickx, L.; Van Esbroeck, M. Can Zika virus antibodies cross-protect against dengue virus? Lancet Glob. Health 2018, 6, e494. [CrossRef]
- Valiant, W.G.; Huang, Y.-J.S.; Vanlandingham, D.L.; Higgs, S.; Lewis, M.G.; Mattapallil, J.J. Zika convalescent macaques display delayed induction of anamnestic cross-neutralizing antibody responses after dengue infection. *Emerg. Microbes Infect.* 2018, 7, 130. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Elisa, N.S. Zika Virus Infections EUROIMMUN Test Systems for the Diagnosis of Zika Virus Infections. Available online: https://www.euroimmun.com/documents/Indications/Infections/Zika-virus/HI\_2668\_I\_UK\_B.pdf (accessed on 14 July 2021).

- 21. Huzly, D.; Hanselmann, I.; Schmidt-Chanasit, J.; Panning, M. High specificity of a novel Zika virus ELISA in European patients after exposure to different flaviviruses. *Eurosurveillance* 2016, 21. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Steinhagen, K.; Probst, C.; Radzimski, C.; Schmidt-Chanasit, J.; Emmerich, P.; Van Esbroeck, M.; Schinkel, J.; Grobusch, M.P.; Goorhuis, A.; Warnecke, J.M.; et al. Serodiagnosis of Zika virus (ZIKV) infections by a novel NS1-based ELISA devoid of cross-reactivity with dengue virus antibodies: A multicohort study of assay performance, 2015 to 2016. *Eurosurveillance* 2016, 21, 30426. [CrossRef]
- Medialdea-Carrera, R.; Levy, F.; Castanha, P.; de Sequeira, P.C.; Brasil, P.; Lewis-Ximenez, L.L.; Turtle, L.; Solomon, T.; Bispo de Filippis, A.M.; Brown, D.W.; et al. A systematic evaluation of IgM and IgG antibody assay accuracy in diagnosing acute Zika Virus infection in Brazil; lessons relevant to emerging infections. *bioRxiv* 2020. [CrossRef]
- Kikuti, M.; Tauro, L.B.; Moreira, P.S.S.; Campos, G.S.; Paploski, I.A.D.; Weaver, S.C.; Reis, M.G.; Kitron, U.; Ribeiro, G.S. Diagnostic performance of commercial IgM and IgG enzyme-linked immunoassays (ELISAs) for diagnosis of Zika virus infection. *Virol. J.* 2018, 15, 108. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Morales, I.; Rosenberger, K.D.; Magalhaes, T.; Morais, C.N.L.; Braga, C.; Marques, E.T.A.; Calvet, G.A.; Damasceno, L.; Brasil, P.; Bispo de Filippis, A.M.; et al. Diagnostic performance of anti-Zika virus IgM, IgAM and IgG ELISAs during co-circulation of Zika, dengue, and chikungunya viruses in Brazil and Venezuela. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 2021, *15*, e0009336. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- 26. Liao, T.; Wang, X.; Donolato, M.; Harris, E.; Cruz, M.M.; Balmaseda, A.; Wang, R.Y.L. Evaluation of ViroTrack Sero Zika IgG/IgM, a New Rapid and Quantitative Zika Serological Diagnostic Assay. *Diagnostics* **2020**, *10*, 372. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Buerano, C.C.; Pangilinan, L.A.S.; Dimamay, M.T.A.; Mapua, C.A.; Dimamay, M.P.S.; Matias, R.R.; Natividad, F.F.; Daroy, M.L.G.; Hasebe, F.; Morita, K.; et al. Zika virus infection, philippines, 2012. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2020, 26, 2300–2301. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Alera, M.T.; Hermann, L.; Tac-An, I.A.; Klungthong, C.; Rutvisuttinunt, W.; Manasatienkij, W.; Villa, D.; Thaisomboonsuk, B.; Velasco, J.M.; Chinnawirotpisan, P.; et al. Zika virus infection, philippines, 2012. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2015, 21, 722–724. [CrossRef]
- Lonogan, K.; de Guzman, A.; Delos Reyes, V.C.; Sucaldito, M.N.; Avelino, F. The enhanced Zika surveillance in the Philippines, November 14, 2016–February 28, 2017. Int. J. Infect. Dis. 2020, 101, 232–233. [CrossRef]
- Department of Health (DoH). Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response; National Epidemiology Centre: Madrid, Spain, 2014.
- Johnson, B.W.; Russell, B.J.; Lanciotti, R.S. Serotype-specific detection of dengue viruses in a fourplex real-time reverse transcriptase PCR assay. J. Clin. Microbiol. 2005, 43, 4977–4983. [CrossRef]
- Biggs, J.R.; Sy, A.K.; Brady, O.J.; Kucharski, A.J.; Funk, S.; Reyes, M.A.J.; Quinones, M.A.; Jones-Warner, W.; Tu, Y.-H.; Avelino, F.L.; et al. A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines. BMC Med. 2020, 18, 364. [CrossRef]
- Sepúlveda, N.; Stresman, G.; White, M.T.; Drakeley, C.J. Current Mathematical Models for Analyzing Anti-Malarial Antibody Data with an Eye to Malaria Elimination and Eradication. J. Immunol. Res. 2015, 2015, 738030. [CrossRef]
- Kucharski, A.J.; Kama, M.; Watson, C.H.; Aubry, M.; Funk, S.; Henderson, A.D.; Brady, O.J.; Vanhomwegen, J.; Manuguerra, J.-C.; Lau, C.L.; et al. Using paired serology and surveillance data to quantify dengue transmission and control during a large outbreak in Fiji. *Elife* 2018, 7, e34848. [CrossRef]
- Henderson, A.D.; Aubry, M.; Kama, M.; Vanhomwegen, J.; Teissier, A.; Mariteragi-Helle, T.; Paoaafaite, T.; Teissier, Y.; Manuguerra, J.-C.; Edmunds, J.; et al. Zika seroprevalence declines and neutralizing antibodies wane in adults following outbreaks in French Polynesia and Fiji. *Elife* 2020, 9, e48460. [CrossRef]
- Rodriguez-Barraquer, I.; Salje, H.; Cummings, D.A. Opportunities for improved surveillance and control of dengue from age-specific case data. *Elife* 2019, 8, e45474. [CrossRef]
- Wikramaratna, P.S.; Simmons, C.P.; Gupta, S.; Recker, M. The Effects of Tertiary and Quaternary Infections on the Epidemiology of Dengue. PLoS ONE 2010, 5, e12347. [CrossRef]
- Salje, H.; Paul, K.K.; Paul, R. Nationally-representative serostudy of dengue in Bangladesh allows generalizable disease burden estimates. *Elife* 2019, 8, e42869. [CrossRef]
- Henderson, A.D.; Kama, M.; Aubry, M.; Hue, S.; Teissier, A.; Naivalu, T.; Bechu, V.D.; Kailawadoko, J.; Rabukawaqa, I.; Sahukhan, A.; et al. Interactions between timing and transmissibility explain diverse flavivirus dynamics in Fiji. *Nat. Commun.* 2021, 12, 1–9. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
- Ho, Z.J.M.; Hapuarachchi, H.C.; Barkham, T.; Chow, A.; Ng, L.C.; Lee, J.M.V.; Leo, Y.S.; Prem, K.; Lim, Y.H.G.; de Sessions, P.F.; et al. Outbreak of Zika virus infection in Singapore: An epidemiological, entomological, virological, and clinical analysis. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 2017, *17*, 813–821. [CrossRef]

# **Appendix 3: Chapter 5 supplementary materials**

Island group	Region	
U I	Code	Name
Luzon	1	Ilocos Region
	CAR	Cordillera Administrative Region
	2	Cagayan Valley
	3	Central Luzon
	4A	Calabarzon
	4B	Mimaropa
	5	Bicol Region
	NCR	National Captial Region
Visayas	6	Western Visayas
	7	Central Visayas
	8	Eastern Visayas
Mindanao	9	Zamboanga Peninsula
	10	Northern Mindanao
	11	Davao Region
	12	Soccsksargen
	CARAGA	Caraga Region
	ARMM	Autonomous Region in Muslim Mindanao

Supplementary table S1: Regional administrative boundaries of the Philippines.

Study demographics		
	%	n
Age		
<5	16.5	165
6-15	43.3	432
16-30	27.8	277
>30	12.3	123
Sex		
Female	48.6	485
Male	51.4	512
Disease day		
0-1	8.8	88
2-3	39.8	397
4-5	51.4	512
DENV symptoms		
No warning signs	17.5	174
Warning signs	54.4	542
Severe dengue	9.8	98
Non-disclosed	18.4	183
Island group		
Luzon	48.5	484
Visayas	17.5	174
Mindanao	34.0	339
DENV immune status		
Primary	19.1	189
Post-primary	61.0	605
Historical	13.5	134
Negative	6.4	63
Total	100	997

Supplementary table S2: Demographic characteristics of the study population.



**Supplementary figure S1: Methods used to determine ZIKV IgM and IgG seroprevalence**. A: Histogram plots of the study populations ZIKV IgM and IgG distributions fitted with two mixture model subpopulations: green: seronegative, red: seropositive. **B**: Histogram of ZIKV IgG overlaid by the probability of being seropositive according the mixture model. Vertical dash (revised cut off): >95% probability of IgG seropositive to ZIKV. **C**: Model fit comparison of ZIKV IgM and IgG distributions according to AIC.



**Supplementary figure S2**: A: ZIKV IgG seroprevalence by day of disease among those reporting with primary, historical and negative dengue infections. B: ZIKV IgG seroprevalence by day of disease among those reporting with DENV1-4 infections.



**Supplementary figure S3: Scatter plot of regional DENV versus ZIKV IgG seroprevalence among those with non-active DENV infections.** Rho: Pearson's R coefficient.

Region	Ν	ZIKV IgG seropos	
		%	n
3	5	0.0	0
4A	14	7.1	1
4B	1	100.0	1
5	3	33.3	1
6	5	0.0	0
8	3	66.7	2
9	3	33.3	1
ARMM	1	0.0	0
CAR	12	8.3	1
CARAGA	13	15.4	2
NCR	3	0.0	0
Total	63	14.3	9

Supplementary table S3: The percentage of reporting negative DENV cases (DENV PCR-, IgMand IgG-) across the Philippine regions who were ZIKV IgG positive.



**Supplementary figure S4: Cross-reactive ZIKV/DENV IgG responses**. A: Average ZIKV IgG ELISA value over stratified DENV IgG ELISA values. Vertical bars: 95% CIs. B: DENV IgG responses among active dengue infections presenting with warning signs (warn), severe dengue (severe) and no warning signs (no warn).

**Chapter 6. Combining Rapid Diagnostic Tests to Estimate Primary and Post-primary Dengue Immune Status at the Point-of-Care** 



London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine Keppel Street, London WC1E 7HT

T: +44 (0)20 7299 4646 F: +44 (0)20 7299 4656 www.lshtm.ac.uk

# **RESEARCH PAPER COVER SHEET**

Please note that a cover sheet must be completed for each research paper included within a thesis.

## **SECTION A – Student Details**

Student ID Number	1402440	Title	Mr	
First Name(s)	Joseph Robert			
Surname/Family Name	Biggs			
Thesis Title	Immuno-epidemiological analysis of dengue to enhance surveillance			
Primary Supervisor	Dr Julius Clemence R. Hafalla			

If the Research Paper has previously been published please complete Section B, if not please move to Section C.

# SECTION B – Paper already published

Where was the work published?			
When was the work published?			
If the work was published prior to registration for your research degree, give a brief rationale for its inclusion			
Have you retained the copyright for the work?*	Choose an item.	Was the work subject to academic peer review?	Choose an item.

\*If yes, please attach evidence of retention. If no, or if the work is being included in its published format, please attach evidence of permission from the copyright holder (publisher or other author) to include this work.

### SECTION C – Prepared for publication, but not yet published

Where is the work intended to be published?	PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases	
Please list the paper's authors in the intended authorship order:	Joseph R. Biggs, James Ashall, Ava Kristy Sy, Marsha S Santoso, Oliver Brady, Sebastian Funk, Mary Anne Joy Reyes, Mary Ann Quinones, William Jones-Warner, Amadou O Tandoc, Nemia L. Sucaldito, Huynh Kim Mai, Le Thuy Lien, Hung Do Thai, Hien Anh Thi Nguyen, Dang	

Improving health worldwide

www.lshtm.ac.uk

	Duc Anh, Chihiro Iwasaki, Noriko Kitamura, Marnix Van Loock, Guillermo Herrera-Taracena, Joris Menten, Freya Rasschaert, Liesbeth Van Wesenbeeck, Sri Masyeni, Sotianingsih Haryanto, Benediktus Yohan, Eva Cutiongco- de la Paz, Lay-Myint Yoshida, Stephane Hue, Maria Rosario Z. Capading, Carmengita D. Padilla, Tadio P. Sasmono
	Z. Capeding, Carmencita D. Padilla, Tedjo R Sasmono, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla & Martin L. Hibberd
Stage of publication	Accepted for publication

# SECTION D – Multi-authored work

# SECTION E

Student Signature			
Date	30/09/2021	-	

Supervisor Signature		
Date	30/09/21	

Page 2 of 2

www.lshtm.ac.uk

# Combining Rapid Diagnostic Tests to Estimate Primary and Postprimary Dengue Immune Status at the Point of Care

# **Authors and affiliations**

Joseph R. Biggs<sup>1#¶\*</sup>, Ava Kristy Sy<sup>2,3¶</sup>, James Ashall<sup>1</sup>, Marsha S Santoso<sup>4</sup>, Oliver J. Brady<sup>5,6</sup>, Mary Anne Joy Reyes<sup>2,3</sup>, Mary Ann Quinones<sup>2,3</sup>, William Jones-Warner<sup>1</sup>, Amadou O Tandoc<sup>2</sup>, Nemia L. Sucaldito<sup>7</sup>, Huynh Kim Mai<sup>8</sup>, Le Thuy Lien<sup>8</sup>, Hung Do Thai<sup>8</sup>, Hien Anh Thi Nguyen<sup>9</sup>, Dang Duc Anh<sup>9</sup>, Chihiro Iwasaki<sup>10</sup>, Noriko Kitamura<sup>10</sup>, Marnix Van Loock<sup>11</sup>, Guillermo Herrera-Taracena<sup>12</sup>, Joris Menten<sup>13</sup>, Freya Rasschaert<sup>11</sup>, Liesbeth Van Wesenbeeck<sup>11</sup>, Sri Masyeni<sup>14</sup>, Sotianingsih Haryanto<sup>15</sup>, Benediktus Yohan<sup>4</sup>, Eva Cutiongco-de la Paz<sup>16,17</sup>, Lay-Myint Yoshida<sup>10</sup>, Stephane Hue<sup>5,6</sup>, Maria Rosario Z. Capeding<sup>3,16</sup>, Carmencita D. Padilla<sup>16,17</sup>, R. Tedjo Sasmono<sup>4</sup>, Julius Clemence R. Hafalla<sup>1</sup> & Martin L. Hibberd<sup>1,16,17</sup>

- 1. Department of Infection Biology, Faculty of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK.
- 2. Department of Virology, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila, Philippines.
- 3. Dengue Study Group, Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Manila, Philippines.
- 4. Dengue Research Unit, Eijkman Institute for Molecular Biology, National Agency for Research and Innovation of the Republic of Indonesia, Jakarta, Indonesia.
- 5. Department of Infectious Disease Epidemiology, Faculty of Epidemiology and Population Health, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK.
- 6. Centre for the Mathematical Modelling of Infectious Diseases, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK
- 7. Philippine Epidemiology Bureau, Department of Health, Manila, Philippines
- 8. Pasteur Institute of Nha Trang, Nha Trang, Vietnam
- 9. National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam
- Paediatric Infectious Diseases Department, Institute of Tropical Medicine, Nagasaki University, Nagasaki, Japan
- 11. Janssen Global Public Health, Janssen Pharmaceutica NV, Beerse, Belgium.
- 12. Janssen Global Public Health, Janssen Research & Development, Pennsylvania, United States of America.
- 13. Quantitative Sciences, Janssen Pharmaceutica NV, Beerse, Belgium.
- Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universitas Warmadewa, Denpasar, Bali, Indonesia.
- 15. Raden Mattaher Hospital, Jambi, 36361, Indonesia.

- 16. Institute of Human Genetics, University of the Philippines, Manila, Philippines
- 17. Philippine Genome Centre, University of the Philippines, Manila, Philippines

# Corresponding author: Joseph.Biggs1@lshtm.ac.uk

¶ These authors contributed equally to this work

# Abstract

# Background

Characterising dengue virus (DENV) infection history at the point of care is challenging as it relies on intensive laboratory techniques. We investigated how combining different rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) can be used to accurately determine the primary and post-primary DENV immune status of reporting patients during diagnosis.

# **Methods and findings**

Serum from cross-sectional surveys of acute suspected dengue patients in Indonesia (N:200) and Vietnam (N: 1,217) were assayed using dengue laboratory assays and RDTs. Using logistic regression modelling, we determined the probability of being DENV NS1, IgM and IgG RDT positive according to corresponding laboratory viremia, IgM and IgG ELISA metrics. Laboratory test thresholds for RDT positivity/negativity were calculated using Youden's J index and were utilized to estimate the RDT outcomes in patients from the Philippines, where only data for viremia, IgM and IgG were available (N:28,326). Lastly, the probabilities of being primary or post-primary according to every outcome using all RDTs, by day of fever, were calculated. Combining NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs captured 94.6% (52/55) and 95.4% (104/109) of laboratory-confirmed primary and post-primary DENV cases, respectively, during the first 5 days of fever. Laboratory test predicted, and actual, RDT outcomes had high agreement (79.5% (159/200)). Among patients from the Philippines, different combinations of estimated RDT outcomes were indicative of post-primary and primary immune status. Overall, IgG RDT positive results were confirmatory of post-primary infections. In contrast, IgG RDT negative results were suggestive of both primary and post-primary infections on days 1-2 of fever, yet were confirmatory of primary infections on days 3-5 of fever.

# Conclusion

We demonstrate how the primary and post-primary DENV immune status of reporting patients can be estimated at the point of care by combining NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs and considering the days since symptoms onset. This framework has the potential to strengthen surveillance operations and dengue prognosis, particularly in low resource settings.

# **Author summary**

Combined NS1, IgM and IgG dengue rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) have previously been shown to accurately diagnose those experiencing dengue virus (DENV) infections at the point of care and are now available as single commercial kits. Using such kits to additionally determine those experiencing primary (first) or post-primary (second, third or fourth) DENV infections however remains challenging as accurate immune status classification currently relies on laboratory analysis. We used logistic regression modelling methods to estimate RDT positive and negative outcomes according to corresponding PCR and ELISA laboratory-based methods, which showed high sensitivity and specificity. Dengue RDT outcomes were then predicted among a large sample of suspected dengue case reports, to calculate the probability of being primary or post-primary for dengue according to every possible set of dengue RDT outcomes, by day of fever. Different RDT outcomes, at certain stages of infection, were indicative of primary and post-primary immune status. Using our framework to determine dengue immune status at the point of care in low resource settings, regional surveillance systems could estimate and monitor dengue transmission intensity. Additionally, this framework could potentially support dengue prognosis and identify primary cases who would benefit from current vaccination regimes to prevent subsequent secondary infections associated with severe disease.

# Introduction

Dengue is an emerging arboviral infectious disease, transmitted through the bite of an Aedes mosquito, that burdens much of the urbanised tropical and subtropical world. According to World Health Organisation (WHO) figures, global case reporting has risen 8-fold in the past 20 years with a record 5.2 million reports in 2019 [1]. However, these data only account for the minority of symptomatic dengue cases who actively sought care and were successfully documented. Therefore, figures exclude most of the 105-390 million annual estimated dengue infections across the globe [2,3]. Dengue virus (DENV) is a member of the Flaviviridae family consisting of four distinct serotypes (DENV1-4) [4]. A primary infection with any serotype is typically associated with a self-limiting disease which elicits a long-lived IgG response that protects against subsequent homologous serotype infections [5]. Consequently, individuals can suffer successive, post-primary (i.e. secondary, tertiary and quaternary), DENV infections during their lifetime with heterologous serotypes. A secondary DENV infection is associated with more severe clinical outcomes, including severe organ impairment and bleeding [6,7], due to a phenomenon known as antibody-dependent enhancement [8,9]. Previously elicited, subneutralising, IgG resurges upon infection and intensifies viral replication to trigger immuno-modulated severe disease. Without specific dengue chemotherapies, severe disease management is currently limited to intravenous hydration therapy (IHT) that requires careful monitoring and adequate health care infrastructure [10].

Current dengue diagnostics are primarily concerned with capturing active infections, thus no such method for determining primary or post-primary DENV infections, at the point of care, exists [6]. Nonetheless, WHO serological laboratory techniques can be utilized to distinguish DENV immune status retrospectively using patient paired sera collected at the acute and convalescent stage of disease [11]. By assaying for changes in both DENV IgM and IgG antibodies, a rise in IgM titres coupled with high and low convalescent IgM:IgG ratios indicates active primary and secondary infections, respectively. A major caveat to this approach however is the necessity of paired sera which makes it impractical for large scale epidemiological studies and detects the result too late to inform many case management decisions. Fortunately, more recent studies have shown dengue immune status can be determined using single serum samples collected during the acute phase of disease according to disease day-specific IgG:IgM ratios [12–15]. Yet again however, these algorithms have limited value in point-of-care testing, particularly in low resource settings, as they rely on individual laboratory metrics which take time to generate, are labour intensive and require extensive equipment.

Recently, the WHO has advocated for the use of rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) to improve dengue case detection and management in low resource, regional health care facilities [16]. Numerous quick, easy-to-use and inexpensive commercial RDTs are now available which can detect different markers of

infection [17,18]. The dengue NS1 RDT detects the dengue non-structural protein 1 (NS1), which is secreted into the blood during, and slightly after, the viraemic phase of disease. In contrast, The IgM and IgG RDTs detect IgM and IgG antibodies during the later immunogenic phase of infection, respectively. Many studies have shown how well these kits capture true active dengue infections, particularly when used in combination, although their performance varies according to specific commercial brands [17,19–21]. Moreover, studies have documented how the DENV immune status of patients influences the performance of RDTs. When used alone, NS1 RDTs have better sensitivities for capturing primary, as opposed to secondary, infections [18,22]. This is likely a consequence of the contrasting viremia kinetics, whereby viremia is higher and persists longer in the febrile stage during primary compared to post-primary infections [12,23,24]. Conversely, studies have demonstrated IgG RDTs are better at capturing post-primary infections as IgG is believed to be absent during the acute phase of primary disease [22,25]. Although, it has been shown during a primary infection, patients can begin to elicit IgG towards the end of the acute phase while very early stage post-primary infections still experience increasing titres of IgG which may not be high enough to yield IgG RDT positive results [12,26]. Indeed one study revealed the IgG RDT sensitivity for capturing secondary DENV infections was lower among those reporting before disease day 4 [27]. Consequently, assuming all primary and post-primary dengue infections would yield IgG RDT negative and positive results, respectively, could result in misclassification. Despite studies demonstrating that combining the three NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs improves diagnostic performance, it remains unclear what exact combination of RDT outcomes, at specific stages of infection, indicate primary or post-primary dengue infections.

Documenting DENV immune status at the point of care could assist surveillance operations. The age at which patients present with their first (primary) DENV infection has been shown to correlate with the force of infection in endemic cities [28] and establishing immune status promptly might assist in the deployment of vaccinations targeted at those with primary DENV exposure [29]. Moreover, as patients can deteriorate quickly during a DENV infection, determining primary and post-primary immune status prior to the development of severe symptoms could potentially assist in clinical case management in health care settings [30]. For instance, post-primary DENV patients could receive closer monitoring and be prioritised for limited IHT compared to primary DENV patients. Yet whether this would be appropriate for effective case management remains unknown and would require further investigation.

Prior to this study, we generated and validated an algorithm capable of distinguishing individual primary and post-primary DENV immune status that relies on basic epidemiological and laboratory-obtained metrics from single serum samples [12]. The framework utilises individual molecular and serological DENV metrics from the CDC fourplex DENV1-4 PCR assay and commercial IgM and IgG capture ELISAs (Panbio<sup>®</sup>, Abbott, Cat no. 01PE10 & 01PE20), respectively. Panbio<sup>®</sup> serological assays were chosen based on a WHO report which compared their performance to other commercial assays which revealed similar sensitivities [31]. The novel algorithm achieved 90% agreement with the WHO

gold standard method for categorising immune status based on paired sera and proved superior to the Panbio® method for classifying immune status [11,12]. Given dengue serological assays have been shown to detect cross-reactive antibodies elicited from other flavivirus infections, including Zika virus (ZIKV) which is often co-endemic with dengue [32-34], previous analysis explored the impact of ZIKV exposure on the generated DENV immune status algorithm [12]. Results revealed a proportion of those with post-primary, opposed to primary, DENV infections had evidence of ZIKV IgG but not IgM exposure. This suggested some patients had historical ZIKV exposure that primed individuals for a subsequent post-primary-like, instead of a primary-like, DENV infection upon their first infection with DENV. Moreover, further analysis suggested post-primary DENV infections with prior ZIKV exposure were at risk of adverse clinical symptoms [34] which has been previously reported in Nicaragua [35]. These findings suggested that individuals categorised as post-primary DENV infections include those with either prior exposure to DENV and/or other flaviviruses [12]. A major challenge associated with the generated immune status algorithm is the reliance on laboratory-derived metrics (PCR and ELISA), consequently this framework has limited value in low-resource, regional health care settings [16]. In this study, we investigated whether RDTs can be utilised to accurately determine primary and postprimary immune status of reporting patients at the point of care. Specifically, we examined: 1) the utility of combining the outcomes of NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs in accurately capturing both primary and postprimary dengue infections; 2) the translatability between dengue laboratory tests and RDTs; and 3) The probability of being primary or post-primary dengue cases by every possible NS1, IgM and IgG RDT outcome at specific days of disease.

# Methods

## **Ethics statement**

This study was approved by the ethical review boards of the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine (Ref: 17853), the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine (Ref: 2017-014), Nagasaki University (Ref: VN01057) and Eijkman Institute for Molecular Biology (Ref: 136/2019). Verbal consent was obtained from patients over 18 years, while verbal assent was acquired from those under 18 years coupled with parent/guardian consent, for the use of serum samples. All unique participant identifiers were removed before data acquisition.

# **Data collection**

Data were obtained from suspected dengue patients who visited health care facilities during the acute stage of disease in the Philippines (N: 28,326), Vietnam (N: 1,217) and Indonesia (N: 200). Suspected dengue patients included those with a self-reported sudden acute fever coupled with at least two
additional warning signs: headache, malaise, myalgia, arthralgia, retro-orbital pain, anorexia, nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea, flushed skin and/or rash in accordance with WHO criteria [6]. Specific data collected from patients in each dataset are highlighted in (S1 Table).

In the Philippines, data were collected from a survey of dengue patients who visited disease reporting units (DRUs) situated across the country between 2014 and 2018. In major, regional DRUs, five weekly random serum samples were collected from suspected dengue patients during the acute phase of disease. In smaller regional health care centres across the Philippines, samples were collected from patients during an upsurge in case reporting defined according to Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response (PIDSR) criteria [36]. Additional epidemiological data were collected from patients including age, sex, disease day (date of reporting – date of symptom onset), symptoms (no warning signs, warning signs, severe dengue). Serum samples were sent to the Research Institute of Tropical Medicine (Department of Health, Manila, Philippines) for further laboratory testing.

In Vietnam, data used in this study were obtained from those who reported with suspected dengue to a Polyclinic or the Tropical Disease Hospital out-patient clinic in Nha Trang city between October 2016 and May 2019. We enrolled patients who gave home addresses from four communes in Nha Trang City: Vinh Hai, Vinh Phuoc, Vinh Tho, and Vinh Hoa. Serum samples underwent subsequent laboratory testing at the Pasteur Institute in Nha Trang. Epidemiological data collected from patients included: Age, sex, symptoms, and disease day.

In Indonesia, serum samples were collected from suspected dengue patients that reported across regions of Indonesia between July 2014 and July 2019 originally obtained for a previous study [37]. Additional epidemiological data provided for each sample included age and disease day. Samples were stored and assayed at the Eijkman Institute, Jakarta, Indonesia.

# **Dengue testing**

All serum samples collected from patients included in this study (N: 29,743) received laboratory dengue testing in their respective institutes. Samples were assayed for the presence of DENV1-4 viremia using the CDC fourplex, real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) test according to methods described in [38]. Briefly, dengue serotype-specific primers amplify viral RNA and yield critical threshold (Ct) values which inversely corresponds to the level of viral RNA (viremia). Samples with Ct values  $\leq$ 36 were considered PCR positive for DENV. The presence of DENV IgM and IgG antibodies was performed using Panbio<sup>®</sup> capture ELISAs according to manufacturer's instructions (Cat no: 01PE20; 01PE21, Abbott). Assays detect IgM/G antibodies specific to all serotypes and provide plate-calibrated titre outputs termed 'panbio units'.

Additional laboratory and RDT testing were conducted among samples obtained from Vietnam and Indonesia. In Vietnam, patients were tested, at the point of care in the Polyclinic, for the presence and absence of NS1 using DENV NS1 RDTs (Cat no: 70700, Bio-Rad, Inc) (N: 1,217). Among samples from Indonesia, patient serum samples were tested for DENV NS1 using both NS1 capture ELISAs (Cat no: 01PE40, Abbott) and NS1 RDTs (Cat no: 09DEN10D, SD Biosensor) according to commercial guidelines and in the laboratory. NS1 capture ELISAs generated plate-calibrated titres termed 'NS1 panbio units'. Finally, samples collected from Indonesia were further tested for the presence or absence of DENV IgM/G using IgM and IgG RDTs in line with manufacturers specifications in the laboratory (Cat no: 09DEN20D, SD Biosensor). A summary of the data collected from reporting patients in each country are shown in (S1 Table).

### **Statistical analysis**

Using laboratory and basic epidemiological data, we categorized the reference DENV immune status (primary, post-primary, historical and negative) of the entire study population using the exact methods described in [12]. Patients who reported as either PCR+ or IgM+ (Ct≤36 or IgM panbio units>9.9) were classified as active DENV infections as both these markers are detectable during infection. PCR- and IgM- (IgM panbio units<9.9) cases were categorised as non-active DENV infections and represent patients misdiagnosed as suspected active dengue. Non-active DENV infections were further classified as historical or negative if they were DENV IgG positive (IgG panbio units>2.2) or negative (IgG panbio units<2.2), respectively. Historical and negative cases included misdiagnosed patients who reported without a current dengue infection yet with and without previous exposure to DENV, respectively. IgG:IgM ratios (IgG panbio units/IgM panbio units) were used to distinguish active DENV infections as primary or post-primary cases. Among active dengue patients at the early stage of disease (disease day 1 or 2), those DENV IgG+ and IgG- were classed as post-primary and primary respectively. Among active cases on disease day 3 to 5, individuals with IgG:IgM ratios above and below 0.45 were categorised as post-primary and primary respectively. As a consequence of previous findings [12,34], post-primary cases included current DENV infections with at least one previous flavivirus infection including DENV and or ZIKV. An overview of the reference DENV immune status classification is shown in S1 File.

Using binomial logistic regression modelling, we estimated the probability of being RDT positive according to corresponding laboratory-derived metrics with 95% confidence intervals (ELISA & PCR). Using data from Indonesia, we estimated the probability of being IgM and IgG RDT positive according to IgM and IgG panbio units, respectively. From the Vietnam dataset, we predicted the probability of being NS1 RDT positive according to DENV viremia (Ct value). To account for the lag in NS1 production during the viraemic stage of infection, we stratified NS1 logistic regression models by disease day. To assess the validity of logistic regression modelling, Hosmer–Lemeshow tests were used

to determine appropriate model fits (p-value>0.05). For each model, the optimal laboratory-derived metric cut off for RDT positivity was determined using Youden's J index (sensitivity + specificity – 1) [39]. The threshold refers to the optimal estimated probability of being RDT positive according to sensitivity/specificity based on actual RDT outcomes. This approach was adopted to minimise the misclassification of RDT outcomes according to corresponding laboratory metrics. Moreover, the percentage agreement between of the combined (NS1, IgM and IgG) estimated and actual RDT outcomes were calculated. To estimate immune status according to RDTs, we estimated the NS1, IgM and IgG RDT status of all patients from the Philippines with defined primary, post-primary, historical and negative DENV immune status according to laboratory testing (S1 File). Lastly, we calculated the probability of being primary, post-primary, historical and negative according to every combination of RDT result possible using all three rapid tests, stratified by disease day.

# Results

In our study population, we observed similar demographic characteristics among suspected dengue patients who reported in Indonesia, Vietnam, and the Philippines (S2 Table). Most were aged between 6-15 years ( $\geq$ 33.4%), reported 3-4 days after the onset of disease symptoms ( $\geq$ 51.0%) and presented with post-primary DENV infections ( $\geq$ 48.7%). There were contrasting patterns in the DENV serotypes patients presented with. In Vietnam only 0.5% (4/803) of patients assayed by PCR were DENV-3, while among those assayed for PCR in the Philippine dataset, 17.1% were DENV-3 (4535/26,494).

# **Dengue infection kinetics**

We explored disease-day stratified DENV infection kinetics among primary and post-primary dengue patients according to the laboratory and RDT data collected among patients from Indonesia (Fig 1) (N:200). Viremia, as measured by Ct value, and NS1 levels, measured by ELISA, plateaued at higher levels during the acute phase of primary infections (Fig 1A&B) yet were lower and dropped more rapidly during the acute phase of post-primary infections (Fig 1E-F). This was mirrored by the higher proportion of primary cases who were NS1 RDT positive (81.8% 45/55) compared to post-primary cases (45.9% 50/109) during the acute phase of disease (Fig 1I&M). Likewise, we found both IgM and IgG RDT outcomes matched IgM and IgG ELISA laboratory values, respectively. For IgG, ELISA titres among primary cases remained low during the acute phase with only 20.0% (11/55) IgG RDT positive (Fig 1D&K). In contrast, median IgG ELISA values increased to high levels among post-primary cases (Fig 1H) which was reflected by an increase in IgG RDT positivity from 13.3% (2/15) to 78.4% (29/37) on disease days 1-2 and 4-5, respectively (Fig 1O). Given not all early-stage post-primary cases yielded IgG RDT positive outcomes, these results indicate assuming post-primary and primary DENV cases would present as IgG RDT positive and negative, respectively, would result in immune

status misclassification. Lastly, we found combining RDTs maximised the chances of identifying primary and post-primary DENV infections at all stages of acute disease. For primary and post-primary cases, 94.6% (52/55) and 95.4% (104/109) were positive to either NS1, IgM or IgG RDTs, respectively (Fig 1L&P).



**Figure 1. Infection kinetics among primary and post-primary DENV patients from Indonesia by disease day according to laboratory and rapid tests. A-H:** Boxplots of viremia (Ct), NS1, IgM and IgG by disease day among primary and post-primary cases according to PCR and ELISA tests. **I-P**: Proportion RDT positive to NS1, IgM, IgG and all combined by disease day among primary and post-primary cases. Black error bars: 90% confidence intervals based on t-distributions. (Primary N: 55) (Post-primary N:109).

Among patients from the Philippines with serotype and PCR (Ct values) data, we explored whether the contrasting viremia kinetics among primary and post-primary cases during the acute stage of disease were driven by the infecting serotype (S1 Fig). Irrespective of serotype, viremia decreased from higher

levels in primary cases compared to post-primary cases. We also investigated whether contrasting NS1 patterns observed between primary and post-primary cases was influenced by certain serotypes secreting more/less NS1 proteins (S3 Table). We found NS1 RDTs effectively captured most DENV1-4 PCR+ infections, regardless of immune status (Sensitivity>80% for each serotype).

### Estimating RDT outcomes according to laboratory metrics

To investigate the translatability between laboratory and rapid dengue diagnostics, we explored whether DENV RDT outcomes could be predicted from DENV laboratory test results using logistic regression models. Models were assessed using Hosmer–Lemeshow tests which revealed no significant poor model fits (p-value>0.05) (S2 Fig). Among dengue patients from Indonesia (N:200), logistic regression models were used to estimate the probability of being IgM/G RDT positive according to IgM/G ELISA panbio units, respectively (Fig 2A & 2B). For both IgM and IgG, the estimated probability of being RDT positive increased with increasing ELISA panbio units. According to the highest Youden's J-index values, thresholds of 15.2 and 11.9 panbio units provided the optimal sensitivity and specificity for determining IgM and IgG RDT positive outcomes which corresponded to 37.5% (75/200) with actual above these thresholds were considered RDT positive for each antibody. This resulted in 43.0% (86/200) with estimated IgM RDT positivity: 74.7% [95%CI: 63.3-84.0%], Specificity: 76.0% [95%CI: 67.5-83.2%]) (Table 1). For IgG, our optimal threshold resulted in 47.0% (94/200) with estimated IgG RDT positivity which corresponded to 44.5% (89/200) actual IgG RDT positivity (Sensitivity: 82.0% [95%CI: 72.5-89.4%], Specificity: 81.1% [72.5-87.9%]) (Table 1).



**Figure 2: Estimated probability of being DENV RDT positive according to corresponding laboratory-derived metrics using logistic regression modelling.** A: IgM RDT positivity according to IgM panbio units and the corresponding sensitivity/specificity among patients from Indonesia (N:200) B: IgG RDT positivity according to IgG panbio units and the corresponding sensitivity/specificity among patients from Indonesia (N:200) C: NS1 RDT positivity according to viremia (Ct value) and the corresponding sensitivity/specificity stratified by disease day among patients from Vietnam (N: 1,217). Grey dash: estimated laboratory-derived metric threshold for RDT positivity according to the optimal Youden's J index value.

**Table 1: Estimated laboratory-test values that yield RDT positive results compared to actual RDT outcomes.** Estimated RDT positivity threshold refer to the optimal Youden's J index value. Estimated/actual NS1 RDT positivity determined among patients from Vietnam (N: 1,217). Estimated/actual IgM/IgG RDT positivity determined among patients from Indonesia (N:200).

DENV	Disease	Estimated RDT	Estima	stimated RDT		Actual RDT			Sensitivity		Specificity		
metric	day	positivity threshold	positive <sup>#</sup>			positive							
		according to lab metrics	%	Ν	n	%	Ν	n	%	[95% CI]	%	[95% CI]	
NS1	1	<29.3 Ct	36.2	138	50	34.8	138	48	89.6	[77.3-96.5]	92.2	[84.6-96.8]	
	2	<35.4 Ct	65.9	293	193	68.9	293	202	91.1	[86.3-94.6]	90.1	[82.1-95.4]	
	3	<37.4 Ct	62.7	279	175	67.4	279	188	89.4	[84.0-93.4]	92.3	[84.8-96.9]	
	4	<37.8 Ct	56.1	289	162	68.9	289	199	72.9	[66.1-78.9]	81.1	[71.5-88.6]	
	5	<37.7 Ct	57.8	142	82	73.2	142	104	70.2	[60.4-78.8]	76.3	[59.8-88.6]	
lgM	-	>15.2 panbio units	43.0	200	86	37.5	200	75	74.7	[63.3-84.0]	76	[67.5-83.2]	
lgG	-	>11.9 panbio units	47.0	200	94	44.5	200	89	82.0	[72.5-89.4]	81.1	[72.5-87.9]	

Among patients from Vietnam (N: 1,217), we estimated NS1 RDT outcomes according to DENV viremia (PCR Ct value) (Fig 2C). As PCR assays detect DENV RNA directly from the virus and NS1 RDTs detect virus-secreted proteins that peak during and after viremia, we opted to stratify logistic regression models by disease day to account for the delayed NS1 production. For each day of disease, the probability of being NS1 RDT positive increased with decreasing Ct values (increasing viremia). According to the logistic function however, as day of disease progressed, individuals were more likely to be NS1 RDT positive at lower levels of viremia. For instance, among those with a DENV PCR Ct value of 34, we estimated 22.9% [95%CI: 11.8-33.7%] were NS1 RDT+ on disease day 1 while we estimated 79.6% [95% CI: 71.4-87.6%] were NS1 RDT positive on disease day 5 (Fig 2C). This infers NS1 levels are impacted by both the amount of virus and the stage of infection. Consequently, this yielded disease-day specific NS1 RDT thresholds according to PCR Ct values which increased with disease day (Table 1). Upon predicting NS1 RDT outcomes according to disease day-stratified thresholds, we estimated 36.2% (50/138) were NS1 RDT positive on disease day 1 which corresponded to 34.8% with actual NS1 RDT positive results on disease day 1 (Sensitivity: 89.6% [95%CI: 77.3-96.5%; Specificity: 92.2% [95%CI: 84.6-96.8%]). By disease day 5, this agreement decreased slightly as 57.8% (82/142) and 73.2% (104/142) had estimated and actual NS1 RDT results, respectively (Sensitivity: 70.2% [95%CI: 60.4-78.8%; Specificity: 76.3% [95%CI: 59.8-88.6%]) (Table 1).

After generating DENV PCR and ELISA test thresholds that we estimated gave rise to NS1 and IgM/G RDT positive results, respectively, we explored how well our laboratory thresholds could estimate all 3 RDTs combined. Among the Indonesian sample population (N:200) who were tested using all 3 RDTs, we investigated the combined estimated RDT outcome agreement with the actual combined DENV RDT results (Table 2). Overall, our combined RDT outcome estimates achieved 79.5% (159/200) agreement overall. After stratifying by immune status, estimated and actual RDT agreement for primary and post-primary cases equated to 87.3% (48/55) and 78.0% (85/109), respectively. Together these results demonstrated that we were able to accurately determine the outcomes of DENV RDTs according to patient DENV laboratory metrics.

DENV infection	Combine		
status	agreemer	nt	
	%	n	Ν
Age			
0-5	82.4	28	34
6-15	78.2	68	87
16-30	82.6	38	46
≥31	75.8	25	33
Disease day			
1-2	84.2	32	38
3-4	79.4	81	102
5	76.7	46	60
Serotype			
DENV-1	92.0	23	25
DENV-2	80.0	20	25
DENV-3	80.0	20	25
DENV-4	76.0	19	25
PCR-	77.0	77	100
DENV immune sta	atus		
Primary	87.3	48	55
Post-primary	78.0	85	109
Historical	70.0	14	20
Negative	75.0	12	16
Total	79.5	159	200

 Table 2: Agreement between the estimated and actual combined DENV RDT results of patients in Indonesia.

# Combining RDTs to estimate primary and post-primary DENV status

According to the optimal dengue laboratory metric thresholds, we estimated the NS1, IgM and IgG RDT positive and negative status of study population in the Philippines which lacked RDT data (N: 28,326). For every possible RDT outcome using all three tests by disease day, we calculated the probability of being primary, post-primary and historical for dengue (Table 3). It should be noted, all those with at least one predicted positive RDT result were either primary, post-primary or historical for dengue. The most common combination of RDT outcomes in the study population was NS1-, IgM+ and IgG+ (5,745) while the least common was NS1+, IgM- and IgG+ (542). For many combinations of RDT outcomes on specified disease days, RDT results corresponded to very clear immune status outcomes. The presence of an IgG+ RDT result nearly always represented a post-primary DENV infection. For instance, on disease day 3, 100% (1,613/1,613) of patients with an estimated NS1- IgM+ IgG+ RDT outcome combination were post-primary dengue infections. At the early stages of infection (disease day 1-2), IgG negative RDT results yielded uninformative immune status outcomes. Yet towards the later stages of acute disease (disease day 3-5), IgG negative RDT results were often confirmatory of primary infections. For instance, patients with estimated NS1- IgM+ IgG- RDT

outcomes on disease days 4 and 5 had a >99% probability of being a primary case. These results reveal certain combinations of RDT results, at different stages of infection, can be confidently used to determine immune status while some combinations yield more uncertain conclusions.

Estimated RDT	Disea	ise day	/																	
result	1				2				3				4				5			
	Total Probability			Total Probability				Total Probability			Total Probability				Total Probability					
		1°	2°	Hist		1°	2°	Hist		1°	2°	Hist		1°	2°	Hist		1°	2°	Hist
(1 positive RDT)																				
NS1+ IgM- IgG-	248	0.51	0.49	0.0	460	0.47	0.53	0.0	612	0.36	0.64	0.0	299	0.44	0.56	0.0	78	0.46	0.54	0.0
NS1- IgM+ IgG-	180	0.45	0.55	0.0	224	0.51	0.49	0.0	364	0.98	0.02	0.0	376	0.99	0.01	0.0	270	0.99	0.01	0.0
NS1- IgM- IgG+	160	0.0	0.48	0.52	246	0.0	0.44	0.56	388	0.0	0.46	0.54	308	0.0	0.49	0.51	184	0.0	0.47	0.53
(2 positive RDTs)																				
NS1+ IgM+ IgG-	18	0.33	0.67	0.0	118	0.48	0.52	0.0	237	0.97	0.03	0.0	265	0.97	0.03	0.0	98	0.96	0.04	0.00
NS1+ IgM- IgG+	19	0.0	1.0	0.0	119	0.0	1.0	0.0	199	0.0	1.0	0.0	151	0.0	1.0	0.0	54	0.0	1.0	0.0
NS1- IgM+ IgG+	551	0.0	1.0	0.0	908	0.0	1.0	0.0	1613	0.0	1.0	0.0	1747	0.0	1.0	0.0	926	0.0	1.0	0.0
(3 positive RDTs)																				
NS1+ IgM+ IgG+	6	0.0	1.0	0.0	204	0.0	1.0	0.0	658	0.0	1.0	0.0	818	0.0	1.0	0.0	331	0.0	1.0	0.0

Table 3: The probability of being primary, post-primary or historical for DENV according to every outcome combination of NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs stratified by disease day. RDT results estimated among patients from across the Philippines (N: 28,326).

1°: primary DENV

2°: post-primary DENV

Hist: Historical DENV

# Discussion

In this study, we demonstrated that dengue rapid tests corresponded well to associated laboratory metrics and that combining different types of RDTs accurately captured laboratory-determined primary and post-primary DENV infections. At certain stages of an acute DENV infection, different combination of NS1, IgM and IgG RDT results gave rise to clear predictions of immune status, yet at other stages of disease, ambiguous immune status classifications were estimated. We found that IgG RDT positivity was almost always confirmatory of a post-primary DENV infection. In contrast, an IgG RDT negative result on fever days 1 and 2 were suggestive of both primary and post-primary infections while at fever 3 to 5 were confirmatory of a primary infection. This infers simply classifying reporting primary and post-primary DENV cases according to IgG RDT negative and positive results, respectively, would lead to immune status misclassification.

As shown previously, combining NS1, IgM and IgG DENV RDTs maximises the chances of capturing both primary and post-primary DENV infections and that using NS1 RDTs individually, risks misdiagnosing infections [17,22]. We revealed the poor performance of NS1 RDTs in diagnosing post-primary cases is attributed to the lower overall viremia post-primary experience cases during the acute phase of disease (relative to primary cases) - a trend that has been shown before [23,24]. It has been suggested that enhanced, T-cell modulated, viral clearance may account for patients with post-primary DENV to present with lower viremia than primary cases [40,41]. Alternatively, post-primary cases could just be typically reporting earlier than primary infections [42]. Concerning IgG RDTs, we found many early acute stage (fever day 1-2) post-primary infections were IgG RDT negative due to their low IgG titres. This may be a consequence of pre-elicited IgG titres rising from low levels during the early stage of a post-primary infection which are not high enough to generate a positive IgG RDT result due to elevated test thresholds [25].

In our study, we revealed individual laboratory metrics (PCR, IgM, IgG) were good predictors of corresponding NS1 IgM and IgG RDT outcomes. Despite this, we did observe some discordance between RDT results and laboratory metrics. For instance, several individuals with low antibody ELISA values still produced IgM/G RDT positive results. This might be due to the contrasting commercial brands used for the ELISAs and RDTs that rely on different epitopes present on DENV antigen that have contrasting immunogenicities. In contrast, some with elevated ELISA antibody response were negative for corresponding antibody RDTs. This trend could be attributed to ELISAs, yet not RDTs, cross-reacting with other flaviviruses including ZIKV which has shown to be potentially widespread across dengue-endemic countries [32–34]. It is now well established commercial DENV ELISAs cross-react with ZIKV [43,44] yet whether DENV antibody rapid tests cross-react with ZIKV remains poorly characterised and deserves further attention [45,46]. For NS1, we found as the disease progressed, the

probability of being RDT positive increased for any level of viremia. This is likely a consequence of the time lag between DENV viremia and NS1 secretion whereby NS1 proteins persist longer in the bloodstream than detectable nucleic acid [23,47]. This was likely a key factor for why we were less able to accurately predict NS1 RDT positivity later during the acute phase of disease. By disease day 5, our models predicted Ct value of less than 37 (very low viremia) had >50% probability of yielding a NS1 RDT positive result. Overall however, our estimated combined RDT outcomes achieved a high level of agreement with actual RDT outcomes in the Indonesian study population demonstrating we could reasonably estimate the RDT status of those without RDT data.

Our combined rapid test framework for determining primary and post-primary dengue immune status has the potential to assist dengue control efforts. It could strengthen regional surveillance systems in settings where laboratory testing is unfeasible [16]. For instance, health care workers could utilise the framework to calculate the age of those reporting primary infections to estimate and monitor the dengue force of infection as described in [28]. Furthermore, this framework could be used to inform vaccination deployment. Currently, the only fully licensed vaccine against dengue, Dengvaxia®, is recommended to those with prior dengue exposure in endemic areas aged between 9 and 45 years [48]. This is to ensure dengue-naïve recipients are not primed for a subsequent severe secondary infection by vaccination [49,50]. However, current screening methods are unable to distinguish those with one or multiple previous infection(s) [51]. Consequently, numerous individuals could be targeted, at cost, for vaccination yet would not benefit from the protection as they may have experienced multiple DENV infections beforehand. Our framework could be used to identify reporting patients with primary infections who represent suitable targets for vaccination. Moreover, monitoring the age of reporting primary infections in certain settings could be informative for population-based pre-vaccination screening. If in high endemicity areas patients report with their first dengue infection at an earlier age than 9 years, this could warrant other younger children in these areas for pre-vaccination screening.

Our rapid test framework also has the potential to benefit dengue case management. Given a secondary DENV infection is a risk factor for severe disease [5,52], determining immune status using these simple point-of-care tests could assist health care workers in prioritising patients for further monitoring and additional supportive treatment [10]. However, it should be noted that most suspected dengue cases who report to health facilities are post-primary DENV infections as these infections are associated with more symptomatic outcomes than primary infections [53,54]. Consequently, prioritising all post-primary patients for additional severe disease monitoring in health care facilities would likely be unviable. Nonetheless, there are other potential prognostic markers of severe disease, including serum chymase [55] NS1 [56] and RNA/proteins [57]. Furthermore, it has been previously shown that post-primary dengue infections under the age of 10 years are at greater risk of severe disease than those over ten years [28]. Therefore, whether this immune status rapid test framework could be integrated with

other prognostic markers into an early severe disease warning system, such as those described in [58,59], warrants further investigation.

There are some noteworthy limitations associated with this study. Firstly, our results are limited to the commercial diagnostics used in this analysis. Other commercial kits may have varying sensitivities and specificities that may yield slightly contrasting results. Despite this, our work provides a methodological framework for other kits to be evaluated. Secondly, the accuracy of this immune status RDT framework was based on a laboratory immune status framework that had 90.5% serological agreement with the gold standard WHO method for categorising primary and secondary DENV [12]. Therefore, our accuracy estimates are likely slightly overestimated. Lastly, our combined RDT outcome classification of immune status is based upon estimated, not actual, RDT results. This was necessary as just estimating the immune status based on the minority with actual RDT results would yield less confident results.

# Conclusion

We describe methods for estimating the primary and post-primary immune status of dengue patients at the point of care, using a combination of simple-to-use rapid diagnostic tests. Using all three NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs, we demonstrate how at certain stages of infection health care workers and surveillance operations could confidently determine types of DENV infections. It is hoped our framework might lead to improved dengue case management and disease surveillance by identifying those who may benefit from close monitoring and could be utilised to estimate dengue transmission intensity.

### Acknowledgements

We would like to thank those who participated in the study and the health care personnel who collected data from patients across the Philippines, Indonesia, and Vietnam. We thank the participating staff at the Research Institute for Tropical Medicine, Philippine Epidemiology Bureau, Eijkman Institute for Molecular Biology, Pasteur Institute of Nha Trang and the Hanoi National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology for their work in collecting and managing data.

# Funding

This study was funded by grants awarded from Newton Fund's Institutional Links (Project number: 216416089), British Council (BC), the Philippines' Commission on Higher Education (CHED), Janssen (Johnson & Johnson, Project number: ITPMZG4810), PT ASTRA International Tbk, and the Indonesia Ministry of Research, Technology, and Higher Education. O.J.B was supported by a Wellcome Trust Sir Henry Wellcome Fellowship (206471/Z/17/Z) and a UK Medical Research Council Career Development Award (MR/V031112/1). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

# **Competing interests**

I have read the journal's policy and the authors of this manuscript have the following competing interests: MVL, GHT, JM, FR and LVM are employees of Johnson & Johnson.

# Data availability

The data used in this study are available from the corresponding author, on reasonable request, following approval from appropriate institutional ethical committees (Joseph.biggs@hotmail.co.uk).

# **Author Contributions**

Conceptualisation: JRB, AKS, ECdIP, MRZC, CDP, RTS, JCRH, MLH

Data Curation: JRB, AKS, JA, MSS, NLS, HATN, DDA, SM, SHa,

Formal analysis: JRB

Funding acquisition: AKS, MVL, GHT, JM, FR, LVW, LMY, SHu, ECdlP, MRZC, CDP, RTS, JCRH, MLH

Investigation: AKS, JA, MAJR, MAQ, WJW, HKM, LTL, HDT,

Methodology: JRB, JA, OJB, JM, FR, LVW, JCRH, MLH

Supervision: AKS, AOT, CI, NK, MVL, LMY, ECdlP, MRZC, CDP, SHu, RTS, JCRH, MLH

Visualisation: JRB

Writing - Original Draft Preparation: JRB, AKS, OJB, RTS, JCRH, MLH

Writing - Review and Editing: All

# References

- 1. World Health Organization (WHO). Dengue and severe dengue fact sheet. Available at: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/dengue-and-severe-dengue. (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- 2. Cattarino L, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Imai N, Cummings DAT, Ferguson NM. Mapping global variation in dengue transmission intensity. Sci Transl Med. 2020; 12(528). PMID: 31996463
- 3. Bhatt S, Gething PW, Brady OJ, Messina JP, Farlow AW, Moyes CL, et al. The global distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 2013; 496(7446):504–7. PMID: 23563266
- 4. Guzman MG, Gubler DJ, Izquierdo A, Martinez E, Halstead SB. Dengue infection. Nat Rev Dis Prim. 2016; 2(1):16055.
- 5. St John AL, Rathore APS. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019; 19(4):218–30. PMID: 30679808
- World Health Organization (WHO). 2009. Dengue: Guidelines for Diagnosis, Treatment, Prevention and Control. Dengue: Guidelines for Diagnosis, Treatment, Prevention and Control. Avaliable at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/44188/9789241547871\_eng.pdf?sequence=1 &isAllowed.
- 7. Ajlan BA, Alafif MM, Alawi MM, Akbar NA, Aldigs EK, Madani TA. Assessment of the new World Health Organization's dengue classification for predicting severity of illness and level of healthcare required. Marks F, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(8):e0007144.
- 8. Shukla R, Ramasamy V, Shanmugam RK, Ahuja R, Khanna N. Antibody-Dependent Enhancement: A Challenge for Developing a Safe Dengue Vaccine. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2020; 10:597.
- Halstead SB. Dengue Antibody-Dependent Enhancement: Knowns and Unknowns. In: Antibodies for Infectious Diseases. American Society of Microbiology; 2015. p. 249–71. PMID: 26104444
- 10. Wilder-Smith A, Ooi E-E, Horstick O, Wills B. Dengue. Lancet. 2019; 393(10169):350-63.
- World Health Organization (WHO). 2009. Laboratory diagnosis. Dengue haemorrhagic fever: diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control. Avaliable at: https://www.who.int/tdr/publications/documents/dengue-diagnosis.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 12. Biggs JR, Sy AK, Brady OJ, Kucharski AJ, Funk S, Reyes MAJ, et al. A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines. BMC Med. 2020; 18(1):364.
- Changal KH, Raina AH, Raina A, Raina M, Bashir R, Latief M, et al. Differentiating secondary from primary dengue using IgG to IgM ratio in early dengue: an observational hospital based clinico-serological study from North India. BMC Infect Dis. 2016; 16(1):715. PMID: 27894268
- 14. Nguyen THT, Clapham HE, Phung KL, Nguyen TK, DInh TT, Nguyen THQ, et al. Methods to discriminate primary from secondary dengue during acute symptomatic infection. BMC Infect Dis. 2018; 18(1):375.
- 15. Cucunawangsih, Lugito NPH, Kurniawan A. Immunoglobulin G (IgG) to IgM ratio in secondary adult dengue infection using samples from early days of symptoms onset. BMC Infect Dis. 2015; 15(1):276. PMID: 26193930

- World Health Organization (WHO). 2012. Global strategy for dengue prevention and control 2012-2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/immunization/sage/meetings/2013/april/5\_Dengue\_SAGE\_Apr2013\_Glo bal\_Strategy.pdf. (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- 17. Chong ZL, Sekaran SD, Soe HJ, Peramalah D, Rampal S, Ng C-W. Diagnostic accuracy and utility of three dengue diagnostic tests for the diagnosis of acute dengue infection in Malaysia. BMC Infect Dis. 2020; 20(1):210.
- 18. Santoso MS, Yohan B, Denis D, Hayati RF, Haryanto S, Trianty L, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of 5 different brands of dengue virus non-structural protein 1 (NS1) antigen rapid diagnostic tests (RDT) in Indonesia. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2020; 98(2):115116. PMID: 32679344
- Yow K-S, Aik J, Tan EY-M, Ng L-C, Lai Y-L. Rapid diagnostic tests for the detection of recent dengue infections: An evaluation of six kits on clinical specimens. PLoS One. 2021; 16(4):e0249602. PMID: 33793682
- 20. Matusali G, Colavita F, Carletti F, Lalle E, Bordi L, Vairo F, et al. Performance of rapid tests in the management of dengue fever imported cases in Lazio, Italy 2014-2019. Int J Infect Dis. 2020; 99:193–8.
- 21. Kikuti M, Cruz JS, Rodrigues MS, Tavares AS, Paploski IAD, Silva MMO, et al. Accuracy of the SD BIOLINE Dengue Duo for rapid point-of-care diagnosis of dengue. Chan KH, editor. PLoS One. 2019; 14(3):e0213301.
- 22. Liu L-T, Chen C-H, Tsai C-Y, Lin P-C, Hsu M-C, Huang B-Y, et al. Evaluation of rapid diagnostic tests to detect dengue virus infections in Taiwan. Kou YR, editor. PLoS One. 2020; 15(9):e0239710.
- Tricou V, Minh NN, Farrar J, Tran HT, Simmons CP. Kinetics of Viremia and NS1 Antigenemia Are Shaped by Immune Status and Virus Serotype in Adults with Dengue. Harris E, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011; 5(9):e1309.
- Sung C, Wei Y, Watanabe S, Lee HS, Khoo YM, Fan L, et al. Extended Evaluation of Virological, Immunological and Pharmacokinetic Endpoints of CELADEN: A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Trial of Celgosivir in Dengue Fever Patients. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(8):e0004851. PMID: 27509020
- Luo R, Fongwen N, Kelly-Cirino C, Harris E, Wilder-Smith A, Peeling RW. Rapid diagnostic tests for determining dengue serostatus: a systematic review and key informant interviews. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2019; 25(6):659–66. PMID: 30664935
- 26. Nguyen THT, Clapham HE, Phung KL, Nguyen TK, DInh TT, Nguyen THQ, et al. Methods to discriminate primary from secondary dengue during acute symptomatic infection. BMC Infect Dis. 2018; 18(1):375.
- 27. Jang WS, Kwak SY, May WL, Yang DJ, Nam J, Lim CS. Comparative evaluation of three dengue duo rapid test kits to detect NS1, IgM, and IgG associated with acute dengue in children in Myanmar. Wu H-C, editor. PLoS One. 2019; 14(3):e0213451.
- 28. Biggs JR, Sy AK, Sherratt K, Brady OJ, Kucharski AJ, Funk S, et al. Estimating the annual dengue force of infection from the age of reporting primary infections across urban centres in endemic countries. BMC Med. 2021; 19(1):217.
- Flasche S, Jit M, Rodríguez-Barraquer I, Coudeville L, Recker M, Koelle K, et al. The Long-Term Safety, Public Health Impact, and Cost-Effectiveness of Routine Vaccination with a Recombinant, Live-Attenuated Dengue Vaccine (Dengvaxia): A Model Comparison Study. PLoS Med. 2016; 13(11):e1002181. PMID: 27898668
- 30. World Health Organization (WHO). Dengue and severe dengue fact sheet. Avaliable at:

https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/dengue-and-severe-dengue (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].

- World Health Organisation (WHO). Evaluation of commercially available anti-dengue virus immunoglobulin M tests. Avaliable at: https://www.who.int/tdr/publications/documents/diagnostics-evaluation-3.pdf. (Accessed 01/03/22) [Internet]. 2009. 26–28 p.
- 32. Ruchusatsawat K, Wongjaroen P, Posanacharoen A, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Sangkitporn S, Cummings DAT, et al. Long-term circulation of Zika virus in Thailand: an observational study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2019; 19(4):439–46. PMID: 30826189
- Hasan S, Saeed S, Panigrahi R, Choudhary P. Zika Virus: A Global Public Health Menace: A Comprehensive Update. J Int Soc Prev Community Dent. 2019; 9(4):316–27. PMID: 31516865
- Biggs JR, Sy AK, Brady OJ, Kucharski AJ, Funk S, Tu Y-H, et al. Serological Evidence of Widespread Zika Transmission across the Philippines. Viruses. 2021; 13(8):1441. PMID: 34452307
- Katzelnick LC, Narvaez C, Arguello S, Lopez Mercado B, Collado D, Ampie O, et al. Zika virus infection enhances future risk of severe dengue disease. Science. 2020; 369(6507):1123–8. PMID: 32855339
- 36. Department of Health. 2014. Philippine intergrated disease surveillance and response. Avaliable at: https://doh.gov.ph/sites/default/files/publications/PIDSRMOP3ED\_VOL1\_2014.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- 37. Santoso MS, Yohan B, Denis D, Hayati RF, Haryanto S, Trianty L, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of 5 different brands of dengue virus non-structural protein 1 (NS1) antigen rapid diagnostic tests (RDT) in Indonesia. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2020; 98(2):115116. PMID: 32679344
- Johnson BW, Russell BJ, Lanciotti RS. Serotype-specific detection of dengue viruses in a fourplex real-time reverse transcriptase PCR assay. J Clin Microbiol. 2005; 43(10):4977–83. PMID: 16207951
- 39. Youden WJ. Index for rating diagnostic tests. Cancer. 1950; 3(1):32–5.
- 40. Ben-Shachar R, Koelle K. Minimal within-host dengue models highlight the specific roles of the immune response in primary and secondary dengue infections. J R Soc Interface. 2015; 12(103):20140886.
- 41. Vaughn DW, Green S, Kalayanarooj S, Innis BL, Nimmannitya S, Suntayakorn S, et al. Dengue Viremia Titer, Antibody Response Pattern, and Virus Serotype Correlate with Disease Severity. J Infect Dis. 2000; 181(1):2–9.
- 42. Long HT, Hibberd ML, Hien TT, Dung NM, Van Ngoc T, Farrar J, et al. Patterns of gene transcript abundance in the blood of children with severe or uncomplicated dengue highlight differences in disease evolution and host response to dengue virus infection. J Infect Dis. 2009; 199(4):537–46. PMID: 19138155
- Felix AC, Souza NCS, Figueiredo WM, Costa AA, Inenami M, da Silva RMG, et al. Cross reactivity of commercial anti-dengue immunoassays in patients with acute Zika virus infection. J Med Virol. 2017; 89(8):1477–9. PMID: 28229481
- 44. Chao D-Y, Whitney MT, Davis BS, Medina FA, Munoz JL, Chang G-JJ. Comprehensive Evaluation of Differential Serodiagnosis between Zika and Dengue Viral Infections. J Clin Microbiol. 2019; 57(3). PMID: 30541932

- Raafat N, Blacksell SD, Maude RJ. A review of dengue diagnostics and implications for surveillance and control. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 113(11):653–60. PMID: 31365115
- 46. Luo R, Fongwen N, Kelly-Cirino C, Harris E, Wilder-Smith A, Peeling RW. Rapid diagnostic tests for determining dengue serostatus: a systematic review and key informant interviews. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2019; 25(6):659–66. PMID: 30664935
- Hunsperger EA, Muñoz-Jordán J, Beltran M, Colón C, Carrión J, Vazquez J, et al. Performance of Dengue Diagnostic Tests in a Single-Specimen Diagnostic Algorithm. J Infect Dis. 2016; 214(6):836–44.
- 48. Thomas SJ, Yoon I-K. A review of Dengvaxia®: development to deployment. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2019; 15(10):2295–314. PMID: 31589551
- 49. Wilder-Smith A, Flasche S, Smith PG. Vaccine-attributable severe dengue in the Philippines. Lancet. 2019; 394(10215):2151–2. PMID: 31839188
- 50. Sridhar S, Luedtke A, Langevin E, Zhu M, Bonaparte M, Machabert T, et al. Effect of Dengue Serostatus on Dengue Vaccine Safety and Efficacy. N Engl J Med. 2018; 379(4):327–40.
- 51. Wilder-Smith A, Peeling RW. Optimising dengue pre-vaccination screening. Lancet Infect Dis. 2021; 21(4):442–4. PMID: 33212066
- Katzelnick LC, Gresh L, Halloran ME, Mercado JC, Kuan G, Gordon A, et al. Antibodydependent enhancement of severe dengue disease in humans. Science. 2017; 358(6365):929– 32. PMID: 29097492
- O'Driscoll M, Imai N, Ferguson NM, Hadinegoro SR, Satari HI, Tam CC, et al. Spatiotemporal variability in dengue transmission intensity in Jakarta, Indonesia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(3):e0008102.
- 54. OhAinle M, Balmaseda A, Macalalad AR, Tellez Y, Zody MC, Saborío S, et al. Dynamics of dengue disease severity determined by the interplay between viral genetics and serotype-specific immunity. Sci Transl Med. 2011; 3(114):114ra128. PMID: 22190239
- 55. Tissera H, Rathore APS, Leong WY, Pike BL, Warkentien TE, Farouk FS, et al. Chymase Level Is a Predictive Biomarker of Dengue Hemorrhagic Fever in Pediatric and Adult Patients. J Infect Dis. 2017; 216(9):1112–21. PMID: 28968807
- Paranavitane SA, Gomes L, Kamaladasa A, Adikari TN, Wickramasinghe N, Jeewandara C, et al. Dengue NS1 antigen as a marker of severe clinical disease. BMC Infect Dis. 2014; 14(1):570.
- 57. Pang J, Lindblom A, Tolfvenstam T, Thein T-L, Naim ANM, Ling L, et al. Discovery and Validation of Prognostic Biomarker Models to Guide Triage among Adult Dengue Patients at Early Infection. PLoS One. 2016; 11(6):e0155993. PMID: 27286230
- 58. Tanner L, Schreiber M, Low JGH, Ong A, Tolfvenstam T, Lai YL, et al. Decision tree algorithms predict the diagnosis and outcome of dengue fever in the early phase of illness. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2008; 2(3):e196. PMID: 18335069
- 59. Low JG, Ooi EE. Prognosticating Dengue. Clin Infect Dis. 2016; 64(5):ciw867.

# **Appendix 4: Chapter 6 Supplementary material**

Variables	Indonesia	Vietnam	Philippines
	(N:200)	(N:1,217)	(N: 28,326)
Age	+	+	+
Sex		+	+
Symptoms		+	+
Outcome			+
Disease day	+	+	+
DENV PCR status	+	+	+
DENV serotype status	+	+	+
DENV NS1 ELISA	+		
DENV NS1 RDT	+	+	
DENV IgM ELISA	+	+	+
DENV IgM RDT	+		
DENV IgG ELISA	+	+	+
DENV IgG RDT	+		

S1 Table. A summary of data collected from suspected dengue patients included in the study population from Indonesia, Vietnam and the Philippines.

+: Data collected

# S1 File. An overview of the methods used to characterise the DENV primary and post-primary immune status according to laboratory test methods.

The primary and post-primary immune status of the sample population categorised according to a previous developed algorithm <sup>1</sup>. Suspected dengue patients either PCR positive or with IgM panbio units≥9.9 were classified as active dengue infections, while patients PCR negative and with IgM panbio units<9.9 were considered non-active dengue infections. Among active dengue infections, those on disease day 1 or 2 with IgG panbio units above and below 2.2 panbio units were categorised as post-primary and primary, respectively. Active cases on disease 3-5, with IgG:IgM ratios above and below 0.45 were classified as post-primary and primary, respectively. Non-active dengue infections were further classified as historical or negative for dengue if they had IgG panbio units above and below 2.2 panbio units above and below 2.2 panbio units above and below 2.2 panbio units were further classified as historical or negative for dengue infections include infections with at least one previous flaviviral infection:



# Reference

1. Biggs JR, Sy AK, Brady OJ, *et al.* A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines. *BMC Med.* 2020; 18: 364.

Demographics	Dengue patients											
	Indone	sia	Vietnar	n	Philipp	oines						
	%	n	%	n	%	n						
Age												
0-5	17.0	34	16.9	206	16.8	4654						
6-15	43.5	87	33.4	406	44.5	12367						
16-30	23.0	46	31.7	386	28.1	7795						
≥31	16.5	33	18.0	219	10.7	2975						
Disease day												
1-2	19.0	38	35.4	431	25.8	6562						
3-4	51.0	102	58.3	710	62.6	15932						
5	30.0	60	6.2	76	11.7	2974						
Serotype												
DENV-1	12.5	25	24.4	196	9.9	2632						
DENV-2	12.5	25	30.0	241	10.5	2787						
DENV-3	12.5	25	0.5	4	17.1	4535						
DENV-4	12.5	25	11.5	92	3.4	889						
PCR-	50.0	100	33.6	270	59.1	15651						
<b>DENV</b> immune state	JS											
Primary	27.5	55	14.7	156	19.3	4388						
Post-primary	54.5	109	48.7	517	60.7	13826						
Historical	10.0	20	21.9	232	13.0	2964						
Negative	8.0	16	14.8	157	7.0	1599						

S2 Table. Demographic characteristics of the reporting study population at enrolment. Includes suspected dengue case reports who reported in Indonesia (N:200), Vietnam (N:1,217) and the Philippines (N: 28,326).



S1 Fig. Box-plots displaying disease day stratified patterns in serotype-specific viremia (Ct value) among primary and post-primary dengue cases from across the Philippines (N: 28,326).

DENV	Ν	NS1 RDT	<b>+</b>	
Serotype			Sensitivity	/
		n	%	[95%CI]
DENV-1	152	139	91.4	[87-95.9]
Primary	54	54	100.0	
Post-primary	98	85	86.7	[80-93.5]
DENV-2	256	239	93.4	[90.3-96.4]
Primary	74	73	98.6	[96.0-100]
Post-primary	182	166	91.2	[87.1-95.3]
DENV-3	15	13	86.7	[69.5-100]
Primary	5	5	100.0	
Post-primary	10	8	80.0	[55.2-104.8]
DENV-4	90	81	90.0	[83.8-96.2]
Primary	11	11	100.0	
Post-primary	79	70	88.6	[81.6-95.6]

S3 Table. Sensitivity (95%CI) of NS1 RDTs in capturing DENV1-4 infections stratified by immune status among patients from Vietnam (N:1,217).



**S2 Figure: Hosmer–Lemeshow plots used to assess the logistic regression model fits for IgM, IgG and NS1 RDTs.** P-values >0.05 infer good model fit.

# **Chapter 7. Discussion**

# 7.1 Summary of Research Findings

The findings in this thesis demonstrate how routine immuno-epidemiological characterization of dengue case reports can be enhanced to strengthen surveillance operations in endemic countries. A key objective in the 2012-2020 WHO 'Global strategy for dengue prevention and control' highlights the importance of integrating contrasting surveillance operations to better describe the burden of dengue to assist in allocating and evaluating control interventions [1]. In the Philippines, laboratory dengue epidemiological surveillance, alongside typical epidemiological surveillance, is currently in operation [2,3]. Case reports are collated by a centralised surveillance system, coordinated by the Philippine epidemiological Bureau, while additional cross-sectional surveys of case reports, from across the country, are conducted by separate laboratory data from suspected dengue case reports could be utilised to 1) Determine the individual DENV immune status (primary vs post-primary) of the reporting population (**Chapter 3**). 2) Monitor dengue transmission intensity over space and time (**Chapter 4**). 3) Describe ZIKV transmission dynamics and immunological interactions with DENV (**Chapter 5**). 4) Investigate whether rapid tests can be utilised to determine immune status at the point-of-care (**Chapter 6**). A summary of the thesis key findings and recommendations are highlighted in Figure 1.

# Chapter 3. A serological framework to investigate acute primary and post-primary dengue cases reporting across the Philippines

### Key findings

- Accurately determined the immune status (primary, post-primary, historical and negative) of suspected dengue case reports using laboratory surveillance metrics
- Zika exposure among post-primary, yet not primary, dengue infections provided evidence that Zika can prime individuals for subsequent secondary dengue infections.

**Chapter 4.** Estimating the annual dengue force of infection from the age of reporting primary infections across urban centres in endemic countries

### Key findings

- Long-term spatial heterogeneity in the dengue force of infection across urban centres.
- Mean age of primary dengue infections and dengue case reports with warning signs represent surrogate indicators of transmission intensity.

#### Recommendations

 Age of primary dengue infections can be used to monitor the burden of dengue over space and time to inform targeted vector control and vaccination programmes. **Chapter 5.** Serological evidence of widespread Zika transmission across the Philippines

### Key findings

- Evidence of long-term, yet not short-term, widespread Zika exposure across the Philippines in 2016.
- Zika transmission likely persistent in urban centres.
- Evidence that prior Zika exposure primes individuals for a more problematic subsequent dengue infection.

### **Recommendations**

- Further population-based surveys in the Philippines required to reveal more detailed Zika transmission patterns.
- Integrated flavivirus surveillance could assist in identifying sudden outbreaks of Zika.

**Chapter 6**. Combining rapid diagnostic tests to estimate primary and post-primary dengue immune status at the point-of-care

### Key findings

- Combining NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs accurately captures primary and postprimary dengue infections.
- Combined RDT outcomes, at specific stages of infection, can be used to estimate primary and post-primary dengue immune status.

### **Recommendations**

- RDTs can used to used to estimate immune status, and thus, transmission intensity in low resource settings.
- Investigate whether combined RDTs can be used as prognostic markers of severe disease in health care settings.

Figure 1. Summary of the key thesis research findings and recommendations.

In **Chapter 3**, assayed serum samples, obtained from reporting dengue case reports, were analysed to generate and validate an algorithm capable of categorising DENV immune status. An analytical pipeline summarising this immune status algorithm is shown in Figure 2. By combining individual molecular and serological metrics and utilising IgG cut offs/IgG:IgM ratios at appropriate stages of infection, suspected dengue case reports were categorised as primary, post-primary, historical and negative for DENV. The novel algorithm proved superior to existing commercial practise according to the WHO gold standard using paired sera [4] and captured early-stage, non-immunogenic primary infections that would otherwise have been missed using solely serological methods [5–7]. In addition, we identified evidence of long-term, IgG exposure to ZIKV among post-primary, rather than primary DENV cases, suggesting other flaviviruses can prime individuals for a secondary-like infection upon their first exposure with DENV, a finding also suggested in [8–10]. Among those who reported with suspected dengue, yet were not active DENV infections, we were able to estimate the force of infection according to the accumulation of long-term IgG exposure with age using catalytic modelling. This revealed a high infection burden across the country, which corresponds to findings in [11–13], although misrepresented the vast spatio-temporal heterogeneity in dengue burden at lower administrative levels.



**Figure 2.** An analytical pipeline summarizing the process of determining the primary and postprimary immune status of suspected dengue cases described in chapter 3. 1°: Primary DENV. 2° Post-primary DENV. c/o: cut off. Dd: disease day. n/a: non applicable.

Across dengue-endemic urban centres in the Philippines, catalytic models revealed prominent spatial heterogeneity in the dengue FOI between 2014 and 2018 which has been shown previously in China [14] and Colombia [15]. City aggregated FOI estimates were then compared to both laboratory and non-laboratory dengue aggregated metrics to identify alternate surrogate indicators of transmission intensity that could be easily estimated by routine surveillance operations (**Chapter 4**). Across cities, the mean annual age of those experiencing their first (primary) DENV infection, and case reports with warning signs, correlated best with force of infection estimates according to catalytic models of age seroprevalence. In high transmission cities, the mean age at which primary DENV infections and suspected dengue cases with warning signs reported was younger compared to low transmission cities. Regression modelling was then employed to predict dengue FOI according to these averaged metrics and revealed prominent spatio-temporal heterogeneity in the transmission intensity across cities. Interestingly, no positive association was identified between long-term dengue incidence estimates and force of infection, which could be attributed to measures representing disease and infection, respectively.

In **Chapter 5**, the algorithm used to categorise DENV immune status in **Chapter 3** was utilised to investigate Zika transmission dynamics, and its immunological interactions with DENV, across the Philippines. After assaying a subset of sampled dengue case reports for anti-ZIKV IgM and IgG, no evidence of short-term ZIKV exposure was identified, although a subset of those reporting with post-primary, historical or negative DENV infections experienced evidence of long-term exposure to ZIKV. Moreover, long-term exposure to ZIKV accumulated with age among the sample population in urban, opposed to non-urban, areas across the country implying widespread persistent transmission in cities. Interestingly we found ZIKV IgG levels increased by day of disease among post-primary, yet not primary, infections suggesting ZIKV-induced ADE mechanisms when a DENV infection is preceded by a ZIKV infection. A finding coupled by the fact post-primary cases with ZIKV IgG exposure were more likely to experience adverse clinical symptoms compared to post-primary cases without ZIKV exposure was and Zika confounded these observations as those with elevated ZIKV IgG nearly always had elevated DENV IgG and those with adverse clinical symptoms tended to experience higher levels of DENV IgG.

Lastly, as laboratory techniques have limited value in low resource settings and point-of-care diagnosis, we investigated whether dengue rapid diagnostic tests (RDTs) could be used to estimate primary and post-primary DENV immune status among reporting patients (**Chapter 6**). Testing suspected dengue patients using all three NS1, IgM and IgG rapid tests accurately captured those reporting with either primary or post-primary DENV infections. Moreover, as infection kinetics change so rapidly during a DENV infection [16], we estimated the probability of being primary or post-primary according to any RDT outcome using all three tests stratified by day of disease. Certain combinations of RDT outcomes, on certain days of infection, gave rise to clear immune status classifications. The presence of an IgG

positive RDT result was nearly always indicative of a post-primary infection, while IgG negative RDT results, particularly towards the end of the acute phase of disease, were highly suggestive of primary infections.

# 7.2 Opportunities for Enhanced Surveillance Operations

Given the findings in this thesis, dengue surveillance practises in the Philippines, and other dengue endemic countries, could be modified to better monitor the burden of disease and target limited control interventions appropriately. Currently in the Philippines, integrated vector control strategies are implemented by regional health authorities and targeted to areas with higher case reporting within their jurisdiction. In **Chapter 4** however, substantial discordance was identified between long-term dengue incidence and the force of infection, similarly observed in Singapore [17]. Consequently, by prioritising cities with elevated case reporting for vector control, other cities with low reporting rates, yet high levels of transmission, would be excluded from vital control interventions. Indeed, interventions are more likely to be targeted to areas with adequate surveillance systems and more disease awareness than areas of true elevated transmission intensity [18].

Instead of deploying vector control interventions to cities with higher case reporting, regional local health authorities could also target cities with an elevated dengue force of infection. These represent areas with more community transmission and would likely benefit from more IVM strategies. Moreover, routinely estimating the annual FOI among cities could aid in the evaluation of control interventions deployed in urban centres. One of the potential caveats of relying on case reporting to target and assess the impact of interventions is that community engagement programmes, often included in dengue control programmes, can heighten individual disease awareness and prompt more cases to seek care. Consequently, implemented control programmes could be associated with an increase in case reporting which would distort the true measured impact of the interventions [18]. It has already been proposed one of the major factors for increased global dengue case reporting is a consequence of improved dengue awareness in endemic countries, not just simply continued disease emergence [19,20]. Furthermore, despite the lack of randomised control trials (RCT) evaluating the impact of vector control on dengue incidence worldwide [21], two studies revealed mosquito coils and insecticide aerosols were associated with an increase, opposed to a decrease, in dengue incidence [22,23]. Investigators state heightened dengue awareness in the community may have confounded this association, however it should be noted this could be due to other factors including inadequate insecticidal activity of the interventions. It should also be noted, a cluster RCT in Nicaragua revealed a decrease in both dengue seroconversion and reported dengue incidence due to trialled community-lead vector control programmes [24]. Future studies in other dengue-endemic countries are therefore warranted to investigate whether reported dengue incidence represents a suitable surrogate indicator of transmission intensity. Furthermore, population-based dengue KAP (knowledge, attitudes and practises) surveys may assist in identifying factors that prompt and restrict individuals from seeking care when experiencing dengue like-symptoms [25].

Routinely estimating the dengue FOI according to the mean age of those reporting with their first (primary) DENV infection is logistically more challenging than simply collating dengue case reports to characterise transmission intensity. Chapter 3 demonstrated how centralised laboratory surveillance practises, set up across the Philippines, could be altered to characterise the immune status of reporting cases while Chapter 4 described how the mean age of those reporting with primary infections corresponded to the dengue FOI across cities. This however relied on sophisticated laboratory procedures which are typically not feasible in regional health care settings [1]. To overcome this, **Chapter 6** explored how best to categorise the immune status of reporting cases using just simple-touse dengue rapid tests and showed they can accurately categorise primary and post-primary DENV infections. This therefore offers regional, low resource, surveillance centres with the means to characterise immune status easily and estimate the FOI among cities in their jurisdiction. Strengthening regional surveillance operations is a key WHO operational strategy as they are the first to detect outbreaks and can coordinate the deployment control strategies more rapidly than centralised surveillance systems [1,26]. To achieve this however, NS1, IgM and IgG RDTs would need to be made accessible across all health centres in urban centres. Fortunately, these rapid tests are now widely available as combined commercial kits [27], and their widespread distribution remains an existing WHO goal [1].

It should be noted that enhanced laboratory surveillance practises alone would likely be inadequate to characterise dengue transmission intensity and inform targeted control interventions. Findings in this thesis reveal how alternations to existing laboratory surveillance operations in the Philippines can be used to monitor the annual FOI across urban centres. It remains unknown however whether the average age of those reporting with primary dengue corresponds to the FOI at finer spatio-temporal scales. Substantial intra-annual variation in dengue transmission intensity due to cyclical rainfall patterns has previously been observed in endemic countries [28–30]. Therefore, annual FOI estimates across cities would lack the sensitivity to detect sudden outbreaks of dengue. Moreover, it has previously been shown deploying vector control strategies prior to/at the beginning of an outbreak is critical to combat dengue before the disease is too widespread [31]. Consequently, it remains vital that additional systems, such as dengue outbreak warning systems, are developed and integrated into surveillance operations to ensure interventions have maximum impact [32]. Ideally, monitoring the annual FOI across cities, according to the mean age of primary dengue cases, could be used to target interventions across large administrative areas while localised outbreak warning systems could target control measures within smaller administrative units. However, this strategy would require validation prior to widespread implementation. A cluster-randomised control trial could be utilised to investigate whether this novel surveillance strategy is both more effective and cost-effective in curbing transmission intensity compared to existing surveillance operations [21,24,33].

In addition to vector control, enhanced laboratory surveillance practises may assist in vaccination deployment. The fully licensed Dengvaxia<sup>®</sup> vaccine is recommended by the WHO for individuals aged between 9-45 years who live in dengue-endemic areas [34,35]. This criteria helps ensure those who are screened prior to vaccination are more likely to have experienced one previous DENV infection, as dengue-naïve recipients are thought to be at higher risk of developing severe symptoms upon a subsequent DENV infection [36,37]. In **Chapter 4**, the age at which individuals report with their first infection varied among dengue-endemic cities across the Philippines. In some highly endemic cities, the average age of reporting primary DENV infections was below 9 years, therefore, these cities might benefit from screening younger age groups prior to vaccination. Assessing the age range for vaccination screening has previously been suggested in [35,38] and is thought could maximise vaccine safety and effectiveness. In addition, patients who report with primary infections themselves might represent suitable vaccine recipients and could be asked to return for vaccination to help prevent patients from experiencing a potentially more dangerous secondary DENV infection in the future.

Lastly, centralised laboratory surveillance systems in the Philippines could be altered to monitor the transmission dynamics of other flaviviruses, including Zika. In Chapter 5, assaying those reporting with suspected dengue-like symptoms for ZIKV antibodies revealed widespread exposure to ZIKV across the country which potentially primes individuals for more adverse DENV infections. Together these findings justify further, population-based, epidemiological investigations into Zika transmission dynamics across the Philippines and indeed other dengue-endemic countries with the appropriate environmental conditions to support Zika transmission [39–41]. More specifically, as Chapter 5 suggested Zika transmission was more persistent in urban, opposed to rural, areas of the Philippines, future Phylogenetic studies could be employed to characterise the historical spread of ZIKV across the country. Such studies have already revealed DENV outbreaks spread outwards from urban centres to rural areas [42,43], which could explain why ZIKV transmission is more established in urban areas as it is spread by the same vector [41]. This might provide evidence IVM strategies are better focused across urban centres to prevent transmission spill over into rural areas during outbreaks. Lastly, given the similarity between dengue and Zika clinical manifestations [44,45], assaying suspected dengue case reports for serological evidence of ZIKV could help identify future potential outbreaks of the disease. In Chapter 5 however, the comparatively low number of patients assayed for ZIKV compared to DENV exposure may have resulted in a lack of active ZIKV infections being identified. Future populationbased serosurveys of Zika across the Philippines would be crucial for determining the appropriate number of serum samples, collected from reporting dengue cases, to detect serological evidence of the disease [46].

# 7.3 Future Research Questions

# Integrating arbovirus serological surveillance

In the Philippines, other arboviruses apart from dengue and Zika, including Japanese encephalitis [49] and Chikungunya [50], are co-endemic across the country. These febrile infections often present with similar acute clinical manifestations and are spread by the same *Aedes* mosquito vector [51]. Therefore renewed focus, according to the WHO, has been on strengthening integrated vector management to combat the transmission of these diseases simultaneously [1]. In the Philippines, current immuno-epidemiological surveillance for monitoring arboviruses, conducting in the RITM, involves assaying suspected patients using separate, disease specific serological ELISAs [2]. This approach however is costly, labour intensive and involves utilising commercial kits that have been shown to detect cross-reactive antibody responses [52,53]. Therefore, a more appropriate and cost-effective option might involve integrating arbovirus immuno-epidemiological surveillance using multiplex immunoassay platforms.

Multiplex immunoassays (MIAs) are high-throughput serological techniques that simultaneously detect antibody responses to a host of antigenic targets from a single serum or dried blood spot sample. Recent studies have demonstrated how MIAs can be utilised to detect antibody responses to separate flaviviruses including Dengue, Zika, West Nile virus, Yellow Fever, Tick-Borne Encephalitis and Japanese Encephalitis [54,55]. Both studies demonstrate how this approach can be used to discriminate between certain arboviral infections and describe how their antigen targets are highly immunogenic to ensure high assay sensitivity. Despite this, studies still identified cross-reactive antibody responses between ZIKV and DENV. Therefore, identifying immunogenic, arbovirus-specific antigens markers that elicit detect antibodies remains crucial. For centralised surveillance purposes, MIAs offers a range of benefits. Serum samples from patients with suspected arboviral infections could be sampled and assayed, as part of a diagnostic algorithm, to determine spatio-temporal patterns in mosquito-borne viruses across the country and assist in targeting and evaluating control interventions. This would reduce the need to orchestrate separate surveillance programs for individual arboviral infections. Moreover, determining the level of serological exposure to separate arboviruses could assist in the deployment of current and future vaccines [34,35,51].

# Improving dengue prognosis

In **Chapter 6**, findings revealed how combining different types of RDTs can be used to estimate the DENV immune status of reporting patients during the acute stage of disease. In addition to benefiting surveillance operations in low resource settings, estimating the primary and post-primary immune status of patients using quick, inexpensive, and simple to use diagnostics could assist in dengue case management. According to the 2012-2020 'WHO global strategy for dengue prevention and control'

research focus should include improving dengue prognosis to reduce mortality [1]. Given secondary dengue is a major risk factor for progressing to severe disease outcomes [16,56], determining those with post-primary infections during the acute disease phase might assist in prioritising patients for further monitoring and treatment.

Whether utilising RDTs as severe disease prognostic markers in health care settings would reduce case mortality however requires further investigation. As shown in **Chapter 4** and elsewhere, the majority of those who report with dengue experience post-primary infections as they are more likely to experience adverse clinical symptoms and be prompted to seek care than primary infections [57–59]. Therefore, prioritising all post-primary infections that visit health facilities for further monitoring and care would likely be unviable, particularly in limited resource settings. Despite this, other factors are known to influence severe disease outcomes including age [60] serum chymase levels [61] and the persistence of NS1 [62]. In **Chapter 4**, findings revealed individuals under 10 years were at the greatest risk of severe disease. Integrating such markers into an early severe disease warning system could assist in prognosticating severe dengue. Indeed, previous studies have investigated integrated early warning systems which utilised laboratory and clinical metrics [63–65]. However, the reliance on a host of different laboratory techniques limits these approaches to high resource settings. Whether simple, and inexpensive techniques, including rapid tests, would be appropriate in the severe disease early warning system warrants further investigation.

# **Outbreak preparedness**

According to the 2016 WHO 'technical handbook for dengue surveillance, dengue outbreak prediction/detection and outbreak response' laboratory surveillance practises can be utilised in syndromic surveillance systems to detect outbreaks. The proportion of surveyed case reports with DENV virus confirmed infections has previously been used as outbreak alarm signals in Singapore [66] and Vietnam [67]. During outbreak periods, the virus isolation rate increased as a higher percentage of those reporting experienced true DENV infections. However, given the rapidly changing infection kinetics during a DENV infection [16], not all those experiencing a DENV infection would be captured using just molecular methods. Incorporating serological markers such as IgM, which is detectable soon after the viraemic period, could improve the sensitivity of these outbreak warning systems particularly in settings where individuals delay seeking treatment. Moreover, as laboratory methods are more suitable for centralised and not regional surveillance systems [1], determining whether rapid tests can be utilised to determine the case reporting dengue positivity rate warrants future research too.

### Algorithm refinement

The serological framework described in **Chapter 3** distinguishes primary from post-primary immune status among acute dengue case reports. Currently however, the algorithm is unable to differentiate secondary from, typically milder, post-secondary (tertiary and quaternary) dengue infections.

Accurately categorising those with just secondary DENV infections could have major implications for dengue prognosis. Further characterisation of antibody responses among post-primary infections could be used to further distinguish post-secondary infections, as secondary infections would likely experience excessive levels of IgG, however additional dengue Plaque reduction neutralisation tests (PRNTs) would be necessary to validate such categorisation [68,69]. Furthermore, the immune status algorithm has only been generated and validated to determine immune status among acute dengue case reports and not those who report during the later, critical stage of disease. Future longitudinal studies, investigating antibody responses over time among confirmed DENV cases could be used to better describe distinguishable antibody kinetics between primary and post-primary infections later during disease. This could be beneficial for health care settings where patients present at the later stages of disease such as hospital referrals.

# 7.4 Conclusions

The research presented in this thesis demonstrates how enhanced immuno-epidemiological analysis of reported dengue case reports can be utilised to improve surveillance operations in endemic countries. As dengue continues to emerge globally, its vital surveillance operations are strengthened to ensure limited control interventions are deployed appropriately. By generating and validating a novel DENV immune status algorithm and utilising it to estimate the burden of dengue over space and time, findings illustrated how this additional laboratory surveillance framework could accompany existing surveillance practises to accurately describe dengue transmission patterns. Moreover, this research described how immuno-epidemiological characterisation of dengue case reports could be used to monitor and describe co-circulating Zika transmission patterns at the sub-national levels. Lastly, results in this thesis explored methods for strengthening decentralised surveillance operations by illustrating the value of point-of-care rapid tests in determining immune status in low resource settings. Together it is hoped these strategies can lead to more informed targeting of control interventions to reverse the continued global expansion of dengue globally.

# 7.5 References

- World Health Organization (WHO). 2012. Global strategy for dengue prevention and control 2012-2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/immunization/sage/meetings/2013/april/5\_Dengue\_SAGE\_Apr2013\_Glo bal\_Strategy.pdf. (Accessed 29/09/21) [Internet].
- Department of Health (DoH). 2014. Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response. Available at: https://doh.gov.ph/sites/default/files/publications/PIDSRMOP3ED\_VOL1\_2014.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 3. Department of Health (DoH). 2016. The republic of Philippines Epidemiological Bureau Dengue report. Avaliable at:

https://doh.gov.ph/sites/default/files/statistics/2016\_Dengue\_MW1-MW52.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).

- 4. World Health Organization (WHO). 2009. Laboratory diagnosis. Dengue haemorrhagic fever: diagnosis, treatment, prevention and control. Available at: https://www.who.int/tdr/publications/documents/dengue-diagnosis.pdf (Accessed 29/09/21).
- 5. Changal KH, Raina AH, Raina A, Raina M, Bashir R, Latief M, et al. Differentiating secondary from primary dengue using IgG to IgM ratio in early dengue: an observational hospital based clinico-serological study from North India. BMC Infect Dis. 2016; 16(1). PMID: 27894268
- 6. Cucunawangsih, Lugito NPH, Kurniawan A. Immunoglobulin G (IgG) to IgM ratio in secondary adult dengue infection using samples from early days of symptoms onset. BMC Infect Dis. 2015; 15(1):276.
- Nguyen THT, Clapham HE, Phung KL, Nguyen TK, DInh TT, Nguyen THQ, et al. Methods to discriminate primary from secondary dengue during acute symptomatic infection. BMC Infect Dis. 2018; 18(1):375.
- 8. Kikuti M, Tauro LB, Moreira PSS, Campos GS, Paploski IAD, Weaver SC, et al. Diagnostic performance of commercial IgM and IgG enzyme-linked immunoassays (ELISAs) for diagnosis of Zika virus infection. Virol J. 2018; 15(1):108. PMID: 30005683
- 9. Liao T, Wang X, Donolato M, Harris E, Cruz MM, Balmaseda A, et al. Evaluation of ViroTrack Sero Zika IgG/IgM, a New Rapid and Quantitative Zika Serological Diagnostic Assay. Diagnostics. 2020; 10(6):372.
- Katzelnick LC, Narvaez C, Arguello S, Lopez Mercado B, Collado D, Ampie O, et al. Zika virus infection enhances future risk of severe dengue disease. Science. 2020; 369(6507):1123– 8. PMID: 32855339
- 11. Imai N, Dorigatti I, Cauchemez S, Ferguson NM. Estimating Dengue Transmission Intensity from Case-Notification Data from Multiple Countries. Althouse B, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(7):e0004833.
- 12. Yuan B, Nishiura H. Estimating the actual importation risk of dengue virus infection among Japanese travelers. Huy NT, editor. PLoS One. 2018; 13(6):e0198734.
- Alera MT, Srikiatkhachorn A, Velasco JM, Tac-An IA, Lago CB, Clapham HE, et al. Incidence of Dengue Virus Infection in Adults and Children in a Prospective Longitudinal Cohort in the Philippines. Carvalho MS, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(2):e0004337.
- 14. Cheng Q, Lu X, Wu JT, Liu Z, Huang J. Analysis of heterogeneous dengue transmission in Guangdong in 2014 with multivariate time series model. Sci Rep. 2016; 6(1):33755.
- 15. Estupiñán Cárdenas MI, Herrera VM, Miranda Montoya MC, Lozano Parra A, Zaraza Moncayo ZM, Flórez García JP, et al. Heterogeneity of dengue transmission in an endemic area of Colombia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(9):e0008122. PMID: 32925978
- 16. St. John AL, Rathore APS. Adaptive immune responses to primary and secondary dengue virus infections. Nat Rev Immunol. 2019; 19(4):218–30.
- Tan LK, Low SL, Sun H, Shi Y, Liu L, Lam S, et al. Force of Infection and True Infection Rate of Dengue in Singapore: Implications for Dengue Control and Management. Am J Epidemiol. 2019; 188(8):1529–38. PMID: 31062837
- 18. Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Salje H, Cummings DA. Opportunities for improved surveillance and control of dengue from age-specific case data. Elife. 2019; 8:e45474.
- 19. Bhatt S, Gething PW, Brady OJ, Messina JP, Farlow AW, Moyes CL, et al. The global

distribution and burden of dengue. Nature. 2013; 496(7446):504-7. PMID: 23563266

- 20. Laserna A, Barahona-Correa J, Baquero L, Castañeda-Cardona C, Rosselli D. Economic impact of dengue fever in Latin America and the Caribbean: a systematic review. Rev Panam Salud Publica. 2018; 42:e111. PMID: 31093139
- Bowman LR, Donegan S, McCall PJ. Is Dengue Vector Control Deficient in Effectiveness or Evidence?: Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(3):e0004551. PMID: 26986468
- 22. McBride WJ, Mullner H, Muller R, Labrooy J, Wronski I. Determinants of dengue 2 infection among residents of Charters Towers, Queensland, Australia. Am J Epidemiol. 1998; 148(11):1111–6. PMID: 9850134
- 23. Ko YC, Chen MJ, Yeh SM. The predisposing and protective factors against dengue virus transmission by mosquito vector. Am J Epidemiol. 1992; 136(2):214–20. PMID: 1415143
- 24. Andersson N, Nava-Aguilera E, Arosteguí J, Morales-Perez A, Suazo-Laguna H, Legorreta-Soberanis J, et al. Evidence based community mobilization for dengue prevention in Nicaragua and Mexico (Camino Verde, the Green Way): cluster randomized controlled trial. BMJ. 2015; 351:h3267. PMID: 26156323
- 25. Ghani NA, Shohaimi S, Hee AK-W, Chee H-Y, Emmanuel O, Alaba Ajibola LS. Comparison of Knowledge, Attitude, and Practice among Communities Living in Hotspot and Non-Hotspot Areas of Dengue in Selangor, Malaysia. Trop Med Infect Dis. 2019; 4(1). PMID: 30781369
- 26. World Health Organisation (WHO). 2016. Technical handbook for dengue surveillance, dengue outbreak prediction/detection and outbreak response. Available at: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/250240/9789241549738-eng.pdf?sequence=1 (Accessed 29/09/21).
- Yow K-S, Aik J, Tan EY-M, Ng L-C, Lai Y-L. Rapid diagnostic tests for the detection of recent dengue infections: An evaluation of six kits on clinical specimens. PLoS One. 2021; 16(4):e0249602. PMID: 33793682
- Yuan H-Y, Liang J, Lin P-S, Sucipto K, Tsegaye MM, Wen T-H, et al. The effects of seasonal climate variability on dengue annual incidence in Hong Kong: A modelling study. Sci Rep. 2020; 10(1):4297. PMID: 32152334
- Benedum CM, Seidahmed OME, Eltahir EAB, Markuzon N. Statistical modeling of the effect of rainfall flushing on dengue transmission in Singapore. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(12):e0006935. PMID: 30521523
- Chanprasopchai P, Pongsumpun P, Tang IM. Effect of Rainfall for the Dynamical Transmission Model of the Dengue Disease in Thailand. Comput Math Methods Med. 2017; 2017:2541862. PMID: 28928793
- Achee NL, Gould F, Perkins TA, Reiner RC, Morrison AC, Ritchie SA, et al. A critical assessment of vector control for dengue prevention. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015; 9(5):e0003655. PMID: 25951103
- Runge-Ranzinger S, Kroeger A, Olliaro P, McCall PJ, Sánchez Tejeda G, Lloyd LS, et al. Dengue Contingency Planning: From Research to Policy and Practice. Gubler DJ, editor. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(9):e0004916.
- Lenhart A, Trongtokit Y, Alexander N, Apiwathnasorn C, Satimai W, Vanlerberghe V, et al. A cluster-randomized trial of insecticide-treated curtains for dengue vector control in Thailand. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2013; 88(2):254–9. PMID: 23166195
- 34. Vannice KS, Hills SL, Schwartz LM, Barrett AD, Heffelfinger J, Hombach J, et al. The future
of Japanese encephalitis vaccination: expert recommendations for achieving and maintaining optimal JE control. npj Vaccines. 2021; 6(1):82.

- 35. Thomas SJ, Yoon I-K. A review of Dengvaxia®: development to deployment. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2019; 15(10):2295–314. PMID: 31589551
- 36. Wilder-Smith A, Flasche S, Smith PG. Vaccine-attributable severe dengue in the Philippines. Lancet. 2019; 394(10215):2151–2. PMID: 31839188
- 37. Sridhar S, Luedtke A, Langevin E, Zhu M, Bonaparte M, Machabert T, et al. Effect of Dengue Serostatus on Dengue Vaccine Safety and Efficacy. N Engl J Med. 2018; 379(4):327–40.
- Imai N, Ferguson NM. Targeting vaccinations for the licensed dengue vaccine: Considerations for serosurvey design. PLoS One. 2018; 13(6):e0199450. PMID: 29944696
- Samy AM, Thomas SM, Wahed AA El, Cohoon KP, Townsend Peterson A. Mapping the global geographic potential of Zika virusspread. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz. 2016; 111(9):559. PMID: 27653360
- Suwanmanee S, Luplertlop N. Dengue and Zika viruses: lessons learned from the similarities between these Aedes mosquito-vectored arboviruses. J Microbiol. 2017; 55(2):81–9. PMID: 28120186
- 41. Paixão ES, Teixeira MG, Rodrigues LC. Zika, chikungunya and dengue: the causes and threats of new and re-emerging arboviral diseases. BMJ Glob Heal. 2018; 3(Suppl 1):e000530. PMID: 29435366
- 42. Salje H, Lessler J, Maljkovic Berry I, Melendrez MC, Endy T, Kalayanarooj S, et al. Dengue diversity across spatial and temporal scales: Local structure and the effect of host population size. Science. 2017; 355(6331):1302–6. PMID: 28336667
- 43. Kucharski AJ, Kama M, Watson CH, Aubry M, Funk S, Henderson AD, et al. Using paired serology and surveillance data to quantify dengue transmission and control during a large outbreak in Fiji. Elife. 2018; 7. PMID: 30103854
- 44. Ali A, Wahid B, Rafique S, Idrees M. Advances in research on Zika virus. Asian Pac J Trop Med. 2017; 10(4):321–31.
- 45. Azeredo EL, Dos Santos FB, Barbosa LS, Souza TMA, Badolato-Corrêa J, Sánchez-Arcila JC, et al. Clinical and Laboratory Profile of Zika and Dengue Infected Patients: Lessons Learned From the Co-circulation of Dengue, Zika and Chikungunya in Brazil. PLoS Curr. 2018; 10. PMID: 29588874
- 46. Fritzell C, Rousset D, Adde A, Kazanji M, Van Kerkhove MD, Flamand C. Current challenges and implications for dengue, chikungunya and Zika seroprevalence studies worldwide: A scoping review. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(7):e0006533. PMID: 30011271
- 47. Jang WS, Kwak SY, May WL, Yang DJ, Nam J, Lim CS. Comparative evaluation of three dengue duo rapid test kits to detect NS1, IgM, and IgG associated with acute dengue in children in Myanmar. Wu H-C, editor. PLoS One. 2019; 14(3):e0213451.
- 48. Echegaray F, Laing P, Hernandez S, Marquez S, Harris A, Laing I, et al. Adapting Rapid Diagnostic Tests to Detect Historical Dengue Virus Infections. Front Immunol. 2021; 12:2942.
- Lopez AL, Raguindin PF, Aldaba JG, Avelino F, Sy AK, Heffelfinger JD, et al. Epidemiology of Japanese encephalitis in the Philippines prior to routine immunization. Int J Infect Dis. 2021; 102:344–51. PMID: 33127505
- 50. Salje H, Cauchemez S, Alera MT, Rodriguez-Barraquer I, Thaisomboonsuk B, Srikiatkhachorn A, et al. Reconstruction of 60 Years of Chikungunya Epidemiology in the Philippines Demonstrates Episodic and Focal Transmission. J Infect Dis. 2016; 213(4):604–

10.

- 51. Pierson TC, Diamond MS. The continued threat of emerging flaviviruses. Nat Microbiol. 2020; 5(6):796–812.
- 52. Felix AC, Souza NCS, Figueiredo WM, Costa AA, Inenami M, da Silva RMG, et al. Cross reactivity of commercial anti-dengue immunoassays in patients with acute Zika virus infection. J Med Virol. 2017; 89(8):1477–9. PMID: 28229481
- 53. Raafat N, Blacksell SD, Maude RJ. A review of dengue diagnostics and implications for surveillance and control. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 113(11):653–60.
- 54. Merbah M, Wollen-Roberts S, Shubin Z, Li Y, Bai H, Dussupt V, et al. A high-throughput multiplex assay to characterize flavivirus-specific immunoglobulins. J Immunol Methods. 2020; 487:112874.
- 55. Tyson J, Tsai W-Y, Tsai J-J, Mässgård L, Stramer SL, Lehrer AT, et al. A high-throughput and multiplex microsphere immunoassay based on non-structural protein 1 can discriminate three flavivirus infections. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(8):e0007649.
- Katzelnick LC, Gresh L, Halloran ME, Mercado JC, Kuan G, Gordon A, et al. Antibodydependent enhancement of severe dengue disease in humans. Science. 2017; 358(6365):929– 32. PMID: 29097492
- 57. OhAinle M, Balmaseda A, Macalalad AR, Tellez Y, Zody MC, Saborío S, et al. Dynamics of dengue disease severity determined by the interplay between viral genetics and serotype-specific immunity. Sci Transl Med. 2011; 3(114):114ra128. PMID: 22190239
- O'Driscoll M, Imai N, Ferguson NM, Hadinegoro SR, Satari HI, Tam CC, et al. Spatiotemporal variability in dengue transmission intensity in Jakarta, Indonesia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2020; 14(3):e0008102.
- Reiner RC, Stoddard ST, Forshey BM, King AA, Ellis AM, Lloyd AL, et al. Time-varying, serotype-specific force of infection of dengue virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014; 111(26):E2694-702. PMID: 24847073
- 60. Rathore AP, Farouk FS, St. John AL. Risk factors and biomarkers of severe dengue. Curr Opin Virol. 2020; 43:1–8.
- Tissera H, Rathore APS, Leong WY, Pike BL, Warkentien TE, Farouk FS, et al. Chymase Level Is a Predictive Biomarker of Dengue Hemorrhagic Fever in Pediatric and Adult Patients. J Infect Dis. 2017; 216(9):1112–21. PMID: 28968807
- 62. Paranavitane SA, Gomes L, Kamaladasa A, Adikari TN, Wickramasinghe N, Jeewandara C, et al. Dengue NS1 antigen as a marker of severe clinical disease. BMC Infect Dis. 2014; 14(1):570.
- Nguyen MT, Ho TN, Nguyen VVC, Nguyen TH, Ha MT, Ta VT, et al. An Evidence-Based Algorithm for Early Prognosis of Severe Dengue in the Outpatient Setting. Clin Infect Dis. 2017; 64(5):656–63. PMID: 28034883
- 64. Tanner L, Schreiber M, Low JGH, Ong A, Tolfvenstam T, Lai YL, et al. Decision tree algorithms predict the diagnosis and outcome of dengue fever in the early phase of illness. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2008; 2(3):e196. PMID: 18335069
- 65. Low JG, Ooi EE. Prognosticating Dengue. Clin Infect Dis. 2016; 64(5):ciw867.
- 66. Lee KS, Lai YL, Lo S, Barkham T, Aw P, Ooi PL, et al. Dengue virus surveillance for early warning, Singapore. Emerg Infect Dis. 2010; 16(5):847–9. PMID: 20409381
- 67. Nguyen Thi Kim Tien B, Quang Ha D, Khanh Tien T, Chan Quang L. Predictive Indicators for

Forecasting Epidemic of Dengue/Dengue Haemorrhagic Fever Through Epidemiological, Virological and Entomological Surveillance. Dengue Bull. 1999; 23:44.

- Reiner RC, Stoddard ST, Forshey BM, King AA, Ellis AM, Lloyd AL, et al. Time-varying, serotype-specific force of infection of dengue virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2014; 111(26):E2694-702. PMID: 24847073
- Olkowski S, Forshey BM, Morrison AC, Rocha C, Vilcarromero S, Halsey ES, et al. Reduced risk of disease during postsecondary dengue virus infections. J Infect Dis. 2013; 208(6):1026– 33. PMID: 23776195

## Appendices

Appendix 5. Philippine dengue case report for
---

Province: \_\_\_\_

-	Philippine Integrated Surveillance and R
	Surveillance and R

ine Integrated Disease illance and Response Case Report Form Dengue (ICD 10 Code: A90-A91)



Region: Name of DRU: Address: 
 Municipality/City:

 Type:
 RHU
 CHO
 Gov't Hospital
 Private Hospital
 Clinic

 Private Laboratory
 Public Laboratory
 Seaport/Airport

Patient No.	Patient's Full Name	Age	Sex (F/M)	Date of Birth	Complete Address	Admit- ted?	Date admit- ted/seen/ consulted	Date onset of illness	Туре	Case classifi- cation	Out- come
				//			//	//			
				//				//			
				//			//	//			
				//			//				
				//			//	//			
Response Codes / Instructions	Indicate First name, Middle name, Last name	Age: Indicate D - days M - months Yr years Sex:F - Female M - Male		mm/dd/yy	Specify Street/Purok/Subdivision, House #, Barangay, Municipality/City, Province	Y - Yes N- No	mm/dd/yy	mm/dd/yy	W—with warning signs N- no warn- ing signs S-Severe Dengue	S - Sus- pect P - Prob- able C - Con- firmed	A - Alive D - Died (specify date) U - Un- known
Clinical Case Definition/Classification: <u>Dengue without Warning signs</u> . Suspect A previously well person with acute febrile illness of 2-7 days duration plus two of the following: Headache. Body malaise, Myalgia, Arthralgia, Retro-orbital pain, Anorexia, Nausea, Vomiling, Diarrhea, Flushed skin, Rash (petecheal, Herman's sign) Probable A suspect case plus:				Dengue with Warning Signs         Severe Lengue           A previously well person with acute febrile illness of 2-7 days duration plus any one of the following:         A previously well person with acute febrile illness of 2-7 days duration and any of the clinical manifestations for dengue with or without warning signs, Pus any of the following:         A previously well person with acute febrile illness of 2-7 days duration and any of the clinical manifestations for dengue with or without warning signs, Pus any of the following:           - Abdominal pain or tenderness - Persistent vomiting - Clinical signs of fluid accumulation - Mucosal bleeding - Lethargy, restlessness         Severe plasma lethage leading to - Fluid accumulation with respiratory distress Severe for an impairment							/s ith or stress
• Confi	thrombocytopenia) and/or Dengue NST, antigen test or dengue IQM antibody test (optional)     Confirmed:     - Viral culture isolation,     - Viral culture isolation     - Kidneys: e.g. renal failure     - Kidneys: e.g. renal failure							isness			
PIDS R	Philippine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response Case Report Form Dengue (ICD 10 Code: A90-A91)										
Patient No.	Patient's Full Name	Age	Sex (F/M)	Date of Birth	Complete Address	Admit- ted?	Date admit- ted/seen/ consulted	Date onset of illness	Туре	Case- Classifi cation	Out- come
				//			//				
7.4				//			//				
-				//			//	//			
-				//			//	//			
				//				//			
-			-	//			//	//			
0				//		-	//	//			
				//			//	//			
7				//			//	//			
				//			//	//			
Response Codes / Instructions	Indicate First name, Middle name, Last name	Age: Ind D - da M - m Yr y Sex:F - F M - N	licate ays conths years Female Male	//	Specify Street/Purok/Subdivision, House #, Barangay, Municipality/City, Province	Y - Yes N- No	//	//	W - with Warning signs N- no warn- ing signs S—Severe Dengue	S- Suspect P- Prob- able C - confirmed	A - Alive D - Died (specify date) U - Unknown